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QUALITY OF U.S. EDUCATION INFORMATION:
OVERVIEW OF NATIONAL GOALS

MONDAY, OCTOBER 23, 198E.

U.S. SENA'a,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT

INFORMATION AND REGULATION,
COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS,

Washington, Da
The Subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:32 a.m., in room

SD-342, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Jeff Bingaman,
Chairman of the Subcommittee, presiding.

Present: Senator Bingaman.
Also present: Senator Simon.
Staff present: Edwin Jayne, Staff Director; Carole Hardwick-

Schneier, Chief Clerk; Carrie Billy, Professional Staff Member;
Elizabeth Powell, Detailee; Ann Sclmittker, Secretary; Richard
Ashooh, Minority Professional Staff Member.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR BINGAMAN

Senator BINGAMAN. This hearing will please come to order.
I believe at least one other Senator is going to join us this morn-

ing even though a lot of people are travelling, coming back into
Washington.

Today cur Subcommittee begins a series of hearings on what I
believe is one of the most important issues facing the Nation today,
that is, the quality of children's education and the Federal Govern-
ment's role in helping to improve education.

Fundamental to a realistic assessment of educational quality is
an assessment of U.S. education statistics and information-gather-
ing efforts. Unfortunately, this vital first step is often overlooked.
Throughout Government, a real effort is needed to update and im-
prove our information infrastructure, whether it is information
about our economy, our trade relations, our international competi-
tiveness, or our domestic programs, and that focus is one that this
Subcommittee was given when it was set up by Senator Glenn ear-
lier this year.

To the fullest extent possible, the data bases that we have must
be capable of supporting the public policy decisionmaking process
whether that is at the Federal, State or local level. And now, as
Congress and the President and the Nation's Governors wrestle
with pleas for setting national goals and standards for educational
excellence, all of us are asking the obvious questions about what
we presently know about the performance of our students; what we

(1)
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need to know, and what will we need to know in the future; what
we know about the performance of students in other countries, andwhat is the Federal Government's role in finding out these facts.

Out of last month's Charlottesville Summit came a commitment
to establish a plan for achieving national education goals and
standards. To fulfill this commitment, the Nation's Governors ac-
knowledge that we need clear measures of performance; we need toissue annual report cards on the progress of students, schools,
States, and the Federal Government.

I'd like to adi an additional component. If this ambitious but
critical plan is to be realized, we must develop an educational in-
formation infrastructure capable of supporting these goals andstandards and importantly, one that is capable of assessing them.
Chester Finn in his testimony today puts it very well when he saysthat goal-setting is a hollow exercise without an information feed-
back system linked to it.

Since the Carnegie Foundation's team of experts first declared
the Nation a "nation at risk" 6 years ago, we m the Federal Gov-
ernment have spent a great deal of time talking about the risk. Wehave left most of the action to States, communities, schools and
parents. And many believe, myself included, that we have not done
all that we could or should have done. According to parents in myhome State of New Mexico and across the country, gaining access
to the type of information they need to assess where their children
are and what type of education they are getting relative to others
is very difficult, if not impossi;.,

Parents hear reports daily r .t hoe; their children are fallingbehind their international counterparts, about how they lack basic
math and science skills, about how they cannot read or speak Eng-
lish correctly, much less a foreign language. Yet when these par-
ents seek specific information on what their children are learning
or how they compare to students in neighboring districts or States,the type of comprehensive, useful information that they need is notavailable.

In May of this year, the Secretary of Education issued the sixth
annual so-called "Wall Chart," and when he did so he made several
statements which I thought were interesting. He said our biggest
stumbling block to improving education is that the Nation still has
not recognized that we have an educational deficit. These issues
should be discussed on a local level every day, and .parents should
call schools and ask how they are doing on these indicators.

I think my own view is that at the preSent time this is not a real-istic request to make of our Nation's parents. Usually, when they
make such a call, if they do, they cannot get accurate information,
or they can't get information of any kind, and when they do Ithink it is becoming clearer to all of us that the information they
get is not useful.

There is a report that was recently issued by a gentleman in my
home State of New Mexico, called "Friends for Education," John
Jacob Kannell, the "Lake Wobegone Report," as he called it. Based
on his analysis, be says, "We conclude that 48 of the 50 States t..restill scoring above national norm on standardized, nationally
normed achievement tests 2 years after the original Lake Wobe-
gone study." Then he goes on to say that these Lake Wobegone
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tests, which are nationally normed tests, let paxents, the press, the
board of education and State legislatures believe that their State is
not part of a Nation at risk.

I have a few other comments to make in my opening statement,
but I think put those in the record at this point and just under-
line my basic point, which is chat through our Sabcommittee on
Government Information and Regulation, we hope to help the proc-
ess of identifying what information is needed, anu what steps the
Congress needs to take to be sure that informatioa is available on a
timely basis so that proper policy can be made. I hope this hearing
today will help to move us toward that end.

[Prepared statement of Senator Ringaman follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR BINGAMAN

This hearing will please ccme to order. Today, this subcommittee begins a series:
of hearings on one of the most important issues facing our nation today: the quality
of our children's education and the federal government's role in their education.

Fundamental to a realistic assessment of educational quality is an assessment of
U.S. education statistics and information gathering efforts. Unfortunately, this vital
first step is often overlooked. Throughout government, a real effort is needed to
update and improve our information infrastructure, whether it is information about
our economy, cur foreign policy, our international competitiveness, or our domestic
progrP.ms.

To the fullest extent possible, our data bases must be capable of supporting the
public policy decision-making process. And now, as the Congress, the President, and
the 11:lion's governors wrestle with plans for setting national goals and standards
for educational excellence, all of us should be asking some key questions:

(1) What do we now know about education in this country?
(2) What do v.e need to know, and what will we need to know in the future?
(3) What is the federal government's role in this process?
Out of last month's Charlottesville Summit came a commitment to establish a

plan for achi aring national educational goals and standards. To fulfill this commit-
ment, our nation's governors acknowledged that we must establish clear measures
of performance and issue annual report cards on the progress of students, schools,
states, and the federal government.

I would add an additional component If this ambitious, but critical, plan is to be
realized, we must develop an educational information infrastructure capable of sup-
porting these goals and standards and, importantly, capable of assessing them. This
is a significant undertaking for the federal government. If we are to ensure its suc-
cess, we must link our go/IL; and standards to federal information data bases.

That the federal government has a role in educationand that its role is becom-
ing increasingly more importantare facts beyond dispute. In the words of the Car-
negie Foundation's landmark report, we are "A Nation At Risk." And as a nation,
we must respond to that risk. If we do not, we as a nationnot only as individuals,
or families, or communities, or stateslose.

We lose every time a 4-year-old in New York is turned away from his chance at a
head start. We lose every time a 13-year-old in Kansas drops out of school. We lose
every time a 17-year-old in New Mexico graduates from high school without the
ability to read. We lose every time we let an opportunity to educate slip by.

We lose for one very simple reason: education is the key to success. Without it, we
have nothing; with it, we can have everything. Whether success is measured in
terms of an individual's search for job security or a nation's quest to remain inter-
nationally competitive, education remains the key. Unfortunately, we as a nation,
and the federal government in particular, have done little to encourage, much less
assure, that success.

Since the Carnegie Foundation's team of experts first declared our nation at risk
six years ago, we in the federal government have spent most of our time talking
about the risk We have left the action to states, communities, schools, and parents.

In tho one area that we may have been equipped to helpthe collection and dis-
semination of useful information on educational trends, needs, and progressmany
believe we have not done all that we could. According to parents in my home state
of New Mexico and across the country, gaining access to this type of information is
difficult, if not impossible.
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Parents hear reports daily about how their children are falling behind their inter-
national counterparts, about how they lack basic math and science skills, about how
they cannot read or speak English correctly, much less a foreign language. Yet
when these parents seek specific information on what their children are learning
and how they compare to students in the neighboring districts and states, the type
of comprehensive, useful information they need is unavailable.

It seems that everywhere they turnand everywhere I turnthe information is
vague and uncoordinated. For example, a wealth of information has been collected
by the National Assessment of Educational Progress, but that information is basic
and general in scope. It tells us that nationally, one-fourth of our seventh and
eighth graders cannot add, subtract, multiply or divide whole numbers well enough
to perform everyday tasks. But NAEP cannot tell us how kids in Albuquerque com-
pare to kids in Santa Fe. And it cannot tell us what kids in either of these cities
should be aspiring to.

Is a proper educational goal the attainment of simple math skills by "x" percent
of our students nationally, or is the more proper goal one geared toward the individ-
ual student and his or her ability to achieve? I do not know the answerbut as a
parent and a legislator, I have ideas. During today's hearing and the hearings to
follow, I look forward to exploring this and related questions.

Already, I am optimistic that this exploratory process will lead to action. During
the past few months, we have heard a lot of talk about "educational excellence" and
the need to establishand achievenational goals for educational attainment. I am
heartened by the renewed commitments to education that have been made by the
nation's governors, the President, and the Congress. I am heartened because finally,
together, we may be beginning to take real steps toward improving the quality of
education for our children.

Yet, as we begin the task of improving education, we must not forget that any
rebuilding or reform effort must first begin with a firm foundationa baseline
from which growth can be charted.

I believe, and I would like today's witnesses to discuss whether they agree, that
we must begin this process of educational improvement or reform with a thorough
assessment of where we are now. Once we have a comnrehensive, coordinated as-
sessment of our educational system, then we must develop a plan. We must decide
where we want to gowhat our goals should beand, importantly, we must decide
how we are going to get there. If we do not establish this baseline and commit our-
selves to developing a clear, comprehensive and realistic plan, then even the best
attempt at reform will fail.

During this series of hearings, it is my hope that we can begin laying the founda-
tion for meaningful reform through a two-fold discussion: first, by discussing exist-
ing federal efforts of assessment, such as national testing and information gather-
ing; and second, by discussing methods for improving educational assessment and
ensuring that our assessments truly reflect our goals.

I look forward to an interesting and enlightening morning of testimony and would
now like to call our first witness, Mr. Christopher Cross, the Department of Educa-
tion's newly-appointed Assistant Secretary for Education Research and Improve-
ment.

Senator BINGAMAN. Our first witness is Christopher Cross and he
is accompanied, by Jean Griffith, who is the Acting Director of the
Division of Cross-Cutting Education Statistics and Analysis, and
David Sweet, who is the Director of the Elementary and Secondary
Outcomes Division, both of the Department of Education.

Mr. Cross testified before our Subcommittee on May 15 on the
quality of Government information, and he gave excellent testimo-
ny. We welcome him again today in his new capacity as Assistant
Secretary for Education Research and Improvement at the Depart-
ment of Education.

We look forward to hearing the views of the Department today.
If you could come forward, please, we are anxious to hear your tes-
timony.

I would like to mention to you and to each of the other witnesses
that I do have the prepared testimony that was delivered, and ave
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had the opportunity to read it. So if you could summarize your tes-
timony as much as possible we would appreciate it.

Thank you.

TESTIMONY OF CHRISTOPHER T. CROSS, ASSISTANT SECRETARY
FOR EDUCATION RESEARCH AND IMPROVEMENT, U.S. DEPART-
MENT OF EDUCATION, WASHINGTON, D.C.,1 ACCOMPANIED BY
JEANNE GRIFFITH, PH.D., ACTING DIRECTOR, CROSS-CUTTING
EDUCATION STATISTICS AND ANALYSIS DIVISION, U.S. DE-
PARTMENT OF EDUCATION, AND DAVID SWEET, DIRECTOR, EL-
EMENTARY AND SECONDARY OUTCOMES DIVISION

Mr. CROSS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
It is indeed a pleasure to be back here again before the Subcom-

mittee. I am very appreciative of the attention and the time which
you are taking to examine this very important issue.

I might mention that you made reference to the "Nation at
Risk" report of 6 years ago. That in fact was a report which was
commissioned by the Department of Education under the former
Secretary, Ted Bell. Carnegie work has both preceded and come
after that, but that particular report was in fact one which came
out of the Department.

Senator BINGAMAN. I appreciate that correction.
Mr. CROSS. Thank you, and I look forward to talking with you

about these issues this morning.
In your letter, you conveyed concern about the availability and

quality of education research and statistical information. That con-
cern is shared by many of us both within and outside of the Gov-
ernment.

Last month in Charlottesville, as part of their "Jeffersonian
Compact," President Bush and the Governors agreed that the Fed-
eral responsibility in education lies with two main tasksone, to
ensure educational equity, and two, to support educational re-
search. Specifically, they said that the Federal r^le is to provide re-
search and development for programs that work, to furnish good
information on the real performance of students, schools and
States, and to provide assistance in replicating successful State and
local initiatives all across the United States. That indeed is specifi-
cally the area which we are talking about this morning, the area of
educational research and statistics.

This was done in the context of the President talking about
making American education the best in the world. In Charlottes-
ville, they agreed that they would establish certain specific per-
formance goals, and that is a process that will be going on in the
next several months.

I should hasten to mention that at Charlottesville, they did not
establish those goals, but rather established a process fbr develop-
ing what they termed an ambitious, realistic set of performance
goals that reflect the views of those with a stake in the perform-
ance of our education system.

The President and the Governors did, however, point to seven
areas in which performance goals would likely be set. The first is

1 See p. 85 for Mr. Cross' prepared statement.



6

to increase children's readiness to begin school. The second is be-
coming internationally competitive in mathematics, science, and
other essential subjects. Third is to reduce the dropout rate and im-
prove the academic achievement of disadvantaged students. Fourth
is wiping out adult illiteracy and beefing up the intellectual capital
or competence of the work force. Fifth is ensuring a healthy supply
of well-qualified teachers. Sixth is employing up-to-date technology.
Seventh and finally is establishing orderly, safe drug-free climates
for learning in school.

I do believe that these in fact are the seven right goal areas.
While concentrating our efforts in any one of ..iese goal areas
would be insufficient, the combination of all of them taken togeth-
er should allow us to move forward in some very impressive and
very major ways.

I would also like to ask that the President's address in Char-
lottesville, the compact statement issued by the President and the
Governors, and other documents be submitted for the hearing
record,' and I have passed those to your staff.

Senator BINGAMAN. We'll be glad to include those.
Mr. CROSS. Thank you.
Mr. Chairman, the administration also has encouraged goal-set-

ting at the State and local levels. I could point to Illinois, South
Carolina and Connecticut as States that have already established
their own goals for students and for schools. In addition, the South-
ern Regional Education Board has established in a report last year
called "Goals for Education: Challenge 2000" 2 another set of indi-
cators which they believe are appropriate in their States.

Just to give you an idea of how this might work, one of the five
indicators they mentioned was ?,o increase the percentage of stu-
dents taking Algebra I by grade 10 to at least the percentage of
graduates who enter postsecondary programs. and then to establish
in every institution of higher education appropriate standards for
beginning college entry study and assessments to determine if stu-
dents were prepared to begin this degree credit study.

I have also provided to you and your staff a copy of the Southern
Regional Education Board report, which I think is another interest-
ing example of what can be done along these lines.

I am not advocating the particular goals which came out of the
SREB report. What I think is more important is the process which
went on there and the fact that it presents a paradigm, if you will,
of what could be done in every State. I would suggest to the Sub-
committee that the notion of States and indeed communities put-
ting this kind of sustained effort into establishment of goals would
be an extremely important understt. -13,!ng and undertaking.

Coming out of the goal-setting, of course, will be a concentrated,
all-out effortand I do want to emphasize the word "effort"to
achieve the goals which are talked about. It will take parents be-
coming full partners in the education of their children, including
offering families a choice among schools, and it will require that
we teach deep understanding of fundamental knowledge, helping
youngsters understand not only when the Civil War occurred, for

I See p. 213.
2 See p. 393.
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instance, but why. And it will require giving schools the leeway
and freedom to figure out how to teach such things to all their stu-
dents and holding them accountable for the results.

If schools are to do this and to do it better each year, they must
receive accurate, timely and useful feedback about their students'
progress as well as topnotch information from research, state-of-
the-art, practice and statistics.

This brings me to two of the questions in your letter, Mr. Chair-
man. You asked about the availability and quality of information
needed fdr developing and assessing national education goals and
about the information systems that will be needed to set national
standards and to assess progress.

These questions pertain to the statistical side of OERI, specifical-
ly the National Center for Education Statistics (NCES). In recent
years, NCES has considerably strengthened its ability to operate;
in fact, the budget for NCES over the last 5 years has increased
more than triple.

Today, the quality of NCES data has been improved as has its
timeliness so that it is regularly cited by both policymakers and
the media. But there is still much that can be done within NCES.
Currently, although it is responsible for one of the most central
roles of the Federal Government in education, there are many
areas where we need to put more resources and more attention to
improving the statistics and reporting system. And it appears that
coming out of the Charlottesville Summit, it is very likely that
there will be more attention given to the role of NCES when it
comes to responsibility for assessing and reporting that informa-
tion.

One of the examples of the things which NCES has done recently
is the report submitted to the Congress last month on dropout rates
in the United States. The report establishes three measures of
dropout and lays the groundwork for construction of a comprehen-
sive system to monitor all three dimensions of dropouts over time.

A second example pertains to international comparisons of learn-
ing and schools. Under the auspices of OECD, NCES is involved in
an international effort to develop indicators. That will permit
international comparisons of various features of schools and stu-
dents, including student outcomes and student attitudes.

Also, NCES is preparing for two new major international studies.
One will compare the reading performance of fourth graders and
ninth graders in 40 countries; that will be conducted in 1991. Also
to be conducted in 1991 will be a comparison of mathematics, sci-
ence and geography among 9-year-olds and 13-year-olds in 20 na-
tions including, we hope, the Soviet Union and China who would
for the first time be participating in studies of this nature.

The third example of what we can do to measure performance of
our students within the United States involves the work by the De-
partment to establish education indicators. And in fact the Secre-
tary has only recently appointed a task force on this matter which
is chaired by the New Mexico Chief State School Officer, Alan
Morgan. That group will be meeting here in Washington in about 4
weeks to hold its first set of deliberations aimed at producing for
the Congress in 18 months a report on the establishment of educa-
tional indicators.
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Finally, I would like to mention the example of a study or a
piece of wce., which is being done and which you mentioned in
your openii., .tatementthe National Assessment of Educational
Progress, known as NAEP. NAEP is likely to be one of those very
important building blocks for creating a system to gauge the Na-
tion's,progress towards our goals for student learning.

AB you know, we are in the process of expanding and strengthen-
ing NAEP. The Hawkins-Stafford Educational Amendments of last
year Provided .by 1990 that NAEP will allow us to compare eighth
graders' performance in mathematics on a State by State basis, and
in 1992, NAEP will permit us comparisons of fourth graders in
reading and mathematics at the fourth and the eighth grade level.

We believe that these new data from an expanded NAEP will
afford considerable insight into the state of learning across the
United States.

I should mention, however, that those examples of 1990 and 1992,
State by State comparisons, are optional, so we do not have in fact
all of the States signed up. For the 1990, we at the moment have
three States, theDistrict of Columbia and two Territories who have
agreed to participate in that State by State comparison in mathe-
matics.

Senator BINGAMAN. On that point, I saw the statistic somewhere
that 11 States had opted not to take the National Assessment of
Education Progress tests. But you are saying that even those that
opt to take it do not have to agree to sign up for the State by State
comparison; is that right?

Mr. CROSS. Yes, that's right. Dr. Sweet is familiar with the de-
tails on that. As I mentioned, there are 38 who have agreed. Part
of the issue is that States have to put up some funding themselves.

Senator BINGAMAN. Thirty-eight have agreed to the State by
State comparison?

Mr. CROSS. That's right, plus the District and two Territories.
Senator BINGAMAN. So my figure of 39 is incorrect.
Mr. SWEET. Thirty-nine had been the old number, but Nevada

dropped out because of a lack of resources.
Senator BINGAMAN. How much longer do States have to drop

out?
Mr. SwEE'r. The actual assessment is in February. They notified

us last month that they would not be able to go forward.
Senator BINGAMAN. All right. Go ahead. I am sorry to interrupt.
Mr. Cams. No, that's fine. Basically, we should have no more

dropouts at this point, unless there is something major which
occurs.

Let me just close by saying that one of my goals for programs
within OERI is to do a better job of putting research into practice.
That means that we must make the research that we perform
driven by the needs of people in the field. We are going to be
making educational research information easier for teachers, prin-
cipals, parents, policymakers and other audiences to use.

Another goal of mine is to increase collaboration not only within
OERI but in fact across the Department and across the Govern-
ment.

" 4
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The importance of education is just too great to permit it to be
constrained by the narrow, bureaucratic organization of Govern-
ment.

I might also note that the Office of Education Research in addi-
tion to the National Center for Education Research and Education-
al Statistics also supports the Office of Research, which has 21 re-
search centers located around the country; it administers 9 region-
al educational laboratories, 16 education information clearing-
houses and a variety of other programs that are aimed at improv-
ing the quality of educa on information and to provide resources
to school districts to engage in educational improvement activities.

Mr. Chairman, I read your letter as an indication that you would
be interested in what the Department and OERI have done and are
doing and plan co do to advance the Nation toward the seven goal
areas set by the Governors and the President. I would like to re-
quest that the hearing record be held open so that I might submit
a more detailed description of what we are doing in earn of the
seven areas identified in the Charlottesville statement, and we will
have that to you within the next few days.

I would like to thank you for inviting us here today, and I will
make myself available, as. will my colleagues, for any questions you
may have.

Senator BINGAMAN. Thank you very much. We will have the
record open for a couple of weeks. We would be pleased to have you
supplement your testimony.

You indicated correctly that unciei the law as written, the par-
ticipation of States in the National Assessment of Educational
Progress is voluntary. Should it be? Should we mandate that all
States participate in this?

Mr. Caoss. I think after we go through an experience of having
the States do it on an optional basis in the first round or first
couple of rounds, I think then we can be in a position to be able to
say, all right, we've solved the problems, we've dealt with the
issues, and perhaps at that point it could be made mandatory. But
that is also going to have to require some additional funding be-
cause right now the States are putting up between $70,000 and
$100,000 of their own money in order to monitor and administer
or they will in 1990td administer the program within their own
States. And I think there is some question about resources here.

Senator BINGAMAN. But the amount you mention, $70,000 to
$100,000, doesn't seem to be a major obstacle, or shouldn't be, con-
sidering the amount of money' the Federal Government spills. In
Nevada's case: did they drop out because they didn't have the
$70,000 or $100,000 they needed to spend on this, or are there
really other reasons?

Mr. SWEET. As we're told, it's really because they did not have
the resources; in fact, they had a budget dispute, and they were not
able to put together the $70,000 to $100,000.

Let me clarify what the State obligations are for the administra-
tion. They can pay for it in cash or in kindthat is, they can actu-
ally have someone else do the administering, and they pay it out,
or they can actually have their own people do the administering.
But they may not use Federal resources. Places like North Dakota,
for example, have extreme difficulty because most of the--

445.
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,Senator BINGAXIAN. And that's in the law, or
Mr. SWEET. That's right. That is in the law, that is in the law.
Senator BINGAMAN. That is in the law, okay.
Mr. Swam. North Dakota, for example, _Au extreme difficulty

because almost all the employees in the State Department of Edu-
cation are supported in part by Federal funds, and they had to
make special arrangements in order to participate.

Senator BINGAMAN. It seems to me that the prohibition against
any Federal money going to accomplish this clearly national objec-
tive is a fairly contrary, misgukled one. Do you have any position
on that? Why shouldn't we repeal the provision of the law that
thrifts States from using Federal dollars to accomplish this?

Mr. CROSS. I believe when the Congress agreed to that portion of
the law their concern wea that States show that they were willing
to buy in, if you will, both psychologically as well a financially, buy
into that system. And I think that the result has been that we
have had, even as recently as a few weeks ago, one State decide to
come in, in fact, after the Charlottesville Compact, because of con-
cern that now it was important to get on board on this issue.

I believe that consideration should be given to looking at wheth-
er or not that is a provision which needs to be retained. But there
is a long history of NAEP not being conducted at the State level.
When NAEP was first created, going back almost 20 years now, in
fact it started as an interstate compact, it was prohibited from
having information at the State level because there was such great
concern about having comparative data at the State level.

Senator, good morning.
Senator -BINGAMAN. I invited Senator Simon as he has a great in-

terest and vast knowledge of these issues.
I have a few more questions, and then I'll defer to Senator Simon

for his comments.
Senator SIMON. And let me add I am grateful to the Chairman

for inviting me here.
Senator BINGAMAN. I have a question about the legal prohibition

against the data being broken down and analyzed below the State
level so that you cannot compare school districts or schools or stu-
dents. Again, that strikes me as a misguided provision. Do you
have any view on that?

Mr. CROSS. I think here we are truly faced with a problem of re-
sources, because even doing it at the State level means we are
going to go from a sample size in the past of 25,000 to 150,000, and
that is only to get valid data at the State level. To have valid data
at the district level would be several quantum leaps beyond that in
terms of both sample size and cost.

In addition, when the legislation was being considered before the
Senfle Labor Committee, many of the organizations in the educa-
tion field made the point to the Committee that the problem with
doing it at the district level was that there was no necessary corre-
lation between what NAEP would be testing and what the curricu-
lum of specific districts might be. In fact, you might have a situa-
tion in which the focus of a districtand given our national herit-
age of local control of educationmight lead to a considerable mis-
match between the curriculum at that level and NAEP.
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As a result of these concerns, the provision which you mentioned
prohibiting the comparisons from being at that level was placed in
the new law.

Senator BINGAMAN. Let me try to explain what I referred to a
little bit in my opening statement and get your reaction to it. I un-
derstand the mismatch that you just identified, but it seems to me
that we do have a basic mismatch between what we are trying to
urge parents to do and what we are willing to provide them with in
the way of informatior.

We have various statements out of the Charlottesville Summit
saying that we must establish clear measures of performance and
issue annual report cards on the progress of students, schools, the
States and the Federal Government.

Now, I assume that they listed students separate from schools,
and schools separate from States, they meant that some way or an-
other we should be able to measure performance down to the
school level and to the student level and thereby give a parent
some meaningful information with which to compare his child's
education with that of children in other areas.

Is that what we ought to be aiming for? What are your thoughts
on that?

Mr. CROSS. Well, one thing I think we have to acknowledge is
that many, many States have in fact statewide assessments that
take that information down to the individual child level.

Senator BINGAMAN. But are these the nationally normed tests
where 95 percent of the kids are better than average?

Mr. CROSS. Yes, this is referred to by name as the "Lake Wobe-
gon" effect. It is not quite that high, but certainly the problem of
norming those tests and of reforming them is a considerable one.
But in fact what it does give us, though, is information down to the
building and to the classroom and the student level. This does pro-
vide comparisons one to the other, without even looking at whether
or not they are compared to the "norm," if you would, of the 50th
percentile.

One of the issues that clearly emerged from Charlottesville con-
cerns the discussion between the Governors and the administration
about what the Federal Government will be doing and what the
States will be doing. And I believe it is fair to say that the Gover-
nors are very concerned about the opportunity the States now have
to exercise their prerogatives, especially as this relates to how the
educational system is in fact a State system in this country; it is
not Federal.

Senator BINGAMAN. But just to push that a little bit further, is it
reasonable for a person like myself to think that our goal should be
to provide information that is statistically valid, is not weighted
one way or another, that is properly arrived at and that can and
does permit comparisons across State lines and does let you know
whether a student in Alaska is getting as good an education as a
student in Mississippi or in Maine or anywhere else in the country,
and also allows us to make a comparison of the performance level
of students in a grade school in Albuquerque with the performance

ilevel of students in a grade school in Frankfurt. Now, is that a rea-
sonable thing for us to be trying to accomplish, or is that not a
good goal, in your view?
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Mr. CROSS. Are you referring to Frankfurt, Kentucky or Frank-
furt, Germany?

Senator BINGAMAN. I was thinking of Frankfurt, Germany, but
even Frankfurt, Kentucky would be, as you say, a quantum leap
from where we are today.

Mr. CROSS. Yes, right. Well, I think we do have here many things
which need to be worked out relative to the whole issue of curricu-
lum reform, curriculum establishment, and the role of the Federal
Government again versus the States.

I think the Federal Government can provkle some information at
the level which allows comparisons to take place and can provide
some information about what children are learning through these
international assessments which will be going on in 1991.

But I think the issue of the Federal Government providing that
information down to the school or even the student level is some-
thing that we do not have consensus on. I think we need to estab-
lish a consensus process, if you will, to determine whether or not
that is the Federal Government's role or the State's role.

Senator BINGAMAN. Does the administration have a position on
that? You say- "we" don't have a consensus. By that do you mean
the country doesn't.

Mr. CROSS. Yes, that's correct.
Senator BINGAMAN. But does the administration have a position

on whether the Federal Government should try to accomplish what
I described, that being to have standardized testing capability that
would be nationwide and would provide useful comparative infor-
mation down to the school and student level.

Mr. CROSS. At the moment the position of the administration is
that this is something that belongs to the States.

Senator BINGAMAN. I have one other question and then I'll defer
to my colleague, Senator Simon. There are four words that keep
coming up in this, and I'm a little confused as to what they mean.
There are "goals," then there are "standards," then there are
"norms" and then there are "indicators."

Congress has set up a panel that is to meet next month to estab-
lish indicators. What does that mean?

Mr. CROSS. Basically it is going to be examining the paradigm
provided by labor statistics where, as we all know, every month at
two or three significant dates, we look at information coming out
about what is the state of the economy.

In reality, that statement about the state of the economy is com-
prised of several different indicators which the Bureau of Labor
Statistics or other parts of the Government look at relative to what
has happened in a number of areas. I think BLS has like 9 or 10
different components cf that monthly number which they report.

What we are going to be doing with this panel which Dr. Morgan
is going to be chairing is to look at what are some of the indicators
that we can look at at the national level which would give us a
similar sort of picture of the state of education in the country.

Senator BINGAMAN. But there will not be indicators of student
performance.

Mr. CROSS. Not at the indiridual student level, no. We would be
talking about something that would be a higher level of abstrac-
tion, just as the Bureau of Labor Statistics does not report at the
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wr"ker level, for example. They report some figures either on aquarterly basis or by States and metropolitan areas.
Senator BINGAMAN. The labor figures come out and say the aver-

age per capita income isand they tell you what it is. That is a
figure which obviously doesn't come down and tell you John Doe is
making so much, but it is based on having determined what John
Doe is making and what all the other John Does are making
around the country.

Are we talking here about indicators us to how much multiplying
a student is able to do when he completes the third grade in thiscountry? Is that an indicator?

Mr. CROSS. It could be one of the indicators. There could be many
other indicators. Dropouts might be an indicator, for example.

Senator BINGAMAN. But it could get down to specifics which are
testing student performance, I believe Chester Finn refers to them
as cognitive learning outcomes, are we going to be setting indica-
tors for cognitive learning outcomes?

Mr. CROSS. Jeanne Griffith is working with this panel.
Dr. GRIFFITH. We do expect the Indicators Panel to be advising

us on how to create indicators on students, schools, States and the
Nation. It would be analogous to the Department of Labor's unem-ployment rate. For example we could have a dropout rate that
would be measured at the student level but would be aggregated to
the national level, and perhaps the State level. The same would
apply with schools: you might talk about school environment and
have indicators of school environment that carry across the Nationand would be aggregated up to a national level, but would not
report on a .particular school in a particular State. We would cer-
tainly have indication of cognitive outcomes; these form the care of
any education indicators system.

So I think that the paradigm that you are speaking of is exactlywhat it would be, that wo would have information on all of the dif-ferent levels that we are interested in about education, but the
panel will be advising us specifically which topics they think weshould be focusing on. And we also expect them to be advising uson State comparisons.

Senator BINGAMAN. I may come back with some more questionson this.
I'll defer to Senator Simon now to go ahead with his questions.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR SIMON
Senator Smarr. I thank you, Mr. Chairman. I thank Senator

Bingaman also for his willingness to provide some leadership inthis area that is so important. He doesn't happen to serve on the
Education Subcommittee but he has cont-ibuted as much in thisfield of education as any of us have.

In your opening statement, Mr. Chairman, you say "We must
decide where we want to go, what our goals should be, and impor-
tantly, we must decide how we are going to get there.'!

Just one general observation that I will pass on to the Secretarywhen I next talk to Lim, but if you could pass on to him in the
meantime, Mr. Cross. The summit meeting with the Governors wasa good thing. There is a danger that that kind of thing becomes
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public relations rather than substance. I think the President and
Congress can really do something, why not have a summit meeting
right here in Washington, D.C., between the President and the
members of Congress who are concerned about education?

There, we can really get hold of some of these issues and start
doing some concrete things. The problem becomes more difficult be-
cause then we would have to talk about how we allocate resources,
and we're going to have to be much more specific. It is much easier
to say to 50 Governors: "You go out and do a better job in educa-
tion.' I think we have to be part of that process in a way that we
have not been.

Now, as I read the goals here--and they are nicewith the ex-
ception of one thing, they lack in specificity. If I can use an analo-
gy, I used a year ago this month about what you and I would call
some near-missesthat's not the technical termat airports
O'Hare had 30; Atlanta was second with 6; and on downso I got a
resolution adopted by the SenateSenator Bingaman probably
voted for itasking the FAA to come in with specific recommenda-
tions on how we could make O'Hare safer. And they came iri with
a lot of very generalized things. And I said this is just a wish list; it
has no meaning. What I need is a specific target and a date with it.
So now, once a month, the FAA comes in and reports to methey
came back with that list. And I tend to think that that is what we
need in these objectives that you have here. We need to be more
specific. We need to have dates with 5,t.

Now, I'm unloading all of this on you, and I realize that's not
your obligation completely, but you play a role in this.

The second thing, and to follow up the question of Senator Binga-
man, I recognize there are some political sensitivities in going
within a Stae jurisdiction and when you say we can't go to every
district in the Nation because of various problems you mentioned.

But couldn't we say every school district that has over 50,000 stu-
dents, we are going to provide some measurements and let the
Nation know? I think we really ought to know how Chicago schools
compare to New York City schools and to Los Angeles schools. In
Albuquerque and Santa Fe, I don't know what the student enroll-
ment is or how we would do that. But I think we have to recognize
that our number one problem right nownot our sole problem, but
our number one problemis in urban education.

Is there anything wrong with saying let's takeand I don't know
what the number should be; you are the statistical expertis there
anything wrong with saying let's take schools with over 50,000 stu-
dents, and we're going to measure them, and give the results to the
Nation each year?

Mr. CROSS. Senator, let me respond first to your comments about
the Charlottesville meeting and the lack of specificity. Those seven
areas which I mention in my statement and which I submitted to
the Chairman for the record were goal areas where the Governors
and the President agreed that specific goals would be established.
The Charlottesville meeting did not attempt to come out with spe-
cific goals. For an example of this, I would commend to you both
the Southern Regional Education Board's publication on goal-set-
ting for their constituent States, as well as your own State of Illi-
nois, then Connecticut, and several other States that have done

=.1
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some very specific things along those lines, where they have talked
about dates, they have talked about specific goals.

Sapator &moil. And there is no question for the southern States,
for example, and it seems a modest enough goal, four out of five
College entrants really have to be prepared for college entrance;
that does not seem an outlandish kind of a goal. And the State of
Illinois is doing some things.

But it does seem to me as a Nation we ought to have some very
specific goals, too.

Mr. CROSS. That process of consensus-building is part ok what is
coming from these meetings. I might also mention the National As-
sessment which we talked about earlier. The Hawkins-Stafford
Amendments of last Congress created a National Assessment Gov-
erning Boardand Dr. Finn is here this morning and I believe will
talk about that; he chairs that Governing Boardwhere part oftheir task involves building consensus around what some of the
NAEP goals would be. I think the Congress rightfully looked upon
the fact that there has to be consensus developed in this area.

You know from your service on the House side as well as over
here that when the National Assessment, originally was createdthere was extreme fear among the States about establishing ari as-sessment where there would be those State by State comparisons.

We have now gotten past that point to the point where the
States now are willing to say, yes, we are going to accept the fact
there will be State comparisons.

Going to the next level of looking at the school district level is
yet another major leap. I think one of the issues that has to be ad-
dressed there is the difference in populations in the various cities.
For example, if you take 50,000 and larger, you have some cities
that are inundated with refugees like along the Mexican border;
you have other citiestake Des Moines, Iowathat are probably, Isuspect, a lot less impacted by a population which has not had the
advantages of coming up through the educational system.

Those issues have to be examined, Senator.
Senator &mom I understand. But it seems to me that if you list

Des Moines, Iowa and San Antonio, Texas, we understand that
there are differences between Des Moines, Iowa and San Antonio,
Texas, and because of the fear that we might not understand thatthere are differences, we don't provide any kind of analysis and
comparison. It seems to me that this is not serving the Nation well.
I would hope we could move in this direction.

If I may follow up, how would we go about itwe could get a
Congressional mandate to do that, but this is something we reallyshould not have to have a Congressional mandate on. Is there someway just through decision by your department that we could goahead. and do that?

Mr. CROSS. No, I don't believe there is. .I think this is an area and
a toxic where the political process has to work its will, includingworking through the appropriate committees that you serve on inthis body.

One of the issues which certainly hangs over any of these consid-
erations is whether or not the establishment of goals down to that
level would lead to a national curriculum. I believe we are L11 fa-miliar with France, for example, where in fact the curriculum is

r
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very regimented in every ochool in the whole country. You can be
sure at 9:15 on Monday morning that every fifth yrader in France
will be studying the same subject. That has not been the 1iibtory
and tradition in this country, and we have to have some very major
safeguards' .o assure that what would come out of doing this would
not be in fact the mandating of a national curriculum. I don't be-
lieve that the consensus is there to have that in this country at
this time.

Senator SIMON. I agree with that, but there are at the same time
national needs, and I think we have to meet those national needs.
For example, an area that Pat Graham has heard me talk about
beforeforeign language needyou have heard me on this, too.
When a fourth grader in Botswana, which we consider a developing
nation, has had 4 years of foreign language education-rmore than
the average college graduate in the United Statessomething is
out of whack, and there is a national need. And somehow that has
to be communicated. That ties in with this idea of the summit. I
really hope that some of the people in your shop will talk about
how we can really do something constructive. What we do not need
is a summit meeting where Democrats and Republicans go in and
come out, and we're fighting each other in the field of education.

What I do think is needed is for the President and some leaders
in Congress to sit down and say what are national needs, what are
national goals, and what should we be doingnot just simply shift-
ing this off to the Governors, but what should we be doing here.

Mr. CROSS. Fine. I will convey your concern. And I might also
mention the National Assessment, which we have talked about a
great deal, is not necessarily the tool to provide information for all
of those things which might be needed. For example, the National
Assessment does not look at things like dropout rate, it does not
look at things like school environment, it does not look at things
like the drug-free nature of the school facility.

So I think we have to be careful that we are not looking at
NAEP to answer all those questions nor indeed to put it under so
many burdens that it cannot labor to do the thing that it was de-
signed to do originally, namely to provide information on specific
curricular areas at specific points in a student's career.

Senator SIMON. I thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator BINGAMAN. I have a couple of other questions. The over-

all concern that I have is that in a little over 2 months, we are
starting into the last decade of the millennium, and I have the
sense that we don't have a good baseline as to where we are in this
country as far as the educational performance of OUZ students is
concerned.

My other concern is that when you look at what is plannedand
I grant you that there has been a substantial increase in the effort
at the Federal level in the last year or 2 or 3it is really fairly
paltry as compared to what the need is for information.

As I understand it, NAEP is going to be resting in 1990 eighth
graders in 38 Statesdoing 150,000 tests. My information is that it
is going to be a couple of years before we have the results of that
testing. Is this because of the slowness of calculating or of putting
together the information? Am I wrong about that? Will it be 1992
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before we know what this shows us, and this is just eighth graders
in math? Then, in 1992, we are going to test eighth graders in
math, fourth graders in math and fourth graders in reading, andthat's pretty much what we've got planned. Am I wrong aboutthat?

Mr. CROSS. No. You are absolutely correct on what is planned. I
might say that the plan is to have results in the 1990 eighth grade
assessment in mathematics available within a year; it will not be 2years.

Secondly, I wound note that in fact what we are doing is follow-
ing what the law establishes, and that says that

Senator 13mAmAN. I understand. But I .am wondering if Con-
gress shouldn't go back and say that this is not enough. I mean, if
we are going to be serious about upgrading the performance of our
students during the decade of the 1990s, we've got to do more thanjust test eighth graders on how they're doing in math next year.Mr. CROSS. Senator, I agree with you. I think that what hap-
pened in the Hawkins-Stafford Amendments of the last Congress
was a toe in the water, if you will, in this area. I think that thesituation has changed some since then. I think the whole question
of Charlottesville and the compact between the Governors and the
President may in fact call for a re-examination of that.

I would say, however, that if that is done that one of the things
we have to be sure that occurs is that the resources are also provid-ed to allow things to go forward in the way in which it is suggested
or designed. And that has always been a problem, the gap betweenthe plans and the resources to carry it out because expectations
may be raised beyond the ability of the body to deliver.

Senator BINGAMAN. Let me also comment for just a minute on
this national curriculum. I have seen some polls fairly recently
where about two-thirds of the American public says they favor a
national curriculum. Now, I think there is probably a lot of confu-
sion about exactly wha. is meant by that. Would you agree that incertain core subjects that everyone needs to learn when they are in
elementary school or in secondary, such as math, reading compre-
hension, that in those core subjects it would not be inappropriate to
have national standards of performance. We might say by the time
someone finishes the third gradeI keep saying third grade be-
cause my son just finished the third grade this springbut by thetime a child finishes the third grade, they are expected to perform
at the following level in math. If that led to a standardization of
teaching in math, I don't see that that would be the worst fate that
ever befell us if it resulted in an improvement in education.Are we in disagreement on that?

Mr. CROSS. No, we are not. In fact, I think that is part of what iscoming out of the Governors' exercise of looking at establishinggoals.
Senator BINGAMAN. But that would be a national curriculum inmath.
Mr. Cnoss. You can reach that in different ways. You could

achieve having students learn a certain competency in the thirdgrade, for example, in different ways. I think that is something
about which we would want to be very careful.
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Senator BINGAMAN. Sure, I agree. If they want to teach math one
way or another way, just as long as the kids perform at a certain
level by the time they reach a certain grade level.

Mr. CROSS. Right.
Senator BINGAMAN. I myself don't see a problem with having

that result in a national curriculum to that extent, and I just
wanted to make that point. My information is that we don't have
any national information as to foreign language instruction in this
country. Is that correct?

Mr. CROSS. I believe there is a transcript study which occurred as
part of High School and Beyond (HSB)Mr. Sweet, do you want to
speak to that?

Mr. SWEET. We have transcript information collected in 1987
that shows the language taking of students in high school and
junior high school, but not below then.

Senator BINGAMAN. And that doesn't measure performance
only the number of students Ni o registered

Mr. SwFr. Rightso many took French, so many took Spanish,
so many took German and so forth.

Senator BINGAMAN (continuing]. At junior and high school.
Mr. SwFr. That's right.
Senator BINGAMAN. We don't have any information in grade

school.
Mr. SwFr. That's correct.
Senator BINGAMAN. And we don't have any information at the

college levelyou folks I know don't do anything with college.
Mr. CROSS. Yes, we do.
Mr. Swxrr. Actually we have some at college level as well.
Senator BINGAMAN. Oh, you do have. You have information as to

the instruction at the college level, the number of students who
ta1:43 different languages?

Mr. SWEET. That dat-t is less rich, but it is also off a transcript
study Hod to High School and Beyond.

SPr 1/4. BINGAMAN. We are getting a guffaw from Mr. Finn
when you said "less rich."

Mr. SWEET. Apparently, it's laughable. I don't know.
Senator BINGAMAN. We'll wait and let him comment on what

"less rich" means.
Senator Simon, do you have other questions?
Senator SIMON. I just want to note that Chris Cross served, in the

House on the staff of our committee over there and served with dis-
tinction. You can pass along to Larry Cavazos that he made a good
choice in selecting Chris Cross to head this particular division.

Mr. CROSS. Thank you, Senator.
Senator SmwN. And let me just add I think I referred to Pat

Graham as "Pat Grant." We have a Pat Grant who is an educator
in Illinois, and I do know the difference between the two.

Senator BINGAMAN. Okay. Well, thank you very much. We ap-
preciate your testimony today. We have great hopes for your
tenure in this new position.

Mr. CROSS. Thank you. We appreciate being here.
Senator BINGAMAN. As our second panel, we want to welcome

Patricia Graham and Chester Finn. Patricia Graham is Dean of the
Harvard Graduate School of Education and also the Charles
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Warren Professor of the History of American Education at Har-vard University. Dr. Graham began her teaching career in Virgin-ia, later taught in New York City. She has held various positions inuniversity teaching and administration. In the spring of 1977 shewas appointed by President Carter as the Director of the NationalInstitute of Education.
Chester Finn is currently a professor at Vanderbilt University.His career included a variety of positions that combine his interestin education and public policy, among them, Assistant Staff Assist-ant to the President; Special Assistant to the Governor of Massa-chusetts; Counsel for the American Ambassador to India; ResearchAssociate at Brookings; Legislative Director for Senator Moynihan,and recently, he served in the Department of Education as Assist-ant Secretary. He is currently Chairman of the National Assess-ment Governing Board.

We are very pleased to have both of you here. Ms. Graham, whydon't you go ahead first, and then we'll hear from Mr. Finn, andthen we'll have questions for both of you.

TESTIMONY OF PATRICIA A. GRAHAM, DEAN, GRADUATE SCHOOLOF EDUCATION, HARVARD UNIVERSITY, CAMBRIDGE, MA
Ms. GRAHAM. Thank you very much.
I am pleased to have the opportunity to testify today on the sub-ject of the adequacy of the Government's information about educa-tion. Let me put it succinctly: There isn't enough informationabout education for the Federal Government to make as wise poli-cies as I believe it might, both to improve education and to meas-ure that improvement.
One principal reason for this is the decline in the resourceswhich the Federal Government has invested in the area of re-searchby the General Accounting Office report, a decline ofnearly 80 percent in real dollars in the last 15 years.Furthermore, the Federal Government is the prime funder ofeducational research. There is no equivalent in the States, and inthe private sector there is only one foundation which funds educa-tional research solely, the Spencer Foundation in Chicago, and itsannual expenditure rate is less than $10 million a year.When the original discussion about the creation of the Depart-ment of Education occurred in 1867, one of the leading proponents,Ignatius Donnelly, a Congressman from Minnesota, called for thedepartment's establishment, arguing that it would "illuminate thedark places of ignorance." I have always liked that quotation.During the ensuing 122 years, the department has indeed provid-ed a beacon, but I think its wattage has diminished relative to thearea that requires illumination.

Three days ago, I attended the 350th birthday of the oldest publicschool in America, the Mather School in the Dorchester section ofBoston, named for Richard Mather, an early Boston minister whocame from a prominent New England family of divines. The schoolhas accommodated itself over this 350-year period to waves of im-migrants. Its chorus of 70 or so children stood on the platform on

See p. 97 for Ms. Graham's prepared statement
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Friday wearing flags of the nations from which different children
attending the Mather School had come and sang their school song,
which embodies the motto, "We can touch the world."

Today, the school has 560 students, 93 percent of whom have
either free or reduced-price meals; 61 percent are black, 17 percent
white, 10 percent Hispanic, 11 percent Asian.

Perhaps the dramatic peak came when about two dozen little
kindergartners, 5 year-olds, all in the Vietnamese kindergarten,
crossed the stage, individually presenting a long-stemmed red rose
to Nancy Bush Ellis, who has helped the school.

The principal, Kim Marshall, enunciated the school's three goals
serving this population at this time. The first, all children can
learn, and each child has promise; the second, students learn best
through active, hands-on experience; and the third, cultural liter-
acy and exposure to the arts are critical to a good education.

Mr. Marshall is eager to achieve his goals, as he stated on
Friday, but as he also added, his task would be eased if there were
better research with which to help him.

Let me suggest six different topics of research in education in
which the Government could play a leadership role that would
help both Mr. Marshall as well as many others. Furthermore, it
would help the Government, which needs this information if its
policies are to be improved and if the education of American young
people is to improve, as it must.

These topics are predicated on two premises. First of all, we are
dissatisfied with the academic preparation of many of our yours;

ple today for the life that lies ahead of them; and secondly, we
believe that changes in schooling are one, though not the only, way
in which to improve that preparation.

In the longer paper I'd like to submit for the record, I make the
case for broader Government policies for children to improve.

The six issues I want to talk about are these. The first is peda-
gogy, research in pedagogy. The second is research on curriculum;
the third is on assessment; the fourth is on school site manage-
ment; the fifth is an integration of social services at the school site,
and the sixth is desirable curricula for educators. Let me say a
word about each of those.

Pedagogy. If we want children to learn, we need to vary the ped-
agogy by which we expect them to learn. Traditionally, what we
have done when we have had diverse children is to change the cur-
riculuma rigorous curriculum including foreign langauge for the
gifted children, and a less rigorous curriculum for the ones we have
determined are not gifted.

I think we need to reverse that equation. What we need to do is
to agree cal a curriculum that all children need to learn, and then
we need to vary the pedagogy by which they are expected to learn
it. We currently have very little research, practically none, funded
by the Federal Government which looks at various modes of peda-
gogy by which diverse groups of children can learn. So pedagogy is
the first area.

The second I think is curriculum. Although it is relatively easy
to agree on what a common curriculum in mathematics might be
and that has taken us quite a whileit is much more difficult to
agree on what common elements of curriculum are in other areas.
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As some of us who have long memories of the Federal Govern-
ment's interest in education will recall, for many years the Federal
Government' would not touch curriculum research, believing that,
after the difficulties of MACOS and the National Science Founda-
tion in the late sixties and seventies, this was not an appropriate
arena for Federal educational research. I believe that is no longerthe case if we are talking now about national goals and standards.

Senator BINGAMA/q. Excuse me, I have a question on that point:
Are you talking about research to determine what should be in the
curriculum, or research to determine the way to accomplish the
teaching of the curriculum?

Ms. GRAHAM. I am talking about two different things. The first ispedagogy, that is
Senator BINGAMAN. Right, that's the way to accomplish the

teaching.
Ms. GRAHAM. Right. And the second is what are the elements

that we really think are important for everybody to know, and thatis the curriculum issue.
Senator BINGAMAN. Okay.
Ms. GRAHAM. And typically at the college level, we say we'd likestudents to have 4 years of English, 2 years of a foreign language, 3

years of social studies, but we never go beyond saying what the
content of those years ought to be. Perhaps it would be desirable to
have some general discussion about what the content of that kind
of curriculum ought to be. It seems to me without some discussionof that, it is very difficult to establish national goals or nationalstandards.

The third element is assessment. Assessment is what ultimately
drives curriculum and pedagogythat is, how children are going toperform on tests is a big factor influencing what is taught and howit is taught. We may not like that, but I think it is a reality. And ifthat is a reality, then there is enormous obligation for us to broad-en the modes of assessment'that we currently have.

Already this morning we have had very fruitful discussion of the
National Assessment of Educational Progress, but there are manyother forms of assessment besides that particular kind of testwhich could be extremely helpful to school teachers and school ad-
ministrators in helping them improve the academic performance of
their children. Much of the work that is being done in assessment
of children's portfolios is an example of that.

The fourth is the decentralized management of schools, or whatwe call school site management. Everyone calls for school site man-agement but it is extremely difficult to know precisely what schoolsite management means, particularly in any large setting, particu-
larly in the urban schools. We need to know much more about howthat in fact can be made to work, particularly with the work forceof administrators and teachers who are accustomed to a highly cen-tralized form of management in most urban areas.

Fifth, integration of social services at the school site. Ever sincethe progressive education movement at the turn of the century, wehave been talking about the schools as the center of community ac-tivities. We are-talking-about it again, but we haven't got manyvery good models of how this might function.
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Sixth, what is a desirable curricula for educators; what are the
knowledge, skills and values that we want our administrators and
teachers to have. At the graduate level, almost all the work in edu-
cation for teachers and administrators is done on a part-time basis,
particularly in an evening course, a number of these evening
courses adding up to salary increments. The one thing we know
about that kind of instruction is that it is ineffective. What are
some better forms of instruction?

To conclude, I think the task for all of us, for the Federal Gov-
ernment, for State and local government as well as many other
agencies, including families and communities, is to increase the
proportion of children who come to school healthy and ready to
learn. Our children are our most precious natural resource, and if
our Federal Government has programs to preserve and support our
corn and our soybeans, then surely it must have ones to aid an
even more vital resourceour children.

Today the corn is better served by the Government than the chil-
dren. The explanation for this discrepancy lies largely in the politi-
cal will that is mobilized behind farm subsidy programs and is yet
to mobilize as effectively behind children. Our means both of mobi-
lizing the political will effectively as well as determining which
programs are wiser is through the collection of information, cus-
tomarily known as research.

As the distinguished Chairman of Xerox, David Kearns, has ob-
served in consternation: "No single feature of the education system
is more shocking to business leaders than low levels of education
research spending. We know more about pork bellies and soybean
futures in this country than we do about our schools."

So I commend you, Mr. Chairman, and your Committee and en-
courage the Federal Government to support much more strongly
such research in education both so that it can help Mr. Marshall
and his colleagues at the Mather School and around the Nation,
and so that it can fulfill Congressman Donnelly's promise to "illu-
minate the dark places of ignorance".

Thank you.
Senator BINGAMAN. Thank you very much.
Before we go to questions, let me call on Chester Finn to make

any opening comments he wishes to make at this point.

TESTIMONY OF CHESTER E. FINN, JR., PROFESSOR OF EDUCA-
TION AND PUBLIC POLICY, VANDERBILT UNIVERSITY, NASH-
VILLE, TN 1

Mr. FINN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Senator Simon.
I don't think our panel meant to be disrespectful to the previous

panel. It was that phrase, "less rich data, that really slew us.
Those homeless people I passed on the way up from the railroad
station might also be described as "less rich," but I think in fact
they are very poor, and I would say the same about our postsecond-
ary education outcomes data, which is what I think you were
asking about at the time.

I See p. 121 for Mr. Finn' prepared statement.
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In the Civil War era that Dean Graham referred to, when Con-
gress first created a little three-person agency called the Depart-
ment of Education, the statute said that it was the duty of this
agency to report on "the condition and progress of education in theseveral States."

That was a wonderful 19th century notion, that if you are report-ing on the condition you must necessarily be reporting on progress,
because things could only be going in one direction. Note though
that State-level reporting by the Federal Government was a central
responsibility of this new Federal' agency.

Let me stipulate before going any further that while I am theChairman of the National Assessment Governing Board, wehaven't had time to clear my remarks through the Governing
Board, so I don't know whether all 22 other members of the Gov-erning Board agree with what I am saying today or with theprinted testimony that

and
already have. I know they are seized ofsome of these issues and problems, however.

As has been said several times, this is a timely, impOttant and
awfully necessary hearing on a very important issue that has been
crystallized by the recent education summit. The summit, as hasbeen noted, said that we should set national education goals 'in
such areas as the performance of students on international
achievement tests and the level of training necessary to guarantee
a competitive work force. The summit also said we should have
annual report cards and, as you noted, it specified that these would
involve information about students, schools, States and the FederalGovernment.

I think this pairing of goals with report cards is certainly right.
It doesn't do you much good to have goals if you don't have anyinformation on whether they are being achieved or not. I don't be-
lieve you can have educational accountability without both goalsand information feedback.

In order-to do thiS, we are going to need a lot of information. Our
information feedback is going to have to be very rich indeed.

We are in somewhat better shape today than -we were 5 yearsago in this regard. There is something of a renaissance under wayin Federal education data-gathering. The National Center for Edu-cation Statistics, which is our primary information-gathering
agency, is in far better shape than it was. But we are still in theearly stages-of this renewal. Most of the baseline data that you are
inquiring about, Mr. Chairman, is today at best a dotted line on the
page, and in many instances is a total blank.

In general, we are in better shape at the national level than weare at either the State level or the international level. We know afair amount about the country as a whole. What we don't know
very much about are the States in relation to each other and thecountry in relation to other countries.

Generally speaking, we are also in better shape with respect to
what I'm going to call quantitative data about education than weare with respect to qualitative data. We tend to know how many ofvarious things there are. Some people call this "bean counting."
We do a lot of it, and we are getting pretty good at it. We also tend
to know how much is going into the system, and we are in bettershape in terms of knowing about the processes and activities
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within the system. But we are not yet in very good shape in terms
of what educators call "cognitive learning outcomes"that is to
say, information about the skills and knowledge actually being ac-
quired or not being acquired by students. That, I think, is what we
most need to know if our goals are going to be meaningful and if
our report cards are going to be useful.

You have a later witness this morning who makes the distinction
in his printed testimony between "process" and "product" and
comes down on the side of "process" as the thing he wants infor-
mation about. I disagree profoundly. I think what we need more
than any other single thing is information on the products of our
education system and how adequate they are, whether they are
getting better and whether they are getting better in relation to
each- other.

Our principal source of cognitive learning information at the ele-
mentary-secondary level is the National Assessment of Educational
Progress. You mustn't even ask about the postsecondary level,
where we have practically no information as to whether anybody is
actually learning anything in our 3,400 colleges and universities.

At the elementary-secondary level, however, we do haVe NAEP,
and it is in the early stages of a major overhaul enacted by Con-
gress just 18 months ago in what, at the time, seemed like a pretty
audacious thing to do. For two decades, the National Assessment
had done a pretty good job reporting on national trends but had
assiduously avoided reporting any information about individual
States, let alone any divisions smaller than States. Indeed, NAEP
was designed not to reveal any information about the political sub-
divisions of the-country,, and for two decades it scrupulously fol-
lowed that design.

Eighteen months ago, Congress agreed to change this. It acted at
the recommendation of the,Adminisiration, which in turn was fol-
lowing the recommendation of a blue-ribbon panel that had studied
this, and also following the recommendations of the .Chief State
School Officers of the country, and also following the recommenda-
tions of the National Governors Association. Eighteen months ago,
Congress agreed to begin to try to apply the National Assessment
instrument to the task of State-by-State information gathering.

As you &Served earlier, Mr. Chairman, the current battle plan
for the State assessment part of NAEP begins this school year with
eighth grade mathematics and proceeds on in 1992this is a 2-year
cycle under present lawto math at the eighth and fourth grade
levels and reading at the fourth-grade level.

But note that, as late as 1993, which is to say 4 years from now,
when the 1992 assessment data become public, we will still have no
State-level information at the twelfth grade level in any subject; we
will have no State-level information in science at any grade level;
we will have no State-level information in such subjects as history
and geography and writing and various other parts of the curricu-
lum that will not be assessed at the State level under the current
plan.

NAEP has a lot of strengths and capabilities. In my testimony, I
spell out nine of them. It also has some weaknesses besides the
ones I have already mentioned. In my testimony, I identify out

--
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eight of them, carefully trying to make the strengths outnumber
the weaknesses by at least one.

And as I said, 18 months ago we thought we were embarked
upon a major overhaul, and indeed it is. For NAEP this is a large,
complex; challenging undertaking, fraught with risks and difficul-
ties, and :anxiety around the country. State testing directors are in
a tizzy about how their State is going to do on the eighth grade
math comparison that is taking place this year. Will it be fair?
Will the data be reported in a fair way as well as an informative
way?

I think that this is a decent start. I also think that we don't have
very many other instruments to turn to at the, present time if we
want cognitive learning outcomes information for the country and
its subdivisions. But our current plan is not going to produce
enough of it to provide evert that baseline that you are asking
about, let alone any real ability to track our progress toward the
kinds of goals that I believe we are going to find ourselves setting
for the United States in the very near future.

I think that is enough by way of opening comments. I'd be
pleased to respond to questions as well.

Senator BINGAMAN. Thank you very muchthank both of you.Let me just ask either or both of you shOuld Congress go back
and mandate participation in this NAEP State-by-State assessment
as we go into the last decade of the century? Does that make sense?
Do you have a view on that, Ms. Graham?

Ms. GRAHAM. I think that ultimately, we need State-by-State
data from NAEP. Whether the best way of getting it is a mandate
for the Congress, or whether there is, a political solution that can
come to a voluntary participation, I think is a call best made by
the Congress, but that such data should be available State-by-State
is something that I certainly support in the future.

Senator BINGAMAN. Mr. Finn, do you have a view on that?
Mr. FINN. Senator, I don't think it is necessary to mandate it inorder to get most and some day, nearly all States participating.

The 12 States that don't have State-by-State eighth grade math
data next year when it is reported for the other 38 States are going
to wonder why they don't. I suspect that we are going to see a vol-
untary gravitation toward thiS over time, without the need to make
it obligatory.

Making it obligatory, as Chris Cross pointed out, would also
carry with it the need to fully fund it as opposed to keeping a State
contribution, which is the current law.

Senator BINGAMAN. What would you estimate fully funding the
State part of that participation would be? How much are we talk-
ing about? He mentioned the figure $70,000 to $100,000 per State. I
assume that means a small State.

Mr. FINN. And that is for eighth grade mathematics only.
Senator BINGAMAN. Right.
Mr. FINN. That's a pretty good average. Let's say $100,000 a

State; if all States participated, we'd be looking at $5 million more
dollars. The current national assessment appropriation is $15 mil-
lion. The current cost, I might note, is $19 million. There is a bit of
a discrepancy right now between what it is going to cost and what
has just been appropriated for it.
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MS. GRAHAM. In 1978, I believe the appropriation was $4 million.
Mr. Prior. That's progress.
Senator BINGAMAN. I agree with you that there may very well be

a gravitation toward more States participating. T just wonder,
though, if that approach is adequate to the sense of crisis that
some of us believe exists. If in fact this is the kind of an issue that
the President is going to have an historical first summit with the
Governors on and we hear a lot about the urgency of dealing with
the problem, I wonder if it is adequate to just leave it to the next
several years, when States eventually decide they want to partici-
pate.

I also assume that those States that opt out are the ones that
most need to opt in. It may not be entirely true, but I know Missis-
sippi opted out; I would assume Mississippi ought to opt in.

Mr. FINN. Mr. Chairman, there is a very sensitive matter of
whether NAEP actually tests what a given State thinks it is teach-
ing. One of the grounds on which a State might stay out is because
it does not believe what is on the, let's say, eighth grade math test
reasonably represents what that State thinks it is teaching during
eight years of math. That would, in my opinion, be a legitimate
reason to stay out of an assessment, if you really think you have a
better curriculum than the one that is implicit in the National As-
sessment.

Senator BINGAMAN. But if you have a better curriculum than is
implicit in the National Assessment, presumably your students Will
knock it out of the ball park.

Ms. GRAHAM. No, that's not the way the National Assessment
necessarily works, because if children have not been taught the
particular kinds of questions that are likely to appear on the as-
sessment, they may do badly on the assessment, although they
might potentially have knowledge in other areas that the State be-
lieves is more valuable.

I think that is the misfit that Professor Finn is referring to.
Senator BINGAMAN. You folks are the experts but, it just seems

to me that in a subject like mathematics where we are going to test
students in February on how much mathematics they know in the
eighth grade, or what their performance level is, I would hope that
the National Assessment of Educational Progress would be de-
signed in a general enough way that it would capture the facility
that students have to use mathematics and to use mathematical
concepts. I am a little suspect or skeptical of a State coming back
and saying, "We don't teach math the dame way other States teach
Math, and that's why our kids didn't perform as well as the other
kids ..on the mathematical, performance test." Am I wrong in think-
ing about it like that? Is it a question of how you teach it?

Mr. FINN. By and large you are right, and by and large I think a
State that is not participating is going to have a lot of questioning
citizens and business leaders and newspaper editors and so on.
People are going to ask, "Why didn't we participate?"

What is on the National Assessment is put there through an
elaborate, rather cumbersome but I think very important, consen-
sus process in which people from the participating States actually
come and take part in the design of the assessment.
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It is possiblethough math is the least likely place for this to
happenthat a given State that, let's say, introduces algebra atthe eighth grade level but defers some basic work with logarithms
until the ninth grade wouldn't have itself ready for a test that
maybe inquired into logarithms at the eighth grade level but didn't
look at algebra. It is possible that a State does something in a dif-
ferent sequence or goes at it in,a different way and actually would
feel ill-served by this assessment. I don't think that is very likely in
math, but perhaps in a science sequence, and certainly in a social
studies sequence, it is entirely thinkable that a State would say,"You know, that's really not our curriculum that they are examin-ing:,

Senator BINGAMAN. I could see it in those other areas.
Senator Simon.
Senator SIMON. I regret that I have an 11 a.m. meeting, but

when you talk about a $19 million cost, are you referring to this
test that will be made this next year?

Mr. FINN. Yes, sir, the fiscal 1990 cost of all parts of NAEP total
$19 millionFederal costs.

Senator SIMON. And presumably, if we were to do this at the
high school level as you suggest, the cost would be similaris that
correct or is that not correct?

Mr. FINN. We'd be up in the $40-$50 million range if we did this
at the other grade levels and subjects. Typically, NAEP does three
subjects at a time in three grade levels. If we did all nine of those
on a State-by-State basis, we'd be looking at a $40-$50 million fed-eral cost. That is my royal estimate.

Senator SIMON. And when we talk about 38 States, Puerto Rico
has more students than 27 of our States. Is Puerto Rico included ornot?

Mr. FINN. Several Territories are, including the District of Co-lumbia. I don't know
Senator SIMON. I think we have an answer back there.
Senator BINGAMAN. Mr. Sweet.
Mr. SwEgr. Puerto Rico isn't. Guam and the Virgin Islands are;

American Samoa and Puerto Rico are not.
Senator SIMON. And they are just opting out on their own, orthey have not indicated a willingnessif I may address this to Mr.Sweet.
Mr. &Arms Guam originally said they were. The indications have

been very, very rough, and for some reason, we got a letter sayingthat they would no longer be able to participate. The communica-
tions with Puerto Rico are not clear, but they originally said that
they would not.

Senator &ram. Could you let me know on that?
Mr. SwEgr. Yes.
Senator SIMON. And then if I could just add one other comment,

because I was going through Dr. Graham's prepared statement forthe record, and one area it addressesand I know it is not the sub-ject todayis the interdependence of all these things. She says,over half the children in America today will spend some part oftheir childhood in a single-parent family. Even the single childborn into a two-parent family in which one adult works full-time atthe minimum wage will live 11 percent below the poverty line.
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Major increases, more than 1 million new poor children annually,
came in the early 1980s. Recent Fordham University studies re-
vealed that 1987 was the worst year for children in two decades.
Poor children are less likely to be healthy than their more affluent
compatriots, and their development is more likely to be rocky, par-
ticularly in terms of those mysterious but essential qualities of self-
esteem and motivation. Children who are not healthy will have
special difficulties in school. While it is the obligation of public
schools to do as well as they can with every child, healthy or not,
assured and motivated or not, the schools are much more likely to
be effective with children who come to them healthy, assured and
motivated."

I took some of these things out of context, but I don't think I
abused what you had to say.

Let me just again, Mr. Chairman, thank you for holding the
hearing on this. I think this is an area where we have to do better.
And I think the real question is whether we really do have a crisis,
whether there really is a sense of emergency here. An the difficul-
ty with the education crisis, if I can use that word, is that it just
kind of gradually creeps up on us. It is not like a San Francisco
earthquakeall of a sudden it is there, and we can see it, and it is
dramatic. We have an educational earthquake, only it has been a
gradual thing, and its cost is infinitely greater than the San Fran-
cisco earthquake.

Thank you again, Mr. Chairman.
Senator BINGAMAN. Thank you very much. I appreciate your

being here.
I think some of the response that Mr. Finn gave to Jenator

Simon there perhaps covers part of this, but if in fact Congress de-
cided that it wanted to go ahead and have a meaningful, compre-
hensive ability to assess the improvements in education in this
country during this next decade, that would mean we would have
to do certain things in 1990 and beyond, and we would have to sub-
stantially beef up our ability to assess where we are and the per-
formance of our students. What would be the outlines of a good
program? You were talking about nine tests per year

Mr. FINN. Every 2 years on the current plan.
Senator BINGAMAN. Every 2 years, we would do nine tests. At

what grade levels would you carry out the testing?
Mr. FINN. The National Assessment now is operating at grades 4,

8 and 12, and it typically, as I said, it is conducted in three subjects
at a time. For example, this current school year we are assessing
reading, math and science, and in 1992 it will be reading, math and
writing. Science skips over to 1994, when history comes on line as
well. There is a sequence.

Senator BINGAMAN. Is the reading, math, and science tests that
are being done this year in those three grade levels based on a
25,000 person sample?

Mr. FINN. Yes.
Senator BINGAMAN. So we don't have enough data to make State-

by-State comparisons in anything but math based on this year.
Mr. FINN. That's correct at the eighth grade level.



29

Senator BINGAMAN. So the first thing to do would be to beef up
the sample size so that we could do State-by-State comparisons in
the subjects we test in; is that basically right?

Mr. FINN. If you want State-level baseline data, and I do and I
think the Governors do, then yes, that would be the first thing to
do to get it. Bear in mind that this is a slow process; even very
rapid action on this front would involve the 1992 cycle rather than
the 1990 cycle. The 1990 cycle is already locked in.

The State-by-State aspect is not the only area of national assess-
ment that warrants some development and some improvement. For
example, we are largely the prisoners of a multiple choice test
format, and as Dean Graham has alluded, that cuts out a lot of the
things we'd really like to know about what students can do, and
therefore some research and development on better modes of as-
sessment is indicated as well.

Senator BINGAMAN. Now, let me just make sure I understand
this thing. In 1990 we will be testing math, science and reading at
the eighth grade level

Mr. FINN. Yes, sir.
Senator BINGAMAN [continuing]. And we will not be testing at

the fourth grade and the twelfth grade, even the 25,000?
Mr. FINN. No, no. I guess I didn't make myself clear. We'll be

doing math, science and reading at all three grade levels.
Senator BINGAMAN. But the only one that will be the large

sample that will permit State-by-State comparison is at the eighth
grade level.

Mr. FINN. In math.
Senator BINGAMAN. In math.
Mr. FINN. Yes, sir.
Senator BINGAMAN. So you are suggesting that we be in a posi-

tion that every 2 years, we test three subjects, at least three sub-
jects, at all three levels

Mr. FINN.
Senator BINGAMAN [continuing]. Or are you suggesting we test

more?
Mr. FINN. Well, as I said, what we started out to do 18 months

ago seemed daring at the time. To add subjects and to increase
above three subjects per cycle is even more daring. And we have
some subjects left out. I would personally feel a lot better if we
could produce State-level data in the subjects we are already as-
sessingreading, writing, math, science, and history. To add to
those things like foreign languages, art and music would, I think,
require a fair amount of development work up front in order to
figure out how to assess them.

So it is a question of how much information do you want. To
have State-level data in the five subjects I mentioned would be an
amazing accomplishment.

Senator BINGAMAN. But if you had State-level data in the five
subjects each 2 years, starting in 1992, that would be as much as
the system could consume or possibly handle.

Mr. FINN. The system, also, would tell you that that would be a
lot more than it could consume by 1992 and that you have dis-
cussed too large a plan. But that is, in my own personal view, the
kind of plan we ought to be thinking through, yes.

24=607 - 90 - 2
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Senator BINGAMAN. Should the information be broken down
below the State level? Is that totally unrealistic? I asked Mr. Cross
this, and he indicated that breaking the information down further
would be another couple of quantum leaps ahead. In my State we
have 88 school districts. Is it totally unrealistic to think that since
we are going to be testing, it ought to be done in a way that vari-
ous school districts could also know how they are doing relative to
other school districts?

Ms. GRAHAM. I think that is a cost question. That is a question of
investment and how much the Federal Government wishes to put
into this activity as opposed to other activities. My view is that it
could certainly be done, but it is simply a question of cost, and
whether this is the wisest expenditure of the Federal dollar in edu-
cation.

Senator BINGAMAN. The reason that I raise it, and it seems to me
it might be worth the cost, is we make a big thing out of the fact
that local school boards are supposed to be in there, responsible for
the quality of the schools. It seems a little unfair to go to your local
school board and say we've got substandard schools here, or you
folks haven't done what you should have to educate my child, if the
local school board doesn't have any information about where the
deficiencies are and how they are stacking up relative to other
school districts and so on. If you are going to have policymaking at
the local school district level, then shouldn't you provide informa-
tion to those people who are making that policy?

M -. FINN. A couple of points, Senator. As you know, there are
almost 16,000 local districts across the country. And while New
Mexico has 88, as you have said, Texas next door has about 1,000
all by itself, and Oklahoma has 600-some, most of them consisting
of just one school, and with relatively small enrollments. At that
level, to provide district-level data, you are in effect going to be
testing every kid in thy; district. You will be moving far away from
what we now think of as a sample-based test rather than an indi-
vidual child-based test.

My own view of this is that Congress should consider lifting the
prohibition that currently makes it impossible far States that want
to use national assessment within the State. I believe that a rea-
sonable next step would be to allow States that want to use these
tests or items from these tests within the State for Stee assess-
ment purposes to do so, which currently they cannot do under the
statute. And if you want to go on from there to make some re-
sources available to assist States that want to do this within the
State, I think that would be a reasonable thing to consider.

I guess I am warythis comes partly out of having been in Mr.
Cross' job for a whileof asking the Federal apparatus to actually
get itself together to produce data for 16,000 different units around
the country with the awareness that every one of those units is
going to want the data to be exactly correct.

Senator BINGAMAN. I can see it is a monumental undertaking,
yes.

Ms. GRAHAM. My wariness, I think, supplement's Professor
Finn's in that good as the assessment isand I think the assess-
ment is pretty good; it is good for what do you call itcogni-tive
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Mr. Firm. Learning outcomes.
Ms. GRAHAM [continuing]. Cognitive learning outcomes. There

are a lot of other things you want out of what happens to a kid in
school besides the narrow piece that the assessment is currently
constructed to address. Some of them are broader cognitive learn-
ing outcomes than even the assessment is good at getting at, and
there are other activities that you want a child to get out of school
that are cognitive at base, too.

I would very much value having local school boards and parents
and the broader community involved in assessing the performance
of the school along a broader base than simply that which the
NAEP measures and would support activities that would bring in
other kinds of assessment besides the NAEP at the individual
building level.

Senator BINGAMAN. Well, I would certainly agree with you that
perhaps there should be other assessments made, but I guess again
I get backand I am sounding like a broken recordto the ques-
tion is it really fair to parents to say you should get more involved,
you should be talking to your school, you should demand better
performance by your school district, if we don't give them any in-
formation about how their school district is doing or how their
school is doing, and the only information they get is through these
commercially available tests that are totally inaccurate. So that is
the problem.

It seems to me if we want parents to take an active partand as
I said, Dr. Cavazos points out that nobody seems sufficiently con-
cerned about the quality of educationone way to get them con-
cerned is to send them out a report saying yours is the 88th school
district in the State as far as the performance of your students.
That would e t them concerned, I would think, if anything would,
if you publicize that properly.

Mr. FINN. Senator, three or four States, I have actually seen
them in California and Illinoisare now producing from the State
level what they call school building report cards. Every school in
the State has produced for it and made public a study of informa-
tion about how that school is doing on various indicators including
test scores. In California, for example, they use the California as-
sessment program as data for this. They also look at completion
rates and attendance rates and discipline rates. There is a variety
of information that parents can get about their school from these
school building report cards that the State is now generating. New
Jersey has declared that it is going to begin to produce these kinds
of report cards. These are made public as well.

If you made it possible for a State that wanted to do this to cor-
relate its State testing program with the national assessment pro-
gram, you would actually then have the makings of school building
report cards on which parents could see how their school was doing
in a national context without the Federal Government having to
come in and administer the test. That would be my view of how
this might work in a world in which all the States shoulder the re-
sponsibility of informing the parents, as some States are now
doing.

Ms. GRAHAM. Another example of this is Vermont, where the
current Commissioner of Education, Richard Mills, is exploring the
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integration of the Vermont assessment with the NAEP and aug-
menting that with maintaining student portfolios. That is, it shows
how a child's work has progressed over the course of a year and
can be formally assessed as well, which is another variation on the
same theme.

Senator BINGAMAN. Now, this idea of school building report
cards, what you are saying, or at least what I am understanding, is
that getting to the point where we have school building report
cards for all school buildings in the country iG a good thing.

Mr. FINN. Yes, sir.
Ms. GRAHAM. Yes.
Senator BINGAMAN. It is a question of how to get there and

whether the Federal Government should try to get us there in a
heavy-handed way or should provide some incentives with the hope
that we will gravitate toward that over the next decade or two.

Mr. FINN. Yes, sir.
Senator BINGAMAN. But there is a general agreement that

having that type of report would be useful.
Mr. FINN. In recent months I have seen news accounts of several

other States resolving that they want to do this kind of thing also.
But you might ask your capable staff to send for samples from
places like California, they can actually send yGu sample school
report cards, and you can see what these look like and then visual-
ize how such an arrangement might be fostered around the coun-
try.

It is a very useful way of informing parents and voters and tax-
payers about educational performance at the level that counts the
most, which is the individual school.

Ms. GRAHAM. From the child's point of view, the child does not
go to school in California. The child goes to school in "x" school in
Compton. And from the child's point of view, that is what matters.

Senator BINGAMAN. Okay. Let me ask about the timeliness of all
this information. I noticed in your comments here, Mr. Finn, you
indicate that they are aiming to speed things up to 12- to 15-month
lag time. Again, it strikes me that much quicker turnaround would
be much more valuable as far as policymaking goes. If you are in
the position of making policy, and information comes in that is a
year or 2 years old, you can persuade yourself that this is old infor-
mation, and we've done a lot to improve things around here, and
there is really no problem that isn't being addressed, and you can
sort of shelve it at that point and get on about your business.

If you got the test results from next February's test in time to
plan for the next school year, you would perhaps take it much
more seriously. Is there a major reason why we can't do this quick-
ly? I mean, we've got the IRS handling I don't know how many tax
returns nationally. With computer capability today, why can't we
get this information out more quickly?

Mr. FINN. Senator, this is reminiscent of those times when I
would ask one of my children why they weren't getting A's; instead
they were getting B's. And I would get a lot of elaborate explana-
tions as to why that particular paper didn't have an A on it, but
nevertheless it did not. Mr. Sweet and others from the Department
can give you the kinds of explanations that I listened to for 31/2
years in the Department about why national assessment data is so
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slow to process, analyze and report. It is slow. I still don't believe
that it needs to be so slow. It is partly a resource constraint. It is
partly a technical design question of how that assessment is put to-
gether.

But, as I noted in my testimony, California's assessment program
tests more kids than NAEP, and they turn their data around be-
tween May and August each year.

It is possible. It is not being done. I'm not sure I know why.
Senator BINGAMAN. What should Congress do to get it to

happen? Everything we do is either micro-management or in some
other way objectionable, but is there something that Congress
should be doing other than just holding hearings?

Mr. FINN. Well, sir, you are acquainted with the tools available
to you. You could try paying a bounty for early publication of data.
I have never seen this done. Alternatively, you could have the
money disappear in the sixth month after the test is given if the
reports are not by then published. That would assuredly concen-
trate the attention of the Executive Branch.

Senator BINGAMAN. That sounds like a constructive suggestion.
On the same question about the difference between goals, stand-

ards, norms and indicators which I posed to Mr. Cross, we have a
panel that is supposed to figure out indicators: What are we asking
them to do? Is there some accepted distinction between these terms
that would let us know what we are up to? I'm not sure what the
Governors will come up with, and what they are thinking about
how specific their goals e tould be. Obviously, we'll just have to see
on that.

There is a group that is starting to meet this month, and alsoNAEP has a group
Mr. FINN. Governing Board.
Senator BINGAMAN. Yes. Wasn't there a direction given to NAEP

a year or so ago to come up with goals or standards or something?
Nothing has happened on that, right?

Mr. FINN. The Governing Board has about 10 statutory responsi-
bilities. And the Governing Board, you should understand, has now
existed for 11 months since it actually had its first meeting. One of
its statutory responsibilities, if I can quote the statute, is to estab-
lish appropriate achievement goals for each of the grades and sub-
jects ka which the test is given. NAEP currently just describes
where we are. The idea is that the Governing Board would say
where we ought to be in that grade and subject level.

Senator BINGAMAN. This is in cognitive learning outcomes.
Mr. FINN. Yes, sir.
Senator BINGAMAN. Okay.
Mr. FINN. 'In other words, say we conclude that 60 percent of all

eighth graders should be at level 300 on the NAEP scale rather
than level 250, where they are today. It would give us a target, a
goal; to shoot for.

In its own time, the Board will come up with such goals; it is its
job to do so. The Board hopes and desires that this process be inte-
grated in some way with what the Governors are up to. It would be
a mistake for the Board to go spinning off all by itself, setting goals
for learning outcomes if the Governors and others are doing simi-
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laxly. I think these processes ought to be at least synchronized with
each other.

Ms. GRAHAM. NAEP has also augmented in addition to the Gov-
erning Board which Professor Finn chairs by Congress' request the
study being done by the National Academ.. of Education tc .:ffer
guidance on the policies around the State-by-State testing that
NAEP will undertake. So this is yet another point of view on the
general question of goals, standards, indicators, et cetera.

Mr. FINN. A goal is simply a statement of where you would like
to be. It is my goal to get to Santa Fe on Sunday because I have to
go to a conference there. An indicator is a neutral measure of how
rapidly you are getting toward a goal that you previously set. My
measure of whether I get to Santa Fe on Sunday, my indicator, will
be whether the plane flies 550 miles an hour to Albuquerque.

The other two terms you used, standards and norms, both carry
with them the idea of prescription, that soinc)ody is going to say
where we ought to be, not just how fast we are moving, but where
we ought to be. This would be a new thing in American educa-
tionindeed, I think is the missing piece in our reform efforts to
date. We haven't actually paused to say what we think ought to
come out the other end of our education system.

Senator BINGAMAN. Your understanding of what your Board has
been directed to do is to establish goals and not standards.

Mr. FINN. I'm probably going to confuse yet al, in what I can-
fused a minute ago. The Board sees the goals that it is supposed to
establish as a statement of where the country ought to be.

Let me try it this way. If nothing else happens, the Board will
use its existing tests and scales and come to some conclusion
through a consultative and consensus process about where children
ought to be on those scales as opposed to simply describing where
they are, which has been the historic function of NAEP.

Whether anybody will take seriously the Board's view of where
we ought to be, whether anyone alters their behavior in the after-
math of the Board specifying where it thinks we ought to be, is an
open question. The Board has no enforcement mechanism, it has no
policymaking mechanism in terms of what is taught.

Senator BINGAMAN. How is the Board going about the business of
setting those goals? Do you have a staff dedicated to that, or how
do you do that?

Mr. FINN. We don't know yet. In the first 11 months, our biggest
job has been to try to decide what is going to be on the test Pnd
how the test is going to be conducted. The goal-setting part of it is
something the Board has had a couple of preliminary discussions
about. We do have a capable professional staff of eight, but they
have the entire across-the-board responsibility including determin-
ing what is going to be on the test, which is probably the Board's
foremost responsibility.

We don't know yet how we are going to set goals. Eleven months
into it, we have had several preliminary conversations about how
we might do ',his. Then the summit came along.

Senator BINGAMAN. How are you plugged into the Governors'
eff goals? I don't know how they are going about it, either.

A. .v INN. No one does.
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Senator BINGAMAN. This is quite encouraging. You don't know
how you are doing it, and they don't know how they are doing it,
and nobody knows how either one of you are doing it.

Mr. FINN. I assure you that we will do our job, given another
year or so in which to do it. The National Governors' Association
have been in touch with us and vice versa; we are aware of each
other and have made known our willingness and availability to
assist them or work with them, and at this moment, the response is
of the "We'll get back to you," variety, but with the tone of voice
that suggests that they really will once they get their own process-
es settled.

Senator BINGAMAN. Well, let me ask one sort of final question to
both of you or either of you. Congress has directed what will
happen in the area of testing all to a fairly large extent; and I un-
derstand the politics of it is such that Mr. Cross testified that it
would not be appropriate for the Executive Branch to make some
of these decisions absent a Congressional direction or authorization
to do so. He can't change the test that he gives or the size of the
sample or a lot of these things unless Congress comes in and- tells
him to; I gather that is the political context we are in although I
don't know. I don't mean that it is a legal restraint on him, but I
gathered from what he said that it was sort of a political process
that we had to go through to develop the consensus as to what we
would do in these areas.

If that's wrong, correct me. But basically what I want to know is
what Congress should do at this stage, starting in November of
1989, to gear up the Federal effort to do what the Federal Govern-
ment should reasonably expect to do in the testing area in particu-
lar and also in the assessment area.

Ms. GRAHAM. Let me take a crack at that. I think it is important
to recognize that the NAEP came about because after the original
discussions about the Elementary and Secondary Education Act in
1965, Congress believed that it had no baseline data to know
whether or not that Federal aid program was going to do any good
or not. That's the origin of it. And there was enormous objection in
the States at that time to any kind of reporting other than in the
largest possible unit of analysis which is the United States of
America.

That has changed, and that has changed dramatically in the last2 or 3 years. So the question you are asking now about what Con-
gress can do is germane. I would add that the issue about what
Congress can do about testing is really a tip of the iceberg question.

I think the reason Congress is so concerned about testing is be-
cause Congress is dissatisfied with the academic performance of
lots of American schoolchildren. And the real issue is not just test-
ing; fmding out more about testing is not going to improve their
performance. There has to be more activity by Congress than fist
on the testing front to improve the performance of the schoolcoil-
dren. I would hate to see a conversation end on the subject of test-
ing and the extension of NAEP without more attention to what the
Congress can do to ensure that children learn more in school, and
on that subject there has not been as much discussion or as much
activity as seems to me to be justified.
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Senator BINGAMAN. I agree totally with your comment. The
reason I am focusing on the whole issue of information, very frank-
ly, is not only that that is what our jurisdiction is, but that seems
to be something, that the Governors and the administration agree
we properly have a role in. When you get into actually improving
the schools as distinct from telling the schools that they are not
improving, there is a lot of disagreement. As you knows we have
had hearings here where Richard Darman has said there will be no
additional resources for education from this administration; essen-
tially, that's the position as I understand it. I think he's talking
about any significant increases in resources, so perhaps increasing
the resources of our information-gathering is something that would
be acceptable and is something we could get administration as well
as the Governors' support fot. So that's what I'm talking about.

I agree with much that you said in your written testimony about
how we ought to increase Chapter I funding, we ought to increase
Head Start funding, and we ought to do a lot of these things.

Mr. Finn.
Mr. FINN. Senator, first let me say that I think by the end of its

December meeting, the Board that I chair will have a collective
recommendation about changes that Congress might want to con-
sider making in national assessment; so it won't just be the chair-
man speaking on his own; at that Board meeting I think we will
come to some collective view.

Secondly, I hope that you are going to invite in people like Gov-
ernor Clinton and Governor Campbell and Governor Branstad to
talk about this from the Governors' standpoint because I think
theirs is a very important perspective to add to this discussion. As
you do so, you may want to consider talking with your colleagues
on the Labor and Human Resources Committeecertainly Sena-
tors Kennedy and Hatch and Pell have shown a very considerable
interest in thii topic about reopening the statute under which
these things are authorized, and doing so in a fairly timely fashion
so that plans and the resources can then be generated.

In the previous instance, the Executive Branch took the lead in
suggesting changes in this area. Perhaps it will again; I don't
know. But the Congress could also take the lead here.

The previous time, as you also know, the main interest came on
the Senate side. On the other side of Capitol Hill there was much
wariness about these things. I don't know whether that has dissi-
pated or not. But that is a consideration, too.

This is a very fast-moving target. Eighteen months ago we had
what looked at the time to be audacious; we have an 11-month-old
Governing Board; we have a month-old summit, and we've got a lot
of things in flux. We've got hungry State officials wanting more in-
formation, and I think we ought to be helping them try to sate that
hunger with more federally generated information.

Senator BINGAMAN. Thank you both very much. It has been very
useful testimony, and we appreciate it.

Our next panel is Denis Doyle and Dick Corbett. Will you please
come forward?

Denis Doyle is a Senior Research Fellow at the Hudson Institute.
He was previously the Director of Education Policy Studies and
Human Capital Studies at the American Enterprise Institute. In
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the Government, he has served as Assistant Director for School Fi-
nance and Organisation at the National Institute of Education, and
Director of the Edr...ation Voucher Demonstration Program at the
U.S. Office of Evinomic Opportunity. He was the Project Director
for the Committee for Economic Development Path-Breaking
Study, "Investment in our Children: Business and the Public
Schools." He is also the co-author of "Excellence in Education: The
States Take Charge," and co-author of the recent book, "Winning
the Brain Race," with David Kearns.

Dick Corbett is Co-Director of the Applied Research Project at
Research for Better Schools. Mr. Corbett received his Ph.D. in
Social Foundations of Education from the University of North
Carolina in Chapel Hill. His research focuses on contextual influ-
ences in the implementation of education policies, programs and
practices at the local level. He has recently completed a major
study on school reform, which will be described in his forthcoming
book, "Testing, Reform and Rebellion."

We appreciate both of you being here. Mr. Doyle, if you wish to
go first, go right ahead.

TESTIMONY OF DENIS P. DOYLE, SENIOR RESEARCH FELLOW,
HUDSON INSTITUTE, CHEVY CHASE, MD

Mr. Doviz. Mr. Chairman, I am honored to be here today. It is a
pleasure to be with you. I will be mercifully brief.

I have been preceded by both distinguished and knowledgeable
witnesses, all of whom I have worked with, and one of whom I have
worked for, Dr. Graham; it is a pleasure to be in her company
today.

Rather than repeating what she and Dr. Finn and others have
said, let me simply note that I come to you today from, as it were,
a business perspective. I am not myself a businessman, but I have
worked very closely over the past 5 years with business leaders
who are concerned about the quality of American education.

As you have noted in your gracious opening remarks, I had the
privilege of being the Project Director for the Committee for Eco-
nomic Development's study, "Investing in our Children", and was
able to co-author with David Kearns, CEO of Xerox, the book
"Winning the Brain Race," and last week, Business Week pub-
lished a special supplement of 144 pages on education. Not surpris-
ingly, the points are very much the same in each of these studies,
not just because I was involved in them but because I think the
issues speak for themselves. They are quite simple and quite
straightforward, and they need not be complicated.

As David Kearns is fond of saying, competing in a global world
economy requires a world class work force, and to have a world
class work force we must have world class schools.

Drawing from the experience of the modern high-tech firm,
which I think is the appropriate metaphor in terms of thinking
about what our education system must look like and produce, it is
clear that the procedures that they follow have a direct bearing on
our schools and our Government entities that oversee what our

See p. 138 for Mr. Doyle's prepared statement.
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schools do. Those have to do with setting goals. We have talked
about what those are. They can be ephemeral, but they are critical-
ly important. No firm in the world could exist for a day without
clearly specified goals, and certainly could not last very long with-
out goals that are realized. That, of course, is the next step, to es-
tablish standards and devise ways to measure those standards, how
they are both set and met. They serve numerous purposes, not
least feedback to the organization, so it can continue moving for-
ward, course-correct and improve its performance.

In educational terms, speaking in light of the Nation as a whole,
we need to be able to do two very broad thingsone, to compare
ourselves to ourselves, both as between States, and within States as
between districts, ideally even between school buildings; we need to
do what the business community thinks of as competitive bench-
marking, to find out how the competition performs and why it per-
forms as it does, to learn lessons that will be useful in improving
your own performance.

Perhaps more to the point in the modern economy, what Peter
Drucker now calls the "transnational economy", an economy in
which no longer can any single nation or single corporation influ-
ence outcomes, but rather, outcomes are influenced by a global
economy which marches to its own beat, we need to be able to com-
pare ourselves to other countries.

LeL me conclude with that. I think that it is most -s-riking, and in
my prepared testimony which I will leave with the committee, I
include a copy of a recent piece I did for the Op-Ed pages of the Los
Angeles Times,' but to briefly summarize, our most ardent com-
petitors are ordinarily thought to be the JPpanese. They have ex-
traordinary schools. As Merry White observes, their secret trade
weapon is their schools, their capacity to produce the world's best,
educated work force. Their knowledge about their schools in terms
of factual material is really quite striking and impressive. They
should be the envy of Americans. They Imo* a lot about what they
do and how they do it.

Let me also provide Merry White's other admonition, and that is
we should look at Japan and hold them up as a mirror, not a blue-
print. It is not our objective to copy them, but to learn from them
as they have learned from us.

But perhaps more to the point in terms of issues that have great-
er resonance with American_ legal and historical traditions is the
emerging work in Europe and the European Round Table of Indus-
trialists, a newly-formed group, modelled in some important re-
spects upon American business groups in the European context.
There are two words that are critically important in that title. One
is "European"; the other is "industrialists."

This group meets as CEOs of major industries, not as industry
representatives, h . as men and women who have reached the pil-
lars of industrial und commercial accomplishment.

The other operative word is "European." For the first time I sup-
pose since the Holy Roman Empire, Europeans are really thinking
in a Pan European sense, no longer thinking as Frenchmen or

I See p. 144.
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ingful decisions about how to improve schools. Let me just be brief.
I'll make two points and reach a conclusion and then I'll be done.

Information about student achievement outcomes or, as we've
called them today, cognitive learning outcomes, may help assess
school performance, but those outcomes are not helpful in deter-
mining how schools should change to improve that performance.
Let me give you an example.

Suppose the superintendent in Albuquerque learns that com-
pared to Santa Fe, reading scores are lower in Albuquerque. Well,
that information in and of itself may tell the superintendent that
she needs to do a better job in Albuquerque of getting students to
read; but it gives very little guidance as to what kind of better job
should be done in Albuquerque.

Should Albuquerque spend more time on reading? Should Albu-
querque instruct reading in different ways? Should they get better
reading teachers? Should they have a better classroom environ-
ment? Should they focus on critical thinking?

The information itself on reading provides no guidance whatso-
ever as to how to make those meaningful decisions about improv-
ing schools.

Let's think for a minute how t hools operate to think about what
kinds of information we might need to get. Very simplistically, the
way schools operate to improve learning is this. Administrators
behave in ways that should encourage teachers to behave in ways
that should enable students to behave in ways that then lead to
learning.

We have to focus on the behaviors of people in the educational
system to improve performance, and we have to have information
on the behavior of people in educational systems to improve per-
formance.

For example, to compare as I have indicated the reading scores
between Albuquerque and San a Fe gives us very little guidance. If
we want to get the American public interested in getting involved
in what they can do to improve their schools, maybe what we need
to have is information on whether or not students in Albuquerque
are completing their assignments at the same rate that students in
Santa Fe are completing their assignments. Maybe we need to have
information on how much training teachers in Albuquerque have
had in teaching reading across all content areas versus the teach-
ers in Santa Fe. Maybe we need to know how much time adminis-
trators in Albuquerque spend on instruction-related matters as op-
posed to the administrative kinds of matters in Albuquerque versus
Santa Fe.

Those are the kinds of information that we can then turn to to
figure out what the system has to do differently to improve instruc-
tion.

Information on student weaknesses can indicate that there is a
system weakness, but they do not tell you what that system weak-
ness is, and they are not helpful in trying to identify ways to cor-
rect the system weaknesses.

The second point I'd like to make is one that you also made in
your questions to the previous panel. Information has to be collect-
ed at the level at which action is expected. If you expect parents
and teachers and administrators in Albuquerque to take action,

4-64%
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ingful decisions about how to improve schools. Let me just be brief.
I'll make two points and reach a conclusion and then I'll be done.

Information about student achievement outcomes or, as we've
called them today, cognitive learning outcomes, may help assess
school performance, but those outcomes are not helpful in deter-
mining how schools should change to improve that performance.
Let me give you an example.

Suppose the superintendent in Albuquerque learns that com-
pared to Santa Fe, reading scores are lower in Albuquerque. Well,
that information in and of itself may tell the superintendent that
she needs to do a better job in Albuquerque of getting students to
read; but it gives very little guidance as to what kind of better job
should be done in Albuquerque.

Should Albuquerque spend more time on reading? Should Albu-
querque instruct reading in different ways? Should they get better
reading teachers? Should they have a better classroom environ-
ment? Should they focus on critical thinking?

The information itself on reading provides no guidance whatso-
ever as to how to make those meaningful decisions about improv-
ing schools.

Let's think for a minute how t hools operate to think about what
kinds of information we might need to get. Very simplistically, the
way schools operate to improve learning is this. Administrators
behave in ways that should encourage teachers to behave in ways
that should enable students to behave in ways that then lead to
learning.

We have to focus on the behaviors of people in the educational
system to improve performance, and we have to have information
on the behavior of people in educational systems to improve per-
formance.

For example, to compare as I have indicated the reading scores
between Albuquerque and San a Fe gives us very little guidance. If
we want to get the American public interested in getting involved
in what they can do to improve their schools, maybe what we need
to have is information on whether or not students in Albuquerque
are completing their assignments at the same rate that students in
Santa Fe are completing their assignments. Maybe we need to have
information on how much training teachers in Albuquerque have
had in teaching reading across all content areas versus the teach-
ers in Santa Fe. Maybe we need to know how much time adminis-
trators in Albuquerque spend on instruction-related matters as op-
posed to the administrative kinds of matters in Albuquerque versus
Santa Fe.

Those are the kinds of information that we can then turn to to
figure out what the system has to do differently to improve instruc-
tion.

Information on student weaknesses can indicate that there is a
system weakness, but they do not tell you what that system weak-
ness is, and they are not helpful in trying to identify ways to cor-
rect the system weaknesses.

The second point I'd like to make is one that you also made in
your questions to the previous panel. Information has to be collect-
ed at the level at which action is expected. If you expect parents
and teachers and administrators in Albuquerque to take action,
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then you have to have information on Albuquerque for them to
take that action.

For example, let's put a third school district into the comparisons
here and say that we already bought the idea that what We need
to get information on is the behavior in the system as opposed to
the product of the system. So now, the superintendent in Las
Cruces is looking at a comparison of the rate at which students
complete assignments versus Albuquerque and Santa Fe and sees
that the students in Santa Fe do complete their assignments morethan in Albuquerque and says, "Well, maybe that's what we need
to do."

But that may not be the case in Las Cruces. It may be in Las
Cruces that students are completing their assignments but they
still aren't reading better. So then that would lead them to say,
well, the problem isn't getting students to complete assignments;
the problem is in the assignments that we get students to complete.
So it would take them on another tack. But just having that com-
parison between Albuquerque and Santa Fe is not going to do
much in Las Cruces.

So we need to collect information at the level at which action is
expected. There is no question, absolutely no question whatsoever,
that providing comparisons of school districts can stimulate activi-
ty. The question is whether we provide the information that stimu-
lates the right kind of activity. And normally, information on stu-
dent outcomes stimulates the wrong kind of activity in school dis-
tricts because it is too easy to manipulate dishonestly test scores
and it is very easy to honestly try to do better on test scores and
ignore other learning outcomes.

So where does that lead me? What is my conclusion? My conclu-
sion on the Federal role in all this is that what we need from the
Federal level are policies of supportsupport for data collection at
the local level because-the policies for action will be made at the
local level. Decisions about how to improve schools, matter how
many summits we hold and no matter how many mandates we
give, those decisions eventually will be made by administrators,
teachers, parents and students at the local level, and that's where
the information has to be collected.

Thank yore.
Senator R.NGAMAN. Thank you very much.
Let me fm;e if I understand the distinction here that you are

trying to make with the position that some of the earlier witnesses
took, partic ilarly Mr. Finn, on the value of assessing performance
of students.

You are indicating that doing assessments of student perform-
ance in a way that allows comparisons does stimulate activity at
the local level, particularly by those schools that are not perform-
ing as well. But your thought is that it is counterproductive be-
cause it stimulates the wrong kind of activity or it focuses atten-
tion on how to get kids to do better on tests instead of other things.

Mr. CoasErr. Right.
Senator BINGAMAN. How do you stimulate the activity that you

think ought to be stimulated? What do you suggest?..Lunderstand
your general statement that the-Federal-GOvernment should be
supportive -cif-local schools setting their own levels and all, but I
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think very frankly, when we get into the political debate about
should we do more in education, should we do less, should we in-
crease funding, should we not, it always comes down to people
saying, we keep pumping money in and we still don't have any im-
provement in the outcome; our kids aren't doing as well as the kids
in South Korea. So we are faced with that all the time.

How do we structure something that gets us to the point where
our kids are doing better relative to South Korea and other parts
of the world so that when the international comparisons come
back, we are not accused of spending all our time on process and
no time on product?

Mr. Commrr. Several things are in the question. One is the im-
portance of international comparisons. I won't debate that with
you. I would lose that one, I'm sure, if we got into an argument
over that one.

Senator BINGAMAN. Do you disagree with Mr. Doyle's assessment
that it is important for our kids to have as much facility with some
of these skills as foreign students have?

Mr. Comm.r. I am not disagreeing with his statement that stu-
dents should have that much facility. What I am disagreeing with
is whether collecting information to enable those comparisons is
the information to enable us to make meaningful decisions about
school improvement. And the broken record that I will keep
coming back to is making meaningful decisions.

There is a difference between information that enables us to
assess and compare school performance and information that en-
ables us to compare and assess school performance and leads to
meaningful decisions. And that is what I am going to keep coming
back to.

In terms of the governmental role in that, it comes down to, I
would be one of those people who would say the Government
should get involved in trying to encourage process over product
outcomes; that given appropriate attention on the right kinds of be-
havior of teachers, administrators, students, and parents and
school systems, we are going to see kids reading better.

A quick example, just to make it a concrete example. I was talk-
ing with a principal in Wisconsin this past summer, and he gave
me a good example on this precise issue. They were having a prob-
lem with their reading scores, and they decided to focus on the
completion of student assignments, whether students did their
homework and whether students completed their assignments in
class. They devised a program to ensure that every day, every stu-
dent that attended school that day was going to complete every as-
signment. They focused on that for 2 or 3 years. At the end of the
2- or 3-year period, their reading scores started going up.

Now, they didn't focus on the reading scores. They focused on
student behavior and on what teachers could do to get students to
complete assignments. And I would say that that sort of change in
that-system-is-going to-lead-to a-longerlasting_benefit for those stu-
dents than if they simply said all right, we're reading poorly at
third grade on reading comprehension, let's get every third gradeteacher

Senator BINGAMAN. Well, what was the impetus for them putting
so much emphasis on doing these--
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Mr. CoRBErr. I'm not disagreeing at all that that information is
important to have.

Senator-BINGAMAN. If they hadn't been told, look, your kids are
nct performing up to standard, then they probably would not have
sat down and said, okay, we want to start getting these assign-
ments done.

Mr. Cortrirrr. But the additional point is that they then needed
additional information to make meaningful decisions.

Senator BINGAMAN. I agree with that totally. I mean, obviously,
just getting a report back from Washington or from the State de-
partment of education or whatever, saying your kids are at the
bottom of the heap, doesn't tell them how to fix it. Without that,
however, they may just go along fat and happy, thinking every-
thing's great here in River City. Is that wrong?

Mr. Corairrr. No, that's not wrong, but we never get beyond fo-
cusing on the studentswe'll spend $15 million on NAEP, and
that's going to be the end of the contribution in collecting educa-
tional information.

Senator BINGAMAN. As I understood Dr. Graham's comment, she
was saying that the Federal Government needs to do a tremendous
amount to help local schools know how to improve once they tell
them that they need to improve, that is the research piece of it.

Mr. CoRBETr. Yes, but the purpose of research is to help us gen-
eralize across settings. The purpose of policy is to help us to specify
action within settings. Those are two different kinds of information
that are needed there. So we need the research, obviously, to help
us understand the connection between teacher behavior and stu-
dent behavior, but we also need additional information that helps
us to understand what it is like to try to conduct those activities in
a setting where there are few resources or in a setting where there
are lots of resources. So we are not just making the research infor-
mation and the assessment information distinction there.

Senator BINGAMAN. Okay. Mr. Doyle, from what I gather from
your latest book, you do not agree with Mr. Corbettor maybeyou
dobut at least in emphasis, I gather you do come out fairly
strongly for having a better ability to assess or hold people ac-
countable for higher academic standards and would do that
through standardized nationwide tests. Am I wrong?

Mr. DOYLE. No. You are fundamentally correct. I think Mr. Cor-
bett's points are on target in terms of local jurisdictions. Data has
to be useful and collected for a purpose. The national purpose, how-
ever, is to find out what we know and are able to do as a people,
and that's not a very complicated or very long list. It includes
things like standard written and spoken English, it includes knowl-
edge of mathematics, knowledge of the great principles of democra-
cy and of literatureI can do the enumeration quite quickly. We
have the testing instruments readily available. The Foreign Service
Institute, for .xample, has extraordinarily sophisticated and useful
tests for language mastery which could be applied not just for Eng-
lish but routinely used for other languages.

The issue I think at the national level is to find out what we
think people should know and to measure the extent to which we
know it in some useful and capable way.
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At the district level, the example I use at least in my speeches is
that every high school in America should be able to graduate
youngsters of normal intelligence and normal physical ability who
are able to pass an armed forces qualifying examination, who are
able to pass the examination to become a Federal Express delivery
truck driver. These are simple, straightforward and easily- meas-
ured tasks. I am prepared to debate some of the more arcane points
about "the whole child" as Dewey might have said it, but I think
we are confronting a national emergency today, in which it is clear
that our central cities are in despair, in very large measure be-
cause the youngsters there are not well enough educated to fmd
and hold jobs.

So the more arcane points of knowledge and process I think are
really not germane to the national agenda. Someday they will be,
and I'll welcome that opportunity.

Senator B1NGAMAN. All right. I appreciate very much the testi-
mony. I think this has been useful.

We are having another hearing a week from Wednesday on the
same set of issues, and we hope that as a result of these hearings
we can help identify some ways in which we can act constructively
to support what the Governors, the President, and a lot of people
in education are trying to get done.

I do know that Congress sometimes is less than constructive in
its actions, but I hope that in this case we can find some construc-
tive measures to propose or support.

Thank you all very much, and we'll close the hearing with that.
[Whereupon, at 12 noon, the Subcommittee was adjourned.]

5a
1.6
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U.S. SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT

INFORMATION AND REGULATION,
COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS,

Washington, DC.
The Subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:30 a.m., in room

SD-342, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Jeff Bingaman,
Chairman of the Subcommittee, presiding.

Present: Senators Bingaman and Kohl.
Staff present: Edwin S. Jayne, Staff Director; Carole Hardwick-

Schneier, Chief Clerk; Carrie Billy, Professional Staff Member;
Elizabeth Powell, Detailee; Ann Schnittker, Secretary; and Richard
Ashoch, Minority Professional Staff Member.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR BINGAMAN

Senator BINGAMAN. We will call the hearing to order. We may
have some other Senators coming in as we proceed through the
morning, but we will begin.

I would like to go through a short statement here to describe
some of what occurred at our hearing last week. Last week was the
fint of a series of two hearings on the issue of the quality of chil-
dren's education and the FederLI Government's role in the educa-
tional system.

Obviously, the subject is broad and in this Subcommittee's focus,
as one could surmise from the title of our Subcommittee on Gov-
ernment Information and Regulation, is the role the the Federal
Government has in gathering information about the ( luality of edu-
cation around the country and the performance of students and
other indicators, and making that information available to policy
makers and the parents and the students.

It is our duty to determine to the extent that we are able wheth-
er the information systems that we have are well designed and
well managed, whether they ask the right questions, whether they
give policy makers at the Federal level, at the Sta .., level, at the
local level, or individuals concerned about education, the data that
we need to address the critical policy issues that we face in the
area of education.

Throughout the country's history the Federal Government has
had a strong, althou not the primary, responsibility for educe-
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tion. More than 100 years ago, in 1867 when it was first conceived,
the Federal Department of Education was charged with the duty,
"of collecting such statistics and facts as shall show the condition
and progress of education in several States and territories, and of
diffusing such information respecting the organization and man-
agement of schools and school systems and methods of teaching
that shall aid the people of the United States in the establishment
and maintenance of efficient school systems and otherwise promote
the cause of education throughout the country."

I think the recent summit in Charlottesville, of course, focused
the country's attention on this commitment and the general com-
mitment we have at all levels of Government to improve education
in the coming years. Chester Finn, who is Chairman of the govern-
ing board for the Department of Education's National Assessment
of Educational Progress testified last week to us, "It little avails us
to set objectives if we have no means of knowing whether, when, or
how well we are achieving them, whether we are progressing or re-
gressing in relation to them . . . Goal setting is a hollow exercise
without an information feedback system linked to it . . ."

And I gather what we are trying to do here is to determine the
effectiveness and usefulness of the information feedback system.

I have a fairly long statement here, but let me just indicate that
we have a distinguished group of witnesses again today. I think
that we have an opportunity in these two hearings to focus in on
the specific things that the Federal Government needs to do over
the next few months in order to make the possibility of educational
improvement that was discussed at the Charlottesville summit a
reality. We have many areas in which the Federal Government's
role is highly contested, but I do think that in the area of assessing
the performance of students and trying to determine-the informa-
tion necessary to make good policy with regard to education, there
the Federal Government's role is recognized fairly much by all.

Let me put the rest of this statement in the record and before we
go to our first witness see if Senator Kohl has a statement he
would like to make. We are very pleased to have him here as a
member of the Subcommittee.

[The prepared statement of Senator Bingaman follows:)

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR BINGAMAN

This hearing will please come to order. Last week, this Subcommittee held the
first in a series of hearings on two interrelated, though multi-faceted, issues: The
quality of our children's education and the Federal Government's role in our Na-
tion's educational system. Today, our series continues.

To be sure, education is a broad topic, both in scope and in importance. It would
be fool-hardy of anyone, and of me especially, to think that this subcommittee, with
its focus n government information and regulation, could even begin to address all
of the challenges presented by our educational system. But this Subcommittee does
have a role in one 3f the fundamental compo ents of our Nation's educational
system. As the Senate's overseer of the Federal Government's information gathering
and dissemination infrastructure, it is this Subcommittee's duty to carefully and
honestly assess the quality and use of the information we gather.

It is our duty to determine, to the extent that we are able, whether our informa-
tion systems are well designed and well managed, whether they ask the rightques-
tions, whether they give usas Federal, State, and local policymakers, as business
men and women, and as individualsthe data we need to address critical public
policy issues now and in the future. These are duties that I take very seriously, par-
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ticularly when their impact is as direct and significant as federal education statis-
tics and information gathering efforts are on our children and our children's future.

Throughout this Nation's history, the Federal Government has had a strong,
albeit not primary, interest in the education of our children. More than 100 years
ago, when it was first conceived in 1867, the Federal department of education was
charged with the duty of:

"Collecting such statistics and facts as shall show the condition and progress of
education in the several states and territories, and of diffusing such information re-
specting the organization and management of schools and school systems, and meth-
ods of teaching, as shall aid the people of the United States in the establishment
and maatenance of efficient school systems, and otherwise promote the cause of
education throughout the country."

It was an important task then, as the Nation began the process of rebuilding itself
after the Civil War, and it is an even more important task now, as the Nation pre-
pares itself for the competitive world of the 21st century. Indeed, as the President
and the Nation's Governors begin to follow through on the commitment they made
in Charlottesville, the availability of reliable, comprehensive information on the
education of our childrenon their educational performancebecomes paramount.

In Charlottesville, the President and the Governors committed themselves to be-
ginning the process of establishing national goals for educational excellence. But
now can they even begin to think about setting national goals if they do not first
have access to data bases capable of assessing and supporting these goals? As Ches-
ter Finn, chairman of the governing board for the Department of Education's Na-
tional Assessment for Education Progress, said during his testimony before this sub

last week:
"It little avails us to set objectives if we have no means of knowing whether,

when, and how well we are achieving them, whether we are progressing or regress-
ing in relation to them . . . Goal setting is a hollow exercise without an information
feedback system linked to it . . ."

Unfortunately, I do not believe that the information feedback system to which
Mr. Finn refers exists today. At last week's hearing, this Subcommittee was told
that despite recent efforts to improve the Federal Government's chief education in-
formation source, the 20-year-old National Assessment of Educational Progress, we
still know "woefully little about the things that matter most . . . how much and
how well our children are learning. . ."

A large part of this deficiency is of our own making. Through statutory mandate,
NAEP is a voluntary program. States do not have to participate in this biennial
testing program if they do not want to. If they do choose to participate, they must
pay for part of its coststhrough actual funding or in-kind contributions. Either
way, absolutely no Federal resources can be used to assist them in making up their
share. And Federal law prohibits the States, not to mention the Department of Edu-
cation, from using any NAEP data to compare schools or districts.

Until last year, comparisons at the State level also were prohibited. In fact, the
first comparison among the states is not set to begin until next February. Even
then, its scope will be limited to 38 States and the District of Columbia-12 States
have chosen not to participateand its focus is limited to an assessment of the
math skills of 8th graders. Fortunately, the prograi., s scope and focus will expand
in future years. But that expansion may be too late.

If we had not wasted more than 100 years of opportunity, if the internationally
competitive world of the 21st century was not approaching so quickly, and if it were
not so economically and socially important to setand achievenational education-
al goals soon, then perhaps this Subcommittee's role in overseeing the U.S. educa-
tional information system would be lessened. Perhaps we could wait for the system
to correct itself.

But the reality is that NAEP's statistics gathering efforts are indeed "woefully
inadequate." The reality is that in the world-wide rush to excel in the 21st century,
our children are falling further and further behind their international counterparts.
The reality is that the economics of self-sufficiency demand the establishment now
and attainment soon of nation^' State, and local educational goals.

Recognizing these realitie' Federal Government has begun to take action. I
would be more accurate, a mest, if I said that the Federal Government has
begun to urge others to tak, ztion. We are demanding that parents take a more
active role in their children's educationthat they hold schools accountable for the
education children receive. Education Department Secretary Cavazos has urged par.
ents to "call schools and ask how their children are doing . . go to schools more
often, consult with their teachers . . ." He has challenged states and individual
school districts to set their own "education improvement targets."
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Besides the obvious problem of denial, I see another problem caused by this all too
typical Federal reaction. The problem, as I see it, is that we have created mis-
match betwzen what we want parents to do and the information we give them to
wcrk with. How can we expect parents to demand educational excellence, how can
we expect themor us=to know whether the goals we are establishing are being
achieved if we do not first have a clear, comprehensive, and uniform mechanism for
measuring our children's educational progress?

The simple answer is that we cannot. We cannot demand educational excellence,
because we cannot know whether it'is attainable or whether our methods of attain-
ing it are the correct ones, if we do not first establish data bases capable of supply-
ingus with the information we need. To establish those data bases and lay a foun-
dation from which goals can be established and assessed, I believe we should be
asking some fundamental questions. I am interested in knowing whether today's
witnesses agree that we should be trying to determine:

(1) What we know about the current educational performance of our students;
(2) What we need to know now, and what we will need to know in the future;
(3) What we really know about the performance of students in other countries;

and
(4) What the Federal Government's role is in this process.
I look forward to a stimulating and informative morning of discussion on thee

issues, ancl,i am hopeful that at the conclusion of this series of hearings, we will be
able to Wm, significant steps to improve our Nation's educational infrastructure.
Thank you.

OPENING STATEMENT (,F SENATOR KOHL

Senator KOHL. Thank you, Senator Bingaman. I have just a brief
statement.

I would like to thank you for your leadership in bringing togeth-
er these hearings, and I very much appreciate the time and contri-
bution of the distinguished witnesses here today. I think they will
be infinitely helpful in pulling together an effective education
reform package.

First, I hope we can gain some insight on getting uniform stand-
ardized data. Earlier this year I bells re there was some discussion
about comparing apples and oranges oi, 4ropou' statistics, because
the states collect them in many different wt.--,0.1. think we ought to
be able to standardize some of these definitions so that apples, for
example, in New Mexico are the same as apples in my own home
State of Wisconsin.

Secondly, how do we get comprehensive national data for all
school groups, preschool through maybe post-secondary? Is that fea-
sible? I would guess we cannot get it all tomorrow, but what stand-
ards should we shoot for based on our projected needs?

And third, what are the problems with the present colledion
system and what can we do to improve that without tying the
whole system up in red tape? Finally, what are the indicators of
the quality and effectiveness of education? Is it possible to, quote,
"test," if you will, on a national basis and still reflect accurately on
the local curricula? And if so, what are some realistic goals that
should be set for reform?

I look forward to hearing your testimony. I have been called to
preside at 10:05, so I will have to be in and out, but I am very
pleased to be here this morning. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Senator Kohl follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR KOHL

Thank you Mr. Chairman. I want to commend you for having these hearings.
Educating our children is probably the single most important investment that we
can make.

54
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We are not here to talk about gathering statistics to tell us how bad it is. We have
been floating along through years of declining test scores. Our ability to compete in
math and science internationally has been sinking. And increased numbers of kids
have been dropping out altogether, drowned in a system that has failed to respondto their individual needs.

To some extent our schools have not kept up with the changing tides. There was a
time in our society when a person without a high school diploma could get a decent
job, maybe working in a plant or learning a trade. Not all that long ago, that person
could make a comfortable living and support a family. By and large those days are
gone. For today's high school dropouts, the job prospects will be limited to the serv-
ice industryfast food restaurants, hotels, etc. There is nothing wrong with a job in
a fast food restaurant, but it usually doesn't pay the bills and it's darn tough to
raise a family on such a low income. Today, to get a good job kids need to be educat-ed and educated well.

So we must do better at I- eping these kids in school.
At the same time, we have to keep our eyes on our elementary school students. I

have been shbcked when I have heard and read about the literacy rates; shocked
when I have read that 25% of 7th and 8th graders dcr:t have enough of a groundingin math to perform daily tasks like checkbook balancing. Schools have a lot of com-petition these days from non-traditional family structures, television, video gamesand a generally stimulating non-school environment. But somehow, we must get a
handle on these kids early on, and give them the true "head start" that they need
by turning them on to learning. Learning to read, learning math and science andlearning to learn.

Our deficits in science education have already been documented. A recent Nation-
al Science Foundation study compared science achievement of our high school stu-
dents with that of some 14 other nations. The only scores we could use from this
country were those of students who had taken at least two years of science and
there aren't all that many students who have had two years of science. But count-ing only thoseour "best"our American students scored near the bottom of the 15nation study.

That tells us the. there is something awry even in our better science education
programs. It tells us that maybe, just maybe, our "best" students need some atten-tion too. And national data collection can hopefully give us some information on sci-
ence curricula for all age groups. With the right hind of data, we can provide sup-port to those schools and states who want to do better.

If we are to successfully reform our education system, we have to develop a planthat not only reflects where we are now and where we want to be in the future, but
gives us some tangible tools to get there.

I hope that our distinguished witnesses will help us to answer some basic ques-tions about what we need by way of information. What works and what doesn't?
And if it works in Milwaukee, will it work in Peoria? What are realistic education
goals and how do we go about measuring them?

In some ways, I feel as if we are trying to go upstream without a paddle, except in
this case we're without a chalkboard. For all of the words about a crisis in Am3ri-can educationand I do believe we have a crisis in American educationthere are
answers to be found and charts to be drawn with the right data.

I hope that we can identify some of that information today. I thank My col-leagues.

Senator BINGAMAN. Thank you for being here and the interest
you are showing in this important set of issues.

Senator Heinz, who was unable to attend today's hearing, has a
statement for the record and we will accept it for the record at thistime.

[The statement follows:]

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR HEINZ

Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to join you this morning at this the second of three
hearings the subcommittee is conducting on the quality of our education informa-tion.

The series of hearings you are chairing are both timely and historic.
Timely, as the hearings are falling on the heels of President Bush's historic Edu-

cation summit with our nation's governors addressing the critical challenges facingAmerican education. Congre's must now join this partnership and serve to enhance

rf-
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the Federal government's role in the critical endeavor of improving our education
system.

Secondly these hearings are historic as they reflect the original mission of our
Federal education agency determined by Congress in 1867. Since that time Federal
efforts in the area of education have been the collection and- presentatioa of infor-
mation on the condition of education for determining emerging needs, the success of
our education efforts, and overall promotion of our educational system.

The Charlottesville summit reaffirmed the Federal government's research and de-
velopment role indicating the continuing need for research data that reveals the
real performance of our educators, students, schools, and administrators. Dissemi-
nating materials on successful state and local education initiatives that work is also
critical to the overall improvement of our education system.

In all honesty while I find the work of the summit valuable, revitalizing, and nec-
essary, it remains difficult to muster a great deal of public excitement and support
towards bolstering our research efforts, in both fiscal and human resource terms.
The merits cf timely and responsive educational research information must be
stressed as a valuable cornerstone of any education revitalization effort.

I look to the comments of the distinguished panelists before us this morning for
their expert insight as to how we can energize our Federal research and data collec-
tion efforts for the benefit of all elements of our learning enterprise.

Federal research and data collection can no longer be the stepchild of our educa-
tion process. In reality it is a vital lead component in our educational systemour
first line for success.

Senator BI GAMAN. We have several excellent witnesses today.
To start out, Dr. Er'iest Boyer, who is President of the Carnegie
Foundation for the Advancement of Teaching at Princeton and a
senior fellow at the Woodrow Wilson School at Princeton. He is
also an education columnist for the London Times and is an author
of several well known books on the subject of our schools. His
career has put him in several key positions. He was the 23d U.S.
Commissioner of Education and he has been named by three Presi-
dents to national commissions, has taught extensively, and was
Dean of Education, both in California and the New York university
systems.

I very much appreciate his willingness to be here. Please come
forward, and also I would say what is known to everybody here, I
am sure, and that is Dr. Boyer played a very key part in bringing
about the conference in Charlottesville and seeing to it that that
made a constructive contribution.

We- very much appreciate your being here and look forward to
your suggestions and ideas about what the Congress ought to be
trying to do in this area.

TESTIMONY OF ERNEST BOYER, PH.D., PRESIDENT, PRINCETON
OFFICE, CARNEGIE FOUNDATION FOR THE ADVANCEMENT OF
TEACHING, PRINCETON, NJ

Dr. BOYER. Thank you very much, Senator, for inviting me, and
Senator Kohl. I am very pleased to participate in these hearings,
Which in my opinion focus on perhaps the most essential and most
neglected issue in the big debate about school reform.

I know of no topic that is of greater consequence to the future of
the Nation's schools than how we will assess carefully the perform-
ance of our students, because in the end what we test is what we
teach. And further, the failure to establish understandable criteria
and standards will lead to loss of confidence and a huge erosion in
public support for the Nation's schools. So, quite frankly, you are
examining, in my opinion, an absolutely crucial issue.
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I should like to respond to the invitation to speak very briefly by
commenting on three questions which I think are the three that
you are asking during the hearings. First, what are the strengths
and weaknesses of the current system?

As you have just suggested, we historically have had local control
of public schools as the centerpiece ofour Government's strategy in
education, and when it came to assessment, we had teachers who
were preparing repert cards for the parents. They were making
judgments and we were all fairly satisfied because the system
seemed to work. Up and through World War II we really did be-
lieve that we were the best in the world militarily, economically
and socially, so the system seemed somehow to be doing what we
Wanted.

I don't have to remind you thai, conic: Sputnik that confidence
came crashing down. The Soviets put a satellite into orbit which
threatened our confidence militarily, and then the Japanese put a
Toyota into orbit, which threatened us economically, and suddenly
we were not at all confident that we were internationally :,ti'mpeti-
five tither Militarily or economically, and we were told then the
Nation is at risk.

We have come then to a historic transition. It is my opinion this
Nation for the first time in its history is less concerned about local
control of schools than we are about national results. And we are
now trying to do what has never been done before, that is, develop
criteria by which the performance of education can be assessed
while at the same timepicking up a theme of Senator Kohlwe
retain vitality at the local level.

Now, if we can work out those two essential values, in my opin-
ion we will have an outstanding education system. How do we pro-
ceed? The question is, what are the strengths and weaknesses of
what we have now? We are no longer going to depend, I think, on
the work of 83,000, isolated schools, or even 16,000 districts. We are
looking for a way to judge the system overall.

Now, the truth is, of course, we have no responsible yardsticks
that can help us do this, at least none that are widely understood.
Let me just cite two that I think are worth considering; the Nation-
al Assessment for Educational Progress, which Congress in its fore-
sight and vision and wisdom established some 20 plus years ago,
offers, in my judgment, an enormously important foundation on
which to build. It has not served well as a national report card for
the Nation's schools, for two reasons. One, it is a very infrequently
presented pattern, so that you might have one subject assessed on
one occasion and 3 or 4 years later you pick it up again, but there
is no systematic and continuing process by which the National As-
sessment can be made amilable as an understood report card on
the Nation's schools.

Second, of course, as you know, NAEP has been until this
moment erermously constrained as to what comparisons it could
make, and by law, statewide or district comparisons were not possi-
ble. So, let me simply say the weakness of the current system is
that while the National Assessment offers great promise, it isn't
av'Jlable frequently enough and comparisons are not adequate.

In tho absence of any reliable and trustworthy criteriaand
that's not surprising because we grew up around local districts
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evaluating their own childrenbut in the absence of any national
report card we, alas, have been using the SAT scores as a wall
chart number, which I think is a scandalous misuse of that instru-
ment. It was created 60 years ago precisely to be school proof and
teacher proof to measure innate ability of students. It is called the
Scholastic Aptitude Test.

So I must say I think it is unfortunate, with all due respect, that
the Secretary of Education annually presents on the wall chart the
SAT scores State-by-State when in fact, as we know, even within
States, or among States, some students, perhaps only 10 percent
will take the test, and in others it is 60 percent. So it is mischie-
vously inadequate as a report card on the Nation's schools, because
I think no one on the planet Earth knows whether a 400 verbal
means formal learning, innate ability, informal learning, or cram
course preparation. And to use that number as a critique of school
performance I think only confuses more than it clarifies, and in the
process we end up measuring that which matters least.

Which leads me then to the second question that you asked,
namely what additional information do we need? That is, what
might be the criteria for an effective national report card on educa-
tional performance?

I do think we are now at the moment where that question should
be seriously addressed. You have already cited, Mr. Chairman, the
statement from Charlottesville where the Governors and the Presi-
dent for the first time in our history said we are going to evaluate
the Nation's schools, statewide, locally and nationally, and I would
imagine internationally as well.

I don't know the details of that, but let me give you just several
suggestions as to where I think that task might lead us. First,
under the heading of what I will call student achievement, I cer-
tainly think we should have basic skills assessment of all children
at perhaps grade 4, but not before that, when developmental levels
are so uneven among children. But it is not unreasonable to ask
whether all children, as they complete grade 4, have, in fact, the
capacity verbally, linguistically and computationally to proceed.
That is, has a foundation been well established? So I would like to
see basic skills assessment at the midpoint in primary education.

Second, I think it is not unreasonable to ask that we have a

give the public some

gen-

NAEP. I really do believe, as I said in my introduction, that here
we have a structure on which to build. All students need to have
something called cultural literacy, and that means shared knowl-
edge

say every 2 years and in all States, should be a requirement
sessing students in all the essential subjects through NAEP, and I

evidence that our schools are working and that our $180 billion in-
vestment is paying off.

would like to see a writing assignment for all students at the

edge so we can even argue about our differences. And I think as-

as we look to the need for yardsticks that will

senior year as a prerequisite for graduation. After all, simply re-
calling isolated facts does not n. ke an educated person. They need
to be able to integrate ideas and relate them to a consequential

Third, and it has been a prejudice of mine for a long time, I

5 4,.fr

eral knowledge test in high school for all students, and perhaps at
the junior high level. And here I cite with great hope the work of
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topic. So I would like to see a national assessment program that
includes a writing sample and all students would be expected to
complete that as an expectation for graduation. I could add other
pieces, but that represents, in my judgment, at least a beginning
framework for what I would call student assessment.

There is another comment I would like to put before you for just
a moment or two, and that's the performance not of the students
but of the schools. I think these are two interrelated but quite sep-
arable problems that we face. The performance of the schools
should include perhaps the half dozen items that I will now recite.
I think all school districts should be asked in the coming years to
demonstrate the kind of preschool education that they provide for
children. All schools should be asked about the attendance and
completion rates. I think all schools should be asked about school
climate, which would include such matters as vandalism, drugs and
the discipline and dismissal rates of students.

All schools should be held accountable for the way teachers are
professionally rewarded, which would include such matters as
salary, working conditions, in-service education and even evaluat-
ing periodically the morale of teachers. I should say, Mr. Chair-
man, that at the Carnegie Foundation 2 years ago we surveyed
22,000 teachers from coast to coast. We disaggregated those data
State-by-State, and v° have available how teachers feel about their
work in every State, af...d I think that importance of teachers and
the empowerment they are getting should be a regularly repeated
criterion by which states are held accountable, and even schools.

I think all schools should be held accountable for parent partici-
pation in the schools. What is the program and what are their
goals? And finally, I think all States should be held accountable for
equity in school financing. I think Mere again we cannot assume
equality of opportunity without looking at equity. And as you well
know, two StatesTexas and Kentuckyjust recently have been
ruled by their supreme courts as having unconstitutional school
systems.

In that regard, in Texas one district has a funding program in
which the children get about $1,600 each year to support their
schools, and there is another district in Texas where the children
are funded at the rate of about $14,500. Does anyone really believe
that that represents a constitutional and even ethical way to fund
the public schools?

What I am suggesting, then, in your search for standards, is that
student achievement is the core, but a larger umbrella, which I
would call school performance, has to be tl,e framework within
which student achievement would be fitted.

That leads me to the third question that you asked: Who should
take the lead? And as I mentioned at the outset, we are at a new
place in our education history that we have never had to face
before. There are no obvious national structures that I know of
that should be turned to immediately to say here are the standards
that we will now use. The governors, as you know, have organized
a task force to look at school goals, and I understand they are
going to report in February. And I think that is commendable, and
it is historic.
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I also have to speak very favorably about the work of NAEP.
Emerson Elliott is the leader and we have great opportunity to
build on-that core, but it is my conclusion, and I don't say this dis-
respectfully, that probably this larger definition of school standards
should not be left exclusively to the governors' panel, or even to
the Federal department, although they represent perhaps the most
authoritative partnerships.

What I would like to see is the formation of a non-governmental
panel of distinguished citizens. It could be for a 2 to 3 year period
cr it could be for the decade of the 1990's. It would be comprised of
Governors, to be sure; of Federal officials from the Departtr. to
be sure; but alio distinguished scholars, master teachers, and citi-
zens at large. I think the agenda you are confronting here is of
such consequenceit represents an issue that affects all citizens
that it should not be left either to politicians, to the Federal Gov-
ernment, or to a single group. Rather I think the moment is here
when we, as we have often done in the past, should form a distin-
guished panel of citizens, non-governmental, but, perhaps, govern-
mentally endorsed.

Their task, working I think as an R&D mission in a kind of
peacetime Manhattan Project, might be to work together for sever-
al yearslet's call it the National Council on Education Stand-
ardsto develop a model assessment program for the Nation's edu-
cation system that would include, on the one hand, criteria for stu-
dent assessment categories, and on the other, a larger frame as to
what the school assessment might include. And that group could
report periodically to the President and the Nation, and I would
surely see NAEP to be a core component of that, but I see the
agenda going beyond the National Assessment.

May I conclude then, Mr. Chairman, with one final word. I be-
lieve absolutely that this Nation must have evidence that its $189
billion investment in schools is paying off, and we need something
that makes sense. We cannot just say, "trust me." At the same
time, I underscore the point that paper and pencil tests just will
not tell us the whole story, and I would hope that a national panel
would also advise us to be cautious, to go as fast as we can .to
report, but understand there is a lot that we cannot measure by
the instruments that we currently have.

Howard Gardner at Harvard reminds us that there is not just
verbal intelligence; there is intuitive intelligence and social intelli-
gence and spatial intelligence and esthetic intelligence, and frank-
ly, psychometrics has not developed to the point where we can
measure the full potential that all of our children have. And here
again, we need the good intuitive judgments of outstanding teach-
ers.

So while I am here to affirm the importance of developing crite-
ria to evaluate children in the schools, I would also try to raise a
strong warning that there are limits to formalized assessment and
we should not overload the system and screen out what I think are
the potentials our children have.

Nonetheless, what we test, as I said, is what we teach, and I only
hope that as we proceed, we will develop a system that will give us
confidence in the schools but also will affirm the potentiality of our
children.

.P9
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I will be happy to respond to any questions that you have.
Senator BINGAMAN. Thank you very,much. I have a couple of

questions, at least. Let me just first ask Senator Kohl, you said you
have to be over to preside at 10:05.

Senator KoHL. Well, I just decided I am not going to do that. I
think this is more important, and I will go at 10:30. Thank you,
Senator.

Senator BINGAMAN. Okay. We are very pleased to have you stay.
Let me ask for a little clarification. With regard to student

achievement, your suggestion was that we assess students' perform-
ance beginning at grade 4 and then we continue every 2 years, as I
understand it, to have a national assessment capability for our stu-
dents.

Now, was yoUr suggestion that we assess th in grade 4 and
then again as juniors in high school, or would it. be every 2 years,
so.4, 6, 8, 10, 12?

Dr. Boysa. No. What I meant was that we should repeat these
assessments every 2 years, not every second year of the child's
progress, but that the Nation receive a report card every 2 years,
my point being that at least we need that much frequency to devel-
op longitudinal trend lines on how the schools are doing.

Because national assessment happens so infrequently and only in
one or two areas, the Natioix isn't even aware that it is going on,
and so we are choosing, unfortunately, inappropriate yardsticks
that come out annually, like the SAT scores. So what I meant to
say, Senator, as a kind of a minimum goal, if we were to assess the
performance of students at the end of fourth grade to give us a
baseline on the fundamentalsthe tools of learning--then those
numbers, or that report, should be made available to the Nation at
least on an every 2-year interval.

Senator BINGAMAN. Now, the theory of this, of course, is that we
get good information to people who need to make policy. In your
view, does that mean that the ideal would be to do a sufficiently
broad based test so that you could actually get information back to
these 83,000 schools? I gather California and maybe one or two
other States actually are trying to measure the performance of stu-
dents school by school.

Is that what you are suggesting that the Federal Governmeat
should aim to accomplish?

Dr. BOYER. Here it is a matter of how comprehensive (!an you be
in terms of money and logistics. As an opener, I think that the na-
tional goal might be to haw this comparable data available State-
by-State. I would think then that each State would wish to Rind its
own assessment, using the same criteria, that would get it into the
district and school level.

Here is where Emerson Elliott and others who know more about
the financing and logistics might have comments, but I think as a
first line goal, Senator, we should at least feel that all States are
participating and that we would have State-by-State comparisons
around language and computational- skills for all children at grade
4. That would be a huge step for-Ward. But then with that same in-
strument, it is not inconceivable that States would wish to fund
their own components so they could look at district and even school
by school performance, which I guess is permissible now. That is,
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districts I think can take NAEP and use that same instrument to
get a fix on where they stand in national or State norms. But at
least I would start with State-by-State comparisons.

Senator BINGAMAN. We are getting way ahead of ourselves here,
but if we were able to get State-by-State comparisons right now we
have a voluntary program for this next year and 38 States have
signed up to do that with regard to eighth grade math.

Dr. BOYER. Yes.
Senator BINGAMAN. If we got to the point of where we had the

State-by-State comparisons, in your view would it be a proper re-
sponsibility or action by the Federal Government to provide incen-
tives or some mechanism that would bring States into doing more
and actually get it down to school districts and schools. Is that a
proper role for the Federal Government instead of just saying it is
up to the States to do more if they want to?

Dr. BoyEa. I think, as you said, the goal here is to have informa-
tion, available that allows educators to act in.a constructive way. It
is not to be punitive or just to get another distressing headline. We
are trying to look for data that will allow us to make the system
better, and I have to be frank with you, I haven't thought about
either the incentives or penalties that would encourage States to
move this to the operational level. I think that either of those
could be provided, either the carrot or the stick. But I guess the
first goal should be that there would be an agreement that these
are at least the beginning benchmarks, and we are going to look at
ourselves nationally and State-by-State, but then we would have to
think of phrase 2. And incidentally, because of the year 2000 it is
nice to think of the next millennium.

We might lay out an assessment program between now and the
year 2000 with steps 1, steps 2 and steps 3, so that by the year 2000
you not only had the national and State norms but a system by
which district and local school performance could fit into the total
matrix. But if we don't finally get down to that level so parents
and the educators at the local school know where they fit into the
larger pattern, I think we fail to link it to the point that matters
most.

Senator BINGAMAK Let me ask on the performance of schools,
that other set of indicators that you referred to and you listed six.
How often should we measure those?

Dr. BoyEa. Here again, I think that every 2 years is not unrea-
sonable, both for student achievement as well as school perform-
ance. My own view is that if we don't have school assessment and
longitudinal trendlines in the public mind with sufficient frequen-
cy, we are not keeping the public confidence, nor do I think we are
giving local educators the kind of feedback they need to look for
correctives.

With all the money we are spending and all of the urgency about
this, as Checker Finn said a week ago, if we don't get serious about
establishing agreement on reasonable criteria, measured with
enough frequency to make judgments, then I think vie are just
playing games about the business of schools. So that is why I say it
seems to me at least every other year is not unreasonable, and if it
gets less frequent than that then I think the public really loses

62%
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touch with the central question: Is the investment paying off on
behalf of the Nation and the children?

Senator BINGAMAN. I have a question regarding your National
Council for Educational Standards, which I think is an excellent
suggestion. It is one we discussed a week or 2 ago when we visited.

Which of these two areas do you see this national council being
most useful in, or do you see it in both? Is it the performance of
students, or is it the performance of schools, or is it setting stand-
ards for both?

Dr. BOYER. I think the first step, Senator, is to get an agreement
as to what constitutes a reasonable framework of assessment for
school performance. And buried within that effortI guess I would
say the heart of it, of courseis the student achievement part.
When you are assessing the school and its full frame as an institu-
tion, at the heart of that is how the students are doing. What I
would like to see is a national consensus on what we think is a rea-
sonable framework for school performance, and student achieve-
ment would be within that.

Now, the criteria alone would be a breakthrough. And I think
it's not unreasonable that we could have some agreement on a
framework that makes sense. We might disagree on the edges, but
I cannot believe that we couldn't agree on a framework if the par-
ticipation was broad.

So I would say both, to answer your question. But than Phase 1
would be just to agree on the framework. Phase 2 would be to
decide what are the best "instruments" to gather those data? Now,
in some instances it is quite simple; in others it ould be more
complex. You have even heard that deciding what a dropout is isn't
simple. But when you get into the subject areas or what would be
the reasonable basic skills tests, we would have to look at the State
of the art instruments available, and that might call for some R&D
work over several years.

In fact, that national commission might do some contracting
work with. scholars to indicate what kinds instruments are avail-
able, or we might find in certain States they are doing something
quite well. California has been doing some interesting work in as-
sessment. We have had the Iowa test going on for a long time. I've
already praised National Assessment's work several times. So I
don't think we are starting from zero, but still my point is that the
effort should be first of all, criteria, and then citing the kinds of
instruments that might allow us to deliver on this operationally.
This national body should develop the framework for the schools,
but there would be within that a careful critique and comment on
what would be a model student assessment.

Senator BINGAMAN. The one other question I had deals with the
ongoing activity now that you have had such a major part in,
which Governor Hunt is heading up. He was in my office yesterday
talking-about the effort to go forward and actually have the com-
mission that is already in existence set standards for teaching.

How do you see that in comparison to what you are talking
about here, setting standards for the schools?

Dr. BOYER. I think it is complementary but separable. I mean, it
is interesting, isn't it? We have a body that is now working on the
matter of standards for teachers that might have reciprocity across

6 3. 0
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the States, and that is not unimportant. As you know, I think that
matters a lot. What do we mean by good teachers, anci can we have
some comparable arrangement nationwide? Now we're asking what
do we mean by a good school and how can we evaluate whether
students are making progress? I would say that is a parallel in-
quiry, but it is even r-tore important.

If we end up having came common agreement around national
standards for teachers and have total confusion arot.nd the per-
formance of schools and students, in a sense it is almost cart before
horse. But there is an interesting effort going on, non-governmen-
tal with deeply committed people who represent a cross section of
the citizenry with, in this case, private funding looking for public
support, to be sure. But it is a serious nationwide effort.

And At is sort of the way America does things. I mean, this is
what de Tocqueville talked about. We define a problem. It is not
necessarily done through a Government agency, or just citizen
effort, but perhaps a public and private collaboration. So I would
see them parallel, but not in any way competitive.

Senator BINGAMAN. Senator Kohl.
Senator KCHL. Thank you, Senator Bingamar.
I just was elected a few months ago to public office for the first

time. When I campaigned I talked about education as the single
most important thing that we have got to face, correction of our
educational deficiencies. And I am just learning, but I think you
would agreeI think we would all agreethat having fallen so far
behind in the last several decades relative to where we were then
and where we are now vis-a-vis our competitors around the world,
it would be disastrous in this next decade not to be successful in
what we do.

I think we need to be careful, Dr. Boyer, and I am sure you
agree, that these moves that we make in them,. next 11',", years in
trying to resurrect and restructure our educational system are
more than experiments, that they in fact work. God forbid we
should find ourselves at the year 2000 having found out that the
things we did in the 1990s didn't work. I think that would be a real
tragedy for our country, almost inexcusable. And I have some con-
cern, probably overweighted by the fact that I come from the pri-
vate sector where it is a lot easier to define a problem and then try
and get on with a solution.

I have some concern about the debates I am hearing and it is an
amateur's concern, concededly, because I am not a professional
here, but some concern that the debate will rage on and things will
occur and not occur and 10 years from now while we might have
made some improvements, we will have to look back and say we
are still far, far behind where we need to be.

And so just touch on some of the things Jeff has asked because I
would like to get a little clearer idea of how this all might work.
The Federal Government, national standards, to some extent na-
tionalization of educational standards and assessments and testing
and insurance that we are going to get what we need to get by the
year 2000. But most of the funding comes from the local level. I
mean, the overwhelming amount of funding comes from the State
and local levels. And as we know, whether we like it or not, from
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where the money comes comes also control and the ability to make
the decisive decisions.

How do you imagine this kind of a partnership is going to be ef-
fective in moving us forward away from argumentation, disputa-
tion, disagreement, politics, all . ese things if in effect we are
saying we need to hs7e some sort of national standardization of
where we are going, assessing students, assessing schools, assessing
teachers, all these things that need to be done, and yet the money
is notor is it, or should itcome from the source of where these
standards are coming from? How is that going to work?

Dr. BOYER. Well, first, I might underscore the point that when I
talk about national- standards, I don't mean Federal, if I can draw
that distinction. And witness the fact that 50 Governors said we
need national standards and they did not say Federal. I think that
important line needs to be drawn.

The second point, it is true that the source of funding tends to
control education. But for the first time in our history, Senator,
less than half the funding for public schools is coming from local
districts. It is I think something like 48 percent coming from the
local districts, about 6 to 7 percent from the Federal Government,
and then the rest from the State.

So what I am saying is if you take the State and Federal, al-
though Federal is a very small chunk, we have now shifted, inter-
estingly enough, away from primarily local funding of schools to
State/Federal, and I think that has been of powerful historic im-
portance, tco.

But the third point is the one that I share with you. I think the
last thing we should do is just mark time or do dumb things. We
have an opportunity around the national assessment issue to make
a quantum leap that will in fact move this reform movement for-
ward. What has happened since 1983 to try to get schools going
again has been important, but I think it is running out of steam.
An experiment here, a project there, with no sense of what I guess
I would call a systemic strategyit is a word I don't love, but I will
ase it. There is no overall plan or design.

People are losing patience, and I think if we don't take a quan-
tum leap that makes sense to large numbers of people, then public
confidence is going to fall away fast.

Senator KOHL. Well, do you get the feelingI don't get the feel-
ing that aside from an occasional speech, an occasional symbolic
gesture, or considerable speeches, considerable symbolic gestures,
that this Nation has been energized to feel a sense of urgency?

Dr. BOYER. No; I guess I would have to say that we still aren't
scared enough.

Senator KOHL. So what is going to happen? As I said, and I think
we all agree, in the year 2000 if we don't get our house inorder

Dr. BOYER. Well, the future of the Nation is imperiled. It is as
simple as that.

Senator KOHL. Do you feel that we are moving along in a direc-
tion of correcting our problems with the sense of urgency we need
to?

Dr. BOYER. No, I don't. I will put it as simply as I can. If garbage
were stacking up in most cities, the Governor and the mayors
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would get together and lock everyb3dy in the room and say, we are
not leaving until we get out a plan to get rid of the junk. Yet in
these same cities year after year after year, half the kids walk out,
don't graduate, drift on the streets, and it is "tennis anyone?"

I don't sense any urgency to match the problem as I see it. Now,
the good news is that it has stayed on the agenda. I have met with
corporate leaders in the last few days. I have to say the best news
is that corporate America is now looking this in the eye and
saying, if we don't have better schools this Nation is going down
economically and civically. And they are talking with more candor
and common sense than many educators, or even with respect, po-
litical leaders.

They have a fix on the connectedness between economic and edu-
cational vitality. Now, that is not the only reason we have schools.
But I am finding more freshness, and even more hope among top
CEOs than any other sector at the moment. But I don't think, to
answer your question, we have really defined this as being at the
heart of our national survival, the investment in the human re-
sources of this Nation.

And I think about two-thirds of the schools have been holding
their own and getting modestly better in the last 6 to 8 years, but
about a third are getting worse. So if you want a confessional, we
are still playing games. We are on the edges.

Senator KOHL. Let me ask you a question. Do you think or do
you have a comment or would you like to make a comment on the
terrible damage that public figures do when they stand up, looking
for votes, and talk about how important and urgent education is
and, you know, just elect me and I will do something about it, and
then people think, well, maybe they mean it and then they get in
office and it is forgotten? What kind of damage has that done?

Dr. BOYER. I think that is terrible. They should be impeached,
1..3rhaps.

But, this Nation still believes deeply in education. It is the one
civil religion. We can all agree we want better schools because we
v,ant our children to have a good shot and we know that that is the
only show in town. Whenever this Nation hits a crisis, where do we
go? The schools become Mr. Fix-it, whether it is AIDS or pregnancy
or health or whatever. So we expect enormously from this system,
but frankly, when it comes down to providing the policy leadership,
you cannot find the energy that it requires.

For the politician, education is a good thing to get elected on,
isn't it? I mean, people know that. But then what follows after elec-
tion day? What kind of energy and clearheadedness, and I don't
hear a lot of that.

Senator KOHL. Would you think that if we are going to exert
some strength on the national level and perhaps take over some of
the direction, some of the controls, setting the standards and fol-
lowing them through, it becomes essential that this not be subject
to political whims from one election to the next, from one Senate
or one President or whatever to the next? Because, as we know, dif-
ferent Senates and different Presidents and different Houses of
Representatives put different evaluations on education and you
would have a yoyo, you know, hot today cold tomorrow.
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Dr. BOYER. Well, I would hope, Senator, that education could
remain bipartisan. That is one of the really exciting climates that I
found when I was here for several years. It was not a partisan
issue. PeoplA knew it was America's issue, and we need to keep. it
bipartisan and avoid being narrowly ideological.

Senator KOHL. But from one administration to the next, as we
know, different PresidentsI think one President wanted to do
with away with the Department of Education, didn't he? And I'm
notsaying it was good or bad. Maybe he had a better idea.

Dr. BOYER. Bipartisanship doesn't mean, there won't be honest
differences around policy. I accept that, and it might fall along
party lines. But I think the larger pattern should be kept in front
of us, and I would hope that we wouldn't turn education into a po-
litical or partisan or ideological whipping boy. If we start down
that road, then I think the game is over.

Senator Korn. I agree with you, and I think we agree that by the
year 2000 if we don't do the right things, if we do the wrong
thingsand it seems to me that one of the things we need to do is
to strip away education from political partisanship. and it is more
than words, there have to be some stepswhich I don't know what
they mi.ght beto ensure that that will happen. Wouldn't you
agree?

Dr. BOYER. Absolutely, and let me just put that in the context of
the Charlottesville summit to which Senator Bingamen referred.
The response to that was so overwhelmingly and uniformly con-
structed. It was the first time ever that all governors and the Presi-
dent got together to discuss educationan enor-nously impressive
symbolic act. We live by symbols, and dreams can be fulfilled only
when they have been defined. And here we saw at Charlottesville,
the home of the first education president, this wonderful celebra-
tion of the importance of education, and from it emerged a state-
ment from the governors and a speech by the President that I
thought were frankly as statesman-like as anything I have read
about the agenda for the schools.

The only point I would make is now we have to start acting. The
party is over, and now what will be our decade-long march to imple-
ment our goals in a responsible way? Where will leadership come
from, how can standards be established and how can we move the
schools with inspiration, not in a punitive way but in an inspired
way, too? I think that is where we stand, and that is why I said at
the beginning, the issues you are inquiring into here are at the
l'iart of our efforts.

What are the standards? How can we hold the schools and stu-
dents accountable? How can we give them encouragement where
they are weak? And ht'w can we define the limits of assessment so
we don't do mischief to children?

Finally, what do we teach, how do we get great teachers, and
how do we evaluate results? If we could start focusing an those
three ancient but essential and enduring questions and get the
right answers to those, led by Federal guidance, structured by the
states, and finally, delivered at the local level, we will have a good
system.

If we could get standards straight, then we give schools some
yardsticks by which they would be measured, and then we should
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give them a lot of freedom to get there. And right now since we
don't have national standards, we are overwhelming schools with
paperwork and holding them accountable for process and not for
outcomes. If we got the outcomes straight, then we could say, -we
are going to give you a lot of freedom around financing, around
personnel, around calendar, but we are goir; to hold you to these
yardsticks. I think, frankly, schools would welcome that. Right now
every week they get a new challenge. Somebody says they should
be doing this one week, next week it is this and next week it is
that, and they are always being torn in different directions. If we
got the standards worked out carefully, then we could say, now we
will give you the freedom.

May I say as a footnote here, I am greatly intrigued by what is
happening in Great Britain and Australia. Great Britain, as you
may know, just recently had an historic educational act in parlia-
ment where they are trying to do precisely what we are talking
about, and I have had several delegations visit us. Not that I want
to imitate any other nation, but there are activities going on that
are trying to establish national criteria, but give a lot more free-
dom to the local school. And I think those go together.

But in any event, to come back to your major theme, I don't
know of any issue that is more urgent. I think we still have not
demonstrated the energy that we need, and unless we get on to it, I
think this system will lose its confidence and the Nation's future is
at risk.

Senator BINGAMAN. Thank you very much. Dr. Boyer you have
been very generous with your time and we appreciate your well-
reasoned comments, and we will continue to call on you if we can
to help us move forward in these areas. We appreciate it very
much.

Dr. BOYER. Thank you for your leadership.
Senator BINGAMAN. Our second panel is Mr. Emerson J. Elliott,

who is the acting Commissioner for Education Statistics at the De-
partment of Education. Mr. Elliott has been the Commissioner
since 1984, has held the position of director of various divisions in
the Department of Education, Chief of the Education Branch at the
Bureau of the Budget, and holds presidential rank awards for dis-
tinguished executive service.

He is accompanied by Dr. Jeanne Griffith, this Director for the
Cross-cutting Statistics Division in the Departmant of Education.
She was a part of our panel last week and we appreciate her being
back. And Mr. Elliott, we very much appreciate your willingness to
come and talk to us today.

TESTIMONY OF EMERSON J. ELLIOTT, ACTING COMMISSIONER,
NATIONAL. CENTER FOR EDUCATION STATISTICS, DEPART-
MENT OF EDUCATION, WASHINGTON, DC, ACCOMPANIED BY
JEANNE GRIFFITH, PH.D.

Mr. &um. Thank you, Senator.
Mr. Chairman, Senator Kohl, thank you for the invitation to talk

with this Subcommittee about the availability and quality of educa-
tion data from the National Center for Education Statistics, and
about how they relate to potential national goal;. I would appreci-
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ate it if you could include the full text of my prepared remarks in
the record i and I will summarize the principal points in this oral
statement.

Senator BINGAMAN. We will be glad to include those in the
record.

Mr. &mow. Thank you. First, we do not yet have national goals,
but statements about the areas in which the United States Presi-
dent and the Governors have committed themselves to formulate
goals. Nor do we have agreement on the appropriate measures of
progress for such goals. For that reason, I can only talk in a gener-
al way about the quality of data that might be needed to monitor
progress toward goals.

Second, the overall statistical programs of the National Center
for Education Statistics must be evaluated against many diverse re-
quirements of which monitoring goals would be one. But data are
also needed for many other purposes, such as the allocation of Fed-
eral funds and describing post-secondary education, which was
largely outside the focus of the summit. For example, Mr. Boyer in
his remarks mentioned equitable financing as a potential goal, and
that did not happen to be included among the areas mentioned in
Charlottesville.

Third, bear in mind that the National Center for Education Sta-
tistics is not the only part of the Federal Government nor even of
the Department of Education that collects education data. The
United States Bureau of the Census, the National Science Founda-
tion, outside of the Department, and within the Department, the
Office for Civil Rights, the Office of Special Education, and the
Office of Planning, Budget and Evaluation all provide data in one
form or another.

Fourth, developing and completing statistical data collections
takes a considerable amount of time since it requires designs, pre-
tests, reviews, analysis, and reporting. And efforts to short-circuit
these necessary steps almost always compromise the technical
quality, usefulness and reliability of the data.

Let me turn now to the first question that you posed in your
letter of invitation, what are the strengths and weaknesses of exist-
ing national education information collection systems at the
Center. NCES is currently involved in a number of activities to im-
prove its statistical system in terms of coverage, comparability,
timeliness and quality.

At present, some strengths of our system are that we have broad
coverage of a wide variety of topics related to teachers, students,
institutions, finances and student outcomes. We have recently ex-
panded data collections in a variety of topics, such as elementary
and secondary schools, teachers, administrator, both public and
private. And we have student information on a longitudinal basis
beginning with pupils who were eighth graders in 1988 who will be
followed through their school career and on into life beyond their
secondary experience. And we have new data collections on post-
secondary faculty.

I See p. 152.
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We have also expanded and strengthened basic surveys on data
about public elementary and secondary schools and about colleges
and universities. We are pilot testing new data collections on pre-
school education and dropouts and we have established, following
the mandate of the recent Hawkins-Stafford legislation, a coopera-
tive State and Federal .effort to improve the comparability of ele-
mentary and secondary education data. That program is being used
especially for developing comparable data on dropouts and on
school finance.

Still there are deficiencies in these collections that could be prob-
lematic for monitoring goals. Most of the survey systems only pro-
vide national level data or are just beginning to produce state level
statistics. Longitudinal studies, such as the new study c' eighth
graders in 1988, are of limited usefulness for tracking changes over
time since these studies are conducted infrequently. There is spotty
coverage of some topics, particularly for emerging issues such as
post-secondary assessment and curriculum. Data quality is of para-
mount importance to NCES because our credibility rests on the va-
lidity and reliability of our data. We still have much room for im-
provement in this area.

Your second question was, are there needs for additional infor-
mation to enable us to assess progress and make effective deci-
sions? Again, my prepared statement will provide more details
about what we have done in each the areas described in Char-
lottesville. Generally, we have or will have at least some informa-
tion to bring to bear on the different goal areas that are related to
schooling in institutions and student outcomes. These include, for
example, teacher supply, international performance comparisons,
adult literacy, dropouts, student achievement and safe, drug-free
schools.

We have less information on education outside of the traditional
educational institutions in areas such as preschool readiness, train-
ing for a competitive work force, and also on technology in schools.

Within schools over the last several years, as I mentioned a
moment ago, we have initiated a number of new surveys that
should serve the Nation well when specific goals are adopted. We
have detailed student based information on longitudinal surveys to
provide data on student characteristics, antecedents and conse-
quences of dropping out; on student performance and achievement
associated with school and individual characteristics and behavior;
on student and teacher perceptions of the school environment for
knowing more about safe drug-free schools; and on teachers of the
students in the sample.

Our teacher surveys will provide information, including repre-
sentative State information for public schools, on teacher demand
and supply, teacher and administrator characteristics, education
and training, career paths and salaries, teacher and administrator
perceptions of school environment. And our national and interna-
tional assessments provide detailed information on student achieve-
ment with trend data on reading, math and science, on internation-
al achievement comparisons, and adult literacy where we have a
study already for young adults that was conducted in 1981: and
1986, and we will have a study underway with reports in 1992 and
1993 on the general adult population.
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Let me insert a note here, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Beyer and you
were talking about the availability of the national assessment tests
that are. given within states at the district level. I wanted to note
for the record that, indeed, the legislation passed by Congress in
April of 1988, the Hawkins-Stafford provisions, barred the use of
the state level national assessment at the district school and stu-
dent *level.

Thus far I have talked about goal areas in which we have or are
planning to have a considerable amount of data and "planning"
may mean data 1991 or 1992 or 1993. There are other summit goal
areas where the National Center has little or no data, either cur-
rently or planned. We do not now have in.place any data collection
to inform about preschool readiness. We are currently pilot testing
a survey to monitor trends in preschool care and education, and we
are considering developing an early age longitudinal study.

NCFS does not collect any systematic information about out of
school learning and adult education. There is some information
available irregularly from the Census Bureau surveys, and limited
data from our longitudinal studies for specific cohorts

We collect very little data about various types of technology in
the schools, availability, uses or access. There was a national as-
sessment of computer competency in 1985 and 1986, and a few
items about computers on a 1989 Census Bureau survey.

Your third question was, who should have responsibility for iden-
tifying and developing national education information and statis-
tics and what, in particular, needs to be done at the Federal level?
The answer to this question really depends on what information is
desired and for whom. Given that the primary responsibility for
education rests at the State and local levels, the heaviest need for
data, both for monitoring goals and for other purposes, appropriate-
ly belongs there. In addition, establishing and implementing poli-
cies that will facilitate achievement of such goals occurs at the dis-
trict, school building, and classroom levels. The Federal role is a
limited one of providing data and research, but it cannot and
should not be the only provider.

An additional important Federal role is developing measures of
the overall performance of the system, and in this regard the Haw-
kins-Stafford legislation calls for a panel on education indicators
which will be chaired, Mr. Chairman. by Alan Morgan from your
Statethat will provide advice to me and to the United States Con-
gress on what are the important measures of the progress of Amer-
ican education that should be reported on periodically.

Data for monitoring progresi toward State specific, district,
school and student goals would be best collected by the level actual-
ly setting such goals as part of their own data collection activities.

NOES already collects a lot of information relevant to the goal
areas identific-1 in Charlottesville, as well as to other needs of
policy makers at all levels. Whether we have the data necessary to
assess progress towards specific goals in those areas will not be
known until sNcific goals and measures of progress are identified.
Much of the data we have are not available for geographic detail
below the national or regional levels.

There are other goal areas in which IA J have relatively little in-
formation. One outgrowth of the summit may be that policy
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makers will want to expand statistical data collections at the State
and Federal levels. However, changes will not occur overnight. It
takes considerable time for the developmental work to mount new
data collections or 'zo addliew comnonents to old ones.

A goal I set when I took over leadership of NCES was not only to
improve the efficiency and technical quality of the agency's efforts,
but also to make it more responsive to changes in its environment
and the needs of its constituencies. We can meet the new chal-
lenges posed by the ongoing revolution in American education, but
we cannot do it alone, or do it overnight. It will be a building proc-
ess that will require time and the cooperation of people who use
data as well as people=who provide it.

Thank you, Mr. Chairma:A.
Senator BINGAMAN. Thnitk you very much. Let me ask a few

questions of you on some of the issues that came up earlier in the
hearing today, and also in the hearing last week.

First, nave become aware in preparing for these hearings of the
significant-progress that has been made in the last year, or 2 or 3
years, in trying to gear up the national effort, and I compliment
you on that. But I. still have the distinct impression, based on a lot
of the other testimony, that we really are nowhere near as capable
as we need to be in assessing performance of students in order to
make good policy at various levels. Some of that is because there
are inhibitions or restrictions placed in legislation, some of it is
lack of funding, some of it is just how quickly you can gear up to
do the various things that people may now like to see done.

What, in your view, if we were to take a most ambitious scenario
and say what could NOES plan to accomplish in the 1990s if Con-
gress provided the necessary funds and the necessary direction and
all, what would you see, what would you like to see NOES be able
to do over the next 10 years in expanding its present testing and
monitoring activities?

Mr. ELuarr. In this case, Senator, I believe your question is lim-
ited to student achievement assessment, primarily, rather than

Senator BINGAMAN. Well, that, but also the indicators as to
schools' performance as well. I mean, in all of these areas, if you
see all of that as part of your jurisdiction, tell me what you would
like to do. What would you like to accomplish if we could write you
a blank check and say have at it for the next 10 years?

Mr. Einem That does indeed open it a very great deal and one
thing that I want to say at the outset is that our role is to provide
the data that policy makers ask for and determine what would be
the role of the Center, rather than to advance policy positions. I
am trying to remain within those bounds in some way. Let me
begin at least with assessment activities.

The original proposal that was advanced by the Alexander James
Commission and that was eventually forwarded to Congress called
for three subjects and three grades each biennium to be tea ed
State by State. And the notion was if there were that many sub-
jects being tested and there was some rotation between reading,
mathematics, writing, science, and history /geography, that over
the period of say a decade you would come back frequently enough
to the same subject areas that you would have an ongoing assess-
ment that would be.,. adequate. That amount of assessment would
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fall within, the range Dr. Boyer was describing. As the Congress fi-
nally enacted it, it was a pilot project only. That is, only in mathe-
matics in one grade in 1990 and two subjects added in grade 4 in
1992.

My experience has been- that we have a very large order simply
to put the pilot in place, becav-e when you move from having a
nationwide assessment, which is what the National Assessment of
Educational Progress has been, to a State-by-State assessment, you
enlarge the scope of the enterprise enormously. So I would say that
the judgment of the Congress in starting the entire effort as a pilot
project was a very good judgment.

Moving beyond that, I would return to the original proposal that
was advanced by the Administration and considered by the Con-
gress, that the direction that we would like to move is for three
subjects in three different grades each biennium, as a goal.

But I want to Make another point as well which goes beyond
this. At the same time that people are talking about setting goals
for American education, there are major changes underway, fos-
tered by the curriculum associations and many other people, about
the c3ntent of the curriculum. And there are many things under-
way about how testing is done. Dr. Boyer, for example, gave several
examples of things that are not now tested by the National Assess-
ment of Educational Progress. We don't, for example, test motiva-
tion or ,persistence or ability to work in groups, or other kinds of
social competencies.

There is a lot of interest and debate in States and in school dis-
tricts and among test developers about how testing is carried out.
And that debate will affect the National Assessment of Educational
Progress as well, so that some of the things that people are now
beginning to identify as deficiencies of multiple choice tests, which
are only in small part addressed by the National Assessment of
Educational Progress, also have to be a part of our agenda for the
1990s in the National Assessment of Educational Progress.

One of the strongest goals for the National Assessment has been
to maintain trends. One reason that the National Assessment is
now so valuable is that we are able to go back, not at 2-year inter-
vals, but about 4-year intervals, back to 1969 and 1970 and look at
change--at what has been the change in improvement or change in
direction in reading or writing or science or mathematics over the
last 20 years at these successive intervals.

But ass people talk both about changes in the testing methodology
and changes in the curriculum, those trend lines will have to be
altered, because we could be measuring different things. It will be
a major job for the Natiso.al Assessment to put together both the
challenge of how to maintain trends so that the a....ta are valuable,
and how to keep up with the state of the art in tenting. So I view
this as a double challenge for the National Assessment in the
1990s.

On your broader question, let me give one answer that I think is
very consistent with the approach the Congress has taken to this so
far, and that is, what are the measures of American education that
are important? When the Congress enacted the Hawkins-Stafford
legislation in 1988, they called for the establishment of a panel on
education indicators that would ir.clude many distinguished citi-
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zens from around the country and that would identify from the
thousands, literally thousands, of bits of information that we ,have
and that States have that describe all kinds of things about educa-
tion, which are the ones that really show the condition and
progress of education.

That is an important policy judgment, one that is not appropri-
ate for the National Center for Education Statistics to determine
alone. So this panel; which has now been appointed and which
Alan Morgan will head, will first meet in November and about a
year and a half after that they will be making a report to the Con-
gress about what are the things that should be followed in order
for everybody in the public arena to understand the condition and
prognss of education. I am convinced that the result of that panel
will be to guide the development of the data agenda for NCES. It
may well suggest that we should change our collertions, or modify
them in some way, or do different things, but that will be an im-
portant guide.

Senator BINGAMAN. I am a little confused as to whose job is
whose. We have this national panel on education indicators that
you have referred to. I believe Chester Finn, as the chairman of
the board for NAEP, indicated that they have a mandate under the
recent legislation to establish goals for education, which they have
not gotten on with, but they have that mandate.

The Governors have announced their intention to establish goals
for education. Could you clarify for me who is doing what? I know
there is a difference between goals and indicators, but I am not too
sure that everybody else knows, or that I know, precisely how you
divide this pie up and who is reporting what to whom. If you could
explain it, I would appreciate it.

Mr. EudoTr. I think we are in the middle of the process some
place. I think many of us who have been around the Federal Gov-
ernment for a long time are finding so much new rhetoric and so
many changes in the way of looking at national education issues
that it is hard to keep up with it.

Indeed, the Governors have some sort of group to formulate
goals. The Governors and the President have together identified
areas in which they want to establish goals, but that is not the
same as saying exactly what the goals are. Presumably the goals,
when they finally are enunciated, will have some sort of numbers
or something specific attached to them.

In that regard, Mr. Chairman, I might refer to a report that was
put out by the Southern Regional Educational Board, which is a
group of southeastern States of Governors and legislators and
school people who are very much interested in furthering educa-
tion and from time to time they make use of data to further educa-
tion in the southeast.

Well, this year they put out a report called "Goals for Educa-
tion" that the southeastern States wanted to consider adopting.
And let me just state one as an example of the process, because my
guess is this is the way that the governors and the President will
proceed. One of the goals is: "student achievement for elementary
and secondary students will be at national levels or higher by the
year 2000." They have listed after that 8 or 9 specific measures of
progress against that basic goal. So, for example, one is: "establish-
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ing and publicizing specific student achievement goals by schools,
district and States." And another is, "reporting of student achieve-
ment results by divisions such as quartiles' upper one-fourth,
middle two-fourthsto keep the focus on helping all students make
progress.

The poLt is that the SREB as they thought about goals also
thought about measures. I think as the governors and the Presi-
dent work on goals that the conversation of what are the appropri-
ate measures will come up.

Now, indeed, the Congress' authorization of the indicators panel
was some months prior to the Governors and the President making
their announcement, and one of the things that we will be discuss-
ing with that panel is what is their perception about how it fits in
with the efforts of the Governors and the President. I do think we
do have to work on how all these pieces fit together.

The role of the Center, finally, is to be a data col:x..2tor for what-
ever it is that emerges from all of this as an assignment to the
Center, if any.

Senator BINGAMAN. I have one other question and then I will let
you go, because we have several other witnesses here. The question
relates to the problem of getting this information in a timely fash-
ion. Some of the testimony we had last week at the hearing. indicat-
ed that the results of the 1990 testing of eighth grade math will be
available at the soonest about 15 months after the test is conduct-
ed. The test would be conducted in February of 1990. That means I
guess May of 1991 or June of 1991 we would have some results.

What can we do to fix this problem? Is this a lack of funding? Do
we need to change the contractor that is doing the testing so that
they can get the information back more quickly?

Part of the other testimony we had last week was that California
does their testing and tests more students than we do at the na-
tional level and turns the results around much more quickly than
we seem to be able to at the Federal level. What do we need to doto fix that?

Mr. Euiarr. Senator, providing data from the national assess-
ment is really a very difficult undertaking and the data have fre-
quently come out from. 18 to 24 months after they were actually
collected. It is a complicated undertaking because the sampling
process is very complicated. In the case of California, they have a
complete test about an individual student and they are able to
score it very readily for that reason. In the case of national assess-
ment, only a small portion of the total test is given to any one stu-
dent, and there are many, many statistical manipulations and edit-
ing and reviews that are required to put all of the data together.

In addition, California continues to give the same test each year
and it is interested in looking at the scores on that test. But in the
National Assessment of Educational Progress, the Education Test-
ing Service has developed a new way to scale the scores that is
much more useful to policy makers because you can look at not
only what the averages are but the tops and the bottoms and you
can describe what students can do at each point on the scale. An
addition they have pushed that scale back through all the 20 years
of national assessment data, but what that means is that every
time they put out a national assessment report they have to go

fry



70

through all the 20 years of data in reading, or all the 20 years of
data in mathematics, so that we can develop a scale that is consist-
ent with this report.

We are very much aware that late reporting is a problem and
when the request for proposals was put together we asked the con-
tractor to come in with a proposal to get data out within 12 months
instead of the 24 months that it had frequently been. We now have
a contract plan that is intended to get data cut within 12 to 15
months. I think, finally, all I can tell you is that we are very much
aware of this problem and we continue to look for ways that the
data can be reported out, or at least summary data can be reported
out on an earlier basis, but that remains a considerable challenge
for us. It is not a problem of money.

Senator BINGAMAN. Well, thank you very much. I am sure again
we w'll have some other questions as we go along, and we will con-
tinue to call on your office. We appreLiate your willingness to be
here today to testify.

Our third witness is Dr. Lois-ellin Datta. Dr. Datta is Director of
Program Evaluation in Human Service Areas in the Program Eval-
uation and Methodology Division of the General Accounting Office.
She served as president of the Evaluation Research Society prior to
joining GAO in 1982. She served also as the associate director of
the Teaching and Learning Division of the National Institute of
Education and as director of the national evaluations for Project
Head Start in the Office of Economic Opportunity and as director
of research for the U.S. Children's Bureau. And I understand you
have Mr. Mulhouser with you, who is the assistant director for
your office. We are very pleased to have you here.

TESTIMONY OF LOIS-ELLIN DATTA, PH.D., DIRECTOR FOR PRO-
GRAM EVALUATION IN HUMAN SERVICES AREAS, PROGRAM
EVALUATION AND METHGDOLOGY DIVISION, U.S GENERAL AC-
COUNTING OFFICE, WASHINGTON, DC

Dr. DANA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is a pleasure to be here
today to report to you on information on education in the United
States which we have drawn from several recent GAO studies.
With your permission I will summarize my written statement and
request that the full text be entered in the record.'

Senator BINGAMAN. We will include it in the record.
Dr. DANA. Thank you. I will address three questions which we

believe to be relevant to the overall topics of these historic, impor-
tant hearings. First, what hap changed over roughly 15 years?
Second, what are some of the reasons for these changes? And third,
how farthat is, from the national to local levels does the situa-
tion extend?

Turning to my first question, we found in a 1987 review, which
we have partially updated, declines in the quantity of information,
shifts in priorities that may not reflect optimum balances, and rea-
sons for concern vith the quality of information. With regard to
quantity, we found that federally spor..ored research, statistical
and evaluative information on education declined dramatically

I See p. 173.
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since 1980. For example, research grants and contracts awarded by
the research arm of the Office of Educational Research and Infor-
mation decreased from roughly 476 in 1980 to 168 in 1985 and to 79
in 1989. Evaluation awards declined as well, from a peak of 119 in
1980 to 20 in 1985, and then moved slightly upwards to 36 in 1989.

Statistical surveys planned or conducted by the National Center
for Educational Statistics grew from 37 to 55 between 1974 to 1980,
but then dropped again to below the 1974 level by 1985. While this
is turning around, lost statistical series cannot be recaptured.

Not only was less information produced by the end of the period
we reviewed, we also found changes in what was examined and by
whom. When we reviewed research priorities, we saw a shift away
from new data production to service oriented activities such as the
dissemination of results. We also found that fewer educational
areas were investigated by research grants in 1985 than in 1980,
even for topics that had frequently ..en identified as important
areas for educational improvement. Mere were few awards for new
data collection in 1985.

Further, there was a shift in who carried out the work ci: produc-
ing information. The proportion df research awards made to De-
partment-sponsored institutions increased substantially. This shift
is a concern since contracts can potentially constrain rather than
broaden inquiry, and lack of opportunity may have a chilling effect
in attracting a fist-rate group of new researchers to dedicate their
prime years to education.

With regard to information quality, in our 1987 review we looked
at four indicatorsrelevance, timeliness, technical adequacy and
impactfor three illustrative statistical series. Grades ranged from
B-plus to D-minus. We found that NAEP ranked high on all four
dimensions but had iuffered some decline in relevance and timeli-
ness in adapting to fiscal constraints; for example, reducing the
number of age groups assessed from 5 to 3, and assessing each sub-
ject less often.

The common core of data was not ranked as high on any of our
four indicators and longstanding problems included non-compara-
ble data across States. However, we have seen mimendable recent
efforts to improve the common core of data.

Turni.ag to my second question, what are some of the reasons for
the situation we observed? We found that resources play a major
role but that lack of money was not the only issue. With regard to
funds, there has been a relative poverty of research dollars in the
midst of a relative plenty of interest in education. Since the mid-
1970s the National Institute of Education and its successor offices
experienced a 79-percent reduction in purchasing power. The Na-
tional Center for Educational Statistics experienced a 65-percent
reduction in purchasing power. That was considerably more than
declines experienced by other Federal statistical units in a compa-
rable period. Further, the resour ...es for evaluation declined 64 per-
cent in purchasing power. These ,reductions were in sharp contrast
to a 38 percent overall increase in the Federal investment in educa-
tion in the same period.

We note that this downward trend in funding requested by the
Administration for research and statistics has been reversed and
appropriations have risen somewhat since 1987, reaching 78.2 mil-

7 E.
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lion in fiscal year 1989 and a projected pre-sequestration of 96.4
million for this year. However, even if all of the fiscal year 1990
appropriations are eventually approved, the total resources will be
at about '75 percent of the 1980 level in purchasing power.

It is hard to play catch up with information. Further, the inter-
val between increased appropriations and having the resulting data
available to improve education can easily be 5 years or more. Also,
increases in funds need to be considered in light of increases also
in mandated responsibilities.

Money is not, however, the whole story. Congressionally mandat-
ed activities received smaller reductions than other work and
thereby consumed an increasing share of available resources. Also,
changes in leadership, staffing and priorities created instabilities
that affected the reduction and quality of information in the period
reviewed. Top management changed often in each of the informa-
tion units. For example, the National Institute of Education had a
total of seven different directors from 1980 to 1986, three of the
seven serving as acting directors.

OMB's paperwork review process is, we believe, another influ-
ence_ on education information. In our recent study of how OMB
handled information collection requests from 1982 to 1987, we
found that of the 211 agencies we reviewed, 80 had approval rates
over 100 percent 1985-87, but the Department of Education was
less successful. Its overall rate was 89 percent during this period.
Although the approval rate for the Office of Educational Research
and Improvement, which includes both research and statistical ac-
tivities, was 93 percent for 1985-1987, for the evaluation office the
rate was only 69 percent.

We found across all agencies that data collection requests which
were both new and centered on research evaluation and statistical
information were approved the least often of ail. In an active,
evolving, information gathering program that seems like just the
sort of request likely to predominate and again, often the informa-
1,7cn is time critical.

Turning now to my third question, how far do problems extend
with educational information? I will conclude with observations
from our recent evaluation of the initial effects of education reform
involving about 61,000 students in four school districts in four
States. We began by working with five large urban school districts,
one of which after months of work finally could not produce usable
data for the study. Within the remaining four school districts there
were numerous problems with the data. Limited computerized stu-
dent background data narrowed our ability to track the separate
at-risk groups in which there is often a great deal of interest Lim-
ited data on dropouts meant that we could analyze that outcome
only in two districts which kept a track of dropouts registered else-
where, and limited computerized transcript data made it impossible
to track the reform effects on the courses students took in two of
the four districts.

We note that a significant effort is eing made by officials of the
National Center for Educational Statistics and non-g lernment
groups such as the Council of Chief State School Offi era to im-
prove data gathered at all levels so that national aggregate figures

78



73

are increasingly useful and reliable. Still our experience may hint
at the magnitude of the challenge they face.

Mr. Chairman, in summary, we are concerned about the kind,
quantity and quality of education information. Despite recent in-
creases in the budget, resources for this function are still much
lower than they were in earlier years, while demands for data and
undersi.&nding are increasing. The central review function of OMB
needs improvements as well, and finally, local data require major
efforts to aggregate for amtlysit. We believe the recent develop-
ments in the education department move us notably ahead, includ-
ing specific data improvements and the proposal for a new inde-
pendent evaluation of the condition of information that, would es-
tablish a useful updated baseline against which to measure
progress and information and set priorities for further effort.

Still, our findings suggest that sizable further work lies before us
if we are to properly assess common schooling, not to mention new
waves of reform or the world of education beyond the classroom. If
I may be permitted an analogy, if education information were
World War II, relative to current expectations, we are about one
year after the Pearl Harbor of years of relative erosion, mobilized
but still fragile. If I were asked to summarize what might be done
to improve it, I would paraphrase blood, sweat, toil and tears and
say patience, prioritization, stabilization of leadership, funding and
the kind of continued caring and oversight these hearings show.

This concludes my remarks. Mr. Mulhauser and I would be
happy to answer your questions.

Senator BINGAMAN. Thank you very much. We appreciate that
testimony and appreciate all the work that you and GAO have
done, to look into this set of issues. Picking up on your analogy
that we are 1 month after Pearl Harbor and that we have got the
rest of the second world war to fight, you indicated the level of
funding that the Federal Government is providing at the nt
time is about 75 percent of what we were earlier providing in
actual purchasing power to make these evaluations and provide
this information.

Do you have any estimates as to what we need to look at if we
were to take on the full responsibility that everyone seems to be
readily talking about, the governors are talking about, the Presi-
dent is talking about? Dr. Boyer indicated his general ideas as to
how much testing would be useful and important to us in making
policy.

Do you have any estimates as to what we are looking at to get
from here to there?

Dr. DATrA. I would like to make two comments on that. I think
first, Dr. Boyer had summarized the types of general questions that
are perennially asked: What is being taught, broadly conceived?
What is the process of schooling? How is it being taught? What arethe students learning?

And Mr. Elliott added the perennial fourth question which is
how much is it all costing: is it efficient?

I would add to these three other types of perennial questions:
Against an absolute standard, how well are we doing? Are the stu-
dents learning enough? With regard to trend lines, are we getting
better, are we getting worse, are we staying the same? And com-
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parative question, how do we compare with what other countries
are doing?

This alone would generate a matrix of 12 cells, but it gets consid-
erably more complex as you start dealing with targeting issues. For
example, do you want to ask these questions for public and private
schools? Do you want to ask them for early childhood education,
elenientary, secondary, post - secondary and nonschool settings?
Which subject areas of education do you want to ask about?

So the focus on the perennial questions swiftly broadens into a
very large set of options indeed. The work already underway to
prioritise what would be most important from a national perspec-
tive can prove to be, if we are able to sustain the momentum of
this project, an extreri.1y useful guide. The governors and other
leaders aro getting together to expand the matrix, to consider it as
',illy as possible, and then to see where to set priorities, which in-
,ormation is the most crucial.

Senator BINGAMAN. , Let me ask on the comparison issue, the
comparison of how we are doing with other countries and their
school systems, it would seem that in this ongoing debate about
what should be done with education, reliable and regular informa-
tion comparing us to other countries would be very useful for
policy makers in deciding whether we are doing what we should. I
know that seems to be outside the scope of the report that roll did.

Is there any work going on in GAO that you are aware of to
make those kinds of comparisons? Is it possible to make those com-
parisons?

Dr. DATrA. It is outside the scope of the work we did in detail,
although I can certainly note from prior experience that in my per-
sonal opinion support for such studies as the international assess-
ments, which have not always beea forthcoming from the Depart-
ment in the past, could be extremely valuable. It would be possible
to identify some of the reasons why the United States appears to
have different trends or be lower than other countries in at least
some of the assessments. A full analysis would require the kind of
investment in studies of comparative education, statistical analysis
and some data collection where we are still playing catch-up.

Senator BINGAMAN. Well, I am sure that we will have additional
questions as we continue to burrow into this, and I will not belabor
it at this point, but I think it is obvious from your study that we
have soma major deficiencies and we have not exactly used the
decade of the 1980s to our best advantage in dealing with these
problems. I think you make that case very strongly, so I appreci Ite
very much your testimony today.

Dr. DATrA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator BINGAMAN. Let me now call our fourth nanel, Mr.

Gordon Ambach, who is here today with Mr. George Hall. Gordon
Ambach serves as the Executive Director of the Council of Chief
State School Officers. He served for 10 years as the New York
State Commissioner of Education, President of the University of
the State of New York.

Mr. Ambach's career has centered on education policymaking
and legislative development, and a special interest in the relation-
shipship tween local, State and Federal Government responsibility.

.. 8 0 :i'i,
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We are going to have both of these gentlemen testify on this
panel. Mr. George Hall is President of Slater Hall Information
Products. Mr. Hall specializes in the statistical field, owns and
manages his own statistical firm, and had the primary responsibil-
ity for managing the 1980 census. He is author of the report "Al-
ternatives for a National Data System on Elementary and Second-
ary Education," which was prepared for the Department of Educa-
tion. We look forward to hearing from both ofyou.

Mr. Ambach, will you please testify first.

TESTIMONY OF GORDON M. AMBACH, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
COUNCIL OF CHIEF STATE SCHOOL OFFICERS, WASHINGTON,
DC 1

Mr. AMBACH. I would be pleased to, Senator. Good morning to
you, Senator Bingaman and members of the staff, and thank you
for this opportunity. I applaud your initiative in holding these
hearings. I would ask that my statement be submitted. I would
really prefer to speak from it, and particularly to add some points
which might be responsive to some of the exchanges that have al-
ready occurred this morning so that there is a flow of the discus-
sion.

Senator BINGAMAN. Good.
Mr. AMBACH. I am speaking for the :state superintendents and

commissioners, including your own Alan Morgan, who was referred
to at an earlier time. Alan does chair our own Council Committee
on Assessment and Information and, as you have learned from Em-
erson Elliott, he now has that special responsibility of chairing that
indicators panel. We will make sure the activities of that panel are
integrated to the best of our ability with the other activities men-
tioned at an earlier time.

Mr. Chairman, I also serve as the chair of the advisory commit-
tee for the R&D center at UCLA, which focuses on research and
evaluation, and as a member of a newly formed board under the
National Academy of Sciences which is concerned about interna-
tional comparisons of education. I think both of those activities are
probably also relevant to the inquiry which jou have in these hear-
ings.

May I make a general observation about testing and education
information. There are enormous numbers of tests and an enor-
mous amount of testing and an enormous amount of education in-
formation around and about local schools, school districts, States,
and indeed at the national level. Teacher tests, school tests, aistrict
tests, State tests, national tests, international tests, and yet, as has
been observed here, when we come to ask about nationwide infor-
mation or state by State comparisons, there seems to be an incredi-
ble void. We have got this enormous amount of information and
yet it doesn't seem to be organized in a useful way, particularly
when we look at nationwide, international or state by state com-
parisons.

I emphasize this because I think it is absolutely critical in your
inquiry to keep an eye on what is happening in localities and

1 See p. 200 for Mr. Ambach's prepared statement.
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States. In my judgment one of the critical issues for this next
decade is how we integrate the assessment systems which are in
place at school, school districts, State and national levels. Indeed, if
we do not integrate them we will find a mismatch on concern of
what the goals are and what information we have about those
goals and assessments about those goals. We will el, -1 have a prob-
lem of overlap, duplication, and a considerable amount of activity
which is not well connected with respect to assessment and infor-
mation.

You referred to my service before coming to Washington. New
York State probably has the most extensive assessment system of
any State in this country. It is not referred to much in discussion
of recent reforms because it has been in place for a hundred years.
When a system has beer in place with regents exams for 100 years,
while other States are considering putting in tests of physics or
chemistry at the high school level, your practice is not a "reform".
And yet every year in New York there are 26 different examina-
tions at the high school level for public and ion -public school stu-
dents subject by subject, as well as an extraordinary array of other
tests which are available within that state.

The experience of New York and others speaks to one of your
major interests, how does this information penetrate through to
local school districts, schools, to parentsthose making decisions at
the local level? You might want to have a look somewhat at the
New York experience. Starting in 1984 we began producing a
school by school report card for 6,000 schools each year, both public
and non-public, assembling the information and providing it for all
to consider at the local level

My key point though is to keep in mind this extensive activity,
State and local, with respect to how it informs the decisions to be
made here at the Federal leveL

I really would like to make three points, Senator, on your in-
quiry. The first one has to do with the amount of resource which
the Federal Government divided toward educational statistics, in-
formation or assessment. You have asked previous colleagues about
what should be the appetite. Well, I will offer an appetite, which is
a very large one, and I do it somewhat hesitantly because of the
budget crunch.

In 1984 our Council advocated a six-fold increase in what was
available to NCES and the education assessment program. We still
advocate increase which means an increase from about 40 million,
which is in the fiscal year 1990 budget as approved by the House
and the Sena e, to $240 million. This sounds like an extraordinary
increase, unless one takes a look at some other governmental func-
tions.

If you look at health, we are now spending approximately $3(i
million a year on statistics for the health of Americans.

If you look at agriculture, it is about $240 million a year on sta-
tistics. For Labor, it is about $225 million a year. Those figures, in-
cidentally, I have received from the OMB where they produce an
annual report on the statistical and information expenditures for
different agencies.

I have rounded these numbers. I think what is important here is
a sense of order of magnitude. As we look at a $200 billion eauca-
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tion system across the country in expenditures, local, State and
Federal for education, and then see 40 million at the Federal level,
for data, we are looking at a starvation diet for statistics informa-
tion and assessment. That must change. It certainly cannot change
in a year, but if I were picking a target through this next decade, I
would move toward a target which would be carefully prescribed
by way of objectives for education, and I would keep the target in
the context of what this country is spending-for information about
other functions.

I would put a strong stress, as others have this morning, on the
fact that the context for assessment has changed. This is very im-
portant to the States and the localities. While this Nation, with its
dedication to decentralized schooling, has always been concerned
about the= local control and State control of information, there is a
sea of change in the last decade with respect to a concern for the
national level.

I submit perhaps the most important consideration for the next
decade is nationwide information about education related to what
is happening in other countries. No longer is a parent looking at
the question of the child's education related to the other kids down
the street, or from the next neighborhood or the next state; it is
now an international context. It is clearly a.national responsibility
to have information about assessment and education nationwide.

Let me make a second point on the process for expanding assess-
ments and information. I make this point in the context of what I
have just been saying about the change of concern about national
goals and.nationwide interests in contrast to a sole focus on decen-
tralized management and control. The fact is that we must have
multi-level assessments, snd indeed, even multi-level goals and ob-
jectives. We are not swinging totally to single nationwide goals or
objectives for education. There has got to be lots of flexibility.
There should be nationwide goals, we strongly support that. But
there must be a pattern of their fitting together with State and
local goals. That is very important by way of how we see systems of
information, locally and State, fit with any national pattern.

In order to pull this off in the next decade, there nave to be
mechanisms to fit these different levels of Government together in
an intergovernmental way. There are a couple of interesting exam-
ples here. Our Council managed the process for NAEP of setting
the objectives for the mathematics examination to be given in
spring of 1990. It had not been done before. Nobody tried to pull
together local or State or national representatives to see if we
could get an agreement on the objectives for the test. It occurred
and it was done, I am proud to say, very, very well.

We are now doing the same thing for the NAEP test of 1992 on
reading comprehension. So there are ways, in conjunction with
NAEP, with NCES, with the Department of Education, with the
State agencies and localities, to pull together this intergovernmen-
tal concerns and activities.

It costs money in order to build consensus, to convene people and
get them to work on goals, assessments and information systems.
That is properly a part of Federal expenditure.

The third and the last point that I would like to make this morn-
ing, Mr. Chairman, has to do with the (mphasis that should be
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placed at the Federal level over the next 2 or 3 years. Concerns
about information on teacher quality, curriculum offerings, inter-
national comparisons; and so on fill the platter. Data to be collect-
ed or facilities, on finance, on the system characteristics must be
added.

We would put the top priority right now on the development of
the assessment system. Where choices have to be made as to which
part of the overall information system is to be developed, we would
put the emphasis on the assessment system. That means principal-
ly a build-up of NAEP.

You have asked questions about NAEP this morning. How rapid-
ly can we build this. system? How many subjects should we be test-
ing in eeach 2 year period? And, the most important cost question
is, as Emerson Elliott pointed out, if we build out NAEP to a State-
by-State basis, how do we handle the cost increases?

We can not simply use the NAEP sample from each State other-
wise used in the nationwide sample to pick up State-by-State re-
sults. We must build an additional sample in each State to get a
sufficient number of subjects in order to be able to draw conclu-
sions about the results in that State. So you can see, it requires
almost a geometric increase in the cost.

But that is the top -riority, to build out the NAEP and to do it
in close conjunction With the States, by working as much as possi
ble on developing what I call a multi-level assessment program.
NAEP is now being used for nationwide information in part for
some international comparisons, although that is in its very, very
early stages. In part it is now being used on a State-3y-State basis.

Senator BINGAMAN. Mr. Ambach, Im sorry, I must interrupt for
a moment. We are halfway through a 1.5-minute vote over on the
floor. What I would like to do, and I apologize to both you and Mr.
Hall for this, but I need to interrupt our hearing for about 10 min-
utes. We can take a recess, and I will go vote, return right away,
and then we wi: continue and compete your testimony and heal
from Mr. Hall.

We will stand in recess for 10 minutes.
[Brief recess.]
Senator BINGAMAN. Why don't we start the hearing again.
Mr. Ambach, if you would go ahead and complete your testimo-

ny, and then we will hear from Mr. Hail.
Mr. AMBACH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have just two more

points that I would like to make.
I was speaking about the focus of attei,cion on assessments, and I

want to make just one last point about that. A 3ference was made
this morning to the wall chart, which over the pao fey years has
become a kind of an annual ritual. I think the wall chart is pro
ably this Nation's prime example of a starvation diet for education-
al information and assessment. The wall chart was created, with
the best of intentions, not on a concept of what should be national
goals and what would we want to measure to see if we were getting
there, but frankly, on the basis of using whatever information was
available. It turned out there were three pieces, SATs and ACT's,
retention rates from grades 9 to 12, and a ccuple of years ago, the
addition of a percentage of advanced placement examr written to
the total of 12th graders for ea& State.



Now, that is hardly an indication of what is happening in educa-
tion, but we are not going to replace that wall chart unless there is
an investment made in a nationwide assessment system which
then can report to us nationwide and also on a State-by-State basis.

The last point that I would make is not in the written statement,
but it comes to mind because of your exchange with Ernie Boyer.
This is on the question of the meanz for following through on set-
ting assessments and goals. I invite consideration of legislation the
Senate and the House passed in 1984, and the President signed,
which called for a summit conference on education. It was funded
twice. Most recently it was funded at $500,000 in the appropriation
for fiscal year 1989, a permanent appropriation to the Department
of Education.

If the governors and the President do develop a set of goals, or
tentative goals, at the, end of February of 1990, I suggest the confer-
en...a called for in the summit act, sponsored by Senator Pell and
Congress man Pat Williams, be a very appropriate vehicle to exam-
ine the issues of assessments and information related to new na-
tional goals.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to be
with you this morning.

Senator BINGAMAN. Thank you very much. I appreciate your tes-
timony and I will have a couple of questions after Mr. Hall testi-
fies.

Mr. Hall, why don't you go right ahead.

TESTIMONY OF GEORGE E. HALL, PRESIDENT, SLATER HALL
INFORMATION PRODUCTS, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. HALL. Thank you, Senator. I appreciate the opportunity to
appear here before you anti to talk about the present and future of
education. Most of the points that I want to make have already
been touched on by other people, so with your permission, I woe'
just like to present highlights and submit this testimony for the
record.'

Senator BINGAMAN. That will be fine.
Mr. HALL. I have been a close observer of ?MEG for many yea-s.

Most recently I had the honor of being on the Advisory Council on
Education Statistics. From that vantage point I have had a chance
to observe the Center from close range.

I think it is instructive to look at some history to place some of
my comments in perspective. Dr. Datta talked about some of the
decreases in education funding over a period of time, I was just
commenting, during the break, that during the period when I
worked in statistical policy at OMB, I was always surprised that
education statistics received less funding than any of the other
social statistics activities.

About 5 years ago my company (Baseline Data Corporation) was
asked to look at the entire Federal statistical system to examine
the impart of budget reductions, the impact of paperwork reduc-
tion, from the period 1980 to 1985. I d'scovered that during this
period there had been a decrease in funding for NOES of 28 per-

1 See p. 208.
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cent, and also a decrease in staffing f_om 173 to 125. Inte Istingly
enough, of the 125, 10 percent were forced into the Center because
of a reorganization in the Department, including two members of
the Senior Executive Service.

I think with that kind of history it is small wonder that the per-
formance of the agency was lackluster at best. In fact, the Depart-
ment in 1984 askeu the National Academy to do a review of Abp
Center's performance. I would like to quote the Academy's conclu-
sion: "Without strong and continuous commitment to change both
the image and reality of the Center, serious consideration should
be given to abolishing the Center."

That is pretty strong language. Fortunately, by the time the
Academy report was actually published, Emerson Mott, with the
support of the Department, had made great stria.s in turning
things around. I mention that because nt some of the discussion
Senator Kohl had this morning, and that is about the political sta-
bility. It makes one very nervous to recognize that this agency,
which really is the center for education statistics in the United
States, has such a fragile base. This is of great concern to me. In
my years on the advisory council watched with great concern as
NOES' resources were stretched beyond its capacity by new initia-
tives; I now hear a great deal of talk about further expansion of
their role.

Mr. Ambach talked about the six-fold increase in funding. One of
the problems with increases in funding is that frequently personnel
changes don't occur at the same rate. I remember when I was at
the Department of Justice I was asked to set up a statistics canter,
and I was given $1 million to do it. Within 5 years I had a budget
of close to $50 million for criminal justice statistics.

Mr. Chairman, by that time I had 25 people and a budget of $50
million That is the same kind of danger that the Center faces if
you get large increases in resources, in financial resources, the
people may not follow those resources, an: I think it is extremely
imr)rtant that resources be kept in balance.

Everyone has referred to the Charlottesville summit; I would like
to quote from the Governors' statement. "As ,lected chief execu-
tives we expect to be held accountable for progress in meeting the
new national goals, and we expect to hold others accountable as
well. When goals are set and strategies for achieving them are
adopted, we must establish clear nawis zes of performance and
issue annual, report cards on the progress of students, schools, the
States and the Federal Government."

And the President, of course, strongly endorsed these sentiments.
Assume that those statements are to be taken seriously as a guide
to action, many serious statistical questions arise. We have been
talking about NAEP here this morning and NAEP was a center of
discussion last time. Let's assume we went to expand NAEP as we
know it. A rough statistical rule of thumb suggests that if you
wanted to expand NAEP to be able compare school districts, you
would need as large a sample in each school district as you would
have now in each State. There are more than 15,500 school districts
and the six-fold increase that was referred to would pale before the
requirement of expanding NAEP to this extent, and we have not
gotten to schools yet.
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I think, by the way, that an undertaking like that, that kind of
expansion of NAEP would be so excessively costly that I doubt seri-
ously that the Federal Government would want to start that proc-
ess. However, there is a role for the ,Federal Government, and that
role is a coordination. a leadership role, a role to work with the
chief state school offiters, to work with other groups to establish
mechanisms for developing the statistical base which would permit
making these kinds of -comparisons, for making these kinds of as-
sessments. But I really cannot think that the Federal Government
would undertake it directly.

Also, I would hope that the groups that are managing the
"summit" press of defining specific goals, will use the Center and
other Federal statistical agencies, as appropriate, as resources to
help articulate specific goals which can be measured reasonably. It
is very easy to define a goal and then discover that there is no
practicP.1 way of directly measuring that goal, I don't know if this
Committee could have any impact on that process or .ot, however I
think it would be very useful to have some kind of 4.teraction be-
tween the statistical agencies and the "summit" proc

In my prepared statement I place a great deal .if emphasis on
quality, and I am just going to touch on that issue, but again, it
comes from my fear of what can happen. The Center is going to be
pushed, it is going to be pressured to expand rapidly the amount of
data that it can produce, that it produces, and the timeliness of the
data. Frevently people will refer to the fact that why can't the
Center, or, any Federal statistical agency for that; matter, get data
out more quickly. The Gallup poll is able to produce data in a
week, why can't somebody else be faster. But I think Emerson El-
liott put that in good perspective this morning when he talked
about the sampling and other statistical issues with NAEP.

I would like to conclude with one issue that has not been touched
on by earlier speakers, and that is to point, out that there are
well, I guess Emerson touched on thisthere are other Federal
agencies which collect data having to do with education. The
Census Bureau, for example, provides a great deal of baseline data
from the decennial census. Its current programs, with support of
NC/ES, produce annual data about schooling and related subjects.
The census of governments provides comparable information which
permits you to look at education spending and compare it with ,Jx-
penditures for other activities, such as highways, parks, and recrea-
tion.

The "summit" also included in its list of goal areas safe, disci-
pi;ned, drug-free schools. The Bureau of Justice statistics clearly
has a role here. In fact, I understand that they have just scheduled
a supplement to the national crime survey concerning crime in
schools. The goal concerning training levels for a competitive work
force must involve the Bureau of Labor Statistics, which already
produces national productivity measures.

Many of the problems resulting from increasing demanGi will be
felt by these specific agencies, and ir.deed, the entire statistical
system. NCES has by statute the lead role in collee:ng statistics at
the Federal level and working in cooperation with States in devel-
oping consistent sub-national statistics, and that is how it should
be. However, there should be coordination between the other Pod-
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reral agencies and the Center to make sure that a complete picture

Office of Management and Budget. However, absent providing addi-
tional resources to OMB's statistical policy area, I think it would
be useful for NCES to organize an interagency committee to per-
forni this valuable coordination function.

and I would be pleased to -respond to any questions that you might
have.

you give me your thoughts on his suggestion that perhaps an inde-

of education in the United States is available, particularly as it re-
lates to these goal areas.

Mr. Chairman, that cor,pletes the highlights of my testimony

Ordinarily that kind of coordination would be the role of the

Senate. -3INGAMAN. Thank you very much.
I believe both of you were here when Dr. Boyer testified. Will

pendei1, non-government National Council on Education Standards
should be established. As I understood his suggestion, he thought
that the council would be an ongoing organization, or at least one
that would operate for 3 to 5 years to establish standards and
would include people from Federal Government, State government,
and local areas, to try to begin to make sense out of this.

Is this something that is duplicative of what is already going to
happen? Is it needed? Is it too elaborate a mechanism to deal with
a more discrete problem?

Mr. Ambach, will you give mr your thoughts on that, and then
Mr. Hall.

Ivir. AMBACH. Yes, I have some thoughts about it. It may be that
we should establish something like that. I am not certain this is
exactly the time to set the mechanism. If another name were sub-
stituted for the council, it would be a national school board. But it
would be without the resources to put into effect its goals or stand-
ards. I worry about development of formal mechanisms which seem
to have an authority or responsibility and are given very, very
large charges but don't receive the necessary wherewithal to be
able to put what they say into effect.

I suggested earlier, Mr. Chairman, what might be a step to this,
but I think a sensible step. We might focus on March 1, 1990,
which is after the National Governors Association's next meeting,
a time they are meant to h. 'e their goals and some ideas about the
assessments necessary to measure those goals or progress towards
them. At that time you might use the mechanism which is already
authorized by the Congress to convere a large broadly representa-
tive panel. I think this would be a very important step to examine
both what comes from the goal setting by the Governors and also
to review and specifically analyze the kind of proposal that Ernie
Boyer was making. We need to overcome the problem of having a

t
kind of special panel which is examining goals or objectives which
is left dangling with no real connection into the rest of the decision
making process. Sach a panel must have a real connection to
where resource decisions are going to be made, here in the Con-
gress, the Senate, with the President, and all of the State levels.

but a suggestion toward it. It would be useful to look pragmatically
at a next step post March 1 when there will be some revelation of
goals coming from the President and the NGA work.

I hope that might be useful. It is not a rejection of the notion,

8"§
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Senator BINGAMAN. Mr. Hall, do you have thoughts on this?
Mr. HALL. I concur very much with Mr. Ambach. I particularly

get nervous when we start looking at things that may go on in per-
petuity, or even for a 10-year period. I am much more comfortable
with the notion of having a group, a knowledgeable group, meet
and look at some of the standards that are already being proposed.
Just to keep iterating these kinds of organizations I don't think is
terribly useful unless they have a specific mandate.

Senator BINGAMAN. All right. I have one final question that I
would like to ask either of or both of you to comment on if you
would. I think Mr. Hall, you framed it in some of your comments,
that --re have quite a dilemma here. We have increased needs for
information and recognition of increased needs for information. At
the same time we don't want to load so much on the camel that it
can't move.

Maybe you have additional thoughts as to how ambitious
Congress should beif you could ever get consensus in the Con-
gresshow ambitious should Congress be in trying to move ahead
with this? I am concerned that on the one hand, as Dr. Boyer sap,
we don't have a sense of urgency. Everybody says, well, in 18
months we will have some tentative suggestiens for you. But theses
18 months begin to add up, and after awhile you are no longer
talking about the 1990s, you are talking about the next century.

So we have that problem, and at the same time I recognize that
it is difficult to take the National Assessment, for example, or the
Center, and take it from where it is to where we need to be over-
night. So I don't know how we balance those things off. I am grop-
ing for any guidance either one of you could give us as to what is
res1Pic to expect if we are going to try to address these problems
as serious p.( obleras that are riot just to be institutionalized.

Mr HALL. Senatcr, do, obviously, have some ideas about that. I
wouldn't want my comments to be taken as not supporting signifi-
cant increases of funding for the Center. To the contrary, I think
those kinds of increases are needed and I think that clearly if the
summit process develops a sense of urgency that this is the tine I
guessif I can use an old clicheto strike while the iron id hot.

My concern is that the human resources frequently don't go
along with the financial resources. The Government never /ants to
expand the number of people in Government, with good and suffi-
cient reason. But I submit that the Center at the moment is mar-
ginally staffed for the things that are currently on its platter. So I
am looking for balance, but I do think that the kind of increase
that Gordon Ambach talked about is not unreasonable at all.

Senator BINGAMAN. But with it would have to be the profession-
als to actually carry out the work.

Mr. Ambach.
Mr. AMBACH. Senator, let me suggest a very specific pattern

which might come from your work with this Subcommittee and
your colleagues, those in the House, as a follow through of the
work in Charlottesville and the deliberations going on right now
with national goals. You can set the vision or design of what we
would like to sea the nationwide and the State-by-State report card
look like a decade from now. What types of information would we
like to have and what assessments about what particular subject
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areas; what characteristics would we like to have in there_ Then
work back from that to see the steps necessary to get there.

Emerson Elliott made reference to the Alexander-James Report,
which at its time was really a very, very bold step on what ought
to happen next with NAEP. We are now at a new threshold level
which is very important. If I made one concrete suggestion, it
would be that instead of having a wall chart out in January, 1990
everybody who puts the energy into doing it would put that energy
into trying to design a really first rate report card for 5 or 6 or 10
years from now and do all the planning that would get us there.

When I made a bold suggestion that there ought to be a six-fold
increase in the budget, by no means did I meL that should be to-
morrow or the next day. The system couldn't absorb it that rapidly.
But one has to look toward the increments necessary to build up
that system. If we were to pick the year 2000, for example, we
would be able to look back from 2000 and say, we started in 1 89 to
develop this sensible nationwide report card. You and we could be
satisfied that we were there.

I urge this kind of approach, and I think there are events coming
within the next few months that could help to heighten a focus on
it and make something very real of the necessary planning and un-
dramatic steps to be take, along the way. This is almost like plan-
ning for a space shot and thinking about when it is going up and
what you have to do to get there.

Senator BINGAMAN. All right. Well, I thank you both very much.
You have been very patient and generous with your time. We ap-
preciate it. We will undoubtedly be in touch with you as we try to
figure out where to go from here.

Thank you, and that will complete the hearing.
[Whereupon, at 12:15 p.m., the Subcommittee adjourned, subject

to the call of the Chair.]
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I appreciate this invitation to talk with the distinTashed

members of this Subcommittee about the Nation' needs with regard

to education research and statistical information.

Mr. Chairman, your letter conveys concern about the

availability and quality of education research and statistical

information. That concern is shared by a number of individuals

and groups. In the last few representatives of education

associations, teacher-education institutions, business, colleges,

state legislators, and others have called for a greater Federal

role in education research and statistical information.

Last month in Charlottesville, as part of their

"Jeffersonian compL:t," President Bush and the governors agreed

that the Federal responsibility in education lies with two main

tasks: to ensure' educational equity for all Americans and to

support education research. '-ecifically, they stated that the

Federal role is "to provide L.Arch and development for programs

that work, (to furnish] good information on the real performance

of students, schoo1.s, and states, and to provide] assistance in

replicating successful state and local initiatives all across the

United States."

The President and the governors clearly see research and

statistics as vital to, as the President put it, "make an

American education the best in the world." And they agreed that

1
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specific performance goals are indispensable to that effort.

;ir. Chairman, I'd like to request that the President's

speech and the agreement between the President and the governors,

which are attached to my witten testimony, be inserted into the

record. And I'd like to address some of the specific concerns

expressed in your letter.

You asked if we are "identifying the right goals." First,

let me say that no specific goals were established in

Charlottesville; :ether, the President and governors agreed to a

process for developing "an ambitious, realistic set of

performance goals that reflect the views of those with a stake in

the performance of our education system."

The President and the governors did, however, point to seven

areas in which the performance goals will likely be set:

increasing children's readiness to begin school; becoming

internationally competitive in mathematics, science, and other

essential subjects; reducing the dropout rate and improving the

academic achievement of all students; particularly those who

stand the most -o gain from it, disadvantaged students; wiping

out adult illiteracy and beefing up the intellectual capital or

competence of the workforce; insuring a healthy supply of well

qualified teachers; employing up-to-date technology to promote

learning; and establishing orderly, safe, drug-free climates for

2
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learning. Mr. Chairman, those seven goal areas are indeed the

right goal areas.

While concentrating our efforts in any one of these goal areas

alone would be insufficient to erase what the Secretary has

called "the education deficit," taken together these are the

vital fronts on which we as a Nation must advance. I believe

that a system of specific, measurable, rigorous, and realistic

performance: goals in these seven areas--if taken to heart by the

American people --stands an excellent chance of making American

education the best in the world.

The Administration has encouraged goal setting at the state

and local levels. Illinois, South Carolina, Connecticut, and

other states have established their own vale ter schools and

students.

The Southern Regional Education Board (SREB) suggested goals

for its member states in its report last year, Goals for

Education: Challenge 2000. It suggested, for example, that "By

the year 2000, four of every five students entering college will

be ready to begin college-level work." In addition, it

recommended five "indicators" to gauge progress toward that goal-

-indicators such as "increasing the percentage of students taking

Algebra 1 by grade 10, at least to the percentage of graduates

3
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who enter postsecondary programs (with special emphasis on

getting more minority students to complete algebra)" and

"establishing in every institution of higher education

appropriate standards for beginning college-level study and

assessments to determine if students are prepared to begin this

degree-credit study."

Mr. chairman, I an not advocating these particular goals.

My point here is that education performance goals are being set

at levels other than the National level in some parts of the

nation. But Mr. Chairman, imagine the impact if gyery state

would emulate what happened in Charlottesville last month.

Wouldn't it be nice if every state would call together the

stakeholders in its education system for the purpose of setting

rigorous education performance goals for their state, within the

larger national framework of goals? Wouldn't it be nice if every

community would do the same, within the context of its state's

goals? Years of rs.-earch on school effective.iess and related

education issues make thAs clear: schools and students who

achieve high levels generally know what's expected of them.

Whatever specific goals are agreed to, we can be sure of

several things. Reaching them will take a sustained effort. We

can turn this Nation's education performance around, but not if

we expect to do it within a year or two. We must commit to the

long haul.

4
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And it will take a concerted, all-out effort. I want to

emphasize the word effort," Mr. Chairman, because a lack of it

in our s,hools and homes is holding us back. International

assessments reveal that our students generally believe they are

quite good in science and math when, in fact, they're less

accomplished in these critical subjects than are youngsters in

other countries--youngsters with whom they'll have to compete in

the future.

Mr. Chairman, it will take more parents becoming full

partners in the education of their children; offering families a

choice among schools can ..courage parent interest and

involvement in their children's schooling and learning from the

outset. And it will require that we teach deep understanding of

fundamental knowledge, helping youngsters understand not only

when the Civil War occurred, for instance, but why.

It will require giving schools the leeway and freedom to

figure out how to teach such things to A22 their students--and

holding them accountable for the results. If schools are to do

this, and to do it better each year, they must receive accurst..,

timely, and useful feedback about their students' progress, as

well as top-notch information from research, state-of-the art

practice, and statistics.

5
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This brings me to two of the questions in your letter, Mr.

Chairman. You asked about the "availability and quality of

information needed for developing and assessing national

education goals" and about the "information systems [that] will

be needed to set national standards and to assess progress."

These questions pertain to the statistics side of OERI, the

National Center for Education Statibtics (NCES). In recent years

NOES has strengthened the nation's supply of accurate, reliable,

timely data. Some three years ago, NCES initiated efforts to

improve its operations and to close gaps in its data. Today,

NOES data are cited regularly in newspapers and by decision-

makers across the country.

But we cannot be satisfied; there is still room and need for

improvement in NCES--particularly in light of what we expect to

be an increased demand for data relative to the upcoming seven

performance goal areas. Currently, NCES is largely respons.ble

for the oldest and one of the most central roles for the Federal

government in education, that of reporting on the condition and

progress of education across the states. Although nothing has

been formally agreed to, it seems likely and quite appropriate

that NCES may be asked to shoulder a sizeable portion of the

responsibility for gauging the nation's progress in these goal

areas.

6
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We have skeletal frameworks for monitoring progress in

several areas. For instance, last month LACES released its first

annual report on the nation's dropout rate, Dropout Rates in the

United States: 1988. The report establishes three measures of

"dropouts" and lays the groundwork for construction of a

comprehensive system to monitor, all three dimensions of the

phenomenon over time.

A second example pertains to international comparisons of

learning and schools. Under the auspices of the Organization for

Economic Cooperation and Development :OECD), NCES is involved in

an international effort to develop "indicators" that will permit

international comparisons of various features of schools and

students, including student outcomes and student attitudes.

Also, NCES is preparing for two major international studies. One

will compare the reading performance cf fourth graders and ninth

graders in 40 countries. The other will compare the mathematics,

science, and geography achievement of 9-year-olds and 13-year-

olds in 20 nations, including the Soviet Union and China. We

hope to see the results of both international studies by the end

of 1992.

The third and final example has to do with measuring the

performance of our students within theU.S. Again, we have the

beginnings of a workable system. Last year, Congress mandated

that a panel be established for the sole purpose of developing

7
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valid, accurate indicators by which the Nation's education

progress could be measured. That panel of distinguished

individuals will meet for the first time in November 1989.

Of course, the outlines of a system for gauging student

learning across the U.S. are available in the National Assessment

of Educational Progress (NAEP). As the only nationally

representative sample of what our stuents know and can do at

certain ages and grade levels, NAEP is likely to be one of the

important "building blocks" for creating a system to gauge the

Nation's progress toward our goals for studant learning.

As you know, we are in the process of expanding and

strengthening NAEP. The 1990 NAEP will allow us to compare U.S.

8th graders' performance in mathematics state-by-state; the 1992

NAEP will permit us to compare U.S. 4th graders' reading

performance state-by-state. I believe these new data from the

expanded NAEP will afford considerable insight into the state of

learning across the U.S.

But there is a problem with relying on NAEP as the sole

mechanism for measuring performance against goals--not all states

are participating in the state-by-state comparisons;

participation is, by law, optional.

Mr. Chairman, your question about whether we "have the

8
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information and research needed to develop successful strategies"

to advancl as a Nation in the seven goal areas brings us to the

R&D side of OERI. Recent years have seen some improvements on

this side of the agency--in the Office of Research, Programs for

the Improvement of Practice, and Information Services. But I

envision more.

One of my goals for these programs--indeed, for all of OERI-

-is to do a better job at putting research into practice. This

means more than simply improving dissemination, though we must do

that, too. It means that our work in toto, from the issues we

address to the manner of presenting research results and

information, must be driven by the needs of the people in the

field. We are going to make education information easier for

teachers, principals, parents, policymakers, and other audiences

to use, for these are the people who must use such information if

it is to make a difference in student learning.

Another goal of mine is to increase communication and

collaboration within OERI and among the various components OERI

supports and monitors. As you may know, OERI consists of six

program areas. I talked about the activities of one, NCES, a

moment ago. Let me mention the others and just a small portion

of what they do. The Office of Research, among other things,

oversees the work of some 20-plus research centers; Programs for

the Improvement of Practice administers 20 regional laboratories;

9
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Information Services works with 16 information clearinghouses;

Library Programs administers 9 programs that improve public and

academic library services across the country; the Fund for the

Improvement and Reform of Schools and Teaching administers grants

to support innovative reforms in pre-school through 12th grade

education and teaching.

As the Subcommittee knows, OERI's components are numerous,

varied, and scattered across the country. One of my goals is to

encourage and enable these various components to operate more

efficiently, more effectively, and more productively as a eaten,

as a team. Teamwork will be a priority across and throughout the

agency. And I intend for our "team" to expand beyond OERI to the

Department of Education, and beyond the Department to include

other Federal agencies and non-Federal organizations, both inside

and outside the Beltway. That has to happen if education

information is to illuminate and guide us to the level of school

and student performance Americans want.

Mr. Chairman, I read your letter as an indication that you

would be interested in what the Department and OERI have done,

are doing, and plan to do to advance the Nation toward the seven

goal areas set by the President and the governors. I would like

to request that the hearing record be held open for me to submit

a more detailed description of what the Department and OERI are

doing in each of the seven goal areas.

10
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I would like to thank you and the Subcommittee for inviting

me here today. I'd be harpy to answer questions at this time.

11
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Testimony to the E.S. Senate Governmental Affairs Subcommittee
on Government Information and Regulation

October 23, 1989

Patricia Albjerg Graham

Charles Warren Professor of the History of Education and
Dean, Graduate School of Education, Harvard University

I am pleased to have the opportunity to testify here today _n the subject of

the adequacy of the government's information about education. In short, let me

stare simply that at the present time, we do not know as much as we need to know to

achieve the improvement in education that we all desire. The fundamental

explanation is in the decline in support for educational research. The federal

government is the priole fundet of educational research and during the past decade

the funds available for research in education have declined dramatically. The

General Accounting Office reports a decline of nearly 804 in real dollars since the

creation of the National Institute of Education.

;hen the original discussion about the creation of the Department of Education

occurred in 1867, one of the leading proponents of the Department, a Congressman

from Minnesota, Ignatius Donnelly, called for its establishment arguing that it

vould illuminate the dark places of Ignorance." During the ensuing 122 years the

Department has indeed provided a beacon, but its wattage has d_re.4nished relative to

the area that revAres illumination.

Six different issues provide examples of topics about xhich core information is

required than is currently available and for ubich the government needs better

information -8 its policies are to be improved and if the etucation of American

young people is to improve, as it must.

3
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1.0 Americans are unhappy about o r country today. A sere of unease

certainly is not unique in our history, but the focus of the concern is heW.

Today we worry that too many Americans are either aired in or slipping into

poverry; we worry that too many of our A:triter, industries are lagging in

rates of productivity in comparison with :hose of other nations; we worry

that too many Americans are ignoring or eschewing their community and civic

obligations, as expressed by low voter turnouts. limited political

participation, expressed disenchantment with public figures; we worry that

tod many Americans exhibit moral passivity, slaking personal fulfillment

through drugs, alcoBol, and sax, rather than through building sustaining

relations with friends and families, with their work, with their county, and

with their spiritual coanimaents. In short, four problems beginning with "p"

plague us: poverty, productivity, public participation, personal passivity.

About all :.hest matters we worry.

Meanwhile, our national actions encompass expensive initiatives based

upon preserving our military power in the face of hostile nations, presanably

the USSR and China, both of which are presently deep in their own agonies of

domestic reform. Cur national priorities for action and for spending coney

are rooted in the realities of the aid."-950's, a time linen the United States

was unquestionably the leading world power both :militarily and industrially

and a tine when we ad confidence in our national =oral ,mobity. Today the

perceived threat of Conmunis: domination cf Europe o: even of Asia seems less

pressing as Acericenbasiness hustles tC f!nd markets in Chins and the Soviet

Union, and as we observe with fascination the evolution of :he new politics

of Eastern Europe. But our federal attention and expenditures remain

2
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concentrated on the geopolitical realities of 35 years ago while domestically

our problems are acute. The threat to our nation and to out way of life is

not from across the seas, as out federal leaders could have us believe, but

it is from within.

Traditionally when we have faced national crises we have sought

educational remedies, preening to deal with the young rather than with the

grown ups. One hundred and fifty years ago Horace Mann promised

Massachusetts higher standards of morality and productivity in the

Commonwealth if it created a public education system. In 1862 Justin S.

Morrill promised the Congt4ss that farm productivity and industrial growth

would increase if the federal government would provide land grants to states

to support instruction in agriculture and the mechanic arts in their

colleges. During Verld War II government planners, fresh from the Depression

experience of high rates of unemployment, envisioned a means of eliminating

the anticipated glut of workers on the American eccnomy following

demobilization of the troops after the war. Their solution Was to send many

of them to college under the legislation of the G.I. Sill, thus slowing their

reentry into the work force as well as providing at pUblic expense additional

education that could be used to benefit both the individuals and the society.

In 1954 de jure segregation by :ace was eliminated by the U.S. Supreme Court.

and the institutions given the leading responsibility to implement the

decision were the public schools.

Educators, thus, are accustomed to being handed society's larger

dilemmas. Over the years ed.:can:5 have become extraordinarily adept at

sensing chat the society really oelieved about an iss.e and adopting the

educational remedy to that societal concern. For example, the social

3
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pressure for such of this centuri Las been to reduce the school dropout rate,

particularly &cons oio% school st-d,nts. The schools have teen extremely

effective in reducing that :ate ez.d increasing the numper of students with

high school diplomas or :Go eq-1;aler.t GED (General Ec..ivalency Degree) Loos

than ten percent of American, your.; people. graduated from high school in the

early years of this century, and cow core than 80 percent have either high

school diplomas or a GED.

The Josue, however, was reducing dropouts and raising high school

graduation rates, not assuring high rates of academic achievement. Similarly

in the press for school desegregation, the effort was to eliminate de jure

segregation but nor to increase academic achievement of all children, both

black and white. 14hen there ha: been =jot societti pressure for increased

academic achievement at the pre-collegiate level, it has been for a small

fraction of the youth, such a: that precipitated by the national clamor

following the successful Soviet launch of Sputnik in the fall of 1957. The

resulting federal legislation. the National Defense Education Act, accurately

captured the political motivation for providing hatter scientific training

for an elite group of students who nigh: go on to become scientists who could

be core successful technically than the Soviets. SL:llar efforts by the

National Science Foundation to improve the school matherarics and science

curriculum focussed upon zne college-bond sr.dents, net the majority who

were nor intending to go to college. In short, the ed-cators nave responded

to social pressures accurately, providing a custody service for the many

while providing a strong academie program for tie fa-. the past we have

believed that this arromgetent served -s :essonably well. Today we do not

think so.

4
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.fat is novel about our present concern is that our focus has shifted

from the lea,:ers to the .orkess. 1:0 are con:et:led AJD4t tae skills of the

many. not simply the skills of the feu. Even :hough we could. perhaps.

attribute a lack of vital leadership in the society as a prinr.ipal

explanation of our current uortios, the chorus of public debate is upon the

failings of the many, not of the few. Hence, school people, with their keen

ear for the societal melody, are realising that they are again expected to

tickle a major domestic difficulty. They are appropriately concmed about

the strength of their institutions and of themselves to take on what 's

essentially not school reform. but social refer*.

It is utterly ludicrous for society to expect schools by theasolvos to

solve these fundamental social problems. It is also ridiculous to expect

improved education of the young, a much broader notion than schooling itself.

to resolve them Dither. Nonetheless, education, in general, and schools, in

particular, can with substantial additional supports and significant

modifications in their present arrangemonts take important and substantive

contributions to the issues of poverty, productivity, public participation,

and parsonsl passivity. The problems, of course, feed on each other, and the

educational focus must be to nurture the wit .ad the character of the young

so that they will have the skills, attitud.s, and values that enable them to

lead fulfilling and meaningful adult lives. Too many adults do not do that

today, and that is bad for the country.

Kounting evidence reveals that our children are even more likely than

our adults to have difficulty achieving ties* skills, attitudes, and values.

Therefore, the assistance of the comprehensive institution serving children.

the school, is sought. Poverty is significantly greeter among children than

5
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adults; productivity increases depend to some degree upon better academic

skills end work habits among American .0:kers. p..blic participation is a

valLe that can be i,stered by ei,..cazion and selooling, personal passivity can

be overcome by engaging educational activities.

Schooling is a vital but limited aspect of education. Among the many

agencies that educate -- families. media. communities. religious, eleemosynary.

and social institutionsschooling is undoubtedly much less effective than

the cumulative °ff.:et of othorc, eehmlieve infleenep se ennsiderahly

weakened, as well, when its message to study hard and avoid moral temptations

is contradicted by what the youngster sees in the community or on the tv, or

even at home. Schools, however, are the only one of these agencies whose

primary business is supposed to be education, as opposed to nut-turant love or

entertainment. Further, schools are core responsive both to public policy

and pressure than are the others. In the United States we have been

reluctant to mandate and enforce child-rearing regulations, and T.:a have for

different reasons been unwilling to regulate television transmissions

meaningfully with a view to their influenza upon the young or their

educational consequences. Neither have we been very effective in promoting

community educational activities nor in prohibiting drug or inappropriate

alcohol use. To have, howe7er, been quite successful in building a universal

school system, and :-.once we look to it to resolve these myriad difficulties.

The story of American schools is a story of successlimited success,

but success just the same. Despite the well known difficulties with student

achievement, drop cut rates, teachers' working conditions and status, and

bureaucratic organita.tion, schools in the United States have done an

extraordinarily effective job In educating a diverse and heterogeneous

6
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population. Amer,can children read better today than they ever have in the

past. Similtrly a overall trend lines for scores on the National

Assessocat of Educational Progress, the closest measure that we have to a

national test of academic achievement, shop improvement. Traditionally

American schools have done quite well with healthy, well-motivated children

of stable famliles. They have not done well--nor, for that matter, have any

school systems anywherewith unhealthy, unmotivated children without stable

families. Today we have proportionally =any more of the latter children in

our schools and proportionally fewer of the former.

Tn addition, we no.r have significantly higher expectations for what all

children mud to learn than we did formerly. Vhen I was born only alout half.

of American teenagers graduated from high school, and that fraction seemed

satisfactory for the democracy's and the economy's needs. flow not only do we

believe that everyone ought to graduate from high school, t we believe that

they need to bve developed the ability to keep learning throughout

adulthood. The schools, thus, have been expected to take less

school - oriented students and teach them more. 1."Urther, they have been called

upon to do this at a time When many of the able women and minorities who

formerly staffed the schools have left to pursue other more rewarding

vocatio.Ls. The combination is not a happy one. Lespite these difficulties

the schools have persevered,daing well, but not well enough. As they are

now being asked to shoulder the major burden of reform, they need assistance.

Schools are remarkably durable and resi:ien= institutions; they are also

much more comprehensive in the :sited States then any other institutions that

we have; they axe also publicly funded and hence subject to governmental

7
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regulation with the intention of achieving a socially-desired goal.

Eighty-five ;a:cant of Amrican ch:ldren mtzrnd p..blic schools, and even tie

non-public schools are subject to some governmental regulation. Therefore,

schools are one appropriate foc.:s for our efforts to improve our country.

If the schools are to address successfully the problems of poverty,

productivity, participation. and passivity in America, they will need a great

deal of assistance. Three groups in this country have special expertise,

obligation, and self interest in providing that assistance: government,

higher education, ana business. The focus here is upon the role of the

government.

Government

The rhetoric of American education is filled with paeans to the virtues

of local control of schools in the United States. There are many justifiable

reasons why a country as large and diverse as ours is benefits from a

decentralization of its school system. Nonetheless, if we look at the

problems that beset the courItty as a whole, and if we expect sone resolution

of them from the schools, then significant federal government action is

required as well. The absence of educational leadership from Washington, DC,

especially during the eighties, has intensified =any of the problems that the

schools face. There is plenty of root for state and local initiative in

educational reform, and there has been cc-siderable evidence of this during

the recent period of federal inertia. The problems are Inherently national

in scope, and hence federal actions are in crier.

Ter much of our history in the :.._red States we have believed that our

strength resulted in important ways from our abundant natural resources,

8
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which we tended to define as our mineral. resources, our forests, our fine

agricultural lands and our temperate climate. BLt we have learned that we

cannot live on iron ore and plentiful corn alone.

Rather, stimulated in part by international competition, we have :earned

that to increase productivity we need tc improve the ways people cooperate.

manage. and organize themselves. as well as the ways they use technology.

learn new jobs, and interact with governme.x.1 These are natural resources

of a different sort, the knowledge and skills of our people. Certainly the

federal government has believed that it had an important role in developing

the other kinds of natural resources. So must it now begin in serious

fashion to develop human resources.

The federal government's support for education lies in three principal

domains: assuring children's healthy development; assisting educational

endeavors outside the schools; aiding school reform. The president's bully

pulpit is a valuable and useful tool to further each of these efforts, but

just as we have believed that it important to talk about the need for a

strong defense establishment, we have also believed that it wes essential to

appropriate funds to be sure that something happened. The Same is true in

education.

1 Assuring children's healthy dewJew:lentMany children grow up just

fine without any noticeable help from the government, but many of those

without apparent federal aid are benefitting indirectly from homes financed

with Veteran's Administration mortgages, from suburbs whose roads were,

developed with federal funds, from parents who were educated either at public

universities or institutions with large federal research awards. Those
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without the noticeable government assistance often do well in school because

not only the families and communities want and expect them to do so but

also because they and their families and communities have plenty of examples

of others similarly situated who have done well. These examples provide an

important ingredient of not_vation to a child who comes to believe, as do tae

people around the child, that the child can and will do well.

Not all children are so fortunate. Over half the children in America

today will spend some part of their childhood in a single parent family, thus

enhancing the likelihood that they will Join the over 20t of American

children in poverty. Even the single child born into a two parent family in

which one adult works full time at the minis um wage will live at 111 below

the poverty line.2 Thu numbers of children in poverty declined during the

1S O's, a consequence both of the economic prosperity and of the federal

legislation resulting from the War on Poverty_ Some increase in the numbers

in poverty occurred during the seventies, but the major increases (more than

one million new poor children annually) came in the early 1980's.3 A recent

Fordham University study has revealed that 1987 "was the worst year for

Children in two deoades."4

Poor children are less likely to be healthy than the core affluent

coepatrio.T., and their development is more likely to be rocky, particularly

in terms of those mysterious but essential qualities of self-esteem and

motivation. 0r social welfare legislation today emphasizes treating the

problem after it has occurred, rather thzp. psevent!mg it. Prevention is

vastly cheaper and easier than treatment after infeczion, but up to now our

national social and political will have tot been strong enough to generate

adequate support for such prevention. We know we should engage in

10
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prevention, but we i-ave not mobilized to do so on a broad scale. For

example. $1 cpenz on children's imm-nitation and metabolic screening saves

$14 lacer but over 20t of children are not fully immunized. That figure

jumps to over 50i for black children -5 Similarly, the 1;IC program (Special

Supplemental Food Program for I:omen, lnfants, and Children', which provides

nutritional information and food supplements for low-inco.le pregnant women

and for "nutritionally at risk" children up to age :Lye, addresses a vital

need, but it is only funded to sere half of the eligible recipients.

The Perry Preschool Project, which involved poor, black three and four

year olds, provides the clearest example yet of the beneficial effects of

preventive action for social development. The children in the project were

matched with similar children not in the project. Based on follow up studies

of the two groups' adolescent and young adult lives, estimated aggregate

savings of $28.000 occurred for each $5,000 spent on a child in the project

($3,000 reduced costs associated with delinquency and crime, $5,000 savings

in special education and remedial school programs; $16,000 savings in public

assistance; $5,000 additional revenue in tames collected because of better

employment and earninas).6 Self-esteem and motivation cone much more easily

to childten who see gen.ine opportunities for them in Ametican society than

they do to childrem living in tirctrstantes that seem hopeless. The Perry

project is the best studied of the early intervention programs, but many well

=a Head Start ?roe.... offer sitilar results with their children. Tet today

barely 20% of the children eligible for head Szart progra =s are enrolled in

them because the federal government has not appropriated funds for the

remaining programs. Again, this is an e..arple of the government knowing what

it should do, but not finding the political will to do it.

1
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:s, the federal government, wo:king in conj.:notion with state and even

local government, as well as with private vol.:ntary activities, needs to

rt"asp fund:tint:C.1y its several pro-grans aimed to ira..14N, f. healthy

development of young people. A recent acrd Foundation study. The Corson rood

rezonmends full funding of both VIC and Head Start and changes in Kedicaid to

provide health insurance for needy pregnant women and children not presently

covered and estimates that t1.4 additional cost would be $1.7 billion for VTLC.

$2.0 billion for Head Star:, and $1.0 bi.lion for !:edicaid.7

Children who are not healthy will have special difficulties in school,

and while it is the obligation of the public schools to do as well.as they

can with every child, healthy or not, assured and motivated or not, the

schools are much more likely to be effective with children who cone to then

healthy, assured, and motivated. Ve know how to increase the proportion who

cone to school thus prepared, but we have not translated that knowledge into

federally funded, well managed programs that serve all who are eligible for

then.. Currently Congress is considering an expanded child care bill, but bi-

partisan support for the bill is lacking. In the absence of such

governmental actions, the schools are both hobbled in the efforts to educate

all children well and subtly assured by the government that some children

need not be botLered about.

2. Assisting educational endeavors outsje the schools--Vbile the

federal government's responsibility for the operation of educational

institutions, ,such as schodls and colleges, is subsidiary to that of the

states and local cottunities, t= has the primary responsibility in the domain

of educational research and staee-,ce. The impetus for the creation of the

12
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original Department'of Education in 1867 was the need for ful:e:

understanding of ed,cation thraegho*t the sited States, o; as its supporter

Congressman Ignatius Dotne:ly expressed it, to "illuminate the dark places of

ignorance."8 Similarly the creation of the National Institute of Education

in 1972 was intended by two 4f its principal proponents, John Brademas, then

a Congressman frog Indiana, and Daniel Patrick Moynihan, then a professor at

Harvard University on leave to the federal government, to be a parallel and

equivalent agency to the United States Office of Education within the

Department of Heelth, Education and Welfare. They succeeded sr:uncut...11y,

but not fiscally. NIE never achieved the resources its supporters sought,

and consequently when it was abolished by the Reagan administration in 1987,

the achievements of its fifteen year history were modest. Only in the early

years of the Carter adninistration did the NIE receive increases in its

appropriation, but with the creation of the Department of Education in 1980,

both the appropriations and the structural equivalence of research with

educational operations declined. A recent General Accounting Office study

reveals that the federal educational research budget has been cut by nearly

808 in real dollars since the creation of NIE.9 I knew of no other federal

agency that has suffered those kinds 37:budget cuts, particularly when that

federal agency has the lead responsibility in zhe nation for its kind of

work.

The political constituency for educational research has always been

elust-7e, depending heavily .:pcn educational researc:.ers themselves, who have

often been their own worst enemy in arguing their case with the Congress.

Their proclivity to be verhese, to qualify all findings, and to favor

analysis of a problem over resolution oE it has not won the hearts or ninds

13
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of the membors of Congress.

Educational researchers, unlii:e medical researcher.:., cannot promise any

single fix remedy to a life-threatening disease. There is no educational

equivalent to a blocked coronary artery far which practitioners can utilize a

research finding to provide an immediate restorative solution. The incentive

for educators to rely upon research in order to be "successful" with their

clients has always been more ambiguous than for physicians, who have believed

that research contributed in significant ways to their "success." Educators'

clients do not die of educators' failures, but physicians' patients do.

Educational researchers, then, have had difficulty finding practitioners who

believed research was important either to the practitioner's or to the

student's success. Congress expects testimonials from satisfied clients for

its progr*ns, and its patience for recognizing long term benefits in these

days of immediate evaluation and accountability is thin. Nonetheless, it is

worth noting that no important benefits in agricultural or engineering

research were realized until core than forty years after the original land

grant legislation a:eating the A a:13M universities was passed. The

constituency of local congressmen who supported these institutions wanted a

tangible outcone: federally supported higher education for citizens in their

states. Today the land grant universities are research leaders in both

areas, but it is also 137 years since the federal legislation creating their

agriculture and engineering faculties.

The fact that educational researchers are poor pJblic r elation agents

and that :heir results are net instantaneo..:s does not mean, however, that the

federal goverment should withdraw support for educational research. In

education as in any other field progress and improvement come irregularly but

14
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persistently frou the: findings of research. To reduce or eliminate research

in a field it. extr.ordinarily short-sighted if ore wishes to see gains in the

field. Certainly the most successful American b.:finesses .11,delszand this

fundamental premise. David Kearns, the chsirten of Xerox, recently Jbserved,

"No single feature of the education system is tore shocking to business

leaders than low levels of education research spending. De know more about

pork bellies and soybean futures in this country than we do about our

schools.'10 The federal government also recognizes the value of research in

other domains to which it has given higher priority than education. For

example, the Department of Defense's research budget alone is more than $3

billion; within the Department of Health and Human Service. Jost L National

Institute of Child Health and Human Development's budget is nearly $400

million; the research budget of the Department of Education is $47 million.

That is a shockingly low figure for a nation that says that it wants to

improve the education of its children and for a federal deport:taut that

brought us A Nation et3is%..

In addition to educational research, there are a number of other federal

programs that contribute to children's education. For example, public

libraries in local communities are vastly under-funded, whit' limit their

ability to serve children effectively, and the federal goverment currently

provides only $137 million in support, most of it to school libraries.

Museums, both specialized ones such as science or children's museums, or

broader art ones, offer many opportunities for children, but relatively few

benefit from then. The entire federal appropriation for the 'institute for

Museum Services is presently $22 million. Similarly, the National. Endowment

for the Humanities, the National Endowment for the Arts, and the National

1.8
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Science Foundation all have modest programs dealing with children's learning

of tLe humanities. arts, and sciences. he to:a: for ail those programs is

less tndn $200 million, with the great bu:k devoted to t..4e Science Education

Directorate, which encompasses many pnjects besides children's science. The

elementary and secondary education program for the arts, for instance, is

only $5.6 million while for all the humanities it is just $16.2 million. The

focus of all these agencies is upon adults, whom the federal governmtnt has

believed were more important recipients of their attention than children.

That assumption muss be challenged.

A third and vital way in which the federal government can assist

educational activities outside the schools is through the regulatory process.

Unlike the previous examples and many of the subsequent ones, this cites not

cost money. It does require political clout, a commodity often in shorter

supply for worthy causes than coney. An example of such shorLage was

President Reagan's refusal to sign the Children's Television Act of 1988

despite 1'i- partisan support in Congress, including unanimous passage by the

Senate. That legislation would have required television stations to consider

the welfare and needs of children in their programing, something that recent

FCC rulings have eliminated. Since children, particularly ones with by

family incones, spend etormoes amounts of tire in front of tv sets, the

impact of changes in programmis could benefit them immensely. Currently

both the House and Senate are considering Z7 regulation bills, now under the

leadership of Howard Zietzenben and Ed Markey and one with Timothy Uirth.

Another regulatory change would be incentives from the federal

goverment to stimulate integration of children's services of the many

federal, state, and local agencies that now provid. them. The health
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services are separate from the welfare ones, which remain isolated from the

educational ones, which are f:equently distant. from the food supports, Day

cue and employment services are distinct from each other and from the

others, vet a poor mother struggling to get on her feet economically needs

all these activities for herself and her children if she is Going to overcome

the difficulties she faces. Current regulatory Balkanization makes it

sztrtmely difficult for her either to understand or to benefit from the

programs for which she is eligible. Undoubtedly there is no magic solution

to the regulatory maze, but much core creative experimentation should be

tried. One vary positive long term development on this front is the shift in

emphasis within the General Accounting C ice (GA0) from traditional fiscal

accounting approaches to broader program evaluaticms. Hany recipients of

federal funds have tailored their programs to meet auditing requirements so

that they would be sure that they would not be subject to allegations of

fraud. Such tailoring frequently benefitted the people who ran the programs

more than they did the people who were supposed to be receiving the services

of the program. If we really want to assist in the education of the young,

then our programs should be designed to do that, rather than simply male, the

audit trail clear for the administrator of the program.

3. iPPAg,seboo/ reform

a. Regulatory Relief--Nowhere is the regulatory thicket core dense

than in the world of public schools, which now receive less than St of their

funding from the federal government. 'on= most school people ronld contend

that they spend considerably more than 8% of their administrative Cite on

conforming to the regulations that come with the money. Hance, the dictum of

17
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simplified and integrated mule:ion Is particularly appropriate for the

public schools. Their fucure success ,..r.douistedly rests sn devising new ways

in which the acad.imim learning expected in the school can oe incorporated

into a broader function being served by rho school building. inevitably it

:oust provide a variety of non-acaeanic services to the students and their

families. In one Zoston high school, for example, an sure that the single

greases= boost to reading scores would be the inovalleolcn of a day care

facility for the children of the mothers nov only intermittenoly enrolled.

Teenage mothers are concerned about the care of their babies, and most

exhibit greater attention to their children's needs, which are certainly more

immediate, than they do to their own, which can be deferred. The educational

ones are the cost lively to be deferred, particularly when the young tether

has no safe place to leave her baby. Thus, she stays hone 4th it, and both

she and her baby will ultimately suffer if she dces not receive the education

that till alloy her to realize her full gifts and to be a productive member

of society. nor cost burdened school people the regulatory hassle is simply

too gram.: to be overcome even though they recognize that rationality would

dictate that their building serve many purposes other than instruction in

academic subjects. federal rag are apt =he only ones, of course,

with which the school people must deal. but if federal leadership means

anything, then the federal government could provide the 110-' effort in

zczecpting to simplify the bureaucrat!: hurdles In providing integrated

services to children through the sthocl huilding.
Those efforts would not be

costly and ultimately nil 's:. oven save sore public funds.

Other ferira.1 =rowans to imp-;ove the school: will coat coney, but I an

non ruggesoing that ve overthrow our traditional code of the primary

if
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financing of our schools, which is throJgh state and local governments

Nonetheless. the problems we face of poverty. producLivity. participation.

and passivity are not ones that are located solely in Michigan, Missouri, or

Montana. They are national ones that affedt all of us in the tnitcd States,

and, therefore, :here is a fed6tal imperative to address the i±cues through

public schools. Two kinds of federal help to the schools are essential:

expansion of Chapter One so that all eligible children can be served and

development of model programs to serve particular national needs.

b Chapter Ont.-Chapter One is an evolution from Title One of the

Elementary and Secondary Education Act, originally pissed by the Congress in

1965 and signed by President Lyndon Johnson, who like the present incumbent

of the Shit° House and fellow :exan, aspired ro be an education president and

actually was ono. The original Title One provided funds to schools with high

concentrations of children of poverty because the assumption was that such

children needed special school help in order to do well in their academic

subjects, as assumption that has not been challenged.

The program was authorized for all twelve school grades but because

there never were sufficient funds appropriated to fund it fully, its efforts

were concentrated cn the early grades her prevention of learning problems

might occur and where the learn.ng expected use itself hatter unders:o I than

at the higher grades. Like most early evaluations or complex social

psograms, the initial studies of Title One found them at best mixed in their

results, but by 1977 she NatLanal :nsmitute of EdwaaL:cn evaluation,

connissioned by the Congress, revealed that in well- managed programs chiidrsa

made real gains in reading and atithretic. Denise these and other positive

findings, Congress nes not ism:eased substan':ially the approp.riations
for the
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program, and less than half cf the eligible children are served by it. In

particular, :Ls program has remained concentrated in me .1mentary years.

and it has rarely been extended to the high school years, the point in the

educational process where American children most clearly perform less well

than children in =any other countries. Chapter One is currently funded at

$1.5 billion, and estimates are that another $1.5 billion would roach most of

the other eligible children.11

c. &del Prousms.-Just as local communities and states inaugurate

new programs to meet particular needs, so should the federal government

undertake efforts to address large national educational issues. Both Senator

Edward M. Kennedy and Senator Claiborne Sell have recently introduced

legislation that encompass some of these elements. Let me suggest four

specific educational Issues that could be addressed by model federal

programs:

(1) issue: by the end of the century estimates are that between 30 and

40 percent of school children will be minority yet the current percentage of

minority teachers is less than ten percent and dropping;

Model program: Scholarships in one-year teacher education programs for

minorities who will then have an obligation to enter pubic school teaching

for periods of no less than 3 years; 500 such scholarships at $15,000 per

student would cost $7,500,000 annually.

(2) Issue: by the end of the century estimates are that approximately

half of the present public retool teachers will retire or Tait, thus creating

an acute teacher shortage;

Model program: Scholarships in one-year teacher education programs for

persons who will have an obligation to enter public school teac:,ing for
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periods of no less than 3 year;; 1,000 per year at $15,000 per student,

$15,000,000 annually.

(3) Issue: Most experienced teachers and administrators have no funded

opportunities for additional study once they have completed their

certification; given their salaries few can pay for it themselves, yet those

in difficult or poor schools have particular need for such professional

revitalization provided by full time study;

Model program: Sabbaticals for graduate study in their fields for

teachers and administrators in schools either with predominantly poor student

bodies or in schools below the state average per pupil expenditure; 500 per

year at $30,000 per year, $15,000,000 annually;

(4) Issue: Many large school systems are currently considering

implementing 'school site management" yet few have any experience with giving

significant managerial responsibility to mid-level administrators that such

changes would require; -

Model program: Sabbaticals and summer fellowships for such prospective

schools site managers: 250 sabbaticals per yaar at 430,000 per yeas,

$7,500,000 annually and 1,000 summer fellowships per year at $5,000 per

summer, $5,000,000.

These remedies would cost $50 million dollars annually. Current

estimates are that one single h-2 stealth bomber costs well over $500 million

so for lass than one-tenth the cost of a 3-2 stealth bomber (of which the Air

force wants 132) our federal governren: could make genuine progress on the

domestic front of improving the schooling of our children instead of

augmenting uur military capacities ir. an era when our defense expenditures

are excessive and our domestic investment inadequate.

1 24 __
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Spnoaullen--The argument. you will recall. is that we Americans are

worried and dissatisfied about foLr problecs that beset us: poverty, low

productivity and civic participation, and personal passivity. Our current

national priorities, however, are not focussed on solving then, but rather on

an international agenda whose contours were set forty years ago. America's

most pressing problems today are not external threats fron the Soviet Union

or communist eastern Europe. Rather. the issues of today are internal to the

United States. These are the issues co which government, higher education,

and business need to give their attention in choir respective ways. Yes we

have seen no strong.governmental initiatives
in recent years to address these

issues. The efforts of higher education and business on these matters are

still tentative and superficial..

In the face of these broad adult concerns, many look to the children as

the hope of the nation. Yet when one mum= co the circunstances of the

young, one's concern rises for with the children there is greater poverty

than among adults, and in the face of that widespread poverty, their chances

for a healthy, productive future are limited. Then, one looks to the schools

to bring about reform with the younger generation. School reform can be a

useful adjunct so the broader social reform that Is required. Certainly the

schools by themselves cannot provide a new generation who will avoid poverty,

who ill be productive, who wi:1 participate as citizens, and who will abjure

personal passivity. But the schools can do better by children than they do

now and with help from the goverment, and with assistance from higher

education and f -,- business, sore genuine improvements can cone. They would

be welcome both for our generation and for the next.
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The State of Educ-tion Information

Prepared for delivery to the Subcommittee on Government
Information and Regulation, Senate Committee on GoVernmental
Affairs, by Chester E. Finn, Jr., Professor of Education & Public
Policy, Vanderbilt UniVersity and Director of the Educational
Excellence Network

October 23, 1989

Overview
I an pleased to share my views on the availability and quality

of information needed for developing and assessing national
educational goals and standards. This is a timely and uncommonly
important discussion. There is nothing more vital for the
improvement of American education than agreement on substantial
outcome goals and standards for it. I see this as the crucial
missing piece in our reform efforts, the step we should have taken
a decade ago, the process without which we find ourselves tinkering
endlessly with the production process, in the absence of any clear
sense of just what our desired product would look like.

The nation's governors and President Bush are in general
agreement that the United States needs education goals and
standards. They have resolved to produce these. They have also
agreed in principle to the production of annual "report cards" that
will monitor, track and apprise the public of our progress toward
those goals and our performance in relation to those standards.

They are not alone. The chief state school officers have been
moving in the same direction for several years. So have a number of
influential individuals and organizations. It has been a disorderly
movement, yet its overall direction is visible.

The "report card" idea is inseparable from the goal-settingidea. It avails us to set objectives if we have no means of
knowing whether, when and how well we are achieving them, whether
we are progressing or regressing in relation to them, etc.
Goal-setting is a hollow exercise without an information feedback
system linked to it.

So far, so good: But immediately there arises a large problem,
associated with the federal structure of American education. While
we may set national goals, the policy-making and operational units
with the authority, the responsibility and the means to move us
toward those goals are the states and their subdivisions. [I am
largely confining myself here to public elementary and secondary
education. Some of these statements would be phrased differently if
we were examining higher education, private education, pre-school
education, etc., though the fundamental policy primacy of the
states would still hold true.]

This means that the states and their subdivisions must also be
the primary focus of the information feedback system. Only if each
state can gauge its own progress in relation to education goals and
objectives can it take the actions that, coupled with analogcus
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actions in 49 other states, may actually move the nation to more
satisfactory results than we are now

Because it is the nation we want to move, not just the
individual states, it is important that the information feedback
system, though state-oriented, also furnish its information in ways
Gnat can be compared, aggregated and_analyzed across states and for
the country as a whole. Thus we need a very substantial amount of
information that is state-specific but that is also compatible and
comparable for all the states.

There is wide agreement in principle that the federal
government - -with the advice, consent and active cooperation of the
states--should bear the primary responsibility for supplying such
information. This, after all, has been its statutory obligation
since Civil War days.

Yet state-by-state data are relatiVely difficult, cumbersome
and costly to gather. The requirement that data also be comparable
across states serves to compound the problems. The effort is full
of technical complexities, such as states with divergent rules and
procedures for their education systems, states that define crucial
education concepts and elements in different ways, and states that
may be sluggish or inept in furnishing the necessary information.

This, however, is not the largest problem facing us. Here is
an even more vexing one: the kinds of'information we most need if
we are tracking progress toward education goals are, obviously,
information about education results or outcomes, rather than
information about intentions, efforts, inputs and processes. We
want, above all, to know how much and how well our students are
learning. In the argot of the profession, this means we need a
great dealof information,About "cognitive learning outcomes".
Those are not the only kinds of "outcomes information" we
want--school dropouts and completions, student drug abuse rates,
and job placement rates are examples of others--but they are among
the most important.

Yet this is where the United States has always been weakest in
its education information systems. We have done a tolerable- -and,
in recent years, fast-improving--job of gathering data on education
inputs and resources, on processes, practices and personnel. But we
know woefully little about the things that matter most--and where
we seem as a nation to have the gravest cause for worry. This is
ironic, even sad, but it is the fact. For a variety of historical,
political, technical and organizational reasons, cognitive learning
outcomes -- arguably the most vital set of gauges by which to measure
education - -are the domain where we have done the least satisfactory
job over the decades. When we merge the need for information about
learning outcomes with the need for systematic, comparable,
state-by-state data, we touch the Achilles heel of American
education. And when we go in search of comparative international
data, as well, we discover that we have tw such heels.

This is scarcely an original insight. Governors, chief state
school officers, state legislators, federal education officials,
members of the Congress and a number of professional leaders in the
field have been aware of this problem for years and, during the
1980's, began to take steps to solve it.

2
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Those steps, I believe, would likely have proven adequate over
time if we were very patient, if we did mt have a qualitative
disaster on our hands, and if nothing else were changing in the
world of education. I do not, however, believe that they are
sufficient to bear the information burden associated with our rapid
movement toward national education-goals and standards. (Let me
stipulate here that while I presently chair the National Assessment
Governing Board, my viewson these matters-do not necessarily
reflect the opinions of my 22 colleagues on the Board and they must
not be interpreted as the conclusions or recommendations of the
Governing Board as a body. The Board is considering these issues
but the timetable for this hearing did not permit the preparation
of any consolidated Board "position" nor did it afford time for the
review of my statement by other Board members. I will, of course,
be sharing it with them but would also urge the Subcommittee to
solicit the counsel of every member of the National Assessment
Governing Board.]

The National Assessment of Educational Progress
For twenty years, the National Assessment of Educational

Progress (NAEP), also known as "The Nation's Report Card", has been
our most reliable source of data about cognitive outcomes at the
elementary-secondary level for the nation as a whole. Ever: two
years, it tests a statistically valid sample of students at ages 9,
13 and 17 (and, of late, grades 4, 8 and 12) in the core academic
subjects. The resulting data provide a great deal of information
about learning outcomes in the year of the tests (including
analyses by gender,-race, region, school experience,etc.) and, when
accumulated and analyzed over time, the test results also yield
trend information that enables us to see progress (or its abcence)
across the years and decades. I am appending to this statement
several charts from Crossroads in Ameican Education, an informative
1989 NAEP report that displays these trends in the central school
subjects of reading, writing, math and science.

I will not attempt here to give the whole history of NAEP. Let
me simply say that while It was reasonably well designed to yield
national information, it was also constructed so as to obscure
information about all smaller units =-states, localities, schools
and students. (The four big geographic regions into which NAEP
divided its national data, while sometimes mildly interesting, were
useless for policy-making or "accountability" purposes.)

This crippling handicap began to be seen as a major problem in
the mid-1980's, a perception sharpened by the U.S. Education
Secretary's annual practice of publishing the celebrated (some
would say infamous) "wall chart", comparing the fifty states on a
number of education indicators. When it came to cognitive learning,
the "wall chart" has always used college admissions (SAT and ACT)
test scores as its only data source because, the Secretary
correctly observed, however ill-suited these test results might be
for the purpose of coopering learning outcomes by state, there
wasn't any other source of data that could be used for this
purpose.

Secretary Bennett appointed a blue ribbon "study group" to
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appraise the adequacy of NAEP as the nation's principal source of
data on cognitive learning and that panel came back in early 1987
with a report urging major changes. The Reagan Administration
accepted nearly all of those recommendations and prepared
legislation embodying them. During roughly the same period, the
chief state school officers and the governors were coming around to
the view that a substantially overhauled NAEP might be the best
means of obtaining high quality data on learning outcomes that
would be comparable across states as well as informative for the
nation as a whole.

Because NAEP is a federal program, authorized by statute,
funded through appropriations, and administered by the Department
of Education, it was important for the Congress also to weigh these
issues and, in late 1987 and early 1988, it did so. The result was
the reauthorization of NAEP with major changes as part of the
"Hawkins-Stafford" Amendments of 11,88. These changes were not,
however, nearly so extensive as the Alexander-James panel and the
Administration had sought (and the Senate had agreed to). Instead
of authorizing NAEP routinely to gather state-by-state data in all
of its subjects and grade levels during every biennial assessment
cycle, Congress approved a two-step "trial state assessment" to be
conducted in 1990 and 1992.

In the first of those years, states wishing to participate
(the whole thing is voluntary) could take,part in the assessment of
mathematics at the 8th grade level. In 1992, state assessment would
cover math at grades 4 and 8 and reading at grade 4. No other
state-by-state assessments are currently authorized or planned.
This means that, as late as 1993 (when the '92 assessment results
are reported), we will have no state-level assessment data in
science and none at the high'school (twelfth cradel level in any
subjects or skills.

Congress also imposed a major constraint on the use of NAEP
test items, forbidding their use within states for purposes of
testing and reporting data at the school or district level, thus
also making it impossible to use a NAEP-derived test for appraising
the achievement of individual youngsters. Though a number of states
want to synchronize their intra-state assessment programs with
NAEP, today this is virtually impossible for them. (There is a
technical loophole, since the ban only applies to those test items
used in, the state-by-state part of NAEP, not those used exclusively
in the "national" assessment. But if state-by-state assessment were
ever to become fully merged with national assessment such a ban
would totally preclude the use of NAEP within states, thus
radically reducing its utility for educators and policy-makers.) I
was not privy to the Congressional processes that resulted in this
ban, but it has been reported that pressure to impose it was
brought to bear by local education officials, parent-teacher
organizations and commercial test publishers.

The strengths of NAEP
The National Assessment of Educational Progress is not the

only imaginable way to gauge our progress toward national education
goals .and standards at the elementary-secondary level. It does,
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however, have marked advantages. These include:
1. It is not a "norm-referenced" test that simply describes

student performance in relation to a floating national average.
Progress can only be tracked over time if the gauges are calibrated
to a fixed standard. NAEP now reports its national data in relation
to "scales" that, once set, can be stable over time (so long as the
assessment itself does not fundamentally change). The attached
pages from the Crossroads report demonstrate what I am referring
to. It is entirely plausible to think of setting education goals
(for cognitive learning) in relation to those NAEP scales and then
measuring progress over time in relation to those goals. Indeed,
the National Assessment Governing Board has a statutory mandate, as
yet not fulfilled, to establish "appropriate achievement goals" for
the nation's students in each of the subjects and grade levels
included in NAEP. The Board hopes to synchronize its execution of
this "normative" or "prescriptive" role with the goal-setting
efforts of the governors and the White House.

2. Not being norm-referenced, NAEP also avoids the absurdities
of the "Lake Wobegon" effect, in which perfectly serious and
otherwise sensible people talk of getting all students up to or
above "grade level", seemingly oblivious to the fact that, when
used this way, "grade" level is itself merely the average
achievement level of present students. It is possible that goals
attached to the NAEP scales might one day even anchor the
definition of "grade level" so that it will Lnme to mean where
students ought to be rather than where thay happen to be.

3. NAEP is a "secure" test, invulnerable to cheating and*
manipulation.

4. NAEP is not the ShT or ACT, which is to say it properly
samples the entire student population, not merely the college
bound, and it does so at three age/grade levels, not just at the
conclusion of secondary school. It also avoids the age-old debate
about whether tests designed for one purpose (in the case of
college entrance exams, as measures of aptitude for college-level
work) should be used for another (evaluation of school achievment).
NAEP is unashamedly a means of appraising performance, or
attainment, at particular age and grade levels.

5. NAEP is not just a "summative" instrument that tells us how
we have done without giving us any clues as to how we might do
bettor. NAEP's vast pool of data lends itself to formative analysis
for diagnostic and policy-making purposes. We can see from NAEP
data which writing skills, for example, are strongest, which
weakest. We can see whether a particular grade level is stronger in
math than in science and, within a subject, which topics or issues
are in better repair than others. We can also ascertain differences
in performance by grade level, by race and gender, eta.
Particularly when such information is available to the states, it
will be deeply informative for key policy makers and education
practitioners.

6. Though cumbersome, the "consensus process" by which NAEP
determines what to test allows wide participation of educators,
policymakers, scholars and citizens, and permits a reasonable
marriage between what is in the curriculum and what is assessed by
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NAEP. (The same process can also broker a marriage between a more
"idealized" curriculum, such as that suggested by loftier outcome
goals, and what is assessed by NAEP.)

7. NAEP is now fairly adept at presenting its major results in
ways that laymen can understand, especially because of its success
in expressing various levels on its "scales" in terms of "real
world tasks" that people can visualize.

8. NAEP is broadly respected and generally trusted through the
education and policy-making communities for its integrity, its
accuracy and its candor.

9. Within the past two years, we have learned that NAEP can
furnish a credible base for international comparisons of cognitive
achievement and that other countries are eager to participate. One
such study has been carried out and another is in preparation.

Weaknesses of NAEll
In its present form, NAEP is far from a perfect instrument to

meet our mounting needs for data about cognitive outcomes. I have
already mentioned two of the largest shortcomings embedded in
NAEP's 1988 reauthorization legislation: the very slow and
incomplete menu of state-level data that NAEP is scheduled to
provide, and the ban on intra-state use of NAEP items. In addition,
I believe that NAEP presently suffers from eight othe. significant
disabilities--though these all seem to me to be susceptible to
correction, provided the will and the resources are provided.

1. NAEP's testing format relies heavily on the
"multiple-choice" format. (Writing is a large exception to this
statement; math and reading are partial exceptions.) This confines
the assessment to the kinds of skills and knowledge that can be
probed in that format, which--oversimplifying a complex
point--generally means the easier and more rudimentary kinds of
learning, those calling least for analysis, reasoning, complex
problem so.ving, systemati: expression, persuasion, and so forth.

2. NALP's present plans omit sizable domains of the school
curriculum, such as foreign languages, art, music, health, and
economics. (The Governing Board has the authority to add subjects,
but the legislatively-mandated cycle of testing reading, math,
writing, science and history/geography, combined with resource and
time constraints, makes this difficult to do in practice.)

3. NAEP is lamentably slow in reporting its data, often not
getting results into public vtew for two full years after the tests
are given. Current plans will "speed" this up to 12-15 months. Yet
virtually every other major testing program in the world gots its
results out in a few months, including college entrance tests and
state assessment programs in such large jurisdictions as California
(where the California Assessment Program, which tests far more
children than NAEP, turns around its data over the summer.) There
are reasons, of course, for NAEP's slowness, but they are not
nearly so compelling as the need to make a radical change here.

4. Some features of NAEP's technical design contribute both to
the slowness of reporting the basic data and to the difficulty that
independent scholars and analysts have in using NAEP data for their
own purposes. This is not the place (nor am I the person) to
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describe these technical features in detail. Many of them, it may
be noted, originate in the desire to limit each child's "test
burden"'to a single hour, a constraint that many educators say is
not nearly so important as NAEP tradition makes it out to be.

5. NAEP's present sampling and analysis methods yield little
or no data about the achievement of important subsets of the
American population, such as dropouts (and other out-of-school
students, including those who may even be pursuing "high school
equivalency" certificates); handicapped and gifted students;
pre-school and primary grade children; and, in many cases, private
school students.

6. As testing programs go, NAEP is relatively expensive.
Though federal funding for it has quadrupled in the past four
years, its resources are scarcely adequate for its present
workload, let alone any additional burden. Some of the costs are,
of course, associated with NAEP's strengths; administering a secure
test, for example, is obviously more expensive than the other kind.
"Consensus" procedures are costlier than edicts. Careful sampling
requires more resources than hasty polls and surveys. During the
present school year, NAEP is testing approximately 218,600
youngsters. The total cost of NAEP to the federal goverment (there
are also expenses borne by states) is about $19.2 million. The
"unit" cost is thus about $88--though it needs to be understood
that much of this is accounted for by planning, development,
management and analysis expenses that would not rise
proportionately if the NAEP sample were to expand, hence the
marginal. cost per student in noway equals the average cost.

The other way to look at this, of course, is that NAEP costs
less than one ,undredth of one percent of what the United States is
spending, on elementary/secondary education this year.

7. The NAEP cycle is two years, not annual. Hence under the
current configuration NAEP cannot yield fresh achievement data for
yearly reObiLards.

8. NAEP's planning-and-governance structures are complex,
cumbersome and slow-moving. Making any significant change in the
actual assessment is therefore roughly analogous to turning an
aircraft carrier.

Qther _Information Resources
As noted earlier, we have a steadily improving supply of

education data in the United States. After decades as an
undernourished, not very professional and rather stodgy agency, the
National Center for Education statistics (NCES) is finally
beginning to come into its own as a major federal statistical unit.
A number of vexing data gaps are being narrowed; the quality and
reliability of the information are respectable; the timeliness and
utility of the raports are better every year.

The resource level has risen commensurately, from $12.3
million in fiscal '86 for all NCES activities (including NAEP) to
$40.3 million in fiscal '90. At the risk of twisting my elbow
patting myself on the back, I note that these improvements are not
entirely adventitious. For three and a half years, Secretary
Bennett and I made "repairing the education data base" a major
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priority. The Congress and the "field" were ready. OMB went along.
And in Emerson Elliott we had exactly the right person to organize
and implement the thoroughgoing transformation that was indicated.)

The organizational infrastructure is thus beginning to be
strong enough to bear a substantially heavier burden. Many of the
needed bodies of data are now either being collected or in the
planning-and-design stage. Still, some troubling gaps remain. These
include:

--very little information on education that takes place
outside of conventional schools and colleges;

- -scanty information on what is being studied at the
postsecondary level and virtually none on what is learned there;

- -skimpy data on most aspects of pre-school education
(teachers, curriculum, completion rates, learning levels,
effectiveness, etc.);

-- little information on the actual content of the
elementary/secondary curriculum (most current data being limited to
"course labels" and "graduation,requirements" expressed in Carnegie
units);

-- almost no information about the actual pedagogical processes
and instructional strategies in use in American schools;

--little information on dropouts, on part-time students and on
others who leave the formal education system, even those who may
continue to study and learn in other settings;

- -little information on the "fit" between formal education (at
any level) and subsequent employment; to the extent that students
are "tracked" at all, they are usually followed only into other
educational institutions.

There are partial exceptions to.all these statements, but in
general they are representative of the kinds of things we do not
kmx very much about, even for the nation as a whole, let alone
for--and across--states and their subdivisions.

On the international front, the information shortage is far
more acute. While the Charlottesville "communique" makes frequent
(and I think commendable) reference to the idea of comparing
American educational perfoL :'oe to that of other nations, in
reality the international comparative data on education are scant,
late and murky. Though the United States has spearheaded an effort
to persuade the Organization for Economic Cooperation and
Development (OECD) to become more vigorous in gathering education
data from its member nations (which include virtually all the
industrial democracies), this is like turning an aircraft carrier
with only half an engine! Presently, all our international data on
cognitive outcomes derive from occasional small scale research
studies (such as those of Michigan professor Harold Stevenson);
from the intermittent (and slow) projects of a fragile,
impoverished and obscure organization called the International
Association for the Evaluation of Educational Achievement (IEA);
and from the aforementioned NAEP-based assessments, of which just
one has taken place and another is being planned.

As I have noted several times, information on cognitive
learning outcomes is our weakest link at the state level, too,
despite conscientious efforts by state officials in recent years to
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rectify the situation. I am appending to this statement two pages
from the 1988 edition of ateteEdmationindicators, a,publication
of the Council of Chief State School Officers. It sets forth with
concision and clarity the current situation with respect to
"outcomes" data from the standpoint of the "chiefs", and their
general recommendations as to what should be done. The reader will
note the emphasis that the chiefs place on NAEP state-level data.

The governors have reached essentially the sale Ionclusions.
Herewith an excerpt from the "outcomes" section of '1989 Results
in Education report of the National Governors, Association:

Indicators of the quality and effectiveness of American
education have consistently been lacking, especially at the
state and local levels. Only at the national level have data
been regularly collected on American students' knowledge anu
skills in various subject areas,...largely because the U.S.
Department of Education has funded the National Assessment of
Educational Progress (NAEP) testing program....

Currently, dropout rates are collected by virtually all
states. However, data comparability across states and within
some states has been persistently problematic....

In an effort to collect accurate data on dropouts, states
and state-based organizations...have developed a more uniform
definition of dropouts that will allow comparisons across
states and over time. They also have worked to establish a
reporting system on those students who do not complete their
education.... Full survey implementation should take place in
the 1991-92 school year with results to be reported in the
spring of 1993.... .

Individual states, of course, sometimes have extensive
information sources of their own, and several do a commendable job
of analyzing and reporting dataincluding information about
cognitive learning--on individual youngsters, on schools, on local
districts and for the state as a whole. Many of them depend for
their information, however, on commercial tests that, as Dr. John
J. Cantrell has devastatingly shown, tend to provide falsely
encouraging results because of weak test security, questionable
(and archaic) norming practices, and for several other reasons.
Even where the commercial test data are trustworthy, it must be
understood, they are rarely comparable across state boundaries.
Hence a governor or chief state school officer may have useful
trend information for the state itself (and perhaps for its
subdivisions), but he cannot gauge his state's performance in
relation to other states, to the nation as a whole, or to other
countries. The most he can hope to do is to compare the current
performance of his state with other jurisdictions that happen to
administer the same test.

In any event, norm-referenced tests are not the way the United
States ought to be doing this in the 1990's. Comparing ourselves to
a floating average tells us nothing about real changes-over-time
and nothing about how we are faring in relation to other countries.
Most norm-referenced tests also display all the shortcomings of
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multiple choice testing, a sorely inadequate assessment mode in an
era vhen we need to emphasize deep subject matter mastery and
higher order reasoning skills.

Conclusion
It's cognitive learning outcomes that matter ..ost, especially

in "elation to the sorts cf national goals and standards we are apt
to be setting. Hence it 14 information about learning outcomes that
we need most, if we're to be able to monitor our progress toward
those goals and standards. And this is information we will need
atelery major level of the education system: the individual child,
the classroom, the school, the school system, the state, and the
nation as a whole. We need to be able to relate that information
both to the goals we set and to the progress being made by similar
units (other children, other schools, other states, etc., even
other countries that do not necessarily subscribe to our goals).

This is a very tall order. Today, our education information
systems, though greatly imprcved since yesterday, are still Ilot up
to the task of filling it. If we want them to be able to do so
tomorrow, we are going to have to apply a great deal of nergy,
intelligence, political will and money to the task. Given how long
these things take if standard practices prevail, we must also
resolve to undertake this mission on a "crash" basis if we are to
have any real prospect of obtaining the information we need while
we still remember that Ve need it.

Do not underestimate this task. Goal-setting, by comparison,
will be a cinch. We are taking a vehicle that just a few years back
was a covered wagon, that today is a 4 cylinder sedan without quite
cnough fuel, and expecting it to take off and soar through the
firmament. Of course, that's approximately the situation with
American education as a whole!

Thank you for the opportunity to appear today.
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Figure 1:
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Realm. Students at all three ages were reading significantly better in 1984
than in 1971. The reading proficiency of 9 and 13yearolds improved steadily
through the 1970s, then was stable from 1980 to 1984. In contrast, 17-year-olde
reading proficiency remained relatively constantacross the 1970s, then improved
between 1980 and 1984.
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Table 1: Percentages of Students at or Above Proficiency Levels
on the NAEP Scabs, 1984 and 1986: kcal; 9,13, and 17*
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2C1DICE: 1286

Lent
Description

Can infer retationshiln and
draw conclusions using
detailed sckntric knowledge.

Has some detailed
scferaic knowledge
and can evaluate the
aPProlstateness of
scientif4 procedures.

Understands basic
information from the
Ire and physical sciences.
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Table 2:Highest Percentage of Students Performing
at or Above the Minimal and &Jewett Levels on
Various Types of Writing Tasks, 1964: Grades 4. S. and 11

Type Mb*
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from State Education Indicators 1988; Council of Chief State

School Officers, Washington, D.C.
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Data Gaps This reFort and others hke it amass Ins-
pressive numbers of state4evel statutes
coeducation. But thereare major gaps.
Amongstatstics on education. it is dsffi-
culkfor example,to account foe &Her-
ences bi cost of living when measuring
per-pupil wealth.and we l a c k valid, di-
rect nwasures of the proportion lists-
dents who are handicapped or have bal.
ited proficiency in Engbsh, to uses
background factors reflecting educe-
tonal need. Among features of the proc-
ess of schcobrigas true measure of the
qualsty of teachers' professional per-
forms's:ell notavadableand will bedd-
Bruit and expensive to Wain.

Missing entirely from tlds report are
state-level measures of sr (st out-
ccenes.the ultimate sera 'shments of
the educational system Even the znost
rudimentary mcompl:shmentsuc-
ceedsng In getting students to schcells
plagued by Inconsistencies bi measuring
student attendance.Other outcomes that
should be reported to refkct the csul

. . t p l e g o a l s of educationW=1 c o m p l e -
t i o n rates.addevement, and h o w s t u -
d e n t s do a f t e r l e a v i n g s c h o o l a r e a f -

f e c t e d oy differences bi how states de-
fine enrollments a dropouts,by differ-
ences bi state testing programs, and by
the lack of follow-up data esi students af-
ter they leave high schcoL

Most states luvecomi rehensive pro-
grams in place for test lgstudent
ad!evement. But to measureachieve-
ment each state uses a virtually unique
comb:nation of tests and testing proce-
dures. In addition to the tests used, the
tax of year when tests are administered
varies as do thegrade levels that are
tested. Standard tests used across states,
such as the College Board or ACTcol-
lege apttude tests.are flaw appropti-
ate for evaluating high schcol achieve-
ment nor do envy report on comparable
samples of students among stets.

Follow-up surveys of what luppens to
students after elementary and secondary
schooling Iuve been too expensive for
most states to undertake or maintain.

While outcome data meeting rigorous
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technical standards arena presently
available, steps =being taken to correct
the problems. States are adopting new,
standard definitions and procedures for
counting schools and enrollments. This
Is the first step in working toward con-
sistent and valid graduation-rate data.
Standard &Snits= for contingdrop-
outs and other categorks of students
who do not graduate have been devel-
oped and arebeingpdot tested this year
by most of the states. Also this year.
states will begin pluming together for
cornpilation'of follow-up data.elther
collected anew or derived from surveys
of employment and higher edunton.

The most exciting Feared is that state-
level achsevenwnt data should be avail-
able by 1990/x1591. In May.Congress
passed legislation allowing the National
Assessment of Educational Progress
cNAEP) to conduct a twolear plot pro.
gram to collect state-level data In mathe-
matics In 1950 and m?thematics and
readIng in 2952. Thesmetrarenow
working with the federil government to
producestate level results foe mathe-
mates achievement in dghth grade bi
the 1989.90 school year. nista mo-
mentous undertaking In education, be-
cause it not only offers the prospect of
rabd,statecomparativedata on
achievement. It also entasharriving at a
consensus &ma% states co what should
be measured. This is an histxical devel
opment Inc= local-statefederal system
of education.

Educators and data specialists In state
and local school systems and In federal
agencies are worldng to provide more
complete and useful information on
education. This summer,the National
Governors' Association released its sec-
ond annual report on educabon, Results

Eduatim:1988. The report demon-
states thegovemorebebef In the value
of information foe/messing education
and guiding its improvement. But the
report 'again thisyear Inducles blank cok
tams. These are foe iinpcetant areas of
education where data still are not avail-
able. Induding these columns as mark.
ens presses the education system to fill
the gaps. and the system Is responding.
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Educational Outcomes

51

Ntxt steps The collection of valid, state-level India-
tors in education boucle] to providing
i n f o r a u t i o n that c a n be used construc-
tively to establish education policies for
the future.

ln order to know how well the system Is
doing we need sound data on educe.
tiorul outconus; we need that bottom
line and we need to complete that com-
ponentofa Ml model of the education
system. The outcome data will not only
be available but can be interpreted in
terms of demographic or regional dus-
tars. For example, low-or high-wtalth
states would be able to compare them-
selves to see how they are doing in rela-
tion to other states fadng similar drcum-
stances, and states Ma relatively Immo-
geneous restos+, hke the Great Lilies
area might want to =pare themselves.
These compansons can berm& to guide
shortrange biterpretations of relative
standing without removing the gin-

dple that performance differences based
on demogaphic factors should be re-
duced and utimately removed.

In addition, outcomes must be related, at
least tentatively, to educational Inputs,
so policymakers and decision nukes
have some dues as to where to place
,L.keIr efforts. If patterns indicate that
high-performing or improving states
have certain program features in com-
mon, other states might want to look at
those features as areas where bnprove-
mems might be made.

Ove: the long run, a comprehensive set
of state-level indicators could tell a poii.
croaker or program manager that, un-
der given environmental and cer-
tain policies seem to beassodated with
certain outcomes. Such indicators
should not singly, definitively, and con-
dusively guidepolky, but they could
add Immensely to the information base
upon which policy is made.
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Mr. Cbairsen, members of the commitbae, it is a pleasure to appear

before you today as you examine the question of the adequacy and

reliability of the information needed to develop and assess long

term, national education goals and standards.

I came before you not as a disinterested third pdrty, but as a data

"user," an analyst who, for better or worse, makes his living in

large measure by using and interpreting the data that yon are

interested in. I need hardly point out that I am not alone. In

particular, American industry needs high quality data About American

school Performance as it looks to an increasingly competitive global

econamy.

By way of illustration, let redirect your attention to two examples

that have a direct bearing on the questions before you. First is a

book I recently coauthored with David T. Kearns, Xerox CEO. Titled

Hipping tjv Drab Rao, it is an examination of the shortoceings of

American motion and offers a six -point proposal to remedy then.

Not surprisingly, among the ideas we advance is a radically

strengthened federal role in research and development, molding

strengthened and improved data collection.

As David Kearns and other business leaders have noted, American

business cannot compete in world markets without a world class

workforce, and we cannot have a world claims workforce without world

class schools. The first step in school quality is measureable goals
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and standards; the second is data quality the permits policy makes

to reach informed decisions; the third is a solid R&D base. America

lags behind on all three counts.

American business, for eacargale, simply could not survive with the R&D

base our schools are limited to.

Winning tb2 Bain B20 was released 18 months ago but the issues

remain unchanged. In that connection let me refer you to the special

section in Business karjs, =1st= of Banim, released three days

ago. it reflects the same sense of frustration that post business

studies of American education do: US data and education R&D is

sinply inadequate. By any measure.

The problem to which I refer are not new and they have beer the

subject of serious concern for years. The prestigious caamittes for

Economic Development, in its 1983 report, lismsling gsa, gaimlan,

made many of the same points.

Tires are changing, however. Historically, our principal source of

data was the US Department of Education (and it will no doubt

. continue to be the US Department of Education.) I will, then,

confine my remarks to those efforts, with one important erreption.

The US Department of labor has begun to develop data about workforce
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readiness that has a direct bearing on your interests, and will be an

invaluable sauce of informaticn for both researchers and policy

rakers in this area. Their efforts are to be =mended and

enccuraged. Their work is innovation and imaginative, and for the

first time penras analysts to begf.n to "cross wallet levels of

academic preparation and the needs of the work force. The efforts

are still in the formative stage but they are most premising.

For an important illustration of that this means, I refer you to the

work of Willian Johnston and Arnie Packer and their beak Barkfoxm

2000. In that book they are able to derive estimates of skill needs

and levels of anaricrlim accarplishment for t.aaorrow's workers.

0*.se reason camonly advanced to explain the relative paucity of high

quality data in this area is the alleged difficulty in producing suds

data. Cited are the methodological and statistical problems

associated with producing it.

let re be absolutely direct about this point: it is wrong. The data

problems we experience are substantive not methodological. If there

were broadly based consensus on what it was our schools went supposed

to do, data about academic acccaplishment would be relatively easy to

collect.

The major task before the nation in this areas is to arrive at a set

of goals and standards that are widely shared. This idea is not

unique to the recent Education Summit of the nation's governors,
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though they are to be commended for supporting it. The most recent

Gallup Poll, reported in the EA IN-at:Aram, reports that an

overwhelming majority of the public supports national standards of

school acoompliShment.

National goals and standards are theineosaryprecxxxlit.:kan of

serious and effective data collection. We must make judgments about

what our young people should knew and are able to do, measure it, and

then formulate appropriate policy..

Such judgments need not be unduly arcane or Obscure: let me offer a

partial list to illustrate my point. The nation's workers should be

able to speak, read and write standard English; they should be able

to perform mathematics to the level of introductory algebra; they

should know the rudiments of US and world geography; they should know

the basic facts of US and world history; they should be familiar with

the great documents of citizenship such as the Eggna gmta and the US'

Bill of Rights; they should knao something about US and world

literature; and they Should have a basic understanding of the

principles and applications of science and engineering.

Is this too much to expect? Our foreign competitors expect it of

their work forces. If we do not expect it of ours we will falter and

eventually fal.

Let me close with a simple illustration. The European Roundtable of

Industrialists has recently issued a White.Paper on European
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education and training for 1992. They propose that a new, European

baatelaureate degree be created for 1992 and beyond, that it

incorporate the highest standards of each of the 12 nations that make

up modexin Europe, and that a new requirarent be added to earn the

new bac, the candidate will have to demonstrate mastery of three

European languages, the native tongue, English, and a third European

language.

For your infatuation, I enclose a recent cp ed piece on this subject

that I prepared for the kg &rides Times.

With American drop out rates at twenty-five percent, and 700,000

youngsters a year graduating without adequate literacy skills, it is

not to much to observe that nearly half the age cohort here does not

even }maw one language well enarjh to =Tete in the urdern econcoy.

The problem, then, is not measurement, but goals and standards.

Thank you for the opportunity to appear before you.
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COLLECTING EDUCATIONAL INFORMATION THAT IS USEFUL FOR REFORMING
AMERICA'S SCHOOLS

The purpose of this testimony is to address the following
question: To what extent can certain kinds of educational information
serve as useful assessments of school performance and enable educators
to make meaningful decisions about educational reform?

Educational Reform
The idea of reform is that school systems need to do more than

simply become better at doing the jobs they currentl) are doing.
School systems need to rethink their purposes, structures, and
processes in order to create new jobs to do and to develop new 'forms'
of schooling that are more appropriate for enabling diverse student
populations to function successfully in a knowledge-based society. The
present emphasis on redesigning, or 'restructuring,' schools recognizes
that a comprehensive approach to reform involving professional

educators, students, lay boards, parents, and citizens is much more
likely to be effective in the long run than is occasional patchwork
improvement of a program here or a procedure there. The success of
reform initiatives, then, has to be assessed by the extent to which
these efforts encourage, cajole, or force school districts to
reconsider what their educational enterprise is all about, how they
neat to organize themselves, and what they have to know and be able to
do in order to be successful.

Statewide Test Results as a Specific Case
Allow me to begin with a story. My colleague, Bruce Wilson, and I

have just completed a two-year study of Gne specific kind of
information -- results from statewide, mandated minimum competency
tests (see Corbett and Wilson, forthcoming). In a word, we found that
such standardized test results do not encourage improvement. Statewide
tests tied to student performance consequences (e.g., graduation) or to
district consequences (priMarily in terms of public assessments of the
quality of individual school systems) did have a tremendous effect on a
school district's organization, technology, and culture. As the
perceived level of the stakes associated with a test increased and the
pressure on a,district to improve its performance mounted, the effects
of Implementing the testing program were more of the sort associated
with raising scores rather than improving learning. The professional
educators themselves noted that there was a point where strategies to
raise scores diverged from strategies to improve learning. Indeed, the
more testing programs leveraged districts into -ction, the more this
action became a narrow-minded pursuit of higher cos.5LZ

Although this ability of a statewide testing program to control
local activity may be praiseworthy in the minds of some educational
critics, the activity the program stimulated was not reform.
Responding to testing did not encourage educators to reconsider the

purposes of schooling; their purpose-quickly became to raise scores and
lower the pressure directed toward them. Responding to testing did not
encourage educators to restructure their districts; they redirected
time, money, and effort so that some parts of their systems could more
expeditiously address the test score crisis while leaving the parts
unaffected by testing or producing 'good' scores unscathed. Responding

1
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to testing did not encourage educators to rethink how they should teach
or how they should administer schools; once again, they addressed
the instructional process only in the parts of their system that felt
the direct impacts of testing. Responding to testing did not encourage
educators even to reaffirm existing purposes, structures, and processes
as efficacious; they rarely, if at all, seriously considered the
alternatives -- and certainly did not do so using input from a broad
array of educators and educational stakeholders.

Instead, educators relied on instructional and organizational
'habits' that had been present in their educational systems for a long
time -- e.g., drill and review in classrooms, pull-out programs for
remedial instruction, assigning additional duties to existing
positions, etc. -- even though some of the habits, particularly those
related to instruction were ones that many educators believed did not
represent state-of-the-art practice. Thus, the majority of effects we
observed represented an eschewing of systematic au.Alysis of alternative
educational purposes, strurtzrcs, sc.d processes and a reinforcement of
educational practice thAt had been present in American education for
years.

The Inappropriateness of Student Outcomes as a Tool for Reform
Let me save to a more general argument: Information about student

learning outcomes is an inappropriate tool for promoting reform at the
local level.

While mandating attention to student outcomes can control activity
Es_ the local level, these measures are not useful for guiding reform
activities. Information about student learning outcomes only provides
information about what it is students do not know or do not know how to
do. This information tells educators nothing about how the. school
system should be organized and operated differently to alter those
outcomes, should they perceive that the results are less than
desirable. To the extent that outcomes guide action at all it is in
the direction of working harder at doing what schools have already been
doing. To the extent that what schools have already been doing
contains a considerable number of 'bad' habits in their preparation of
students to live effectively in modern society, then school district
staff members will essentially latch onto their bad habits more
intensively. The fault is not the educators'; they have np guidance
from the indicators imposed on them by local and state policy makers to
do otherwise.

Suppose, for example, students in third grade are having
difficulty finding the least common denominator in adding or
subtracting fractions. A 'logical' conclusion would be that third
grade teachers need to concentrate on that objective more. But, what
does 'concentrate' mean for the adults in the school system in terms of
rethinking educational purpose, process, or structure? With respect to
purpose, do the professional educators decide that this skill is
superordinate to other skills that eight year olds should develop, or
do they decide that spending more time on this particular skill would
interfere with other, perhaps core important, priorities? Do they
deede that the problem is one of process and engage in the search for
difierent instructional techniques that would enable staff to teach
math skills mart effectively without having to allocate more time to
the particular skill in question? Or do they venture into ,tructural

2
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solutions and decide that self-contained, homogenous classrooms are
incongruent with effective math instruction? Perhaps in the absence of
any guidance they will adopt a plumber's friend style of reform and
do all of the above. The test score information offers no basis for
such decisionmaking.

If, as another example, a school district's staff members discover
that 75 percent of the students have been unable to read at grade
level, -where do they turn for remedies? The indicator of student
achievement (including detailed analyses of test objectives) does not
tell them whether students need more reading instruction, different
reading instruction, better reading teachers, increased opportunities
to develop higher order thinking skills, or an improved classroom
learning environment, to name just a few of the possible implications
of poor readfng scores. Student outcome measures, by themselves, are
simply not useful for driving reform.

In Schlechty's (1990) view, student outcomes are the products of
quality but do not measure quality themselves. Quality measures attend
to the actual work that students, teachers and administrators perform.
Thus, while a district will clearly have differences in student
outcomes in mind when it undertakes its reform effort, it also will
focus on a variety of intermediate steps related to student and staff
performance, the attainment of which are assumed to lead to improved
student learning. Such results may be the extent to which students
complete classroom and homework assignments, the amount of time
students actually engage in school work, the development of a common
language of instruction among all staff members, knowledge about and
agreement with a shared purpose concerning the district's work and/or
the quality of the work that staff members design for students to do.

For example, a principal in a Wisconsin high school explained to
me during a conference that he and his staff believed that students'
failure to complete classroom and hone assignments was preventing them
from learning as well as they should. They decided that one way to
improve student learning, then, was to '.assure that all students
completed all assignments and added an extra period at the end of the
school day for every student who had not finished assignments as a
result of this conclusion. Students who could do the work, but
previously had not, quickly began to finish taskb on time; students who
could not do the work were identified, given redesigned assignments,
and/or provided special instruction. The principal said that
achievement test scores had begun to rise subsequent to this program,
although this consequence was not a stated intention of the effort. by
altering the quality of student's behavior, the faculty was able to
alter a widely used indicator of student learning without concentrating

on strategies that would inflate the test scores on that specific test.
If new patterns of rules, roles, and relationships are needed to

produce different results, then those results should provide
considerable direct information on what it is about those new patterns
that is effective or ineffective. The point is that diagnosing student
weaknesses is not the same as diagnosing system weaknesses; and without
system diagnosis little guidance is available as to what it is about
existing purposes, structures, and processes that need-changing.

Good strides have been made with respect to better assessments of
the quality of student performance. For example. Connecticut is
beginning a performance-based assessment program in math and science.
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While several states have started similar experiments (e.g., California
and New York), Connecticut's seems to be the first to move into
large-scale testing of this sort. The program will measure student
performance on a series of tasks that may take as long as a semester to
complete... Students will be asked to work individually and in groups
to frame problems, collect data, and analyze and _eport their results
(Rothman, 1989:1,21). These activities will do a better job of telling
educators what students need to do differently. However, similar
developments have not been made with respect to assessments of what
educators need to do differently. Even with current proposals for new
teacher assessments in place (see Bradley, 1989 for a summary), there
remains a lot of work that4las to be done before 'system assessments'
will be available.

At a minimum, a system assessment must attend to what
administrators need to know and be able to do in ordet to support
teachers' ability to obtain and use the knowledge and skills necessary
to encourage students to behave in ways that lead to learning. That
is, for an assessment to be of use in governing action, it must inform
the system about relationships among elements of the district rather
than just particular characteristics of certain elements in isolation
from the others. This is the kind of information that educators need
in making decisions about how to reform their systems -- information
about whether they are behaving in ways that will enable students to
behave in ways that lead to learning. This argument assumes that to
the extent that national goals or standards are desirable, they should
pertain to practice rather than products.

Educational Information and National Goals
But even if one buys the argument that the information we need to

collect should be more like those mentioned in conjunction with systems
assessments, I am not convinced that the collection of such information
should be a part of setting national goals or standards.

Last time I looked, we do not have - national educational system
-- and for good reason.

A school district is not a school district is not a school
district. Certainly there are similarities, but each system has a
different set of conditions that it faces. These differences make
difference in terms of what needs to be done, how to do it, and what
the outcomes of the doing will be. In fact, two major themes in the
literature on school improvement are that some changes work some times
in some places and that being sensitive to the local context in which
implementation is to occur will enable leaders to improve their chances
of making changes (1) that are effective in that setting and (2) that
last.

Context, then, refers to the time and the place in which a policy
is to be implemented. 'Time' is important because there is a 'right'
time for change at the local level, or at least an expected time for
it. For example, teachers often anticl-ate, although not necessarily
welcome, a period of change with the advent of a new principal,
superintendent, or school board. Or, occasionally, educators who begin
to share a sense that their work has become stagnant also begin to
share an expectation that change should be imminent. Of course, the
time for change is not right in all districts at the same time. The
use of national goals and the information that indicates their
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attainment as means of leveraging local activity is oblivious to such
differences. Districts that would welcome an external stimulus to
'jumpstart' ah improvement effort, districts that already have embarked
on reforms of their own and would be resentful of external attempts to
disrupt their activity, and districts that have a considerable number
of intractable problems to address before a concentrated focus on
instruction can be mounted are all treated equally in the eyes of
policy makers.

There is also a certain amount of time needed for changes to occur
and take hold. It may take as long as three to five years for
significant educational reform to be planned, implemented, revised, and
finally incorporated into the system -- depending on the situation of
the individual districts. On the other hand, information collection
cycles create a sense in the public's mind that improvement will be
reflected quickly in the indicators. If a district engaging in longer
term reform activity is not fortunate enough to enjoy a serendipitous,
improvement in the indicators while reform is taking place, then the
effort is not likely to be buffered long enough to have a chance to be
institutionalized. There is no guarantee, in fact, that the disruption
that accompanies wholesale changes in an organization will nat actually
cause improvement on particular mdicators to decline for a while.
Thus, trying to attend to national indicators may actually mediate

against the engagement in practices that ultimately will be the most
effective in improving the system.

The 'place' is also an important aspect of school context and
includes a district's organization (structure and process), culture
(definitions of what is and what ought to be), politics (distribution

of power and decisionmaking authority), and economics (availability and
allocation of resources). As with time, districts vary on these
characteristics and, moreover, schools within districts can vary on
these characteristics. Giving national attention to certain
information imposes a uniform need to respond on systems that have
widely disparate capabilities to respond. Some are able internally to
limit the external attempt to control their activity by encapsulating
the response and continuing life as usual elsewhere in the system;
others are unable to resist external demands raid thus are continually
tossed about on successive waves of initiatives.

Of the ways that 'places' can vary, perhaps the most important to
consider is culture. Culture is 'shared definitions of what is and
what ought to be, symbolized in act and artifact' (Wilson, 1971:91).
These definitions embody statements of purpose about what educational
activity in a particular subject department, school, or district seeks
to accomplish. It follows that if definitions of purpose differ from
setting to setting, then the indicators educators and citizens use to
determine the degree of their satisfaction with their pursuit of
purpose will also vary from setting to setting. Districts with many
college-bound graduates will likely keep a close watch on SAT scores;
districts with many drop-outs will likely scrutinize students' reasons
for leaving school and the overall dropout rate to determine how well
they are doing. National indicators can become all-purpose indicators,
irrespective of the possibility that the indicators are inappropriate
for locally-defined purposes. The consequence is that a potentially
disruptive incongruence emerges between purpose and results.

National goals and standards serve a very important symbolic
5
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purpose in that they draw needed attention to school reform and
underline the importance of education in American society. They do not
serve a substantive purpose in actually directing the nature of that
reform. Perhaps the most effective stance at the national level would
be to engender the establishment of goals and standards at the local
level, thereby maintaining the symbolic importance of federal interest
in education while increasing the chances that the goals and standards
would be relevant to local reform.

Final Comment
The real educational question is how to accumulate evidence of how

well schools are doing that encourages, rewards, and avoids obstructing
honest and reasonable attempts at improving schooling. This evidence
has to concern the practice rather than the products of iucation Too
much important work is needed on how to assess the qua.- of
educators' and students' actual behavior to spend resources on
tinkering with fine-tuning the assessment of indicators of student
learning.
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Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the invitation to talk with the
distinguished members of this subcommittee about the availability
and quality of education data and how they relate to potential
national goals.

Your letter outlines three questions that I will address in my
testimonyt

o what are the strengths and weaknesses of existing national
education information collection systems?

o Are there needs for additional information to enable us to
assess progress and sahe effective decisions?

o *'ho should have responsibility for identifying and
developing national education information and statistics, and
what, in particular, needs to be dons at the Federal level?

I will organize much of my discussion around the several creme
identified at the CharlOttesville summit. However, I want to
emphasise four points. First, we do not yet have goals; what came
out of CharlottesVille was agreement about the areas in which the
President and the Governors have committed themselves to formulate
goals. Second, we do not yet have agreement on the appropriate
measures of progress for any such goals. The President and the
Governora are committed.to accountability and to "report cards,"
but there is an essential step between goals and reports which bee
yet to be taken. For that reason I can only talk in a general way
about the quality of data that might be needed to monitor progress
toward achievement of goals.

Third, the level of aggregation and who is asking the question also
makes a difference in terms of the data that are required If the
goals are for the system as a whole, national data, s :h as has
been gathered by NAEP in the past, are sufficiwnt. if State-level
goals, then State-representative data are required. It the goals
are envisioned as applying to individual students, then enough data
would have to be oolleoted about each student to assess his/her
performance. Similarly, the data requirements are also a function
of how the information is to be used -- for example, to change
curriculum, approve textbooks, or alter teaching methods.

The fourth point is that education data systems Must respond to a
variety of needs and the goal topics identified in Charlottesville
are an important, but still only partial, uce for data For
example, school superintendents, principals, state boards of
education, citizens councils and other bodies or individuals may
articulate additional goals than those elaborated at the summit in
Charlottesville. Data are also needed to allow the equitable
dLietribution of Federal education aid, to monitor Congressional
mandates such ac vocational education and student financial

2
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assistance, and to describe the entire area of pestaacendary
education, which was largely outside the focus od the ausask:.

Today I will talk about the availability and quality of NC3$ data
in the general goals areas from Charlottesville within tha context
of our broader agenda. Finally, acts is not the only part of the
Federal government that mollects education data. liven if the
center doas not collec4 datu in a given area, there Ney be data
from otharSourcos.

3

X60



155

Question 1. What are the strengths and weaknesses of existing
national education inforsat sn collection systems?

!First I want to talk briefly about Waal overall program of data
collection, which is the first question listed in your letter.
LACES collects an enormous amount of if relation through four basic
types of surveys:

Administrative record surveys.
- Longitudinal surveys
- Cross- sectional sample surveys
- National Assessment of Progress.

We conduct large, cciminietrative record surveys at both the
elementary/secondary and postsecondary levels -- the Common Core
of Data (CCD) and Integrated Postsecondary Education Data System
(SPEW, respectively. These are annual data collections in which
we collect basic descriptive information with a high level of
geographic detail for the entire education system -- numbers and
oneracteristios -- about students, faculty, institutions, and
finances from the States (cCD) and postsecondary institutions
(IP2Da) based on data they maintain in their own administrative
records. Our administrative records data collections cover entire
"universes," from which we gather information about every single
public school, school district, and postsecondary institution in
the country.

We also have three longitudinal surveys, where in the initial
(base) year we survey students in a particular grade and than
resurvey the same students periodically for a number of years.
These surveys provide a great wealth of detailed data on cohorts
of students, for policy research art: causal analysis. The National
Longitudinal Study of 1972 (NLS72). began with high school seniors
in 19721 this group (or cohort) as been resurveyed five tines,
the latest being in 1956. eigh,5chool awl Beyond (HSAB) began with
two cohorts, sophomores and seniors in 1980, and so far there hale
been three follow-ups of both cohorts 1982, 198er and 1986. The
latest longitudinal survey is the National Educational Longitudinal
Survey of 19111 (NELMS), which began with an eighth grade cohort
in 1988. The first two follow-ups of that group will take place
in 1990 and 1992, when they are sophomores and seniors. A fourth
longitudinal survey will begin in 1991, Beginning Postsecondary
Students (BPS), which-will start with a cohort of first year, first
time oollege students.

The longitudinal surveys provide a very rich data base for
answering research and policy questions because they gather
detailed information about students, their schools and teachers.
They also allow us to study the transition of students through and
out -of- school. Tact Maas sophomore cohort was one of the two data
sources for the recent report on dropouts prepared by the Center.
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The Center conducts a variety of periodic cross-Emotional sample
surveys at both the elementary/secondary end postsecondary levels.
These surveys provide repeated observations on specific topics for
monitoring trends. They also serve as an information base for
examining relationships among different aspects of education.
These include surveys of teachers, school districts, students,
recent college graduates, and postsecondary faculty. The
periodicity, that is the frequency, of these surveys is every two
or three years. In these surveys, a libited number of individuals
are selected to be surveyed in a given was of a survey. 2n the
nowt survey cycle, another met of individuals are selected, rather
than resurveying the sane individuals as is dons in a longitudinal
survey. For most of the Center's sample surveys, the samples are
nationally representative, but not representative for geographic
subdivisions below the national level, i.e., states or school
districts.

Thu final type of survey is the National Asessiment of Educational
Progress (NAap), which has been conducted since 1969. NANA has
been the only nationally representative assessment of what students
know and can do. Data were collected annually until 1979 and have
bun every two years since then. one armors subjects are inoluded
in each aseesament. MEP was originally designed to preclude
State-level reporting. In the 1990 and 1992 assessments, limited
representative State -level assessments Will be Conducted on atrial
basis in States that volunteer to participate. The States must
bear the cost of administering the State-representative
assessments, while NoEs bears the costs of developing the
assessments, monitoring and quality standards, analysing the
results, and administering the national level assessment..

Sons of the strengths of this diverse system of surveys inoluds:

o Broad coverage of a vide variety of topics related to
teachers, students, institutions, finances and outcomes,

o Expansion in data collections about a variety of topics in
recant years. New surveys have been added that have dealt
with:

Student financial aid (National Postsecondary
Student Aid Survey, (NPSAS))
Elamentary/secondary schools, teachers, and
administrators! public and private (Schools and
Staffing Survey (SASS), which provides State-
representative data)
Student characteristics and behavior (A third
longitudinal survey, starting with an eighth -grads
cohort the National Zduostional Longitudinal
Survey of 1161, (maim)
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Postsecondary faculty ( National Survey of
Postsecondary faculty (NSOPP))
beginning Postsecondary students, charactriatios
and-behavior (FPS)

Expanded and strangthened existing survsyst

Common Core of Data (CCD)
Integrated Postseoondary Education Data System

(IPSO)

Pilot-testing nev data collotionss

Preschool education
Dropouts

o Mixture of types of surveys that can provide a variety of
kinds of information

Descriptive data/indicators
Data for monitoring trends
Data for causal research and relational analyses
Data in sufficient depth and breadth to upport
analysis of a wide variety of topics

o Rational cooperative Education statistics system (MESS), a
joint venture of the States and Federal government working to
develop and apply consistent definitions for data elements in
CCD, which will improve the comparability of CCD data and
facilitate State comparisons.

Some of the weaknesses of the system of LACES data collections
(current or planned) includes

o Lack of State-level data. Most of the survey systems only
provide national level data. Those that do have State-level
data are CCD, xPEDS, SASS, cnd possibly MEP in the future,
although for Sone of theme surveys the analyses possible at
the state level are limited. A new Statelevel data
collection, such as SASS, dos not, of course, provide
information on !asst. trends.

o Lack of data below the State-level. Only CCD gathers
information from every single public school district and
public school. However, some of the other surveys (SASS,
REL6:80, NAEP) are designed with large enough amples eo that
analyses oan be dons by dhool district or school
characteristics.

o Lack of comparability over time. Longitudinal studies are of
limited usefulness for tracking changes over time, since the
cohorts are far apart.

6
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o Insufficient coverage of important issues. spotty coverage
of topics, particularly of *mining issues, such as
postsecondary assessmsnt and curriculum.

MIS is currently involved in a number of activities to improve
its statistical systems in terms of .aoversga, comparability,
timeliness, and quality.

cidMinglA. In the last moral yaars, MOSS has undertaken major
redesigns of both its elementary/se000dary and postsecondary data
programs in order to increase the coverage and relevance of these

data 'collection programs. Before. Most data were derived from
limited information in administrative record systems, which could
not shed much light on a variety of important issue. such as
teacher, supply and demand or equity in student financial aid. This
has led to the introduction of a number of new sample surveys of
individual participants in the educational programs of the nation -
- Students, teachers, faculty, administrators. In addition, the
administrative records surveys hava Zlso been redesigned and
expanded. Those changes have bean accomplished with extensive
advioe from policymakers, researchers, practitioners, and other key
data users.

The National Cooperative Mutation Statistics
ti:Ittile4haPiltate/Pederal cooperative program mandated under the
Hawkins-Stafford Amendments, This program should lead to improved
elementary/secondary statistics, as hOts works closely with the
representatives from all BO Otatee to idantify arias where better
data are needed and to develop oc:mon definitions for data items.
The and result should lead to a larger set of more comparable
statistics for States and localities, that Can be aggregated to the
national level.

211d11111111. The more quickly SCES can mike the data it collects
available, either throug4 publications or reed's of a data tape,
he more useful those data will be. Decision- makers at all levels
load information about the currant situation. They do not want to
make decisions ralativa to a situation that nay no longer exist.

Amens has initiated a number of very large, new data collsotions,
it has experiencod some frustrations in not hiving able to produce
the data for users in as short a time as it had initially planned.
WI are =king hard to improve our record in this area, but the
complexity of the undertakings challenge us in this respect on a
daily basis.

:A number of factors increase the length 0C tins it takes us to
collect and release our data. Data collection itself is often
spread out over a considerable period of time. in thu case of the
administrative record surveys, the state. and institutions from
which vs collect the data often have difficulty reporting the data

7
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on a timely basis themselves. Second, once the data are collected,
they must be entered, edited and analysed. Theme stages osn take
a considerable amount of tins, 4-venially if resources are limited,
the survey is complex, or if the survey or procedures are new. For
example, developing the appropriata sample weights fora sample
survey can be a very complex and time-consuming task.

A new factor, which has delayed release of our newest surveys of
individuals AlLSISS, SASS, postsecondary tacaty survey is
the confidentiality requirements contained in the MawkinoStafford
Amendments. These requirements are much atmicter than those that
applied to center surveys in the past and were enacted after these
surveys'were already well under way. We have been struggling to
determine how we can make the maximum amount of data available to
the public while adhering to the confidentiality requirements.

The technical quality of Nue date collections and
R:gtftg is under very clossecrutiny, and we are proud to state
that - - through concerted efforts of all involved -- the quality
of our work has improved greatly in recent years. For example,
Standards applying.to all facets of the Center's work have, been
developed and implemented; the review process for Center
publications has been expanded and strengthened.

Data quality is of paramount importance to NCZS, as a 'Fedora%
statistical agency, because our credibility rests in the validit.
And reliability of our data. We work very hard to improve and
assure data quality and to document issues associated with our data
releases. Nevertheless, there is still room for more improvement.
We need to build more technical evaluations and experimental
feasibility studies into our work as a regular component of our
surveys.

5
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Question 2. Ars there needs for additional information to enable
us to assess progress and sake affective decisions?

Let ma turn now to the types Of data va have available from NOS
data bases in the various goal areas identified in Charlottesville.
?or acme of the general goal areas vs have or will have Very
extensive data, whereas for others relatively little is available.
The ones for which we have or will have considerable information,
at least at the national level, area

- teacher supply
- international aohievenont comparisons
- adult functional literacy
- dropout reduction

acatemic performance
- school climate and context (safe and drug-free schoo.4).

Ones where information is limited or lacking include:

- preschool readiness
- level of training for a competitive workforce
- technology.

22112612XMlia10:=AhicLJAAYailahle

mathem The Canter hag collected data about tesshere through a
variety of surveys in the past, including CCD, the Public and
Private School surveys, and the longitudinal surveys. However, the
data that have been collected have not been comprehensive nor have
we consistently Collected the same data over time. Therefore,
there have been many areas about teachers in which the data have
been sketchy, including issues related to the supply and demand of
teachers.

To remedy the several deficiencies in our databases related to
elementary/secondary education, including those related to data
about teachers, the Center Instituted a new sample survey system,
the Schools and Staffing survey (BASS), in 1987-86, which collects
data about teachers, administrators, schools, and school districts.
Shortly we hope to release data from the first cycle of SASS, which
will be a very rich source of data about teachers, including
education and training, supply and turnover, career patterns,
characteratica, salaries, and attitudes. Some of the strengths
of GABS are that it is State representative and it will be
conducted periodically, so it can be used to monitor trends over
time from the 1987-86 school year.

Another rich source of zeaOher data is the naw longitudinal survey,
HELS:88. The strength of this survey is that the teachers are
linked to students in the sample, which makes a variety of analyses
possible related to questions about teachers and students. BschUss
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only teachers in selscted subjects of students in the WELasal
cohort are sampled, the teachers in NUS are not a rspresentativa
sae is of teachers. Nor is the NILS teachers' sample useful for
monitoring trends over time.

.,wigyassnt in the past the United
States has participated in several internatimal survays of
performance. These have included surveys by. the international
Association far the Valuation of Zduaational Achievement (ISA) on
science and math, the most Mont being the Second International
NatnematIcs study in 1911-S, which tested eighth and twelfth 'pada
students in 20 countries. The International ASsassmant of
educational Progress (ZAZP) used SAPP items to test science and
math performance of 13-year-olds in five countries and four
Canadian ;provinces in 1909. The results of ell these surveys have
bun consistant: American students performed at or near the bottom
compared to students in the other countries.

In the near future, there are additional international assessments
of performance planned.

o International reading literacy aassiament. Spenscred by TEA
and to be .tanducted in 1991. Reading performance of fourth
and ninth graders in 40 countries.

o Second International Assessment of Educational Progress.
Assessments in science, math and geography in nearly 30
countries in 1991. Current plans call for the participation
of China and the soviet Union.

The international assessnents have tandsd to focus on lath and
cionce, reflecting in part concerns about the shills needed in the

workforce to maintain economic compstitiveness. Purtharmors, the
assessments have used 41tterant test instruments and' have been
scheduled irregularly, so ws lack comparable data over ties.

adultliEnanya National data on adult literacy were last
collected by RASP'S Young Adult Literacy Survey in Mo. This
assamssont of functional literacy *kills was limited teal- to 20-
year -olds. This survey sada two major contributions to the
measurement of literacy. Pirate it measured literacy skills silent
a continuum, rather than choosing an arbitrary cutoff point to
define illiteracy. Second, it measured functional literacy skills
along three distinct and independent aspects a! literacy; 1) proses
understanding prose materials, 2) documents using documents such
as forms and manuals, and 3) quantitative; functioning in areas
whore quantitative and reading skills are intertwined such as
calculating a tip on items from a menu.

AS required in the NaWhins.Stafford Amendments of ltea, SCEs is
planning to conduct a National Adult Literacy survey in 1992, with
results available in 1993. This survey will assess the functional
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literacy skills of adults ages 16-64. An important part of the
develop-meat of this survey, called for in the legislation, is a
consensus-building proceus to establish criteria for defining
literacy, that will -involve researchers, educators, government
agencies, and representatives from the private sector. This survey
will provide valuable inferno' m about the literaoy skills of
American adults at one point in time. The survey is expected to
become part of the on-going ?CCM program. Thus we will have future
trend data, even though we lack cceparable past data.

zn the past, dropout data have been limited and at poor
quality. However, this is an area in which there is a great deal
of currant activity to improve and expand the quality and quantity
of data. Last month WCZ6 issued its first annual dropout report,
DISeoutalessjilthilliliteslatatsailan (copy submitted for the
record) . A major contribution '.:f the report was to make clear that
no single measure of the drcrtal rate fully explains the dropout
picture; but several different types of rates, each dealing with
a different facet of the problem, provide a clearer understanding
of the dropout problem facing_the country. While the report was
based on the existing data sources, which are somewhat limited, it
was able to portray a comprehensive picture of what we currently
know, With some findings that were not widely known previously,
such as the decline in dropout rates in the past ten yearn and the
vary serious situation with regard to Hispanic dropout rates -- a
combination of extremely high rates (without any decline over time)
and of a high tendency to leave school in the sixth grade or
earlier.

NCIS ie pursuing two different approaches to collecting data on
dropouts and both are being tested and evaluated in nos and rY90.
one approach involves developing a new telephone survey of
households. A feasibility test of this approaoh is currently
Underway. This survey would provide a variety of information on
the issue of dropping vat, at a national level with data for
specific subpopulations (e.g. race/ethnic groups).

The second approach is using SCES' existing Common Core of Data
(CCD) as the vehicle for collecting data on etUdentswhen they drop
out at the school district and State levels. This involves an
administrative records approach to collecting dropout data. A
pilot test of this approach is also underway during rY69 and PY90,
involving a limited nUmber of school districts in over half the
States.

Zn addition to these new approaches, dropout data will also be
collected through the newest longitudinal survey, NEL8:86. Because
it will be sons time until the eighth grade cohort of 1968 age.
through the twelfth .grade and because it takes a considerable
period of time to develop new surveys or data collection
procedures, it will be several years before the new data sources
on dropouts will be availeJles
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o 119i for NILB:811 dropouts between ith and 10th grades,
o 2.992 for Con and household survey (it one er both are

feasible), and
o 3.993 for 1lXLS:s1 -- dropouts by 13th grads.

In addition to Mum data sources, data tram the Census Bureau's
Currie:Population Burwsy (c,S) vii' also be available, which allow
US to'sonitor trends in dropout rates over time. nigh Schaal and
Weed Will continue to be a source of data about what happens to
dropouts, including whether they later aseplets high sielool through
an equivalency credential or by obtaining a regular diploma.

Thus; Next is pursuing the expanded collection and reporting of
dropout data on a variety of fronts. In the near future, we may
have greatly expandod data that will enable us to monitor progress
in reducing dropout mat's. Yet, as you can tell free my time
rafarences, "near future" means 1991, 1992, 1993. The statistics
process requires dasittne, pretests, reviews, as well as funds and
it does take tins. Moreover, efforts to short-circuit those
naoassary stops almost always compromise the technical quality,
usefulness, and reliability of the data.

rne longitudinal studies are partlwularly good source. of
information about the dropout rates of atritk students. The
riONAsse of data about student characteristics, attitudes, and
babVior in those data bases make it possible to examine many
indioaters of being at-risk. Other data bases, such as CPS and
CCD, contain vary little information about characteristics which
might put a student at risk, primarily race /ethnicity and place of
Beddow:* (irbanicity).

aghisationt,,. IMP has and will continua to be the vehicle for
collecting data about student performance. This if the area in
which vs have the meet extensive data to measure trench ever ties.
MEP has bean in operation sines 11411 and for the three major area
of reeding, math, and science, assessment data have been collected
periodically throughout the period. Novaya!, in the past MB! has
been representative only at the national loyal.

as you well know, we ars now in an era in which we seam to be
moving quickly toward a StatersprossetativaMP. It is not clear
yet, how far we will go in this direction and how feet. z will
have mere to say on this topic later.

IMP collects Limited inOrnation about the background
charactWristica of its students - - limitse in part by what kinds
of isfsrmation can be reliably collected from !year-olds (fourth
gradwrs), the youngest of the three age/grads groups assessed in
man. Possible measures of being -risk collected in MEP (in
addition to raoe/ethnicity, onion is only a proxy for a variety of
other factors) include other background variables such as parents'
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education end type of community (advantaged/disadvantaged and
urbanicity), and support for rchooling in the home (the number of
reading materials in the home, monitoring homework and interest in
schoolwork).

-* Coat C117iate StS1diefaiallIIII6...10441:115itttal
jamas& Limited data on school climate has been gathered in-pact
surveys of tsechers, including the public and private school
surveys, the HBO (Consortium) teacher and administrator survey,
RAEP and several Fast Response System Surveys. These surveys all
asked items about teacher (or administrator) poroLptione about the
school environment, including Crime, violence, discipline, and
-substance abuse. Current and upcoming surveys also contain many
similar items about perceptions of dimensions of school climate,
asked of students, teachers, and administrators. Those surveys
and the, rewpondents being asked such guestions'inolude:

o Schools and Staffing Surveys (SASS)

- Teachers
- Administrators

o National Educational Longitudinal Survey of me (NETSTee)

students
- Teachers

o National Assessment of Educational Progress (HASP)

- Administrators

The school climate items in both nu' and NELsteS have bean
considerably expanded to facilitate analysis of the relationship
between school climate and oLool outccnss. since SASS is State -
representative and a periodic survey, we will be able to track
changes in school climate, as nescured by teacher and adminIstater
perceptions, at the State level over time.

M-A ../1 ., )
Thus far I have talked about goal areas in which we have or are
planning to have a considerable amount of data, including data down
to the state-level in some cases. There are other goal areas
identified at the summit where we currently have little or no data,
end for which we do not presently have surveys being designed to
provide the information.

preschool re/tidiness. Currently Um doss not collect any data on
preschool education. We rely on data collected by the Census
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Duvall, through the Current Population Survey, to monitor trends
in preschool enrollment for 3- to 5-year-olds.

The Cents: is currently pilot-testing a household survey with a
preschool component, that will gather datm about preschool end
child-care arrangements. It will gather limited data about the
types of actiN.ties which take place in preschool and child-care
settings. We are also having a series of commissioned papers
written by experts in the field, identifying what the most
important issues are in the area of preschool education and what
data we should collect.

If the household survey is implemented with a preschool component
on a full-scale basis, it will periodically gather data about the
use of different types of child -care arrangements by families with
young chilesen and how such usage varies by family characteristics
and over time. The earliest we might implement the household
survey with a preschool oomponent would be fall of 1991, which
would mean data would become available in 1992. But*, a survey
would not gather data about sohool readiness. !Furthermore, since
it will be a cross-sectional survey, it could not provide insights
into the impact of preschool experiences on later school success.

Data about school readiness would have to be gathered from a
student-based survey, either an assessment-type survey covering
social and emotional maturity as well as intellectual skills, or
a longitudinal survey, which tracked students through the early
grades. In either case, it would be extremely challenging to
develop and administer a survey instrument for children this young.

The canter is considering developing an early age longitudinal
study, but it is balancing among competing priorities. Such a
study would provide a great deal of information about elementary
school education: we have much less data available about that level
of education than Ws do about the high school years. One important
impact of an early age longitudinal study would be to trcoe the
progress through school of children with different types of
preschool experiences.

(Note: Although raze does not presently collect data on preschool
education, other offices within the Department are conducting
several projects aimed at surveying the extent and oheracteristios
of early education and care, with an emphasis on disadvantaged
children. The Profile of Child Care Settings study is a nationally
representative survey of family day care and preschool program
providers that will provid, information on enrollment, staffing,
program activities and goals, fees, and program structure. In
addition, the Department will conduct an in-depth look at the
preschool experiences of children through direct observations of
about 100 preschool programs. This study will assess children's
social and cognitive development during preschool and kindergarten.
Finally, the Department is lust beginning a nationally
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representative survey of before and after school care programs of
care rev young children of working parents when school ii. not in
session.)

eitattrainino tcombstitive workforce). NCE8 does not collect any
systsmatic information about out -of- school learning and adult
education. Similarly, we have virtually no data about skills
required in the workplace and the extent to which American adult,/
possess such skills.

what data the Center doss ocaseot in this area is incidental to
other data collections and purposes. for example, tkia Canter has
collected,a little information about adult education and training
through irregular supplements to the Current Population Survey.
The latest of these was in 19$a on vocational education and
training. Who Canter is currently working with the Census Bureau
to determine whether collecting data on adult education through the
October supplement to the Current Population Survey in 1990 is
feasible.

Another source of limited data is the longitudinal studies, from
which it is possible to obtain information about participation in
occupationally-related training and work histories. Wa do tot
collect data about employer-provided training. Yurthermore, the
coverage in our postsecondary surveys of proprietary School., which
provide a great deal of occupationally- related, training end
education, remains spotty:,

Tacansaeolia. Ks collect very little data about various types of
technology in 'ilia schools -- availability, usss, or access.
Limited data about computers have been gathered through a NA2P
assassment.ot computer competency in 1985-16 and a few items about
computers on the 1989 CPR supplement. In addition, math and
science teachers in NELS are asked about the availability of
certain types of equipment and technology.

2.6
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Question 3. Who should bave responsibility for identifying and
developing national education information and statistics, and what,
in particular, needs to be dons at the Fedsral level?

The third question in your letter asks who should have the
responsibility for identifying and developing national eduoation
information and statintic, and in partioular what the Tatiana role
shoulds. The answer to those questions really depends on what
informatiOn is desired and for whom. Given that the primary
responsibility for education rests at the State and local levels,
the heaviest need for data (for monitoring goals or other purposes)
appropriately belongs there. In addition, establishing and
implementing policies that will facilitate achievement of such
goals occurs at the distract, school built -og and classroom levels.
The Federal role is a limited one of pravi.ling data and research,
but it cannot and should not be the only provider.

Goals ray be set at a variety of levels:

o National goals, for the system as a whole,
o State-level opals which are uniform across all the States,
o State-specil vials, established by a single State or group

of States,
o District -level ;Pale,
o School-level goals, and
o student-levil goals.

The Federal role in providing date to monitor aohievemint of such
goal, is probably appropriate only for the first two levels. Data
for monitoring progress toward state-93).0Mo, district, school,
and student goals would be best Collected by the level actually
letting' such goals, as part of their own data colteotion
activities.

An important aspect of the Moral role lies in establishing
standards for data quality and coordinating content development end
data definitions. This role assists States and localities in
meeting their own data needs.

There is also a major ?adoral role in research into factors that
can facilitate the achievement of various types of goals. However,
there is an additional need for research sponsored ksy other groups
and levels of government that can look at additional goals an well
as interpret national findings in light of particular State and
local Gircumstances.

A final Federal role may be the development of measures of the
overall performance of the syetea. The Congress in ths Hawkins-
Stafford Amendments called for the establishment of s special study
panel, whose charge io "to maks rs000nendations concerning the
determination of education indicators." This panel, chaired by
Alan Horgan, New Mexico's superintendent of public inatruotion,

16
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will meat for the first tins on rem. 16-17. The panel's
recommendations ars likely to affect the activities of the Center
in ittNeral ways. Not only are they likely to effect the content
of 24, Condition of iducation, our annual Congreomionally -mandated
report on the condition end status of American education, but they
way also, affect our data collection programs, if data are not
currently available to dovalop some of the recommandcd indicators.

3.7
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There was a great deal of discussion of SUP during the hearing on
October 23. i would like to take this opportunity to make a fcw
observations and °cements about MEP.

One issue discussed on the 23rd wee the timeliness of the reporting
of NAEP rainia:Cs. The first 1998:results will coat out 20 months
after the collection. Several fnatare contribute to the length of
time required to release NUS scores., one is the complexity of the
NAZP design, which involves sampling Uems as well as students.
This increases the complexity of the data processing required to
turn the raw data into scores. Another is the need to analyse
scares from the current assessment for comparability with those
from previous-assessments. A third is the practice of using a
publScation Containing analysis of the scores is the means for
releasing the data. They could be available sooner if the initial
data release were in the form of a press release or tabulation.
Our goal in a just-awarded contract for tho 2.190 and 3.119

assessments is to shorten the reporting time for the primary data
to 12-1s months after the close of data collection.

Some of the discussion in the earlier hearing centered on whether
marls might be expanded to allow district-level comparisons. While
of course such an expansion is appealing as a high quality way to
monitor progress toward achievement goals, I want to point out some
of the possible dangers inherent in HASP growing too bie or too
fast, even if that growth is confined to the state aseensmant
level.

We already are making a very substantial investment in WARP. it
is the largest single component of LACES' budget. In addition, the
States are assuming the costs of administering the State..
representative assessments. This amounts to somewhere between 70
and 150 thousand dollars per state, depending on the activities and
sire f the state.

The expansion of the 10110 assessment to include State-
rereesstative assessments in one 'Wilde for ens subjeet in States
which volunteer to participate is alrecdy all that we can handle
as a first step. It is straining management capabilities of RCS
and WS. Enlarging NAEP to encompass every state, for all three
grades, and for all three subjects to be tested each cycle would
be a very difficult undertaking. It Would present major management
difficulties, and could only be attempted as a phased process over
a considerable period of time. Not only would the sample size have
to be greatly expanded, but the problems Si supervising the State
adainistrations and ensuring comparabliity morons States would
multiply severaltold.

2.11
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It is also important to remember that NUM cannot be used as the
only means to gather data about schools and Students. Having
wuntiple measures of the status and condition of education not only
broadens our perspectives, but also is necessary to give us Is
complete picture. Me also need to maintain a balance in our
overall data collection system, As I described earlier, NCNB has
several different types of data collections and many other surveys
besides MCP. MEP should not overwhelm all those other important
activities.

There are many critical skills that are mit currently masurad by
NM, although they might be in future, including noncognitive
skills such as student motivation and ability to work in groups,
work habits, ani persistence, as well as analytic ability. Other
types of goals cannot be msaalred through a mASP-type methodology.
=mass of goal areas v:ors Tate different types of data
collections ar required eVe the supply of qualified teachers,
dropouts, preschool, and out-of-school learning.

19
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KIS already collects a lot of information variant to the goal
areas identified in Charlottesville as well as to ether needs at
policymakers at all levels. Whether we have the data no:wary to
assess progress toward specifies yule in those areas we will not
know until specifies goals and measures; of progress are identified.
)020h of the data wa have i not available for eseerephic detail
below the national or regional levels. There are other goal areas
in which we have relatively little information.

One outgrowth of the Summit may be an expanded role for =IS in
collecting and reporting data. nowever, changes will net eoeur
overnight. It takes considerable time fer.the developmental work
to mount new data collections er to add not components t. *Id ones.
Prior to isplementation, time and resources are needed for
planning, design work, obtaining clearances, letting contracts,
pretesting, revising the design, and the review process'ss that
accompany each of these stages. once the implementation phonon is
entered, data have to be collected, entered and edited, processed,
and analysed for quality control and confidentiality issues. Then
data tapes, tabulations, and publications have to be prepared and
reviewed before data can be released.

The quantity and quality of NUJ work has increased substantially
in recent years. This has been the result of very oonsoious
efforts on the part of the leadership and t40 staff, in part in
reaction to severe criticisms of the agsnr from a variety of
slurcaa, including the National Academy of SCionces and GAO. We
have undergone a renaissance: we are we31 on the way, but still
have fUrther to go.

This renewal has received a vote of orzlidence from the Congress
in terms of increased responsibilities and budgets over the past
few yearn.- our appropriation has grown from 12.3 million in Fraf
to 40.3 million (mouse-Senate conference) in 7/00, an increase of
more than 225 percent. Further expansion of the Center'e
responsibilities in the form of new topics, gathering additional
state-level data, and new reporting responsibilities would have
major resource implications.
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A coal I set when I took overlesderahip of NCZO was not only to
improve the efficiency and, technical qUelity of the agency's
efforts, but also to oaks it morn responsive to changes in its
environment and the needs of its constituencies. No can meet the
new ohallanges posed by the ongoing "revolution" in Ugric:an
education, but we cannot do it alone or do it overnight. It will
be a building procoss that will reouire tins, cooperatio:' 4nd best
use of resources. This is a very exciting time in American
education and we are ready to face the new challenges, provided we
baffle the necessary support.

21.
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

It is a pleasure to be here today to report to you on our work on

information on education in the United States. I will be

presenting central findings and implications that we have drawn in

several recent studies and reports. We can report on our general

evaluations of federal activities pertinent to education

information, as well as on our specific experience is a consumer of

such information generated in lo-al school districts.

I want to address three questions:

-- First, what has happened, over roughly the past 15 years,

to information iout education? Derpite the crucial

importance of sound information to educational reform and

oversight, and the clear federal role in obtaining such

information, we do not have glad tidings. ConLidering

federally sponsored activities only, we are doing less

than we have done in the past and than is needed now to

build the foundations for understanding education.

Second, what are some reasons for this decline in

information-gathering activity? At least two reasons

that are within fairly direct federal control are

important. The first and, we believe, most important

reason is the large decline in federal funds for the

1
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Purpose. We found a second reason in problems with the

Office of Management and Budget (OMB) paperwork review

process that particularly affect new, research-oriented

data collection and that appear to be resulting in more-

than-usual difficulty for the Department of Education.

-- Third, how far--that is, from national to local levels- -

does the problem extend? Our experience in a recent

evaluation involving four school districts suggests that

local data remain problematic for outsiders to use for

purposes beyond those initially intended.

We need to know whether improvements already in progress will be

enough. We believe changes "ow under way, particularly at the

National Center for Education Statistics (NCES), can lead to much-

needed improvements in national data bases, if they receive

continued support over the next few years and are not stymied by

unnecessary red tape. NCES is not, however, the whole story. The

reasons for the education information decline at the federal level

are complex. Turning the sitorAtion around will take time. With an

increasingly ambitious national agenda for evaluation and

assessment, information users are likely to be frustrated unless

the pace of improvement quickens. But such quickening is uncertain

nless the problems of resources and technical capacity we see at

present can be overcome.
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The Importance of Information About Education

Although education in this country is the responsibility of the

states, the federal government spent over $22 billion in fiscal

year 1989 to support all levels of education. In 1867, the

Congress authorized the creation of a noncabinet Department of

Education to obtain information on the condition of education for

purpqses of identifying emerging needs, determining how well

programs are working, and promoting educational improvement. The

authorization has continued and expanded over the years.' I think

that today, no less than in 1867, it is critical, to have high-

quality information for overseeing federal educational resources,

assessing the progress the nation has made in improving educational

access and quality, aid identifying shortfalls yet to be dealt with

successfully. 14 high-quality information, I mean information that

is relevant, timely, techn'cally adequate, and usable for policy

decisions.

Declines in the Production of Information

In 1987, we reported on three kinds of informati A: research,

'Although education was not given cabinet status until the
establishment of the Department of Education in 1979, we refer to
the federal education agency at any point in time as the
department. Similarly, although the name 'f tn. statistics unit
has varied, we refer to it consistently ,y ...cs current name,
National Center for Education StatistiCs.

3
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evaluation or federal programs, and ctatistics.2 We found that

federally sponsored research, statistical and evaluative

iformation on education had declinA dramatically during the

previous decade. For example,

research grants and contracts awarded decreased from 476

in 1980 to 168 in 1985;

evaluation awards declined as well, from 80 or more

awards annually in the late 1970's and a peak of 119 in

1980 to between 25 and 28 anrually, that is, a d:Jline

of 79.percent from 1980 to 198'.);

statistical surveys planned or conducted by the National

Center for Education Statistics grew from 37 to 55 in

the period 1974 to 1980 but then dropped again to the

1974 level by 1983, as intervals between data collections

increased (more one-time and occasional surveys) and

states got less technical support for data gathering.

Shifts in Priorities, Focus, and Information Prodlcers

Not only was less information produced by the end of the period we

2The complete study is presented in our report 2ducation
Information: Changes in Funds and Priorities Have AfWT
P-oduction and Quality, GAO/PEMD-88-4 (Washington, D.C.: November
i;

4
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reviewed: we also found changes in what was examir'd and by whom.

First, when we reviewed research priorities, we saw a shift away

from new data production to sr.:vice-oriented activity such as the

dissemination of results. Sixty-five percent of awards in the

National Institute of Education in 1980 were for new data

collection; only 11 percent (o' awards in the Office of Research

which succe led NIB) went for this purpose in 1985. We believe

this shift we. so dramatic that the availability of up-to-date

information to disseminnt, to teachers and other practitioners may

have become, seriously jeol...ardized.

Second, we found that fewer educational areas were investigated

through research grants in 1985 than in 1980. In 1980, for

example, 56 of 293 awards for new data collection went toward

studies of special populations such as ninorities and women. In

1985, there were 5 such studies. So,:,T areas such as learning in

nonsehoul settings and areas identified as *school problems"

(including such issues as dropouts and delinquency) received no new

data collection funds in 1985; 4n 1980, there were 33 rwards.

Even for the topics that have been frequently identified as

important areas for educational improvement--for example, improving

teacher preparation; strengthening curricula in mathematics,

6cience, and English; more effective instruction; classroom

management and school leadership -there were few awards for new

data collection in 1985.

5
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Third, there was a shift among those who carried out the work of

producing information. The proportion of research awards made to

department-sponsored institutions (for example, laboratories and

national research centers) increased substantially from 1980 to

1985. In 1980, those institutions received 25 percent of the

awards in three major program areas, compared to 56 percent in

1985. The cumulative result of various shifts in awards was that

the majorit; of the department's information producers were

institutions or contractors. We noted in our 1987 report that this

shift is a concern, since contracts can potentially constrain

rather than broaden inquiry, and they may be applicable less to

research than to gathering specific information such as under a

mandate or consistent data across time such as in statistical

series.

Concern for the Quality of Information

In our 1987 review, we looked at four indicators: relevance,

timeliness, technical adequacy, and impact of three statistical

series, the ',lotion Itm5u.sem..nt 0: Educatiunal Progress (MEP), the

Common Core of Data for elementary and secondary education, and the

Fast Response Survey System. (The examples did not represent all

education information and our conclusions cannot be generalized.

However, the examples allowed us to look in depth at important

series, ones that exemplified varied data collection strategies

and that used a good deal of the department's resources.) We found

6
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-- WASP ranked nigh on all four dimensions, but it had

suffered some decline in relevance and timeliness in

adapting to fiscal constraints, for example reducing the

number of age groups assessed from five to three and

assessing each subject area less often;

-- the Common Core of Data was not rated high on any et our

four indicators, and longstanding problems included

noncomparable data across the states; however, we have

seen commendable recent efforts to improve some parts of

the Common Core of Data;

-- the Fast Response Sur: y System was rated moderate to

high in quality, although we noted some technical areas

where there could be improvement.

Complex Influences on Production and Quality

Turning to my second question -- What are some of the reasons for

the situation we observed? -- I can report on several areas we

looked into. We found that resources play a major role but that

lack of money was not the only issue.

Funding

166
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Although the fiscal resources of the overall Department of

Education increased 220 percent in current dollars from 1973 to

1986, from $6.1 to $19.5 billion (or 38 percent in constant 1972

dollars), the trends in support of research, statistics, and

evaluation were quite different. Since the mid-1970's,

-- the National Institute of Education (and its successor

offices) experienced a 79-percent reduction (in constant

1972 dollars);

the National Center for Education Statistics experienced

a 65-percent reduction; and

-- the Office of Planning, Budget, and Evaluation's

(OPBE's) resources declined by 64 percent.

These reductions are a sharp contrast to the 38-percent overall

increase in federal investment in education in the same period.

We also looked beyond ,he Department of Education for a perspective

on research and development (R&D) funding elsewhere in federal

departments and agencies.3 We found that

3See R&D Funding: The Department of Education in Perspective,
GAO/PEMD-88-18FS (Washington, D.C.: May 13, 1988).
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research and development budget obligations in major

agencies (including defense) between 1980 ant 1987

increased 24 percent (in constant 1980 dollars);

major departments' resources for R&D varied greatly,

however, with five growing and eight declining in the

period; declines varied from 2 percent to 47 percent, and

the Department of Education showed d 3S-percent

reduction;

considering eight major federal statistical units, we

found that they experienced in the aggregate a real

decline of 21 percent in budget authority between 1980

and 1986; departments' individual statistics units

varied, one (the Bureau of the Census) experiencing

growth while the rest declined; resources for the

National Center for Education Statistics declined more

than the average, with a -cent reduction;

-- federal program evaluation activities experienced a

general reduction in available fiscal resources in the

early 1980's; aside from the Department of Defense,

departments' fiscal resources for evaluation in 1984 were

44 percent lower than in 1980; here, the Department of

Education's decline was less than some others, at 34

percent; the decline continued, though not as steeply,

9
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across agencies when we looked again in 1988.4

These declines are illustrated by the tables given in the appendix,

taken from out report on education research and development in

perspective. As they indicate, these declines occurred when the

obligations for research and development increased 81 percent in

constant dollars for the Department of Defense and declined by 33

percent for the Department of Education and declined as well in

oth nondefense agencies such as Transportation (39 percent),

Interior (35 percent), and Environmental Protection (29 percent).

Statistical units were particularly hard-hit. Except for an

increase of 12 percent for the Bureau of the Census, other federal

"-_:.tistical units by 1986 lost more than 20 percent of their 1980

purchasin,: power, including a 34-percent loss for NCES.

Despite these losses in purchasing power, between fiscal years 1982

and 1986, the budget estimate to the Congress for educational

research and statistics and the eventual appropriation were about

the same and remained roughly level; more recently, requests have

begun to rise. Even so, across the years 1983 through 1988, the

administration never requested enough to place the purchasing

power for education re _arch and statistics at even 60 percent of

the 1980 appropriation level.

40ur review of evaluation resources, updated to 1988, is in
Program Evaluation Issues, GAO/OCG-89-8TR (Washington, D.C.:
November 1988).

10
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The Role of Mandates

.rssmMIIIIIJIMMEMBI

Congressionally mandated activities received smaller reductions

than other work and thereby consumed an increasing share of

available resources. For example, while 55 percent of research

resources it 1980 went tc legislatively required activities such as

the Educational Resources Information Center (ERIC) and the

regional education laboratories and research centers, that figure

increased to 79 percent by 1984. Information-gathering activity

that did not carry a mandate was more vulnerable in times of fiscal

constraint. And, of course, mandates cannot ensure that high-

quality information is produced. For example, the National

Vocational E.:::,ration Data System was mandated in 1976, but the

information-collection request was disrpproved by the Office of

Management and Budget a few years later on grounds of severe

technical problems. No resources were specially appropriated,

reporting schedules proved unrealistic, and the whole plan we:

mandated with little consultation with the department.

Changes in Leadership and Priorities

Changes in leadership and priorities also affected the production

and quality of information in the period we reviewed. Top

management changed in each of the information units in the 1980's.

The National Institute of Education had a total of seven different

11
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directors from 1980 to 1986, three of the seven serving as acting

director. At least 16 other persons served in five other top

management positions, one of which was created in 1984. NCES and

OPER showed similar patterns. We found examples of major

research-funding initiatives under development for some years

cancelled by a new director who had different priorities.

The Department's View and Recent Developments

Thus, in 1987, we described a complex situation in which some of

the prob'ems such as with statistical reporting systems are

longstanding. We told the House authorizing subcommittee in April

1988 that it would be neither quick nor easy to turn the situation

around, involving as it does funds, how priorities are set,

leadQrship and staffing, and other factors.5

The Department of Education's comments on our draft report in 1987

disagreed, citing many organizational changes since 1985 that the

department believed constituted "clear and decisive action to

address most of the problems cited in the report" and claiming to

have augmented the information portfolio and broadened topical

areas. We believed it was too early to claim whether the changes

initiated adequately addressed the problems we identified.

5See "Production and Quality of Education Information,"
statement of Eleanor Chelimsky before the Subcommittee on Select
Education, House of Representatives, GAO /T- PEMD -88 -4, Washington,
D.C., April 20, 1988.
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We have not reviewed the situation in detail since then, to gather

the fine-grained information we believe is needed to properly

evaluate information programs. More important, the department

itself, in respondi.ag to our review, did not appear to have plans

for empirical evaluation of progress in improving education

information. The new Assistant Secretary for Educational Research

and Improvement has, however, called for an independent review of

the department's work in this area, which could offer an

opportunity for the kind of evaluation we believe is needed. For

example, the kinds of questions we 1....ged be addressed included the

areas being investigated, target groups studied, how research

agendas are developed, procurement methods employed, bAlance among

priorities such as new data collection versus support services such

as dissemination, the match between information-gathering plans and

questions posed by a wide range of audiences, and of course the

technical quality of sponsored work. Information on these topics

can provide a basis for evaluating the decisions that have been

made.

Updating several of our analyses of trends in the quantity of

education information and in support for information-gathering

activity, we found a mixed picture. For example,

-- the downward trend in awards for research and related

activities continued, from 168 in 1985 to 79 in 1989, and

13
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the proportion of awards representing mandated activities

continued to grow;

the downward trends in number and overall dollar value of

evaluation awards in OPBE ifrom 1980 to 1985 reversed,

with increases from 20 in 1986 to 36 in 1988, although

these numbers remain small compared to the 84-119 awards

made annually from 1975 to 1980;

overall resources allocated for evaluation in education

(staff as well as contract awards) continue on a downward

trend even in current dollars, let alone constant ones,

declining from $20.6 million in fiscal year 1984 to $18.2

million in 1988; and finally

the downward trend in funding for research and

statistics has reversed and appropriations (in current

dollars) have risen since 1986, reaching $78.2 million in

fiscal year 1989 and a projected $96.4 million

(presequestration) for this year, though still

substantially below earlier levels in constant dollars.

Thus, in summary. since our last full review, resources continued

to decline absolutely, or failed to regain earlier lost purchasing

power. Not surprisingly, quantity indicators declined further or

grew only slowly towards former levels. Inevitably, therefore, we

14
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are gathering much less information than in earlier years despite

the large increase in interest in the performance of the nation's

education system.

The Role of OMB's Review Procedures

OMB's paperwork review process is a second major influence on

education information.6 This happens in three different ways:

the department experienced greater difficulty than most; in

general, the types of data needed for research and evaluation were

less often approved; and the quality of data to be collected is not

assured by OMB's review because the review process is not as strong

technically as it could be.

In our recent review of how OMB handled information-collection

requests from 1982 to 1987 we found that while approval of

agencies' requests is common, the relatively high rate is not

applicable to all agencies or 211 kinds of requests. Of the 211

agencies we reviewed, 117 had approval rates of 95 percent or more

in 1985-87, but the Department of Education was less successful.

Its overall approval rate was 89 percent for that period (and 86

percent in the prior period, 1982-84).

6See Paperwork Reduction: Mixed Effects on Agency Decision
Processes and-Data Availability, GAO/PEMD-89-20 (Washington, D.C.:
September 7, 1989), and Paperwork Reduction: Little Real Burden
Change in Recent Years, GAO/PEMD-89-19PS (Washington, D.C.: June
14, 1989).
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The approval rate for the Office of Educational Research rnd

Improvement, which includes both research and statistical

activities, was 93 percent for 1985-87. For the Office of

Planning, Budget, and EvaluLtion the rate was 69 percent. In

addition, program units of the department such as the offices of

Elementary and Secondary, Post-Secondary, and Special Education all

had approval rates below the common 95 percent level, with the

latter two exhibiting lower approval rates consistently since 1982-

84.

Research, evaluation, and statistical information in education may

have been especially affec'ed by OMB's review process, as we found

across all agencies that that type of information request was

approved less frequently than others. New (as opposed to

recurrent) data collection requests were less often approved also.

Requests which were bot" new, and centered on research, evaluation,

and statistical information, were approved the least often of all.

In an active, evolving information-gathering program, that seems

just the sort of request likely to predominate.

Our evaluation of OMB's procedures raises cautions about whether

the review assures quality. Disapproval of a request might signal

a healthy concern for technical quality in data-gathering

proposals, but we found that was not the predominant rationale for

disapprovals. Nor can approval be taken as a reliable indicator

of technical soundness. We found that OMB's paperwork review

16

24-607 _90 7

-1

D



190

officers had limited technical training and limited technical

guidance. Our independent review of a sample of cases showed some

requests OMB approved were technically flawed.

Taken together, these findings suggest that specific education

information-collection has been narrowed by OMB's review, and that

in general precisely the kinds of information needed on education

are especially prone to disapproval--research, evaluations, and

statistics. In addition, problems in OMB's own technical review

capability highlight the need for strong capacity at the agency

level, capacity which is hard to maintain as funds decline,

leadership and priorities change, as I noted above.

Local Education Data as a National Resource

Recent discussion of higher goals for education outcomes leads to

plans for expanded assessment of how well we are reaching those

goals, which in turn puts a spotlight on schools' data. Turning

now to my third question -- How far do problems extend with

educational information? -- I will conclude with observations from

our recent evaluation of the initial effects of education reform

in four school districts in four states.7 In that study, we gained

firsthand knoWedge of current problems with using local data. We

cannot generalize from our experience, and significant effort is

7See Education Reform: Initial Effects in Four School
Districts, GAO/PSMD-89-28 (Washington, D.C.: September 26, 1989).
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being made by officials of the National Center for Education

Statistics and nongovernment groups such as the Council of Chief

State School Officers to improve data gathered at all levels so

that national aggregate figures are increasingly reliable. Still,

our experience may hint at the magnitude of the challenge they

face.

To evaluate the effects of increased high school graduation

requirements on at-risk youths, we planned the first multi-state

empirical study to assess achievement and other outcomes. Ruling

out use of existing national data or new data collection, we hoped

to rely on existing-datain-schoolarchiVeii. 'We selected four

states that had introduced comparable reforms a few years earlier,

so some measurable effects could have occurred. We then searched

for districts with adequate data to allow us to compose two panels

of students for comparison, one group that was the last class to

enter high school under the prereform requirements, and another

that was the first to enter under the postreform requirements. To

determine the educational effects of the requirements we wanted to

know the courses students took each year and their test scores and

dropout history. To establish at-risk subgroups for analysis, we

looked for data on age (to find students older than the rule for

their grade), gender, race, family socioeconomic level, limited-

English status where relevant, and prehigh-school test-score

history.

18
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In brief, despite the excellent cooperation we received from school

districts attempting to meet our admittedly specialized data

requests, assembling the needed computer files was much more

difficult than we expected, and our evaluation design had to be

modified as limitations of the data surfaced, though we willingly

paid for overtime programming assistance to merge files to meet our

needs. We began working with five urban school districts, one of

which, after months of work, finally could not provide usable data

in time for the study. (We were unable to find any rural districts

with enough experience with education reform, suitable student

populations, and computerized data bases holdin9 data we needed ) --

Within the remaining four school districts, there were numerous

problems with the data we used from the records of 61,000 students:

-- limited computerized student 7ackground data narrowed our

ability to track separate at-risk groups,

limited data on dropouts meant we could analyze that

outcome only in two districts (which kept track of a

dropout registered elsewhere), and

-- limited computerized transcript data made it impossible

to track reform effects on courses students took in two

of the four districts.

We were, finally, with great difficulty, able to measure effects of

19
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the reform, but had to conclude our report by acknowledging some

limitations resulting from data problems at the local level. We

encouraged additional evaluation to see what was happening with

later student groups as educators gained experience in implementing

reform. However, in view of the effort we had to make, it is

unclear how many others will be in a position to follow our lead.

Observations and Conclusions

Mr. Chairman, I believe this review illustrates some major issues

concerning the adequacy of education information.

We are concerned about the kind, quantity, and quality of

education information. Despite recent increases, the resources for

this function are much lower than they were in earlier years, while

demands for data and understanding are increasing. The central

review function needs improvement as well. Finally, local data

require major efforts to aggregate for analysis, and even then they

have many limitations.

Our ability to precisely discuss data and indicators in other

sectors such as the economy, or to explore unknown territory with

innovative methods that yield color photographs from the moons of

Neptune ar the bottom of the sea, is not yet matched in our search

for understanding of the seemingly mundane and accessible world of

schools, teachers, and students. We believe recent developments in

20

t



194

the Department of Education move us notably ahead, including

specific data improvements and the proposal for a new independent

evaluation of the condition of information that would establish a

useful updated baseline to measure progress against and set

priorities for further effort. Still, our work suggests that

sizable further work lies before us if we are to properly assess

common schooling, not to mention any new wave of reforms or the

world of education beyond the schoolroom.
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Senator Bingaman and members of the Subcommittee, thank you for the

opportunity to testify on federal action necessary to improlie the
. .

quality of information about education in the United States. I

applaud your initiative in convening these hearings. There is a

critical need for increased federal commitment to developing the

systems of information a "out education in our nation. The need is

not new. The system for collecting nationwide information about

education has long been on a starvation diet. The importance of

information about student performance, teacher quality, and school

indicators is now coming dramatically to the surface. Your hearings

can help to focus national attention on the needs.

Throughout the United States the interest in national education goals

and nationwide report cards has undergone a sea-change within the

past decade. At the Education Summit last month, President Bush and

the nation's governors agreed to develop a set of nationwide goals

for education in at least seven ar.sa and an annual report card for

the nation. A set of national goals ro.quires objectives which are

measured by student performance. Tha =Tempt of a report card relies

on information about how the system works, the quality of its

teachers, the characteristics of the curriculum, facilities and

finances - -not only on a national basis, but also on a state -by -state

basis. The appetite for this information far exceeds the current

capacity to deliver such information. To provide the information

will require a substantial strengthening of the federal government's

support for education information and assessment.
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Ed. Info. Testimony

Page tvo

I have three major points this morning. First is the call for a very

substantial increase in federal funding for education statistics and

national assessment. I realize that a plea for funds in difficult

budget times is not especially welcome. If then) is one place,

however, where a long-standing CPSe can be made for federal activity

in education, it is in educational statistics. The United States

Office of Education was established in 1867 to enable the United

States Commissioner of Education to prepare annual reports on the

status of education in the United States. The responsibility has

continued to this day.

The Department of Education budget passed by the Senate and House

includes about $40 million for statistics ($25) and National

Assessment of Education Progress ($15). This is an increase over

Fiscal Year 1989, and that is welcome. But, the numbers for

education information must be put in perspective. That federal

commitment of $40 million is for information about and assessment of
system in which there are nationwide

expenditures -- local, state, and

federal..-of about $200 billion this year. The appropriations for

education information in Fiscal Year 1989 were $36 million. In

contrast the appropriation for health statistics was more than $300

million, for agricultural statistics
more than $240 million, and for

labor statistics about $225 million.

0
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The Council of Chief State School Officers, in 1984, led the way to

push for an increase in the federal budget for education statistics

and for the expansion of national assessment for education. We

argued then for a United States Department of Education budget for

these purposes with a six-fold increase to enable a certain

comparability with information about other service areas such as

health, agriculture and labor.

In order for the United States to have an ade.vate education

4nformation base of bcth indicators and student performance results,

it will still require increases of that magnitude. The federal

government must have substantial trend information for nationwide

statistics accompanied by an expansion in the capacity for

state-by-state statistics and a capacity to provide better

comparisons with other nations on their education systems and the

results.

The United States Department of Education has the basic structure to

enable a more effective system for collecting and using education

information. The development of the National Center for Education

Statistics (LACES) and the cooperative statistics programs with the

state education agencies are sound. The National Assessment of

Education Progress (NAEP), which has been developing over the past 20

years, is a sound system for generating education results. Both

desperately need support.

4t,10flrn
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The second point is the necessity for a strong continuing prosess

which cuts across governmental levels--federal, state and loch?- -to

guide development of assessments and collection of education

information. Our nation has a decentralized education system. The

calls for national goals and a nationwide report card have stressed

the desirability of maintaining state and local options for setting

state and local goals and objectives together with nationwide goals.

A strong commitment continues to be placed on the operation of our

element,:ry and secondary schools as the responsibility of state and

local education systems.

For many, many years there has been a significant fear of central

information about education objectives and results. then NAEP was

established in the 1960s, it was purposely designed so there was no

comparison of the student results from one state to another. Only

nationwide and regional results could be displayed. American

attitudes on this issue have significantly changed. Our Council led

the way in 1984 to advocate availability of national assessment on a

state-by-state basis. Some states began as early as 1984 to use

sampling of NAEP assessment in order to be able to relate their state

student performance with the nation's. Now the challenge is to

integrate national assessment with state and local assessment.

2.10
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In a decentralized system it is essential that the interests at the

school, school district, state, and federal levels are joined to

construct assessment and information systems. We have demonstrated

this can be done in preparation for NAEP in mathematics; in the spring

of 1990. Our Council handled the task under contract from the United

States Department of Education to develop a concensus on the

objectives for that mathematics exam. We are doing the same thing

now to set objectives for examinations in reading comprehension in
1992. The careful development of concensus at the three levels of

governance is important, first, for credibility and acceptability of

the results (does the assessment reliably reflect the level of

knowledge and understanding of a subject) and, second, because it is

essential to streamline various assessments which occur at the

school, school district, state and national levels.

Unless multi-level assessment is advanced, there will be a

considerable resistance at expanding the NAEP program. States and

localities do not want to abandon current testing programs because

they will lose trend Cztm. They want to be able to combine their

assessment programs with NAEP and their programs at collecting local

and state information with the federal system for! information. To

assure expansion of nationwide information and assessment, a

carefully developed concensus must exist across levels of

/ government. To accomplish this requires a commitment of resources

from the federal level to the process of consensus building.

/
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Third, there are many ways in which national education information

must be strengthened, including more consistent and comparable

statistics about school characteristics, teacher quality, and the

curriculum. But, the most important investment to be made at this

time at the federal level is expansion of NAEP. The tests of

mathematics in 1990 through which we will have the first, extensive,

state-by-state results are only for students at the eighth-grade

level. Expansion of testing to different age or grade levels and

expansion of the subjects in which there will be examinations will

cost money as will further research and development on testing

techniques for NAEP.

If we are carious about the establishment of national goals and a

national report card, however, than it will be essential to make the

substantial investment necessary to assure we are measuring the right

things.

During the past several years we have had an annual, national ritual

with the release of the Department of Education "Wall Chart". It is

a prime example of the results of a long-term, starvation budget for

education statistics and assessment. The wall chart displays

information for the nation and state-by-state. It was not created as

a report card on national goals or objectives but rather as a display

card of the only three "outcomes" the Department could find available

on a state-by-state basis: one is average SAT or ACT scores; the

212
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second is the percentage of students retained from grades nine

through twelve; the third is the percentage of students who take

advanced placement exams. No one is satisfied that those three

indicators are a satisfactory measure of results of American

education. They are used year after year solely because they are the

only measures available.

One of the most significant results
of the Education Summit would be

an immediate replacement of the wall chart with a design for a

legitimate, nationwide report card related to agreed upon national

education goals and a commitment to provide the federal resources to
build an effective national education

information system. Your
support in that objective is extremely important.

Mr. Chairman and members of the
Subcommittee, thank you once again

for this opportunity. I would be pleased to respond to questions.
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Statement of

George E. Hall
President, Slater Hall Information Products

to the
Subcommittee on Government Information and Regulation

Committee on Govermental Affairs
United States Senate

November 1, 1989

I appreciate the opportunity to appear before this subcommittee to
discuss the quality of education statistics, to briefly ieview recent
history and more importantly to look at the future at this time of
exciting change in American education.

Although several Federal agencies produce data related to American
education, I am going to focus primarily on the National Center for
Education Statistics (NCES).

I have been a close observer of NCES for many years. My first
association with the center was in the mid 1960s while I was working at
the Bureau of the Census. Subsequent to that, in the nid to latter part
of the 1970s, I had general oversight of the Center's programs when I

was responsible for Federal social statistics programs at the Office of
Management and Budget. My next opportunity for a close look at the
Center involved the preparation of a report for the Congressional
Research Service after I had left the Federal government. This report,
entitled The Federal Statistical System 1980 to 1985 , included a
chapter on the NCES which I helped to prepare. More recently I was
fortunate to have been involved with several distinguished scholars in
an NCES contract which resulted in the report A National Data System on
Elementary and Secondary Education. Finally from 1985 until September
30 of this year I had the distinct pleasure of serving on the Department
of Education's Advisory Council on Education Statistics. During this
period I watched -- and I hope that I contributed in some small way- -
as the National Center for Education Statistics chan;led from a small
statistical agency with products of highly variable quality and overage
to one of the more exciting agencies in the Federal statistical system.

It is instructive to examine some recent history to place my comaents in
the proper context. In the 1970's when I was at OMB I realized that
NCES was seriously underfunded in comparison with the other general
purpose statistical agencies. There was a further serious decline in
resources in the early 1980's. The Federal Statistics). System 1980 to
1985 reported "The budget of the National Center for Education
3Enistics decreased from $14.9 million in FY 1980 to a projected $14.2
in FY 1985. When adjusted for inflation, the decrease from FY 1980 to
1-.! 1984 was 281." The report continues "From 1980 to 1985 the number of
full time equivalent employees decreased from 173 to 125, or 27.7
percent". It is small wonder that the performance of the agency was
lackluster.
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A review by the National Academy of Sciences, requested by the
Department of Education in 1984, found serious problems with the
Center's overall program, including timeliness and data quality. The
Academy concluded that "without strong and continuous commitment ... to
change both the image and reality of the center ... serious
consideration should be given ... to abolishing the center ...". While
the National Academy review was underway the new Administrator of NCES,
with the support of the Department of Education, began to take steps to
turn the agency around. 5y the time the Academy reoprt was actually
published in 1986, significant improvements had begun to be made.
Important program improvements continue today. These improvements in
program quality occured at the same time as significant increases in
resources were finally received by the center. Nevertheless the center
still faces long range problems

In my years on the Advisory Council, I watched with concern as the NCES
was stretched to what I thought was its limit, in terms of its capacity
to fulfill increasing demands on its available resources. I felt that
the Center should work haraer to set priorities and identify programs
that were essential to its mission. I still have these concerns. Tne
Center has two types of problems. The first is a cry you hear, I know,
from many quarters -- insufficient resources, both financial and human.
This is true for this agency, as their program has expanded so greatly
in recent years. While their budget has tripled and the amount of
information it collects and disseminates has increased far more than
that, its staff has increased by only about 20 percent. This is in part
a peculiarity of the budgeting process at the Department of Education,
where funds for salaries and expenses do not necessarily accompany
program dollars.

The second resource problem, not entirely unrelated to the first, is
that the mix of staff at NCES is not entirely appropriate to the tasks
assigned it. As higher standards have been applied to the content and
quality of the agency's programs, they have not been able to shift the
staff to assure adequate support for those goals. So part of the needed
staff expansion would of necessity involve a change in the mix of
various sorts of technical, substantive, and administrative personnel.
My personal observation, after having worked throughout the statistical
system and then served as a advisor to NCES is that these problems are
probably more serious there than at any other statistical agency.

Over the last several years these has been a sea change in the national
concern for education and hence in the interest and demands for
education statistics. Thi" trend began with the publication of A Nation
at Risk. The recent education summit will, undoubtedly, again increase
ERT7Frnand for data to an extent that no one would have guessed even six
months ago. This presents the center with both an opportunity and
challenge along with serious dangers.

The Presidential summit has identified seven important goal areas. The
governors and tne Administration are now expected to proceed to develop
precise goals, for which information will be required to monitor
progress towards attainment. The education summit stressed measurable

Au 4. Li
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accountability. In Charlottsville the the governors said in their
report:

As elected chief executives, we expect to be held accountable
for progress in meeting the new national goals and we expect
to hold others accountable as well. When goals are set and
strategies for achieving them are adopted, we must establish
clear ,Leasures of performance and then issue annual Report
Cards on tt.e progress of students, schools, the states, and
the Federal Government.

The President strongly endorsed these sentiments.

Assuming that the statements made at the summit are to be taken
seriously as a guide to action, many statistical issues arise. First,
the levels within the system that will be held accountable for attaining
the goals to be established by the governors are not yet known. The
resource implications of these decisions could be staggering. Two of
the center's programs are now aiming to provide data to permit state to
state comparisons, the School ane Staffing Survey and the National
Assessment of Educational Progre (NAEP). These are both fine
programs, but what would happen if xou tried to expand them to support
accountability measures at some lower level within the system? Let us
assume for a moment that one wanted to expand NAB. to be able to compare
school districts as well as states. A rough statistical rule of thumb
suggests that you would need as large a sample in each school district
as you have now in each state. Given the more than 15,000 school
districts, such an undertaking would be excessively costly.

If the governors are to be taken literally about levels of
responsibility down to the school level, some method otner than national
sample survey collections will have to be used to provide the necessary
data. However, the Federal government has some clearly identified roles
to play with respect to this issue. When information is needed at the
national level, the responsibility is for the Federal government to
collect the data. But the mandate for .NCES also includes working with
the States to develop consistent data elements and definitions, to allow
for comparable data at the state level. A responsiblity of the States
is to work with localities to develop comparable data and definitions
for those areas, to support State data needs. The Federal government
provides leadership and coordination in all these data efforts, but it
is not necessary that NCES L.-ways collect all the data required; some of
the responsibility for that is best left in the hands of the States. I
would sue that it will be easier to determine the most appropriate
sharir, _ responsibilities when the goals are clarified.

I hope that the groups managing the summit process of defining specific
goals will use the Center and _other Federal statistical agencies as
appropriate, as resources to help articulate specific goals which can be
measured reasonably.

A moment to speak again of data quality. As I mentioned earlier, NCES
has only recently begun to recover from years of resource deprivation
and problems with data quality and timeliness. In the coming months and

2,16
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years I am afraid tnat there will be pressure on NCES to take shortcuts
or sacrifice data quality, in the interests of producing more data,
faster, on a broader variety of topics. / respectfully submit tnat this
will occur at a cost of quality and importance for relevance) of the
data. The data needo, to monitor progress towards the goals stemmin?
from the summit, will not go away. They will require ongoing programs
of surveys, to provide repeated measures on the same topics, year after
year. If such programs are hastily designed or executed, the Center
will suffer. And so will tne poiicymakers who use the data.

It 's true, as many have noted, that other otganziations can produce
data faster -- much faster. But look at the data they produce. They
are seldom of high quality, and do not stand up to much analysis. They
almost never provide detailed information about specific groups in the
population that this Congress is most concerned with -- minorities, the
disadvantaged, or specific age cohorts, for example. They are sparse in
their content coverage. These kinds of data do not support policy
analysis, and policy based on bad data is indeed sometimes worse than
policy based on no data at all. If NCES is to be in this game for a
long time -- and I surely hope it is --then it must have the time to
develop data systems of high quality and enduring relevance to the
public policy process.

This is not to suggest that those who request data are not interested in
the highest quality, but only to suggest that many concerned people are
unaware of the time and resources required to produce valid and reliable
data.

Let me give you a couple of examples of data problems the Center has
faced in recent survey efforts which illustrate this point.

Many of the problems with the Center's attempts to describe the entire
education system arise because of the difficulty of get.ing responses
from schools in the private sector. Private schools at the elementary
and secondary level and proprietary schools offering postsecondary
education respond at a much lower rate to tne Center's surveys than do
schools in the public sector. This makes it difficult to document the
contributions of private schools to the education system at the
elementary and secondary level, and nearly impossible to produce valid
statistics on vocational education, adult education in the area of
career change, and other key indicators.

A different kind of problem involved a survey designed to measure the
amount of and impact of student financial aid at the postsecondary
level. This survey was designed to sample students at the one time of
the year, October, which gave very good coverage of most students and
allowed the survey to be done with consistent definitions and on a
reasonable schedule. But some users of the da.a wanted to have all
students who received financial aid sampled, which meant that sampiing
would have to be conducted year round, especially in proprietary
schools. Thus to satisfy the expectations of all users the data would
nave oecore considerably more expensive and could not nave Peen as
timely, given that an ent.re year would have been required for data
collection.
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Tneso are tne kinos of issues of which data users ate not generally
aware but with which the statistical agency must deal on a d..ily basis.
The development of data for the universe of educational experience is
exceptionally difficult. The experiences with responses from private
schools indicates how difficult and time consuming it is to build a
solid statistical series. It also was not too long ago that, for a
number of reasons, it was difficul. to obtain cooperation from the
public schools. In the other example we find that the traditional post-
secondary October enrollment data became insufficient when interest
expanded about non-collegiate education and training. The year round
enrollment practices of the non-traditional schools placed a strain on
the statistical agencies concerning both methodology and timeliness.

I believe that the center has been working diligentiy and effectively
for the last several years to solve these kinds of difficult data
collection problems, and / believe that it will continue to do so in the
future. But a degree of cooperation is going to have to continue
between the Administration, the Congress, and the Department to assure
that the important work of this agency is fully supported.

Mr. Chairman, in your letter of invitation, you asked about the national
education information collection systems. As I mentioned in my opening
remarks Federal agencies, other than NOES, also have a role to play in
the production of education data. The Census Bureau provides critical
baseline data from the decennial census. With the support of NUS it
also collects important data in its current programs. Questions
concerning the supply of qualified teachers, viewed broadly, may also be
addressed by data provided by the Census Bureau. The Census of
Governments provides useful information on education expenditures
co4ared to other government functions.

The summit also included in its list of goal areas "safe, disciplined,
drug free schools". The Bureau of Justice Statistics clearly has a roll
hers, in fact I understand that BJS has scheduled a supplement to tne
National Crime Survey relating to crime in schools.

The goal area concerning training level for a "competitive" work force
must involve the Bureau of Lebo: Statistics which already produces
national productivity measures.

Many of tne problems resulting from increasing demands will be !elt by
these specific agencies and indeed by the entire statistical system.

NEES has by statute, the lead role of collecting statistics at the
Federal level and working in cooperation with the states in developing
consistent sub-national statistics and that is how it should be. There
needs to be coord.nation between the Federal agencies producing related
education data. Ordinaril, this kind of coordination would be the role
of The Office of Managtment and Budget. Absent providing additional
resources to OMB's statistical policy area, I think that it would be
useful for NCES to organize an interagency committee to perform this
valuable coordination function.
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TOE WHITE HOUSE

Office of the Press Secretary
(Charlottesville, Virginia)

For Immediate-Release
Septetber 28. 1989

REMARKS AY= PRESIDKOT,
GOVERNOR GERALD MULES. GOVERNOR =PRY BRANSTAD

AND ITECRETARY LAURO CAVAZOS
DURING UNIVBRSITY CONVOCATION

The University of Virginia
Charlottesville, Virginia

11:56 A.M. EDT

GOVERNOR BALILES: Mr. President, ladies and gentlemen,as you may have noticed during the
course of this unprecedentededucation summit, Virginia law and tradition oblige us to publiclyenvoke the name of Thomas

Jefferson at least once or twice an hour.(Laughter and applause.) There are worse habits.

Mr. President, it bas been an interesting sometimesprovocative gathering. You asked the governors to be candid, andI think we've fulfilled that
request -- perhaps beyond your fondesthopes. (Laughter.) I would also say, however, that you gave as goodas you got. But these are times for candor and outspoken

self-examination. These are times for us to open our eyes and ourminds and face the facts. The
world has changed more than wesometimes would prefer. The challenges, both internally and

externally. are profound and difficult. And; frankly, we have notmade it easy for ourselves.

Within the last decade, immense federal budget deficitshave accumulated with resulting declines in domestic spending,
including education. We need not assign blaze, but we ought to
acknowledge that the federal budget situation has left the states
increasingly on their own to address not only education, but also
health care, transportation, law enforcement and other pressingconcerns.

Indeed, the federal budget deficits have been thebackdrop to the education summit stage. The federal deficits confineour flexibility, limit our options. and explain our shared reluctanceto discuss financial resources. To her sure, in recant years thestates have stepped into the breach.
Imaginative and innovativeprograix have, been created and

funded by governors and state
legislators determined not to let the red ink in Washington inhibitthe potential of our people in their enterprise.

But has it been enough? Has the renaissance of stategovernments yielded a renewed
coapetitive American The evidence saysno. Indeed, it may be said of the American fecterl Net= ofgovernment that the whole remains

loss than the stun of the parts.Education is one example, but not the only one. Ir other words, ifwe are to take on education as a nation. we had better get all thoparts in accord and pulling together. Aad you, Mr. President, havetaken a valuable and important step in that direction.

Up to this-point. Mr. Joffercon's preference forlocally- administered education has prevailed. We will not departfrom that model entirely. States and localities will continue toprovide more than 90 percent of the funding and the preponderance ofthe direction and supervision.

1..) 4 t)
Aw 4 o

t-.7.



214

- 2 -

And yet. there is a federal role to bill:ore clearly
defined. supported and sustained. In reeposas to international
economic competition. a COCCS11511 bas emerged for an American
national resolve. The Jeffers:nine belief that education is the
first, best hope for our Repablic's. enduring success has not
diminished. We have singly discovered that, as the tinge change. eo
must our ideas.

That say be the finest result of this education summit
that we have begun. State and federal governments together, to think
anew our respective roles and to address education for the first tine
as a nation undivided.

Mr. President, you have a loyal ally to support your
efforts in the person of the new Chairman of the National Governors
Association. It is ay pleasure to introduce my friend and the
distinguished Governor of the State of Iowa. Tarry Breasted.
(Applause.)

GOVEJNOR SSANSTAO: Thank you, Governor Balilek. Mr.
President. First Lady Barbara Rush. neseems of the Cabinet. fellow
governors and their spouses. President O'Neil and Mrs. O'Neil, and
Romberg of the University of Virginia community: It.is indeed
appropriate that this education summit be bold hare amidst this
historic setting On behalf of the governors and their spouses we
want to thud: the faculty, admiiistration and students for hosting us
here at this beautiful. University of Virginia campus. And I lope we
haven't disrupted your class schedules tee much the last cowls of
days. (Laughter.)

With this historic education summit. the President and
the governors have taken an important first step is the process of
developing for the first tine a national consensus for educational
goals. We are discussing some of the most critical issues facing
America today -- that is, the state of education. Our discussions
underscore the breadth and depth and the complexity of the issues
that we face. We believe that this summit can serve as a catalyst
for change and improvement in American education.

But we know that we can't do it alone: Not even the
President of the United States and the Compress, each governor and
their legislature can cause the kind of changes that we want. WO
have to have the involvement of the people who are directly affected:
the people who can assure that we gat results for America's children.

These are the teachers, the parents, local school
adminieurators and school board members. Students, business leaders.
leaders in their communities. People who are deeply about American
education. Only with the commitment of all of these people and with
their cooperation and help can we be succneeful in attaining the
goals that we hope to agree open.

Governors recognise that this is a tine for results. We
are working bard to achieve results in our states. Results like
better student.perforsances on math, science and foreign language
tests; lower dropout rates and higher graduation rates; improved
adult literacy: skilled,and productive workers for the jobs of the
21st.century.

To get the resultswe want, we have to bold our education
system accountable and give educators the flexibility they need to do
their job. It is tine to find new measures of performance based on
Whet students knowTand what students can dot not just the.number of
classes that they completeln high.school or college. It is time for
sore= lexibility in,the se of federal dollars. And better
coordination-and cooperation'among all levels of government-and the
different agencies of-the federal government and state governments.

We need to better serve the needs of Mexican families
and American schools.

220-
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Oa behalf of the nation's governors, we thank yon, Hr.
President. fix =maiming this historic summit, for the process that
you have started and for our opportunity to help achieve significant
goals that-will get results for future generations of Americans.

And now I have the privilege of introducing the Secretary
of Education for the United States. Lauro Cavazos was appointed by
President Reagan in 1988 as U.S. Secretary of Education. He was
confirmed unanimously by the United States Senate, and before _that.
he had a distinguished career as President of Texas Tech Unismrsity.
And I's pleased to say, be also has a PH.D. frog Iowa State.

Lauro Cavazos. Secretary of Education. (Applause.)

SECPZURY CAVAZOS: Thank you, Governor. Thank you.
Thank you, ladies and gentleman. It's my' distinct pleasure to be
hare today as we continue this historic education summit. The
decisions we sake-will affect the lives of millions of children in
the United States. and it is for those children and the future of
this country that we are here.

President Hush has pledged his support for education and
the need to restructu-s our educational system, and it is an honor
now for is to introduce the President of the United States, GeorgeBush. (Applause.)

THE PRESIDENT: Thank you all very such. Thank youSecretary Cavazos. Thank you governors. Thank you, Dr. Cavazos --Secretary Cavazos. Firet, my respects to all the governors bare. and
I want to thank the music of that Air Force Band Just lovely.Thank you for your performance. (Applause.) I want to thank
Governor Rallies and Governor Branstad and so sanybthers who bad a
very special role.

I went to thank President O'Neil and Mrs. O'Neil. It was
only yesterday that I discovered that we bad evicted than from the
President's house. (Laughter.) And not only did they go peacefully,
but they left se this necktie from Eljo's, which I's sure some of youmay recognize. (Applause.) You talk about Virginia hospitality.
(Laughter.)

And I also want to pay sy respects to the students and
especially to the distinguished faculty of this great institution.
(Applause.)

And for Barbara and me it's a delight to be back inCharlottesville. Imagine this -- you have a President, the Cabinet.
America's governors all visiting your school. And the big man on thecampus -- still Sean Moore. (Laughter and applause.) But, yce see.were somewhat familiar. Our sea Marvin and our daughter-in-law
Margaret, having smashers, both advising as to be humble while I'sat U. Hall. You see, they told as you only do the wave for Ralphsampsen.,(Laughter.)

Now, it's easy to keep your perspective and he humble at
a school so rich in history and in educational endeavor. And I've
also been deeply impressed by the coesitment. the creativity and the
knowledgethat my fellow chief executives bring here to this
education reface agenda. In our meetings yesterday, I learned
erectly how much you care about the children of your states and thefuture. And in short, I came to Charlottesville with high
expectations, and I've got to say, you have exceeded them.

So the spirit of our sussit is not: 'Who will get the
credit?" The spirit of this summit is: "Bow can we get results?"
We are here to pot progress before partilanship, the future before
the moment, and our children before ourselves.

I've heard eloquent advice from many of you, and from so
many others, in the last few weeks. And I've listened, and I an
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deeply appreciative cf all that I have learned.

Sot I've also learned that we ahead lint= to our
children, And they have much to tell us. In many ways. they are the
luckiest generation in history. duct last month, our children
cbserved. In the clarity of Voyager's sigkt, the borisons of new
worlds, the majesty of space. And think AM these images_muld have
meant to the ever-curious founder of this miverity, who could only
look through a primitive taper's at faint patches of light mad
wonder.

Sat war children are growing cap in an age where wonder is
cosamplace, peace and prosperity often taken for greeted. Ana our
children are also the beneficiaries of a cation that lavishes
unsurpassed resources on their ethesling. So in many ways, we're
close_to fulfilling the Soli drama universal education, a
drain that became a reality is the shadows of the ibenendeebs bore at
Mr. Jefferson's school.

-

AM every step we take at this university is truly a walk
in Thomas Jefferson's footsteps. Wombs first charted the ground on
which we gather today, there was just a field of gram, algorism
limited only by the Slue Mountains beyond. Sat Jefferson surveyed ft
horizon that no one else could see. Se emir the graceful dome of the
Rotunda, the elegance of the Lam m& its 'Alines. 214 saw meeting
rooms and libraries and lettuce balls teaaiaq with professors,
students yetcab:ca.

. Jefferson set out to fathion his verified vision into
solid reality, brick by brick, book by book. _And it is his
University -- and his dream -- that inspires us today to follow in
his footstep.. f

As President O'Neil Said, Thomas Jefferson, car first
education president, vas a remtlien advenath for universal public
education. IMAM a fundsenthl nonfiction that on the good seam of
an educated citizenry, we could build AM defend a cceaMMlret liberty
and justice.'

--

I borrowed those words -- this assessment -- from a
friend of sine -- another Saani,nnuma 6.6n of our tine -- the late
Bartlett Giamatti.

Like Jefferson, his life was a metaphor for civility and
public service. And it is this commitment to public service that we
must carry cm. So lot us make this as education society.

behave already come close to this Jeffersenion ideal.
Our educational system is, in many ways, unrivaled in its scale and
its diversity: in its commits..t to sootily' syseinl seeds and
individual differences. And we're inspired by cur best teachers. who
give more than we can rightly esyeett sad from ear best students, who
surpass our highest espactatices.

And yet, after two centuries of progress, we are
stagnant :, While zillions of Americans read for pleasure, zillions of
others don't read at all. And while Mllioss go to college, Minos,
may never griduate from high school.

The National Assessment of Edebational Progress estimates
that fewer than one in four of our high school juniors can writs an
adequate, persuasive letter. and only half can menage decimals.
_fractions and percentages. And barely one in three can locate the
Civil War in the correct half-csatsry. no modern nation can long
afford to allow so many of its sons and daughtersto emerge into
adulthood ignorant and unskilled. The status quo is a guarantee of
mediocrity, social decay and national decline.

Education is our most enduring legacy, vital to
everything that we are and can become. And come the neat century --

MORE
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just 10 years away -- what will we be? Will we be the children of
the enlightenment. or its orphans?

Six years ago, the Committee on Excellence in Education
issued its powerful report; and. yet today, our nation is still at
risk. The educational reform; movement has done well in articulating
its criticisms. And now it is time to define goals. This is the
time for action.

I sent sy proposals for federal action in education to
Congress last spring, including an increase in funding for Bead
Start.-The Educational Excellence Act of 1989 includes ways to
reshape and expand federal efforts, to recognise excellence, lift the
needy, foster flexibility and choice, and measure and reward
progress. I remain solidly committed to these principles and I value
your advice and ideas as we continue-to refine the federal role.

Some offer a completely different answer -- spend sore
money alone. And at the federal level, we have asked Congress to
provide nearly a half s billion dollars in new reeling for 10 worthy
programs. Your states may also choose to spaced sore. But to those
who say that money alone is the answer, I say that there is no oneanswer. if anything, hard experience teaches that we are simply not
getting our sceey's worth in education. Our focus must no longer be
on resources. It must be on results.

And this is only the third tise in our 200years as anation that a President has called a await with the governors. And
I've called you together because you bear the constitutional
responsibility for education. And I did:Pt 4k you to such an
historic occasion merely to bemoan what is wrong. We are here to
work; and work together; to mice again make an American education the
best in the world. (Applause.) And let as say to the governors
before this =jostle audience, these sessions have been informative
and thoughtful and very useful to. sea. And I appreciate the obvious
extensive preparations that the governors have undertaken in the Says
and weeks 1c3ding upto this summit.' Site governors have emphasized
to ne the need-for national performance goals and the importance of
greater flexibility in the useof federal funds, while accepting
enhanced accountability for tb results.

And they've also stressed the high priority that helping
prepare preschool children should have in federal spending even in
time of fiscal constraint.

And finally, the governors have articulated eloquently
the need to restructure our education system. You already are
consulting with state legislators to better our schools. Our
teachers already are giving their heart and soul to their jobs. But
we've never before worked together -- President and principal,
governor and teacher -- to achieve results in education.

A social compact begins today in Charlottesville,
Virginia -- a compact between parents, teachers, principals,
superintendents, state legislators, governors and the administration.
Our compact is founded not on promises, but on challenges -- each one
a radical departure from tradition.

I hop, that you will join me, to define national goals in
educatihn for the first time. Pros this day forward, let us be an
America of tougher standards, of higher goals and a land of bigger
dreams. (Applause.)

Our goals must be national, not federal. That's why
welcome the initiatives of the National Governors Association, from
the Time for Results report in 1966. to the goal-sitting project
recently begun under the leadernhip of Iowa's Terry Breasted, South
Carolina's Carroll Campbell, Washington's Booth Gardner, Bill Clinton
of Arkansas. And sy administration will work with you to build on
the National Assessment Program's first state-by-state achievement
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results. We will work with you to formulate national goals. And
then we're going to challenge seperintandeate and principals Wisest

__these higher goals.

In return, I accept your challenge and will work with you
to loosen the grip of federal restrictions. Row many great ideas,
how many grand and noble experiments. have been impaled on the narrow
spike of a federal directive? Ihmeeessary restriction is the enemy
of the bold. And bold action is what we need most of all.
(Applause.)

I ask Congress to allow Washington to Meagre flexible by
passing reform legislation. And I ask you, in turn. to ease state
restrictions on local bodies. And then we'll lodge our efforts not
by our intentions. but by our results.

So to get results, we need.nailonal goals and ammo
flexibility from federal-and state government. To get results, we
will need a new spirit of competition between students. between
teachers and between schools -- a report card for -all. And to get
results, we will need discipline. stricture and goals.

And yet I do not counsel a naive nostalgia. some tame
adherence to tbe past. Business as usual as not getting ns shore vs
need to go. _towhee hallowed tradition proves to be hollow
convention, than we must shatter tradition. =he polls show what
every PTA board lumber already knots -- the American people are ready
for radical reforms. iN must not disappoint !ham. (applause.)

For myself, I envision tradition- shattering reform in
five areas. e

First, I set the day when every student is literate. Rut
literacy should mean more than the "three Rs.' We must be a reading
nation. We must grapple with the bazi..aolences. And because
education is as spiritual as it is practical, our children mast know
why americans died at Bunker Sill, at cettyaburg and at Monte

iCassino. And they must do more than identify as cc a multiple
choice question. They must understand the generosity of Andrew
Carnegie and the genius of Alexander GzehenSell and the heroism of
Rosa Parks.

Some youngsters will naturally take longer than others.
And some will need more study and extra instructing. But we should
never sand a student from school to school lust because be or she has
passed an arbitrary birthday. (Applause.)

Second. I see a day when our-educational system will be
unafraid of diversity. Of course, all schools in a state will share
a core curriculum and minimum standards of achievement. Rut the
means by which that curriculum is tonght sad those goals met should
be as diverse and varied as America itself. Let then blood, in
nyried ways. the traditional and the modern, the Inman and the
technological. Let us give cur schools and our teachers the freedom
to do what they do best.

Wildren-also differ - in their interests and learning
styles AO capabilities. And so, third, I see the dart/ben choice
among schools will be the norm rather than the exception
(applause) -- when parents will be full partners in the education of
their children.

Too many parents have come to me education at a service
we can hand over to the school boards, in such the same way we expect
our cities to provide electricity or water. But education is not a
utility, not something to be delegated. lipeatton is a way of life.
And educational reform is an urgent responsibility for every parent,
every student, every community. And thole who do not advance the
cause of education binder it. Parents, students and professional
educators must be accountable to one another as a community.
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But to be accountable, vs ne'd to know just boy:mach
progress we're making. So, fourth, I see the day when vs use
accurate assessments, carefully linked to our educational goals. We
need to first know where we are. And this means accepting the bad
news along with the good We've always measured our progress against
ourpast performance. We must now evaluate ourselves on a Umber
graeng curve one that includes the other major industrial
nations. (Applause.)

And accountability also means VP must act on what we
discover. Weak performance be-the classroom or the principal's
office will no longer be tolerated. But neither will indifference
towards good educators. Society has no greater benefactors than
outstanding teachers and principals. (Applause.) And so, let them
have their day in the sun, get what they deserve -- generous praise
and solid rewards. (Applause.)

Fifth. I see an educational system that never settles for
the minimum. in academics or in behavior. Decades of research bear
out what the best teachers already know 7- when standard and
expectations are high, everyone does better. And this includes both
the unusually gifted and those with special needs and disabilities.
But it met also include the student we too often forget, the average
student. (Applause.) All you guys with C's. I want to huar it from
you. (Applause.) For I do believe that with a little care'and a
little work we can unleash within each of these so-called ordinary
kids an extraordinary potential.

.0P

This sane potential can be found eithin every
disadvantged child, those box...troubled neighborhoods, children for
whom our schools must be a beecqn of excellence, a sanctuary from
violence, a model of good-character sound values, exemplary ethics.
Let no child in America be forgotten or forsaken. (Applause.)

Some of cur reforms and experiments are sure to come up
short. But for too many of our schools, experimentation is
preferable to the status quo, because the status quo could scarcely
be worse. The worthy and the useful will win cut only if we give our
schools the freedom that they need.

And such freedom will not lead to a quick and easy
solution. It's the work of years. And we've taken such a long-term
view in our meetings over the last couple of days.

We've discussed the need for educational reform in terms
of our national competitiveness -- you beard Governor Baliles refer
to that just a minute ago. But I'm sere you agree that there is more
to learning than just our trade balance or the graying of our work
force; it is broader than the important, but narrow, compass of
economics and government.

A scholar once wrote that great books are not lifeless
paper, but minds alive on the shelves. And be observed that just as
the touch of a button on a stereo will fill a rocs with music, so by
taking down one of these volumes and opening it.'one can call into
range the voice of a man far distant in time and space and hear him
speak. mind to mind. heart to heart.

As a nation. we can again bear these voices, feel this
enchantment -- every time a parent reads a bedtime story to a sleepy
child; every time a young scholar turns to the great books. The day
must come when every young American can-know the life of the mind.
(Applause.)

I might say parenthetically that is why my wife. Barbara,
for many years. has devoted a lot of her time to caking thin country
more literate. (Applause.)

In essence, that is why we've gathered here at Mr.

WORE
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Jefferson's school. Ha was jest one men, but look at what one man
can do. Imagine what we can do, if we -- more than 50 strong -- are
united by this great cause. do let us dream. And let us talk. And
if need be, let us argue. Dot in the end, let us walk together on a
journey to enlightenment, in the footsteps of Thomas Jefferson.

Thank you for your hard work and dedication. God bless
you. And Cod bleu the United States of America. (Applause.)

END 12:28 2.M. EDT



'C.

ti

1

q I§ iAdEllif!
gl 1310111

ff
1113-1 Ag

111ilLfilpetito 114 Illy411111i filiff11111 gaVg141E11a Al 1gs ti ahli4
11111115114-41/11i111 ill 114111gagd 2.e ER 2 13

I IT 111'14" IP itqli;1





223

II A

Hay 4, 1989

CAVAZOS HOPES TO STIR UP
STAGNANT EDUCATION WATERS

Everyone from lawmakers to parents
should be worried about the nation's

languishing education system, Educa-
tion Secretary Latina Cavazos said
yesterday as he released a report

showing limited achievement gains in
the last year.

"We must reverse the stagnation and demand
an excellent education for all our

children," Cavazos said in unveiling the Eduation
Department's sixth annual

"wall chart." "We must stir up the education waters in America."

Cavazos said the mix of statistics pulled together for the wall chart--includ-
ing standardized test results, graduation rates, teacher salaries and education
spending portray education performance that is "merely average."

"We are standing still, and the problem is that it's been this way for three
years in a row," Cavazos said.

Some Good Signs The secretary said there are some encouraging signs in
the wall chart; more students are taking college entrance exams, and minor-
ities' test scores are improving, for example. In addition, the gap between
minority and nonminority students closed in from 1978-1988 as black students
gained 21 points on the verbal section of the Scholastic Aptitude Test (SAT)
and 30points on the math section.

But other indicar^rs show losses.

The nation's graduation rate slipped from 71.5 percent in 1986 to 71.1 percent
in 1987. In 1988, the average SAT score declined two points, falling to 904 of
a possible 1,600. Average scores fell in 14 of the 22 states that administer
the SAT, ED four.d.

And, while the average American College Testing program score improved a tenth
of point to 18.8 out of a possible 36, the average score declined in 11 of the
28 states that use the exam.

"Our biggest stumbling block to improving education is that the nation still
asn t reco that we have an educat ona de icit, Cavazos said at a

Washington, D.C., news conference. "It bothers me, frankly, that we'll get a

(more)
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CAVAZOS HOPES TO STIR UP STAGNANT EDUCATION WATERS (Cont.)

lot of media attention on this today, but then everyone will say, 'Hohum,
we've still got some education problems,' and they'll forget about it. These
issues should be discussed on a local level every day, and_o_s_rentsl IL
schools see ask how they're doing on these indicators."

Cavazos said parents must become more involved and hold schools accountable for
the education children receive.

He suggested that parents go to schools more, consult with teachers about what
their children are studying and reinforce their children's learning at home by
helping with homework. "There hasn't been enough demand at the local level
that our education system improve," Cavazos said.

In addition, the secretary challenged states and local districts to set their
own "education improvement targets." He said he would like to see states try
to rival Minnesota's 90 percent graduation rate, halve the number of children
who fail grades and raise the nation's science and math knowledge.

The secretary said President Bush's education £hitistives including additional
money for magnet schools and alternative certification--mirror his goals for
states, districts, individual schools and parents (ED, April 6).

Not Reform Indictment While a number of education reforms have been en
acted, Charles Kolb, deputy undersecretary of planning, budget and evaluation,
said the gall chart should not be seen as an indictment of them.

As of ED'a latest count, 23 states test students' competence before graduation,
12 states base grade promotion on achievement testing, 44 states require new
teachers to pass certification exams and 38 states offer alternative teacher
certification programs.

"It's too early to say in many of these cases that school reforms are not
working," Kolb said. "Host of these effortc are just getting started."

Better Comparisons Needed Several educators expressed concern yesterday \c/
about the comparability of ED'a statistics. Jay Goldman, spokesman for the
Council of Chief State School Officers (CCSSO), said in an interview that
better measures are needed. "Right now, you shouldn't use the wall chart to
compare states' dropout rates because thcy don't define dropouts in the sane )</,

y125" he said, adding that CCSSO will push for a standard definition (ED,
March 20).

Ted Sanders, ED's new undersecretary and former CCSSO president, said in an
interview that the wall chart "is the beet we can do right now. If we wait
until we have perfect information to act, we'll be waiting forever. We have to
use the data available to us when we have to make decisions us Important as
decisions about education."

Cavazos acknowledged that the wall chart does not paint the nation's entire
education picture, but international achievement teats and other national
reports back up the chart's findings.

Kolb said ED still plans to use the wall chart as the basis for comprehensive
report to the president on the state of education, but no date has been set for
its release (ED. Jan. 19). Jane McQueen
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STATE EDUCATION STATISTICS, I937-88
Student Performance
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Norms for the Nation's Schools
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The Time Has Come

School Reform:
Completing the Course

The most urgent task this generation confronts is the rebuild-
iag of the nation's schools. That's the message .Carnegie
Foimdation President Boyer brought to a presidential candi-
date's torum held last September in Chapel Hill, N.C. His
remarks are reprinted here.

BY ERNEST L. BOYER

T HAS BEEN four and one-half years
since the National Commission on

Excellence in Education declared: "If an
unfriendly foreign power had attempted
to iml,ase on America the mediocre edu-
cational performance that exists today,
we might well have viewed it as an act
of war."

Since that hyperbole hit the head-
lines, Cris nation has engaged in the
most serious and sustained bipartisan
drive for school renewal in our history.
Thanks to governors, educators, and leg-
islative leaders, education has been at
the top of the national agenda, and I
applaud the remarkable progress that
we've made.

But with all our achievements, which
are truly great, I'm convinced the time

EFtNE.,T L. BOYER is president, The Carnegie
Foundation for the Advancement of
Teaching, Washington, D.C.

has come to move to a still more sub-
stantive agenda. I'd like to apply a four- .

part test of quality against which the I

reform movement, ultimately, must be
measured. The four back-to-basics ques-
tions we now confront are:

Can we attract and hold outstanding
teachers?
Can we agree on the content to be
taught?
Can we effectively evaluate the stu-
dents?
Can we serve all children, not just the
most advantaged?

The Teachers

The quality of education in this coun-
try can be no greater than the dignity we
assign to teaching and, since 1983,
Americans have begun to view teachers
as part of the solution, not the problem.
During the past four years, teacher train-
ing has improved, certification has been
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tightened, national tear'ier organizations
have constructively modified their
stance, teacher salaries have gone up at
twice the inflation rate. And on these
points the reform movement deserves
high marksa solid 8+, even A, per-
haps.

But here a word of caution.
I am concerned that, even with sub-

stantial gains, the profession of teaching
in the United States will remain imper-
ilednot because saiaries or credential-
ing standards are too lowbut because
day-to-day conditions in the schools
leave many teachers more responsible,
but less empowered.

At the Carnegie Foundation we've
just surveyed thousands of teachers from
coast to coast. We discovered:

Nearly one-third say they have no
role in shaping the curriculum they
are asked to teach.
More than 50 percent do not partici-
pate in planning their own inservice
education programs.
Seventy percent are not asked to help
shape retention policies at their
school.
And more than 60 percent are not
involved in deciding which students
will be "tracked" into special classes.
And then we wonder why many of

our most gifted students do not go into
teaching!

There are poor teachers in the
schools. And for the reform movement
to succeed, the teaching profession must
be much more vigorous in monitoring
itself. This nation simply cannot tolerate
mediocrity in the classroom.

But it's also true that no profession is
made healthy by focusing only on what's
bad, or by relentlessly diminishing the
status of those who do the work. Indeed,
if the reform movement is to succeed we
must move beyond the regulations and
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focus more on teacher recognition.
I find it ironic that while industry

now talks about involving plant workers
in decisions, the school reform move-
ment risks moving in just the opposite
direction. Perhaps it's here that we can
borrow something from the Japanese. In
Japan, parents are intensely supportive
of the schools and, in that culture, the
term senseiteacheris a title of great
honor.

The quality of education in
this country can be no greater
than the dignity we assign to
teaching . . .

I applaud the careerdpdders and mas-
ter teacher ranks recently introduced in
several states. I applaud the fellowships,
awards, and special tributes being given
to outstanding teachers. However, let's
also have, at every school, a teacher
excellence fund, a teacher travel fund, a
top-quality program of inservice educa-
tion. And let's have effective principals
who work with "teacher teams," and
let's grant more autonomy to the local
school.

But we need federal leadership as
well.

Almost 30 years ago, in response to
Sputnik, President Dwight Eisenhower
proposed the National Defense Educa-
tion Act, a federally funded teacher pro-
gram that sent a powerful signal to the
nation.

What I now propose is a 1988 version
of Eisenhower's NDEA, a new legisla-
tive packagecalled perhaps the
Teacher Excellence Actthat would,
among other things, establish teacher
institutes in every region of the country
and provide fellowships to thousands of
teachers from all 50'states, allowing
them to spend time in libraries, in
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laborhtories, and with other teach-
ersthe simple things that college pro-
fessors take for granted.

The Act could well include a distin-
guished teaching fellows program in
which master teachers in each state
would spend a year moving from school
to school, holding seminars with col-
leagues. The Teacher Excellence Act
should also greatly expand the Carl D.
Perkins scholarships (Public Law 98-
558) that give awards to top college stu-
dents who agree to teach in public
schools. We recruit young Americans for
service overseas. Why not also encour-
age them to teach the rural poor and the
disadvantaged in our inner cities?

And why not fund summer institutes
on teaching for gifted high school stu-
dents who plan to enter the profession?

Martin Luther King declared that,
"Everybody can be great because every-
body can serve." And I'm convinced
that the young people of this nation are
more than ready to be inspired by a larg-
er vision. Indeed, the next president
should make teacher excellence a
national crusade, and be more concerned
about getting outstanding teachers into
classrooms than getting weapons into
space.

Only then will the future of this
nation besecure.

The Cotitent To Be Taught

No amount of reassuring rhetoric can
conceal the fact that, in most schools,
the K through 12 curriculum is still a
Rube Goldberg arrangement that lacks
both quality and coherence. During the
past four years, we've added more
Carnegie units to the requiiements for
graduationand that's a plusbut what
we've failed to ask is: What's behind the
labels? We say "science." but what sci-
ence should he studies History, yes.
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But which history? We require English,
but "English" can mean anything from
Shakespeare to basic grammar

Surely, the school curriculum must be
something more than the minimalism
that exists today, something more than
the fragments of information, the dis-
connected courses. But where do we
begin?

Literacy comes first. On this point,
everyone agrees..But what we can't
agree upon, it seems, is the level of liter-
acy to be accomplished. Will we settle
for the simple vocabulary and word
matching tests now required, even at the
college level? Is this what it means to be
linguistically proficient?

There are poor teachers in
the schools. And for the
reform movement to succeed,
the teaching profetaion must
be much more vigorous in
monitoring itself. This nation
simply awnot tolerate
mediocrity in the classroom.

Recently, the National Assessment of
Educational Progress reported that most
young adults in the United States are lit-
erate by UNESCO standardsthey can
read words in passages appropriate to
their age. However, the report also
revealed that more than 40 percent of
those surveyed had trouble drawing
meaning from the message. Them was
word recognition, but not sufficient
insight or understanding.

Literacy, if it means anything at all,
means teaching students to think criti-
cally, listen wit discernment, and com-
municate with power and precision. And
this process must begin the first day of
school.

u
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I propose that every district organize
what might be called The Bask School,
with priority on language. From the very
rust, children in this schoolone that
resembles kindergarten through grade
fourwould be speaking, writing, read-
ing, listening to stories, talking about
words, building a rich vocabulary, creat-
ing a climate the foreign language peo-
ple like to call "the saturation method."
The goal would be to ensure that every
child becomes proficient in the use of
English.

Let's also give priority to writing in
all the grades, since it's through clear
writing that clear thinking can be taught.

And, I propose that every high school
senior, as'a requirement for graduation,
be asked to write a paper on a conse-
quential topic. If, after 12 years of for-
mal schooling, students cannot express
themselves with clarity and coherence,
cannot integrate ideas or state with
cogency their conclusions, then we
should close the school doors and start
again.

But literacy, at its highest level,
means something more. It means teach-
ing students that language is a sacred
MISC.

We hear a lot of talk these days about
instilling values in the schools. Frankly,
I'm not sure this can be accomplished
with a separate course in morality or
ethics. I am convinced, however, that
values are sustained by the honesty of
our own words and by the confidence
we have in the words of others.

In morality, there is no place for
"plausible deniability" and, if the Iran
hearings taught us anything at all, they
taught us that good communication
means, not just clarity, but integrity as
well.

The school curriculum also should
embrace cultural literacy, to use E.D.

Hirsch's helpful formulation. Students
need to know about our western her-
itage, our institutions, literature, geogra-
phy, and the arts. And they also must
become familiar with° languages and cul-
tures other than our own.

During our research on the American
high school, we discovered that only two
states require students to complete a
course in nom itzdies. And two
years ago, in a survey of 5,000 under-
graduates, we learned that more than 30
percent of today's college students said
they had "nothing in common" with
people in underdeveloped countries. Is
this acceptable in a world that is politi-
cally, economically, and environmental-
ly connected?

Literacy, if it means anything
at all, means teaching
students to think critically,
listen with discernment, and
communicate with power and
precision.

We live, today, in a global village
that's ecologically imperiled: The pro-
tective ozone layer is endangered. Our
shorelines-are becoming polluted. The
tropical rain forests are being depleted at
the rate of 100,000 square kilometers
every year

And yet, for far too many students,
their knowledge of nature and its
resources goes about as far as the refrig-
erator door, the VCR knob, and the light
switch on the wall. I'm suggesting that
to be a responsible citizen in the twenty-
first century means becoming literate in
science and understanding our connec-
tions, and responsibilities, to the natural
world.

But isn't it a bit ironic that nearly five
years after the National Commission

7
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said, '7he nation is at risk," we're still
talking about what students do not
know! Isn't it time for master teachers
and research scholars to come togeth-
erin. a kind of peacetime Manhattan
Project on the school curriculumto
design, for optional state use, courses of
study in language, in history, in science,
and prOpose ways to link the content of
schooling to the realities of life?

More than 40 years ago, Mark Van
Doren wrote that, "The connectedness of
things!is what the educator contemplates
to the; limit of his capacity." He con-
cludes, by saying that, "The student who
can begin early in life to think of things
as connected ... has begun the life of
learnig."

In e end we need content, with con-
nections.

Evaluating the Results

ori this point, the reform movement
deseries a barely passing grade.

The taxpayers of the United States
cannot be expected to invest $130 bil-
lion every year in public education with-
out hard evidence that their investment
is pairing off. And yet, with all the talk
about school renewal, we are still con-
fused about how best to measure the
results.

Part of the problem is that, in
America, we want local school control,
we want national results, and we're
ambivalent about how to reconcile. the
two.!

But it's also true that, for years, many
educ.ators have been playing blind man's
bluff. They've criticized public efforts to
measure school performance while fail-
ing to develop yardsticks of their own.
Doubly distressing is the fact that the
standardized tests now available often
measure that which matters least.

There are exceptions, to be sure. The
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Iowa tests have provided a baseline of
student achievement for many years.
And the ,National Assessment of
Educational Progress holds great
promise.

Some of the most useful work is
being done by Howard Gardner, who, in
his insightful book, Frames of Mind,
reminds us that beyond verbal intelli-
gence, there is mathematical, social,
intuitive, and aesthetic intelligence as
well, and that the instruments we use in
school should expand the child's poten-
tial, not restrict it.

What we need today is a comprehen-
sive program of assessment, one that
includes:

First, the measuring of language,
mathematics, and computing
skillsto verify that young children
have mastered the basic tools of
learning.
Second, a cluster of general-educa-
tion examinations at the high school
levelto measure knowledge in such
areas as science, civics, literature, his-
tory, and geography.
Third, a senior writing project for all
studentsto determine their capacity
to think critically and integrate ideas.
And finally, a student portfolio of
school and service projectsto
evaluate the higher order aptitudes of
aesthetic sensitivity, creativity, and
problem solving, for example.
To monitor assessment and develop a

model program to be used optionally by
each state, I propose a national, non-
governmental panelorganized, per-
haps, by the Education Commission of
the States, the six regional accrediting
associations, and the Chief State School
Officers, who are already bringing lead-
ership and vision to the testing move-
ment.

What we test determines, in large

2.38



233

School Reform: Completing the Course

measure, what we teach. And shaping a
comprehensive program of evaluation,
one that enriches rather than trivializes
the goals of education, is one of the
most urgent challenges the reform move-
ment now confronts.

Reaching All Students

From the very first, this nation has
understood that education and democra-
cy are connected. And at this late hour
it's almost embarrassing to ask: "Which
students will be served?" Today, almost
everyone agrees that excellence in edu-
cation means excellence for all.

But, frankly, that's not the way the
reform movement is working out. While
"advantaged" schools are getting better;
others remain deeply troubled institu-
tions. And were is still an enormous gap
between our rhetoric and results.

During a recent Carnegie study of
urban schools, I became convinced that
we have not just a school problem, but a
youth problem in this nation. Many of
our young peopleespecially those
from disadvantaged backgroundsfeel
unguided and unconnected to the larger
world.

Today, at least 30 percent of all black
high school students drop out and more
than 40 percent of the Mexican and
Puerto Rican students leave before they
are awarded a diploma. Today, in both
urban and rural schools, as many as half
the disadvantaged students are absent on
any given day.

Between now and the year 2000, one
out of every thne youngsters in public
education will h: from minority popula-
tions. And then: are precisely the stu-
dents for whom the schools have been
least successful. To make these schools
effective we need concerned parents,
smaller schools and smaller classes, bet-
ter counseling and guidance, and flexi-
ble arrangements that link schools to

community service and to work.
And, once again, we must have feder-

al leadership to do the job, as the
nation's corporate leaders just declared.
We urgently need:

Full funding of Head Start, to encour-
age prekindergarten education
Full funding of Chapter I of the
Elementary and Secondary Education
Act, to strengthen basic skills
And full funding of the federal nutri-
tion programs, to stimulate young
minds.
Winston Churchill said it all when he

observed that "There is no finer invest-
ment for any community than pulling
milk into babies." And it an unspeak-
able disgrace that, since 1979; the num-
ber of poor families with children in this
countrythe ,richest country in the
world has risen 35 percent. The harsh
truth is that if "at risk" students do not
become a national priority, the promise
of eduCation for all will remain sadly
unfulfilled and our very future as a
nation will be threatened.

Conclusion

Since 1983, we have had one of the
most sustained and consetp:ential peri-
ods of school renewal in the nation's his-
tory. But if we stop now, we will have
failed. To succeed:

We must make teacher excellence a
national crusade.
We must define a core of common
knowledge.
We must design a comprehensive pro-
gram of assessment. ,

And, above all, we must confront the
crisis of the disadvantaged, since,
ultimately, the reform movement will
be judged, not by what happens to
students in the privileged schools, but
by what happens to our poorest and
most neglected young people.

o1) oon
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; Again, I salute the governors and the
legislators for their leadership in school
reform. Thanks to their efforts, great
progress has been made. But as John
Gardner reminded us:

i A nation is never finished. Y.ou cant
build it and leave it standing as the

1

Pharaohs did the pyramids. It has to be
recreated for each generation.

And the most urgent task this genera-
tion now confronts is the rebuilding of
the nation's schools.

Special Programs for Special Students

Middle level educators nationwide are working to refocus on the movement start-
ed earlier this century to provide separate, suitable programs for students between ele-
meritary school and secondary school. The fact of puberty, if no other mason, requires
3 special program for these pre-adolescents and early adolescentstransescentsas
they move through perhaps the most difficult, confusing, and frightening period of

'their lives. Because of their special condition, they require special programs designed
t
to meet their needs. They need individuals working with them who understand and
,accept their characteristics, while helping them cope with their confusion and insecu-
rity as they continue their academic program.

Edward A. Barnhart, NASSP Committee on Middle Level Education
i
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WHERE WE STAND
By Albert Stamm,. President
Amenean Federation of Teaeners

Tests Don't Tell Us...

What Kids Really Know
very year. the American public spends hundreds of millions of dol.

little about whatK.rlthey

know and a able to do. What do I mean? After all, students take
ats on testing our students. Yet we find out very

re

their standardized reading and math tests, school districts annnounee
the results and wehear that "This year 56 7 percent of our students arc
above average in reading and 62.2percent above avenge in math, whereas ;
last year..." Sure. t what. exactly. are those numbers telling us?

Dr. lohn Jacob Camtell found that most states goon the majority of
their students to be"above average" on standardized tests. Impossible?
No. because in the newsNak of standardized test reporting. "above
average" doesn't mean in comparison with the kids who took the test 1 I
that year. It means above averite of a sample group of students who-
took the exam five, ten or more years ago.

Sull,shouldn't we sun applaud when scores go up? Probably not. The
higher scores are not necessarily a sign that schools are Improving, that .
students know more reading and math. They usually just mean that more
and more time has been spent on practicing answenng the kinds agues.
dm that will berm the tests. Kids may actually be learning less because
other. more important things that wont be tested are being neglected.

The next time the test results ate publicized, instead of bends:a:led !
or ongusted by the numbers, stop and ask yourself what the scores
mean.11.58.6 percent of ninth graders are above average, what czn they
do? Can they read a newspaper? Can they write a good letter? Can they
extract information from an almanac, graph or chart? This is the kind
of information that's understandable and useful to the public and poli-
cymakers. It's what 4,,e need In order to know how well or how poorly
our schools *redoing

The National Assessment of Educational Progress (NAEPj regu I
larly supplies this kind of information from a national sample of sta. ,
dents. But NAEP was prohibited from reporting results for individual
states. school districts. schools or students because, when it was put
into place by the Congress In 1962. it was feared thit this move would
require testing so many students that it would lead toe national come.
ulum and federal control or schools.

In sp:te of these limitations, and perhaps partly because of them.
NAEP has been able to give us useful. and often sobering, information
about what Anglican students know. It has told us. for instance, that
only 2.6 percent of our 17-year.okl high school studentsthe dropouts
aren't countedcan write a good persuasive letter. only 20 percent can
write a simple twoparagraph letter applying for a job, only 12 percent
can arrange a series of Simple fractions in sac order and only 32 percent
know in which half century the Civil War occurred.

But national averages just don't move people to action because they
don't tell them how their own school systems or kids are doing. So last
year. a national study group headed by former 'Tennessee goverr,or'
Lamar Alexander and H. Thomas lames. president emeritus of the -

171Spencer Foundation, recommended that the prohibition on how NAEP

so that results for participating scales an be broken out state by state
results ate repotted be loosened a bit. NAEP has now been expanded

though not by school district, school or student.
State officals. taxpayers and parents will now know how the per.

1.2formance or students in their states compares with students In other
states. but that still won't tell them what they need to know. Whatever
the state results. districts and schools will be able to say. "That's not
us. We're much better. That distnet down the road or at the other end, !
of the state brought down the score." Of course. giving states chance I
to compare their current and future results wilt provide some useful
information over time. When taxes a re cur do students achieve less? If 1

a state adoms a pan iCUlar Set of texts or sta Ada ds for becoming a teacher
are there changes In student achievement?

But that still leaves an unfilled need for assessments for people in
local school districts. A further expansion of NAEP to meet that need
may be the answer. Or it may not be. NAEP is still mainly a multiple
choice test. And it may be unwise to expect NAEP to do something it
wasn't designed for.

Does that mean we have to continue to rely on those idiotic stand-
: 4ardized tests? Fortunately not. New tests now in the works assess stir'

dent per forma nr: by asking students to do such things as carry out real
science expe n ments. Write essays based on their own research and make
oral presentations. Instead of being boxed in by the onerightnswer
format of a multiple-choice test. Inds can explain their reasons for an.
swering questions in a particular way. They can show what they know
and are able to do

'oagine the difference if tests like these drove the curriculum in
stead of low.level, multiple choice tests. Teachers would be preparing
kids for tests by helping them Ica rn how to think, write and solve prob-
lems skills they seed in the real world. Connecticut. New York,

(meeting tests like these right now. Why jut a handful? The present
Vermont,: California, Michigan and a handful of other slates ark pi-

us
idiotic system of assessment has got to go. We need a way of knowing,:
really knowing. how our students are doing. '
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Lessons Learned:
Federal Policy Making and
The Education Research
Community

THE TITLE of this article
might seem somewhat am-
biguous, so let me danfy
matters at the outset. : will
focus on federal policy m k-

ing with regard to education research, lot
on the effects of research on federal p )I i-
cy nuking in general or even on the mit-
ing of federal education policy. My is-

CHESTER E. fTNN.IR. (Harvard Unite
say Chantor)iaa,beviaufsirvu secretary ..r
research and http,O,CRICN and counselor to
the secretary of education. U.S. Department
of Education, Washington, D.C. On Octo-
ber I he leaves that position to return to the
facalry of Vanderbilt University as a proles-
WI of education and as the drrettor of the
Educational Excellente Ntnvort a research
center housed In the iodic/Ws Washington.
D. G, office This article Le based on an ad-
dress he delivered In Apri11912 at the annu-
al meting of the American Educational Re-
search Attach:don. New Orleans.

Mamorre 6. Low,.

Mr. Finn tak.S stock of some of the changes he has witnessed
during the past three years in the Office of Edactuie,ial Research
and Improvement. Paradoxically, he says, as OERI has been
dwindling, it has also been demonstrating the possibility of
renewal and even rebirth.

BY CHESTER E FINN. 1F-

tendon is to ruminate and reflect, candid.
ly but eonsirucively, after three years m
my current post and nearly two decades
spent stepping into and out of the snarled
intersectkin of federal policy and educa-
tion research.

Let me sun by taking stock of some
of the changes we have witnessed dur-
ing the past three years in the Office of
Educational Research and Improvement

(OERJ) which remains, for better or
worse, the only unit in the federal goy-
eminent at is explicitly dedicated to the
collection and analysts of inforrmuon and
to the support of systematic :nom about
education.

First, let's look at fiscal matters. Last
spring I appeared for the third time be-
fore the House and Senate Apptcpnations
Committees. For the third time I asked

OCTOPER 1938 127
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as the Presidents budget request had
asked for the third time for an increase
in funding for education research and for
the collection of statistics. As of late sum-
met, our request for fiscal year 1989 was
$84.4 million some $24 million more
than the amount that had been appropn
ated in fiscal year 1985 and some $27
million more than Congress permitted
us to spend in fiscal year 1986. I don't
want to break my inn patting our team
on the back. but, in education research,
to paraphrase Sen. Everett Dirksen. $24
million here and $27 million there and
pretty soon you're talking about 'real
money."

The budget for fiscal year 1989 includ-
ed the Administration's largest request for
these activities since 1981. But for the
third year in a row Congress saw fit to
appropriate substantially less than the
President sought. The area of research
and statistics is the only major Education
Department (ED) account for which this
has been true. For fiscal year 1987 we
reared none of the additional funds that
we had originally requested for the pun
poses for which we requested them,
though $4 million that we had not asked
for was tacked onto the appropriation for
a so-called "Mal initiative' with the
funds restricted to the regional education.
al laboratories. Save for that addition, the
account for research and statistics was
level-funded.

For fiscal year 1988 there was good
news for the OERI missions of statistics
and assessment: an appropriation of al.
nasal' million, up from about 514 mil-
lion for these activities in the previous
year. This 48R increase was the first
nonincremental increase in memory for
federal education data-gathering, As for
the rest of the budget request that year.
we experienced a painful cut. The labs
absconded with 53.8 million for another
inullIment of thetural initiative; even
as the total appropriation for the non-
natis.eal section of OERI what I
sometimes think of as the 'old National
Institute of Education (NIE)' was re-
duced by $2.1 million below the Presi
dent's request. The upshot is that, for the
fiscal year ending on September 30. we
experienced the tightest funding situation
in a iong tinr.

But worse lies :head. Recent congres-
sional action on the fiscal year 1989 ap-
propriation puts the 'old NIE- portions
of our enterprise coo even leaner rations,
about 54.4 million below the Presiders's
request and of the meager sums pro
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Med. $5.1 million is reserved for anoth-
er Installment of the 'rural truutive."
Though the suusucs-and-assessmem:.ne
in the budget received another hear
boost, the financial pietut. on the fe-
search side is the bleakest yet.

Let us tam next to structural matters.
As is well.known. Secretary of Educa-
tion William Bennett reorganized the re-
search arm of ED in the summer of 1985,
putting the ME out of its institution!
misery ar-lonmbriing it with the old Na-
tional Center for Education Statistics and
the Center for Lbranes and Education
Information, arnalsamating them into
what we termed the -new OEM' Con-
gress ratified this arrangement, first by
not undoing the administrative reorgani-
zation dung the penal when it might
have objected and then bk incorporat-
ing our design into the Higher Education
Amendments of 1986.

All was finally stable, we suppos06,
And for about two years this was indeed
so. But no longer.

ATE LAST spring, as pan of
the Hawkins-Stafford School Im-
provement Amendments of 1988.
Congress made a major change

in the structural arrangerrems of OERI.
Our statistics unit was transformed into
a serm-autonomrus agency, called (once
again) the Naticuel Center for Education
Statistics. Although still housed within
OERI. it is to have its own Presidential-
ly appointed commissioner; its own pro-

^

curement, personnel, and publishing au-
thonues, and perhaps its own separate
line in ED's budget for salaries and ex-
penses. In truth, the organizational trap.
pings are almost identical to those of the
NIE, though this time they pertain to the
statistical rather than to the research side.

And it isn't just the structure that is
similar. I'm snuck, too, by the parallel-
ism of the underlying motives, which ap-
pear almost identical to those that led to
the establishment of the NIE 16 years
ago. a desire for the function embodied
in the new agency to have higher status,
greater visibility, more resources, and
thicker insulation from political influ-
ence. I'll return to some of these issues
later. For now, let me simply note that
what has for several years been a reason-
ably stable organizational structure is
now in the throes of another massive dis-
ruption.

As for the substance of the statistical
enterpnse, the past several years have
seen a virtual renaissance. (in fairness,
I should note that some of the most need-
ed changes had been launched by Emer-
son Elliott and his team in the months
before Bill Bennett and I arrived on the
seem.) We have overhauled virtually all
the agency's basic data systems; acceler-
ated the collection, analysis, and publi-
cation of statistical information, filled
some of die worst gaps in data collection
(or at least set in motion activities that
will fill those gaps dung the next few
years), and made huge strides In quality
control.

04 the Only thing tha4 unknown.



238

On the assessment front. we've made
good progress as well, some of it cm-
bodied in yew provisions fair the National
Assessment of Educational Progress
(NAEP7. which are incorporated into the
Hawkins Stofford Amendments. These
provisions pick up most of the mom-
rundowns of the 1986 task force on na-
dotal assessment that was led by Lamar
Alexander and H. Thomas )ants. These
included such items as wider coverage of
subjects. new governance arrangements.
and the beginnings of stoteby-sute as-
sessment. Its addition, the NAEP has
moved into previously unexplored sub-
jects. has made good progress In "seal-
ing' its data to facilitate the examination
of trends. end has outsiderably improved
the Pao:fairs:ion and intelligibility
of its reports.

Turning now to the ^research and im-
provement" portions of the enterprise.
our Office of Research is currently ad-
ministering 19 research centers 10 of
them begun (or renewed) a few months
otter I arrived in 1985 and seven of than
the products of competitions since then.
(The other two centers were already op.
eating wire I arrived.) Companions for
two more caters were concluded in Sep-
tember. one having to do with technolo-
gy and the ocher. with school leadership.
Our budget request for fiscal year 1989
meowed two additional competitions: a
fairly large center to examine the ellen.
tive schooling of disadvantaged young-
stets and a smaller one in civics and
citizenship education that was Intended
to join the five subject - matter centers that
we launched during 1987. either on our
own or jointly with the National Endow-
ment for the Arts. (The National Endow-
ment for the Humanities has recently
funded a very simile research center
devoted to the teaching and learning of
history. so the civieskitizenthip center
would bring the total of federally spon-
sored subjectmutter centers to seven,
though the niggardly research appropri-
woo for fiscal year 1989 probably means
that this new one will not materialize.)

These university-based wars typical-
ly involve five-year grants ranging from
about 5500,000 to 51.5 million annual-
ly. The idea. which is now almost s quar-
ter of a annoy old. wthat a research Cen-
ter is able to bring to best on a putku-
lar problem or issue a critical mass of
scholarly effort that cannot be mustered
by individual matchers and Individual
research projects. In so doing, the cen-
ter assumes national prominence even

The care and feeding of centers
has been OERI's biggest task

by far in fiscal year 1988.

leadership in its particulu field of in-
quiry and is supposed to yield significant
iinelketual breakthroughs.

Although a number of our centers do
good and useful work (and more Mayyet
do so before then current grant cycles
end). concentrating research efforts in
this single mode is inherently risky and
shortsighted. By giving particular insti-
tutions virtual monopolies' over major
topics of inquiry, competition is du-
counged; esch issue or problem tends to
be explored within a single research par-
adigm. even if it might be more fruitful-
ly examined in several different ways:
and lone scholars. people with unconven-
tional ideas and fresh perspectives, and
people lowed outside the two dozen
most famous universities are discouraged
from becoming seriously involved In re-
search.

While most government research agen-
cies sponsor centers of this sort, educa-
tion is the only field in which practically
all the research funding is parceled out
in this fashion. Not that we have* sought
appropriations for Individual projects. for
fielthinitioted studies. and fax various
grunt competitions. But the Idea of the
centers has led a churned life on Capi-
tol Nil. Asa result. OER1 now has es-
sertidly no money with which to support
research that does net fall within the pur-
view of the centers.

Though the care and feeding of centers
has been its biggest task by far. in fiscal
year 1988 our Office of Research also
conducted the third consecutive canoe-
titian for fieldinitiated research grants.
sane:hug we were able to revive in 1986
after it had lain donnant for several
years. A couple hundred proposals have
arrived each year. at least several dozen
of them quite promising. But we have
been able to make only a handful of
awards from the 5500.000 Congress has
appropriated for this purpose.

We have also revived the Ides of re-
search fellowships and were able to suP
pott a total of 12 such fellows on of our
funding for fiscal years .936 and 1987.
We had conducted the competition and
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peer review for fiscal year 1988 and had
identified some superb candidates but
were fated to abort the program because
insufficient funds were approprieud.

So things have been exceedingly tight
on the fiscal front. But, as the foregoing
discussion shows, we haven't been Idle.
The other accomplishment of which Pm
proudest in these past three years is
the considerable progress were made in
translating extant research findings aid
statistical analyses into English and get-
ting them into the hands of individuals
who might benefit from them. Kappan
readers are no doubt familiar with the
publications in the lilac Works series (die
two editions of which have now been dis-
tributed to the tune of more than 580.000
copies). But OER1 itself has produced
more that 300 publications of various
kinds between July 1985 and April 198E.
Nearly 203 more are in the works. In ad-
(felon. major institutional grantees and
contractors (centers, loth. ERIC clewing-
houses. the NAEP. etc.) have produced
more than 1,6(0 other publications dur-
ing the same period.

Implicit in these activities of translat-
ing and dasenthuung research findings
is a change in OEM's basic strategy
indeed, a change in the very definition
of our -cautituency.' Muth as Bill Ben-
nett mast ElYs constituency, construing
it more u educationminded citizens than
as educational Instiankes and practi-
tioners. so have we in OERI significon
ly widened our conception of our clien-
tele. It no longer consio wholly of schol-
ars. analysts, and informaticeatherers.
It now Includes to a greater extent than
before the users of information: the prac-
titioners, policy makers, joumalias. par-
ents, and citizens who crave prompt, re-
liable data and more pertinent, intelligi-
ble, and practicable research findings. If
that entails a partial shift of resources
from the conduct of new research to the
explication and dissemination of sound
research already 'on the shelf,' so be it.
We'd like to do more of bodi, of course.
but money for these purposes has always
been tight.
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I could rank on. boasting of minor
provements in the ERIC system. of scv-
eral new programs that we're aSnur' art' et-
Mg. and of ins itutionaliution of a sys-
ternstie policy of peer review throughout
OER1 that is supported by a computer-
Lard reviewer bank containing names and
specialties of nearly 2.000 individuals
who how consented to participate. 1
could tell you of the first-ever systemat-
ic evaluation of the regional labs. of sane
terrific conferences. of a couple of grant
competitions that I've been especially
pleased with. and of some additional
work on the international front.

BVI' ENOUGH. Let me discuss
instead some of what dough
satisfy me about OERFs cur-
rent situation and some word-

sure signs and portents I see of things
to come.

For all practical purposes, the non-
statistics part of OERI is today little
more than a pipeiine conveying funds
to major institutional recipients, namely
labs, centers, and various segments of the
ERIC system. la fiscal year 1988. out of
a tali appropnation of 544 6 million for
everything except statistics and assess-
ment, only 52.3 million (about 5%) did
not go to one of those three types of us-
stitutiona/ recipients. That's peanuts. Fis-
cal year 1989 looks like peanut shells,

And tying OEM's hands in this way has
a grave consequence. Except for our pal-
try fieldinitiated competition. I would
have to say that, unless you am a center
or a lab or an ERIC clearinghouse. there
is nothing OERI can currently do to fund
your work We are unable to respond to
People's ideas and initiatives, no matter
how iscpcsunt we perceive them to be.
Nor can we support their development or
dissemination.

111 put aside for another time my
detailed appraisals of ERIC. of the labs.
and of the centers, The three categories
are quite different from one another, of
course, and It isn't right to lump them
together Each kind of butitution has
its virtues; each has its weaknesses, all
are powerfully resistant to changing their
accustomed practices and emphases. yet
each his done some good For now, I
simply want to point out that our re
search portfolio Is woefully unbalanced
No other federal research agency chin-
nets anything approaching 95% of its
funding through large. datable hada-
twans, In fact. Ed go so far as tv say that
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under these circumstances OERI doesn't
really qualify as a research agency. it is
mote occurately described as a conduit
foe funds earmarked by Congress for a
handful of specified institutional clients.

Any sizable and durable institutional
funding arrangement has certain Usher-
eat drawbacks. It Is apt to favor caution
rather than nskukIng: it is apt to foster
mainstream thinking rather than bold or
iconoclastic ideas: it Is apt to be located
at an illustrious and wellesublished in-

couple of valiant private foundations.
OER1 has been. to all intents and pur-
poses, the sole place to go with a project
or idea that isn't related to the particular
mission of a center or lab, that is offbeat
or unconventional, or that doesn't deal
with a trendy subject. Insofar as OERI
lacks the capacity to function in this way
(and today it surely lacks that capacity),
something of sigtuficance is lost to the ea.
tire field of education.

Another inexorable consequence of the

OERI's funding arrangements do not
nurture innovation, imagination,
or unconventional approaches.

stautton rather than at a less well-known
or newer place; it is apt so be led by the
lords and barons of the field rather than
by mat highest/ foot seldiers, In short.
such funding arrangements are rot a bad
deal for the nuintcnance of familiar prat.
tiffs. familiar faces, and familiar ideas,
However, they are a far-from-satisfac-
tory arrangement for nurturing innova
don. Imagination, or unconventional ap-
proaches. If you share my view that prac-
tically the entire field of education needs
a lot more of these latter approaches than
it has been getting. then you can began
to see why I think it is dysfunctional to
rely so heavily on a handful of large,
long-term arrangements fee research and
development.

Yet, as the money for research. evalu
ation, and dissemination Is forced into
these institutional channels and as the
statistics and assessment part et the en.
terptise is made organizationally separate
from the research part. the research part
becomes ever more vestigial. It may be
that tomarovisOERI will most accurate-
ly be described as a professional Sta.
tistics and assessment agency, attached
to a small checkwriung mach= that is
pcogranurcd arrnally by Congress to de-
laver a certain number of checks of a
specified size to research centers. region
al labs, and ERIC clearinghouses.

This diminished and cramped version
of the toyer:ins:at% primary education
research agency has several major de.
forts. The most obvious 1 have already
alluded to. all kinds of potentially irr;ooe-
UN research and researchers have no-
where to turn for support. Except for a

current arrangement will be the steady
erosion and eventual disappearance of
any real professional research compe-
tence and intellectual capacity wnhin
the agency itself. The agency will be
effectively lobotomized. Met check
writing machines don't need staff mem-
bers with scholarly credentials. keen in-
tellects. skilled pens. or irocresang ideas.
The colleagueship between government
staff members and professionals in the
field will dissipate. A tour of duty In
Washtngton at least a tau at OERI
will not be a worthwhile experience for
scholars and thinkers in education. We
have a number of superb scholars and
thinkers In OERI today. But why would
their like want to come in the future?

What is more. as the agency becomes
-wholly owned' by its tnSittotanit chests
and their congressional godfathers, it los-
es any real constituency elsewhere. In
time at loses its legitimacy and comes to
be thought of as 'that place that doles out
money to 30 or 40 Institutions' rather
than as an agency that supports the work
of able scholars with Interesting ideas.

Can this degenerativ a process be ar-
rested? Or is the disease so far advanced
that all w e can reasonably hope for is to
keep the patient from suffering needless
pass? Can the gloomy picture I've paint.
cd be fundamentally altered?

It has Ixentlus way for quite omen=
long before Finn. or Bennett. or Rea-

gan came to town. What gripes and sad-
dens me is that we haven't been able to
correct ths situtuon. We never quit try-
ing. the budget request foe fiscal year
1989 Included $8.1 million for research
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projects. programs. and activities that
are not centers, labs, or ERIC cleuing
houses. This would have given us a sir
nificandy better-balanced research port-
folio than today's. But we asked for that
In foal year 1988, too to no avail.

I do net believe that another ceganiza-
tiond rearran:cment would make a dif-
ference. and I doubt that the forthcom-
ing change of Administration will nuke
a difference either no matter who Is
elected. I think the problems go deeper
than the kind dot an be solved by mov-
ing the furniture Around or chan;ins the
nun= cf the people sitting on st.

G.
LOOMY TROUGH I ern on
this front. something else has
been going on in recent years
that I furs kith comforting and

alarming, if that is possible. Even as the
part of the Education Derazunent that is
explicitly devoted to education research
has been shrinking, larger and costlier
quantities of research and rereads like
activities have been undertaken they'll=
in ED and in several other agencies.

If we consider all of ED, it turns out
that some $127 million was spent on "re-
search and development in fiscal year
1987, of which OERI accounted for just
S28 million. By far the biggest hinder of
research w,ot the National Institute on
Disability and Rehabilitation Research;
OERI came second; -cducadoes of the
handicapped was third. Ths means that
the Office of Special Education and Re-
habilitation Services (OSERS) *dation' -
tend some $73 million in research funds
during fiscal year 1987. about 2.5 times
as much as 0E.9.1 did. Other units and
programs in ED that spent more than S2
=Mon on research antideveloprren were
voeutiOnal edu:Stien, bilingual educa-
tion. the Chapter 1 evaluation. and Oat-
laudet University. Three other one spent
between SI oration and S2 million. When
finally totted up, the figures for fiscal
year 1988 promise to be still lager.

Missionrelated education research Is
thriving. Unlike OEM, these pro:Tartu
receive appropriations larger than their
budget requests. There Is also consider-
able mission- or subject-specific research
supported by ether agencies. The Nation-
al Science Foundation Is much the lug-
est. The arts and humanities endowments
have reined projects. as well. And tucked
away In vanOw, comets of other agen-
cies are projtAs and studies that at least
beat on ne.ous aspects of eduenko.

I'm reluctant to settle for
an exclusive diet of mission-
related education research.

This is good good for the smelts
that get important and neocied work done,
good for the researchers who have more
than one window to line up at, and in
time. puma:44 good for the Eck
of education. But mission-oriented re-
search Is a mixed blessing. It leaves
lacunae, unless one assumes (As I do
not) that th: "Sulisions of the several
funding agencies add up to all the rig -
ruffian research that Is needed. Mission-
oriented research may be singularly un-
responsive m novel approaches, to hale-
known scholars, and to heterodox con-
clusions. And its quality coital may be
uneven. because what passes for pea re-
view may entail scrutiny primarily by
aficionados of the mission.

Still, we need to recognize that feder-
al support of education research is today
most robust la those places where at Wa-
ttled not educatica research" but rath-
er organiud Inquiry in relation to ap-ci-
fad promnu, problems, goals, and mis-
sions.

Why as should be so Is test ex-
plained. I believe. in tams of the
tuisa calculus cat practitioners and poll-

cy makers typically apply to education re-
search and the resolute refusal of most
researchers to accept this. In spite of de-
cades of effort. our field has not yet suc-
ceeded in persuading many people (oz:1
er than members of the scholarly priest-
hood) that education research is valuable
or wonhwtule except in situations in
which it Is palpably joined (in ways the
laity can understard) to 'seal -hfe" issues,
problems. and dilemmas. Education re-
search has always had to thread Its why
between the Scylla of the obscure and
trivial and the Charybdis of the common-
sensical and sellandera. Missionrelated
research is probably best situated to ap-
pear worthwhile, useful, and relevant.
yet also a bit mysterious. Because it is
nearly always 'applied" research, It is
also the gnat apt to be cached up and used
by practitioners and policy makers.

Yet Ns reluctant to settle for an en.
elusive diet of aus' sion-related education
research. Sign ifiont issues and authentic

will go unexplored, and count-
less

unit SO unexamined, intereswill
re

less hypotheses will go untested. Schol-
ars know this, and they are apt to cart.

1 sal, thm the opporfreofdaytime Ls prime time, ms I Ike wialked it wronst
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about it. But who, if anyone. outside the
field also cares about such matters?

Here we begin to set to the bad news
that I am compelled to bear. Although a
handful of thoughtful loaders of educa-
tion associations are conscientious advo-
cates and sophisticated consumers
ben Shades, Scott Thomson. and Sam.
uel Sava come to mind. as do Thomas

sumers of research findings. So, in many
respects, have the general media. the
policy-making community, and perhaps
even the public at large. Not only do doc-
tors subscribe to and read the research
journals in their fields, but I also often
hear radio or television news accounts of
research findings published in the latest
issue of the New England Journal of

We need a new way of thinking
about education research as it

relates to the federal government.

Shannon and Gordon Ambach there
is no keen appetite out there" in most of
the education world for more or better
research. It isn't that people are opposed.
Ask them straight out whether they think
it would be a good idea to devote more
resources to education research, and
they're almost sure to say yes. But this
is the 'motherhood and apple pit" re-
sponse, and it is not matched by any
overpowering impulse to do anything
either to see that resources are furnished
to support more and better research or to
make conscientious use of the results of
that research which has already been
done.

I am not going to belabor this point or
try very hard to prove it. It is well un-
derstood by everyone in Washington and
by practically everyone in the raid of
education. And it is a situation that hasn't
fundamentally changed in decades ex-
cept that matters have worsened as it has
become clearer that the primary advo-
cates and supporters of education re-
search ate education -nearchers.

In this respect education resembles the
law more than medicine. So far as I can
tell, most legal practitioners and policy
makers are largely oblivious to what
emerges from the research that is carried
out by law school professors. Save for
the occasional citation of a law review ar-
ticle that appears now and then in the
footnotes to court decisions, the research
train and thepractice train tun on differ-
ent tracks. And I do not think it coinci-
dental that there is very little go:eminent
funding of legal research, because its
principal consumers appear to be those
engaged in its production.

In medicine, by contrast, most pracd-
N tioners have become conscientious con-
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Medicine. When was to ass time you
heard the network news sum, a
study published in the American Edam-
rional Research Journal? Or, with the
possible exception of each year's Gallup
education, poll, even a study published in
the Kappan?

It will be said by some in the field that
part of my job and pan of Bi11 Bennett's
job was to be effective salesmen for edu-
cation research so effective that prac-
titioners will begin to fall all over them-
selves in their eagerness to put its find-
ings into practice, so effective that mem-
bers of Congress will vie with one an-
other to lavish funds on it. Well. I don't
wish to seem defensive or to dwell on this
point for too long. But I must assert that
we have done what we could to foster the
demand for and the appreciation and
use of education research. We have
also labored to obtain additional re-
sources with which to underwrite his
production. Perhaps we could have done
more, but I'm damned if I know what or
how.

There is an assumption among at least
part of the leadership of the education re-
search community that the next team to
take the field will surely fare better: that
they will be less political, more lovable,
more inclined to utter mild pleasantries,
better disposed toward the education es-
tablistunent more kindly toward the aca-
demic community in general. or at the
very ;east better liked on Capitol Hill.
Perhaps this will turn nut to be so. And
perhaps its being so will lead to a golden
age of federal support for education re-
search. If you seriously believe this, how-
ever. there are a couple of bridges across
the Potomac that you might also like to
consider purchasing.

To sit around waiting for the next
team to reach the arena is simply naive.
The problem education research faces in
Washington is not a dearth of advocates
in the executive branch, nor is it merely
a matter of party affiliation. Consider the
recent remarks of William ('Buddy')
Blakey, a liberal Democrat. now a sen-
ior aide to Sen. Paul S..non (D411.) and
formerly the deputy assistant secretary
for education legislation in the old De-
partment of Health, Education, and Wel-
fare during the paliniest. most liberal,
most Democratic days of the Carter Ad-
ministration. If you leave researchers to
their distillers.' Blakey observes, 'they
will come up with largely an irrelevant
research agenda. Congress still believes
educational research is more contempla-
tive of the navel than anything that will
benefit education."

I don't think Blakey is wrong. much as
I wish he were. I'm not about to bestow
any Golden Fleece Awards, but I will ad-
mit that I warned a bit when sonamno re-
cently passed me an education journal ar-
ticle titled 'Does Counselor Body Posture
Make a Differeum?: with the suggestion
that it typified education research. How-
ever, the important point is not what I
mink. It is that traluenttal folks on Capi-
tol Hill believe such research to be typi-
cal, and those folks will be in office long
after I have left mine.

LI OF THIS says to me that
proceeding in the now-familiar
mode is not going to yield any
dramatic change in the repu-

won of or prospects for education re-
search. What u needed now is something
akin to a paradigm shift. We need a new
way of thinking about ednoation research,
at least as it relates to the federal govern-
ment. And I believe that the way may be
pointed by the relative success of rills-
samreltted research, with in explicit
practicality and its inherent appeal to the
utilitarian mind.

What if we sopped talking about edu-
cation research qua research
stopped talking about it? Let us quiet-
ly acknowledge that virtually nobody
outside the research community cares
much about its fate and that those who
do care are unable to do much about it.
Let us instead identify the teal-world
problems that we might be able w help
solve, the programs that we might be able
to improve with er.harccd howled:: end
clearer understanding. and & interests
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with which we might fruitfully arty our-
selves Let us, in effect. redefine the con-
sapiency ofeducation research (as OERI
has redefined its constituency) to consist
in large measure of potential users and
consumers, rather than scholars. Let use-
fulness and practical value become our
dominant crteria. And let them also dic-
tate our fueling strategies.

What would that mean in practice?
With regard to federal funding. it might
mean building into the major 'action'
programs some modest set-asiles (per-
haps 1%) fee related madam, evaleatices,
and systematic innuiries. These studies
might consider such nutters as the issues
embedded in those programs that would
benefit from experimentation. evaluation.
and analysis.

Of course, researchers have no auto-
static claim to such funds. They would
have to make common cause with state
governors mil chief state school offirrs,
with teacher organizations and school
board associations. with state legislators
and vocational educators, with principals
and superinteorlents. with private schools
and community colleges. The list cese,4
be extended, but it is familiar enough.
Making common cause with other inter-
ested parties carries with it the possibili-
ty of beccoMg passengers on their trains,
rather than continually trying to attach an
engine to on own caboose.

This is not a new idea, of course. A
few years back. the American Educa-
tional Research Association (AERA) be-
gan conversations with other education
stomps. It was a good stmt. But no one
has followed through on the effort, and
I'm not sure why. AERA has lapsed back
into the mode of griping, lamenting.
kvetching, and writing letters to Con-
gress.

I dont know for sure that education
researchers are willing to pay the price
associated with making common cause.
I. is not trivial. It will moan having much
of the research agenda built around prac-
tical. real-world issues that are of im-
mediate interest to practitioners and poli-
cy makers. It will entail stricter time-
tables and may even involve meeting
deadlines things neither congenial to
the rhythms of scholarship nor compati-
ble with summers in Nantucket. It will
mean writing up research results in plain
English, drawing their practical impea-
tions in even plainer English. publishing
findings injournals that have a chance of
being seen by practitioners and policy
makers even providing technical as-

sistance to some of those practitioners
and policy makers, with their mundane
concerns, absurdly tight schedules, and
opinionated minds.

This is a prospect that education re-
searchers might firxl shocking. And that
is why I find it entirely plausible that
the education research community might
choose instead to maintain its purity and
preserve its traditional culture, even if
that dooms most of its members to rela-
tive poverty, obscurity, and irrelevance.

Most of those at the pinnacle of the
field will make out okay; so will those
with godfathers and those employed by
wealthy, illustrious institnicrs. They will
find support for their work from federal
sources, or they will find it somewhere
else. But theyll endure. Others young-
er. !us well-known less wellicconect-
ed, less well-placed, eritlunore esoteric
interests wool fare so well, unless they
are willing to make some of these trade-
offs and take the associated risks.

If the strategy I am proposing suc-
ceeds, in time it could also foster a mod-
est rebirth of more fundamental research.
necked away within (and shielded by) the
mission-related work. When there is a
sizable research enterprise with a solid
rep-mice for usefulness, timeliness, and
practicality. it becomes far easier to per-
suade constituents of that enterprise to de-
vote a fraction of its funds and energies
to looking further down the road, laying
the groundwork for imaginative solutions
to tomorrow's problems rather than grap-
pling only with today's. At that point,
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a federal agency (or agencies) with a
broader, less prescriptive agenda would
have a reasonable prospect for success.

There are no guarantees that dm "corn-
mon cause:eats), will work, of course.
As I have said education researchTs
may wars no part of it. Then, too, the
prospective allies and beneficiaries may
spurn our overtures bemuse the record
in"Jate gives them liNe reason to believe
that their energies and resources would
be well-invested.

OERI has some relevant (and some-
what heartening) experience to offer,
though. Our increasingly close collabo-
ration with such organizauorts as the Na-
tional Governors' Association and the
Council of Chief State School Officers
indicates to me that such joint ventures
can be mutually beneficial. I am heart-
ened as well by our ability to work with
a network of urban school superinten-
dents and with higher education officials
in the states. Similarly, when we publish
a 'translation' of research into English
and thousands of copies are reproduced
and distributed by the American Feder-
ation of Umbers and by seaool superin-
uncle= in such cities es St. Paul and San
Diego, one can sense the appetite for
good I:storm:don, presented clearly.

I find it odd and a little paradoxical
that, as OERI has been dwindling, it has
also been demonstrating the possibility of
renewal and even rebirth. The leaves that
fall in the =ma are an augury of buds
in the spring. But a Ice& cold winter is
closer at band.

7 hare having to go to school It breaks my momentum.'
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Federd Register / Vol. 54. No. 175 / Tuesday. September 12. 1989 / Notices 97779

pedagogical o' Its. educational delivery
systems. legunIng envimoments, and
student edocatlonal outcomes (2) an
examination of stuck' had:grounds.
study skills. levels oft ..,st.learchts

stsicides, end coodratlosn (31 an
exploration of general education and .
gradtation requirements. along with the.
specific content of courses and majors:
and (4) the identification. development
kiting and dlssecttnstIon of effective
Indicators and methods for turning
InstructIoncl quality. student leardug.
and the outcomes of higher eduattlon.

Request jot InforntaliorrFor
additional Informelica contact Dr.
Joseph Conety.11.S. Department of
Edetmlica. OEM Office of Research.
Room 610. SSS New Jersey Avenue.NW.
Washingtca. DC 20296-5573. (202)357-
6079.
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U S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION
OFFICE OF EDUCATIONAL RESEARCH AND NAPROVEAENT

NATIONAL CENTER MR EDUCATION STATISTICS

BEG 8 1888

Dear Colleague:

Emerson Elliott presented The Condition of the Center - 1988 report to the
fall meeting of the eabers of the Advisory Council on Education
Statistics. (A list of the current Council is enclosed.)

We feel the report is a clear and succinct statement of the progress the
National Center for Education Statistics has made to the recommendations
of the evaluation conducted by the National Academy of Sciences at our
request. We thought you, as a friend of NCES. would like to review the
Center's activities, and we asked Emerson to make the report widely
Available.

In our own work with the Center we have participated in the development of
written statistical standards, review and clearance procedures, survey
design and analysis, and wateued the change in spirit as the Center has
assumed and been given more responsibility. All of this is corroborated
in the report Emerson made to us which we want to share with you.

Enclosures

Sincerely,

Ray TUrne , Presiding Officer
Advisory Council on Education

Statistics

WAS'"NGTON. D C. 202015

g," 401

ko 1)010
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Advisory Council on Education
Statistics

!Olio timber(

Dr. Ray Turner
(Presiding Officer, ACES)
Assistant Superintendent
Dada County Public Schools
1450 N.Z. Second Ave., Room 500
Miami, Florida 33132

Ms. Molly Broad
Executive Director and CLiat Executive
Officer
Arizona Board of Regents
Suite 1400

3030 N. Central
Phoenix, Arizona 15012

Mr. George E. Mall
President
Baseline Data Corporation
1522 E. Street, N.W. Rm. 522
Washington, D.C. 20003

Dr. Ellis Page
Professor, Educational Psychology and
Research
Doke University
213 Vest Duke Building
Durham, North Carolina Z77Ge

Dr. Seymour Sudman
Walter N. Stellner-Professor of Marketing
Survey Research laboratory
University of Illinois
1003 V. Nevada Street
Urbana, Illinois 61801

gm-Officio Menberg

Assistant Secretary
Office of Educational Research and
Improvement
U.S. Department of :Mutation
400 Maryland Avenue, S.W.
Washington, D.C. 20202

Director
Bureau of the Census
U.S. Department of Commerce
Washington, D.C. 20233
Attendee: William Butz, Associate Director.
Demographic Fields

Coaissioner
Natior-% Center for Education Statistics
U.S. L ttment of Education
555 Rev Avenue, N.V.
Washington, D.C. 20208-5574
Attends.: Emerson J. Elliott, Acting
Commissioner

Commissioner
Bureau of Labor Statistics
U.S. Department of labor
Washington, D.C. 20212
Attendee: Ronald E. lutacher, Associate
Cos:issioner

Chairman
National Commission on Libraries and
Information Science
1111 18th Street, N.V., Suite 310
Washington, D.C. 20036
Attendee: Susan Martin, Executive Director

SIM

Iris Silverman
Executive Director
Advisory Council on Education

Statistics
NCES/OULI/U.S. Department of

Education Room 400J
555 Nam Jersey Avenue, N.Y.
Washington. D.C. 202:8-5574
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Revised
November 7, 1988

THE CONDITION OF THE CENTER 19881
Emerson J. Elliott

Acting Commissioner of Education Statistics

These last fee months I have frequently been asked to make a statement about
the new NCES. reference to changes that might have appeared suddenly es a
consequence of recent legislation. But the term doesn't seem especially
appropriate to ma for an organization that likes to trace its roots back 121
years to 1867 (unless, perhaps the comparison is with such long-standing
bureaucracies as the Roman Cathclic Church or the British monarchy!). Instead,
I prefer to think of the Center developing through various stages, with its
present situation different - -in many respects stronger and more adequately
serving the public--compared with two or three years ago and still with many
challenges before it. My comments. then, are report on the status or
condition of the Center in late 1938.

V

These remarks are organized as a reminder of whets we have been, description
of where we are now, and some observations abut where we must direct our
attention next. With the constructive assistance of many concerned people, we
have learned important lessons from the past. In the present, we are trying to
draw from those lessons, working with considerable assistance of the
Department, Congress, and numerous other supporters to establish a quality core
program of data collection, analysis, and dissemination. And we are now able
to train our sights on the future, to think through where we want to be and
what we need to do to get there. My comments will address each of these
perspectives in turn. The vision is sobering in the breadth of demands it
places on NCES, but I hope it can inspire the Center and those who care about
it to seize the opportunities ahead.

PAST

In 1985 and 1986, the National Academy of Sciences undertook an evaluation of
the Center. NAS wrote a tough critiqueactually repeating advice that had
been given in half a dozen reports on the Center over a period,of three
decades. Framing the issue as one of intent, commitment and leadership, it
made more than 40 recommendations for action by the Center, its Department and
the Executive Branch generally, and also for Congressional action. The authors
sounded the alarm

without such strong and continuous commitment and demonstrated
determination to undertake wide-ranging actions to change both the image
and reality of the Center, we are unanimous in our conviction that serious
consideration should be given to the more drastic alternatives of
abolishing the Center and finding other means to obtain and disseminate
education data.

1Report prepared for the Advisory Council on Education Statistics,
September 15, 1988.
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But the preferred course of action proposed by the Academy- -and the course the
Executive Branch and Congress have followed was to make significant changes in
the ways NCES does its work, especially its statistical and technical work, in
its staffing, and in support for measures to assure data integrity. (See
Attachment A for a summary of HAS recommendations and subsequent response.)

There were other studies zand other circumstances that descriLed the condition
of the Center by the aid -80's. The combined effect of sore o less level
ap.ropriations and U.S. inflation for sevaral:vearsprior to 1986 was a s arp
erOilOCin ditipuxtbssing power.

o The Central Accounting Office reported early in 1986 that the Center
."\ had auperienced a 64 percent declInm in constant dollar appropriations

betwnen 1974 sud 1984 while Department of Education appropriations
Alai4141`22/ in constant dollars.

o CAO ',ported a decline in constant dollar funding of seven U.S.
ummrnment statistical agencies (including NCES) of 81 between 1980
:44 1984 while NCES declined 28.90

o CAO also reported a decline in the number of Center surveys from 55
annually in 1976 and 1980 to just 38 in 1983.

Center staff also dropped.

o A Congressional Research Service study reported drop from 173 in
1980 to 125 in 1984 (and the staff level was further reduced to 102
just two years ago). In 'full-time equivalent terms for recent
fiscal years, Canter records show staffing as follows:

1981 - 154.6
1982 - 129.7
1983 :122.0
1984 - 117.7
1985 - 119.3
1986 - 107.0
1987 - 118.3
1988 - 127.0

The CRS report documented ocher evidence of decline:,

o a teacher demcnd and shortage survey was postponed in 1982;

o technical assistance grants to States were terminated;

o briefer art less analytic reports were issued; and

o validation studies wore eliminated for some surveys.

CAO reported a sharp increase in dada published in the Direst that were two to
three years old.

Heals out of date

I of total data altmentA
1980 1983.84

02 Zhu OU slatz

12 or less 0% 39% 6% 6%
13 or less 33 22 9 24
19-24 33 0 18 6
25-36 11 6 52 47
37 or sore 22 33 16 18
* of elements 27 18 33 17

_r,
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The reawakening of interest in education data folloving the 1983 Nation Ag Big
report simply made the decline more obvious. The authors of Al Bilk were
forced to use very old data. less than satisfactory proxy measures and other
inadequate statistics in preparing their report.

In its 1985 solicitation of researcher and data user comments on the utility
and adequacy of elementary and secondary education data NCES was advised of
severe problems that sharply restricted the utility of its data for both policy
and analytic purposes:

o Data gaps (e.g.. on teachers and on sch_ls.-especially at the
elementary level.. dropouts, finance).

Laa of comparability.

o Over.agrregation the, ,hid important analytical characteristics (such
As States, urban/rural, rich/poor prms, public /private,
elementary/secondary) and

Tareiness of data rol

At the postsecondary loyal, similarly, there were no data on students
specially on students receiving financial assistance), none on outcomes.

,,ertually none on faculty, and insufficiently detailed information on tinance
and credliActivity, The burgeoning interest in 'indicators' of education
status And progress was severely hampered by such daficioncies in data at the
national level.

The Academy placed the Center's 1985-1986 situation in the context of thirty
years of Government failure to act. GA0 and CRS reports described the Cancer
in the setting of Government statistics agencies in the first half of the
eighties. The l:85.1186 Center condition recounted in these reports didn't
happen suddenly nor was the Cancer singled out. The more significant
conclusions, though. are in the =AAA= of those reports rather than in their
findings. The messages from these examinations of NCES' past are several:

First, to be useful to the policymaking and research communities, NCES
must have a core program that comprehensively covers major education
issues on a periodic basis.

Second, for this informatics: to b^ accepted and accurate, it must meet
high standards of statistical qualitj.

o Third, to meet the needs of a vide range of data users, NCES must
place a high priority on disseminating data in varied fora, and on a

timely basis.

o Fourth, the Cancer clearly requires changes in its funding and staff/
level to accomplish these ands.

-
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PRESENT

The response to the Center's rtatus in the mid.19BO's has occupied the
Executive Branch and Congress. and the Center itself and its Dapartment, and
has brought wide support from countless organizations and individuals who care
about education data.

The following pages describe several &mansions of the present condition of the
Center; the control of its date program; its technical capability; its use of
external expertise; funding and staff; and now legislation.

1. OUR DATA TELL MORE AEON! THE STATUS AND TRENDS OV AMERICAN EDUCATION

Perhaps the single moat. important NCES initiative for data users is our move
to fill long-standing gaps in the nation's education statistics and also to
make data sore useful for analytical purposes.

o At the elementary and secondary level, the Center has initiated a
sample Survey of Schools and Staffing (SASS) that will greatly expand
information about teacher job experience, work incentives. activities,
use of tine. compensation. and attitudes. It is gathering data on
school incentive, program and college enrollment rates. And
princicall are surveyed also on such matters as job preparation and
experience, attitudes and roles. In our school universe surveys.
items on racial composition of schools and proxies for socio..conomic
status ere being added. We are also beginning a major revamping of
financial information that will restore detailed data on the use of
funds. And at the request of Congress, the Center is designing an K
annual collection of data to dascribe the extent and status of
dropouts.

o The Center's third longitudinal study begin &is past spring gathering
baseline statistics on eighth graders - -tine first time we have started
a longitudinal study at that level. With its biennial follow-ups.
this will provide invaluable information about schooling an'i
subsequent transitions and on such issues as dropouts and entrance
into employment.

o The National Assessment of Educational Progress (NMI is to be
strengthened in several ways. Under new legislation thetaLtion's
jReport Care seal gain importance as &monitor of student progress y
additicn or a Ntateby-State component. a larger private school sample
and, possibly, occasional coverage of out-of-school 17.yearolds. It
will have a new and more independent governance structure to search
for consensus am a basis for NALP policy decisions. The Center is
also mandated to conduct continuing evaluations'of the assessment
program.

2The HaskinsStafford Education Improvement Amendments of 1918.

n-7 (-1
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o Ve have taken steps to strengthen the analytic potential of our data.
Hore data willAlgVmhbeausilsattlaoolltoolinoteadof
7g71.7tiTCliata sets are being inked with comon clues one an
°neared- samples. Data will be representative of States and other
elesents of diversity in American education including schools I"
different settingsurban, rurtl, rich, peon. large, omall, h.,1 and
low minority enrollment, public and privets.

o The Center is making a serious commitment to international education

statistics so that valuable cross.national comparisons can Se made.
Activities include an upgrading and regular funding of U.S. involve-
ment in international achievement studies; co- support with NSF, of a
National Academy ,f Sciences group to help assure high technical
quality, stable planning and support, and greater use of the data from
such international studies; initiation of an OECD indicators
project; addition of an internatnIalnLeienS__.so12FD and
participation with OECD in ansorfrilcsannualstistical
collections more couple.. and comparable.

o At the postsecondary level, ve expanded our vision to include all
postsecondary institutions in basic data collections Znov called tee
Integrated postsecondary Education Data System or liSDS), but ve have
added important new data to help achieve comparability and explain
differences in reporting. For example, ve are nov co'.acting data on
'total institutional credit' activity, a measure ve expect to be more
couparabla across institutions than the full tins equivalent
enrollment' which has been difficult to standardize.

The postsecondary collections are also more comprehensive. They now
request additional information on retirement and fringe benefits,
system.vide costs and State office expenditures so that financial
autistics will be more complete. And Ve have instituted a separate
data collection on student financial aid that will open up enormous
new research opportunities. It provides a wealth of first tine data
on aided and unaided students at ever, college level. has gathered
representative data describing the U.S. college population and it is
structured so that student and institutional data bases can be
linked. Ve plan to use this study as Idle foundation for nav
longitudinal surveys of pos, lcondary studente, and of postgraduate
experience.'

o And this past spring, ve conducted our first survey of college faculty
with data on characteristics, er;:rience, attitudes, work week and
other not.previously available information.

2. THE CENTER'S TECHNICAL CAPABILITY IS CROWING

Veil, are all these new data any good?

The Departnent of Education accepted the National Academy of Sciences'
challenge and has wade significant changes in the Center's technical
operations. We have built on excellent work in some placessuch as the
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longitudinal studies program, a redeveloped postsecondary education data
system, els annual goedition of_ENtation report on the status and progress of
education, the beginnings of a school ample study. and taken bold initiatives
to deal with deficiencies identified by the Academy. For example, we have:

o Established the position of a chief statistician to take charge of
technical policy and ensure that our recently developed statistical
standards are met,

o Initiated an inhouse technical training program.3

o Encouraged staff to prepare articles for journals and professional
conferences and increased our participation in the Washingtor Statis-
tical Society, American Statistical Arsociltion and, of course, the
American Educational Research Association.

o Increased our staff by 301 last year, and

o EstablisLd publication review and cleans:toe procedures that have peer
review as major feature.

In 1987, Secretary Bennett issued a Departmeut policy memorandum on LACES'

publication review and clearance procedures whigh established the Commissioner
as thttinalarbiter of what LACES publishes. This memorandum was updated in '

September to incorporate changes due to NivkinsStafford amendments and revised
to subject contractor reports to virtually the same review as staff
publications. Two additional policy directives have been issued in 1988: the
first gives technical spat/float/ors for LACES pUblications, and the second
gives guidance on publication planning, review and revision. These documents
are the result of intense consultation among Center staff about what goes into
a particular kind of publication (report, analysis, ED Tab) and how publica
tions are to be prepared from initial planning to production and revision in a
sensible timeframe). We found that publication types had strayed from original
intent, that publications were often late and staff were exasperated and
frustrated. So we set about to work through the problems and coma up with a
better system. The new policy memory is now guide our publication process and
should enable us to meet our commitm.t that data be made available to the
public in a timely and understandable manner.

3The Center offered last goer, two at the undergraduate level, one
at the graduate level. There was a series of technical seminars offered
at the Center, and LACES cosponsored four conferences on current
techniques in statisrtcs, analysis, and data collection, with a go,.; share
of LACES n attendance. :he Center also conducted a first, the Federal
Forecas: .Ts Conference, which invited forecasters from all parts of the
Federal svermsent to discus. techniques used.

'The Center numbers among its staff the Chair of thu Social
Statistics Section, ASA, the Chair/Elect of the Social Statistics Section,
ASA, and the Program Chair/Elect, Survey Methods Section, ASA.

rt -1
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These highlights should indicate the wide scope of our acti..ns. The impact on
us :s should be greater confidence in quality when they purchase Center tapes
ot read our publications.

3. WE ARE SEEKING AND USING ADVICE

Another characteristic of Center directions and initiatives is that we are core
determined than ever both to seek advice from diverse sources and to we/eh that
advice in reaching decisions about our program and products. We are calling on
a wide array of data producers and users, including members of the education
research cemmunity, the media and policymakers. For example, we commissioned
papers for adzic on updating elementary - secondary data programs that shaped
the content as well as the structure of our elementary and secondary
collections. We convened a conference on our 1988 longitudinal study that
resulted in starting with an eighth- instead of a tenth-grade cohort. A
spatial panel en National Assessment, chaired by former Governor Lamar
Alexander of Tennessee, cemmissioned 46 papers to provide advice on its work.
We have assembled researchers and other advisors and data users on our studies
of student financial aid, college feculty, elementary secondary schools and
staffing, and school finance.

We supported a panel to assess how well the structure of our studies responds
to needs fur policy relevant information. and hosted a pair of meetings on the
pros and cons of a possible merger of National Assessment and our school samplb
studies called by the UCLA Center for Research on Education. Standards and
Student Testing (CRESS?). Still other panels have advised us on dropout data.
education indicators and the needed revisions of our higher education
institutional surveys.

Last year, for the first me, we were able to attract three Fellows of the
American Statistical Association. Ingram Olkin, and his associates Ed Haertel
and Larry Hedges. are assembling groups to help conceptualize an education data
system for the 21st Century. Funding for this was provided by the National
'Science Foundation. Both these Fellows and our staff have reporteA with some
enthusiasts that already they feel benefits from their daily contacts.

The Center appointed a NAEP Technical Review Panel on National Assets went
involving education researchers. This Panel. Chaired by Ed Naertel, addressed
three major issues: 1) the soundness of NAEP_trend data. 2> the puzzling
problem of the 1986 reading anomaly. and 3) technical considerations related to
a State-by-State assessment ?coven.. The panel has advised us on development
of the 1990 survey and has helped the Government respond to public concerns
voiced about these issues.

Altogether, over the past year. the Center has met with ten stanelng advisory
panels involving S members and has convened eighteen one-time meetings to
request advice from 379 individuals. These nearly 500 advisors exclude
external peer reviewers for publications as well as groups organized by others
with whom we meet regularly (such as representatives of State higher education
agencies).

:.1
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The advice we obtain from these sources is the essential yeast of the Center's
loaf of bread. Ue need to have a data program that is technically adequate but
at the ease time sensitive to content. We have given this necessary connection
of data user needs, research and statistics a permanent and senior- ranking
focal point in the Canter by creating the position of Chief Advisor for
Research. a post parallel to the center's Cbf.f Statistician.

4. OUR RESCURCES ARE MORE ADEQUATE

The Center's funding situation has changed dranatically as a result of
Executive and Congressional action (sae Accede:ant 8). With the consistent
reconmendation of Assistant Secretary Finn and Secretary Bennett. the President
proposed sharp budget increases for fiscal 1987. 1988. and 1989. Congressional
response cans for fiscal 1983 and fiscal 1989. The result is:

o An appropriation less than $13 million for six years through 1986.

o Ross to $14.i million in 1987, $21 million in 1988 and $31.1 million
in 1989.

o Thus. by 1989. the level is 2.1/2 tines that of 1986 - -a figure that
restores (in real dollar terms) the Canter's peak level reached in
1973-75.

In the area of staffing, the Center has ad anced from its low point of 102 in
September and Ortober. 1986. By August 1987 the figure was 134 on board
staff. As of September 11. 1988, th figure is 127 with 7 recruitment actions
in progress. The staff as 4 :note has richer diversity as well. Recent
additions have, for example, brought more experience:

- in oche Covamment statistics agencies

- State rtments of Education

- psycho :its

- mathematical statistics

- subject expertise (e.g., finance)

- technology of surveys

.....

ill, the Center's staff is weal below the 'full-time equivalent' level of 155
for 1981 and the 173 level NA3 reported for sons point in 1980.

There is a human dimension to these cold statistics on nunbers of staff and
that concerns the roles, recognition, sensitivity to interests and needs,
morale. and management relations with the Center's employees.

0. mx
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Lest February the Department union sent the Director a report based on response
to a survey of employee attitudes that indicatedamong the 66 percent of staff
who responded in the fall. l987- -some 87 percent felt there vas a relatively
lov sense of actual trust between management and staff. Following an
employee suggestion, the Center established an Employee Advisory Committee with
members elected by each Center branch. The SAC is to deal with issues such as
communications, employee performance agreements and appraisal systems around
which many concerns lie. In September. the Committee transmitted its Interim
Report making 28 recommendations for inproving the working environment in the
GALA!.

o One of these dealt specifically with the reaction of several SCES
enpltyses to use of special hiring authority that the Office of
Personnel Management had created to staff bard-tofill positions (such
as statisticians). OPH had waived the usual posting and OPH review
procedures and invito& all who were interested in this expedited
hiring arrangement to attend a 'JIM: Fair' what Government agencies
could receive applications. Omission of the usual publicly posted job
announcements vere perceived by soma as contrary to the Department's
collective bargaining agreement as well as unfair to employees who
could receive promotions through this special 1rd process.

o Other reconmendetions covered avid. rinse of matters on coomunica-
tions (especially on jobs, reorganizations, and other Administrative
matters), management development (e.g.. training for and evaluation of
managers. especially in interpersonsl skills), esployeo swards, the
Government's employee appraisal system. administrative provisions
under the Havkins-Stafford Amendnants, and employee development
(including transfers in assignments, travel funds and the clerical-
juenr-senior staff balance).

It is already clear that the Coomittse is providing a constructive way for
employees to Address issues that are critical to employee morale. job
satisfaction and professionalism. As the new fiscal year begins. SCES
managoment will respond--I trust in squally constructive fashion.

S. WE HAVE NEW MINORITY AND RESPONSIBILITIES

Congress has not only provided additional funding, it has devised a legislative
responsetothe challenge of the National ACadany of Sciences as well.
Provisions of the Hawkins- Stafford Education Improvements Amendment. 'signed by
the President last April 28, contain more than two dozen authorizations of
.several types.

o Nina would provide a specific -legal basis for 4. cavities already
underway. The effect is more to strengthen Congressional commitment
to them -and, hence, to the Center - -than to alter Center programs.
These include:

- student aid s each 3 years
- poitattondaryI Ioneis*
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- school district *mapping' of tarsus data each decade
- elementary- secondary longitudinal study
- annual dropout statistics

cooperative State-Federal public library statistics program-

- appointing committees
- using data from other agencies
- sampling

O Nine others are ells iy linked to the goal of assuring integrity in
the Canter's data ..ad in cost cases are adaptations of laws,
conventions or practices of other statistics agencies (such as BLS or
Census) to NCES:

a (1) cooperative State4ederaLelementary Ind secondary
sta,Istics program, and an attendant 2) fellowship training
-program for State and local statistics. personnel would sharply
upgrade Center efforts with State education agencies to make
crossState data more comparable. Hawkins-Stafford authorizes
agreements between the Federal Covernment and States on data
deflaticns and standards for supplying data that have been only
informal for the last year; research, evaluation, technical
assistance and other forms of s -port for the system; and Fateral
funds for additional costs incurree by compliance.

The distinction between data and 'policy statements is
/clarified by (3) separating the annual condition of educ tion!
statistical report (which ICES would prepare) from a decce17011
report on the state of education.

The Canter's technical and leadership role in education statistics
is fostered by requiring it to (4) make reports to Congress when
asked, (5) control preparation and publication of its reports, to
(f) administer a tough provision that will maintain
uonfidentlallty of data supplied by individuals, and (7) provide
assistance for other parts of the Department that engt4s in
statistical data collection in order to coordinate col assure the
quality of such collections.

The Cantor's leadership staff positions would be altered to assure
senior stature and a balancing of technical and subject expertise
by (8) making the Commissioner an Executive Level IV Presidential
appointee (beginning in 1991) and (9) creating statutory Associate
Commissioners for Statistical Standards and Methodology* as well
as for Data Collection and Dissemination. (Cther Associate
Commissioners can be created by the Commitslonvr, as appropriate.)

o The remaining eight provisions have less to do with data integrity.
but do have a bearing on overall Centar authority:

two create additional tasks--a panel to recommend education_
indictors to monitor the condition and p es. adUcation and

is report on school reform acti-Vities, especially on success and
retention of gid MET=
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Three would seem to have limited substantive impactrestoring
"National' to the Center's title; restricting the Advisory
Council's role to ,avice (rather than setting standards); and
making the Commissioner chair of ACES (on its face, a conflict
that should be remedied by a change in the law since the ACES
advises the Commissioner).

Three would establish managerial authorities for contracting.
hiring, and a separate and earmarked administrative expenses
appropriation. Alt. .gh modeled nn experience of the larger
Government statistical agencies (and Census is by itself larger
than the entire Department of Education) these authorities run
counter to.Depattment practice and may not be practical due to the
sisal: size of the Center. Moreover. the legislation retained all
other srganizational placement and supervisory relations for NOES.
so the ceearate authority is internally contradictory.

In ss. our emphases in the present represent attempts to correct problems
idan.:fied in the past au to work towards an appropriate program for the only
national a ne rovidi comprehensive information on education in U.S.

These include:

o Filling out the data systems on elementary/secondary and postsecondary
educztion, with periodic data collection program and predictable
publications and. data tape releases.

o Expandinl the scope and coverage of existing data programs to cover
important data gaps.

o Enforcing series of statistical t-andards adopted in 1987.

o Establishing internal procedures assure high technical quality.

o Consulting more consistently with data providers and data users to
learn more about needed modifications to our data programs.

o Implementing legislative provisions to strengthen the scope,
relevance, quality, and timalimess of the Center's progrars.

EtT/URE

As the previous section has demonstrated. the Center has traversed an
extraordinary petted of expansion and change affecting the entire organization
and every individual in it. While the changes have frequently had positive
consequences far the agency, for its products and its reputation--and often for
its staffthere have been abvious strains from the diversity and volume of
this recent activity.

The Center faces a period of adjustment and assimilation as Department
leadership changes. testaffin.resainbstial.tanchalle.
Increased budgets have-led--ammanadatatneods
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analysis; to publications that must be written; to tapes that must be
documented and released; to more questions from users. It will be unrealistic
to assume that fifty percent increases in appropriation levels can be
sustained, yet the budget proposals and program plans clearly assume further
increases to complete the work we have planned. Center staff need sustained
end sensitive consideration of their needs for growth and professional
advancement. The Hawkins-Stafford Amendments have provisions that require sore
organizational modifications (e.g., new Associate Commissioner positions; new
cooperative' statistics authorities for elementary/secondary and for public
library data; direct reporting of MEP to the Commissioner).

In August, the senior managers of the Center met for two full days to begin a
through introspective sssss smart of the Center and its future. Hone of US,
would_rn_we have a strategic _tanning procese:-although we are determined et_
work toward one. But these two days dinonstrated to all of us how esseetial
such a process is. In °or f the Center's position, we identified
several significant strengths, including the following;

0
NAEP, HS6B, Digest, Condition report
pork with Stress
Private school Initiative
Involvement of data users and providers
Improving coverage of data
Relationships with other statistics agencies
;kitten standards
Staff training

'Recruits:one of technical staff
Technical support from contractors
Bigger budget/new legislation
ASA fellows

Building of rations: agency-wide planning process
Involvement of outside groups in planning and support
Employee Advisory Committee
Dedicated staff and management

And we identified some weakness as well, including these:

Adequate tins and rationality in decisionnsking
Uneven morale
No tradition of technical excellence
Priority setting among programs
tack of staff skills in some areas

- ztatsztical computing
- math (heavy duty.)
- advanced analytic skills linked to
substantive knowledge

Not enough support staff
Incentives for professional development
Agency-wide personnel resources management
Long-term commitment to some programs

Late-poorly written-opaque-untargeted products
Excessive focus on institutional education



User influence or how and what data are reported
Ina equate analysis
Methodological research program
Overcommitment of staff resources
Topical raports synthesizing data

I should caution that both the strengths and weaknesses listed here represent a
first cut rather than a testedout agreement. a set of priorities or an
inclusive identification of stro.4 and weak points. But they are what senior
Center ms;Agers say, today.

I will conclude these comments by describing the goals we identified in just
three areas: agency norms; egram content expansion; and staff resources.
Granted, these my be refined and extended as we move to questios cf tactics
(how will the goals be achieved), as we look at all of than in -w:at.ou to our
resources, and as we add to the list from three other areas (efaxisncy/
quality...sternal relationships and budget priorities). This is a report while
our thinking is still underway

First, the Center needs an environment with shared agency norms and
expectations. This would be fostered by institutionalized processes for
rational decisionlking-strategic planning, regular program reviews, a set of
known and predictable processes for daily decisions. There should be a unified
sense of purpose about the Center's role, who we serve and how we do things.
Collegiality and professionelism should chm.acterize our operations and
intellectual inquiry and debate should brancouraged in all activities.

Second, the Center cannot function an an institution unless it demonstrates
greater sensitivity to its essential staff resources. There oust be a center
wide personnel management system cveringfor those responsibilities that fall
within the Center rather than to .atI or the Departmentevery aspect of
recruitment, assignment and reassignment, development and appraisal, rewards,
counseling and monitoring and training. Tha Center should strive for adequate
staff in =hers and in the range and mix of technical, substantive and support
expertise. It suet create an environment conducive to professional and
academic growth of its staff, fostering participation and leadership among
varios professional communities.

And third, even though our data collections are enormously richer and larger
than three years ago, the Center in its budget plans and analysis activities
must bear in mind what is not yet covered or not covered sufficiently. In this
area, ye have identified four tress in particuai, as requiring attention:

early childhood educational experiences

students in higher education

outof.school learning for all ages (including learning in the
workplace)

reports on specicl populations.
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For the future, then, NCES faces considerable institutional challenges. We are
attempting to focus in several broad areas:

o We need to work harder on personnel-related issues. These include
morale, training, development, and utilization of current staff as
well as recruitment of the appropriate mix of new staff to help with
our greatly *spondee, program.

o The Center needs to develop an expectation that decisionmaking
processes are rational--that they conscientiously seek out strengths
and weaknesses, devise and evaluate choices, and take account of
minority as well as majority points of view. This pertains tu the
development and modification of data collections and also to the data
produced for public consumption.

o The Center must continue to work towards establishing more balance
between the resources available to Ix and the program required of it.
To some extent, this will demand identification and adoption of
innovative approaches to staffing and obLaining other resources.

o We need to promote a positive self-image for /ICES, to encompass an
environment in which there is a clearly identified mission and strong
motivation to work well and hard to meet that mission.

We should expand our data collection programs tu cover more compre-
hensively the traditional elementary, secondary, and postsecondary
stages of education, but also to encompass educational experiences
both before and after these stages. Early childhood education and
educational experiences in adulthood play increasingly important roles
in our society.

This is an introspective statement, as I noted above. It is a personal view of
the condition of the Center as an institution rather than a comprehensive
assessment of our statistical data collections. But the condition of the
Center as an institution has an enormously powerful influence, over time, on
the visible products that come from the Center. The Center itself is a
resource we hold in trust, one that calls for prudent investments, one to be
nurtured, one to grow in public service and in stature.
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ATTACHMENT A

National Academy of Sciences (NAS) 1985-86 Evalua' an of NCES
and NCES Response as of 1988

1. MISSION, ROLE, RESPONSIBILITIES

HAS proposed increased visibility and a broader mandate for the Center
and specifically proposed that:

o NCES have a lead role in determining data needs for assessing the
condition of education and responsibility for producing such data;

o Congress and the Secretary demonstrate support for NCES in
budget actions, requests for policy-.,,Levant data and
testimony/reports;

o The non-partisan nature and statistical integrity of the Center be
strongly supported;

o NCES play a stronger role in education data planning and technical
assistance in the Department;

o The Center assume responsibility for the processes that lead to
determination of the content of data to be collected; and

o The Center be sore isible as the primary Federal statistical agency
in education.

Center budgets have been sharply increaseu by both Administration and
Congressional action. The Center has taken the initiative both for planning
the "condition" report and also in redesigning its overall data agenda. The
Administration in review/clearance procedures and other ways has recognized
the need for statistical independent le Center and the need for Center
data to be viewed ax Laulated frou pa .an influences. The Advisory
Council on Education Statistics (ACES) has played a role in supporting the
Center statistical standards program. Congress, through the new
confidentiality, technical assistance and other provisions has strengthened
the integrity and professionalism of the Center's role in education
statistics. The Center's visibility has been increased with growing budgets,
with frequent use of data by Department officials, with a new statutory
requirement for an annual Commissioner's appearance in Congressional
committees to present dropout data as well as other legislated requirements
for reports (e.g., indicators, school reform).

CONTENT ANDIRECTION OF DATA COLLECTION PROGRAMS

The Academy report recommended continuing efforts to engage data users in
dialog as to their needs and vayr to reach them more effectively. The
Center's 1985 "redesign" was cited as a mow for such efforts. In
addition it proposed:

o joint analysis of data needy with States to improve content;
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o development of a sample-based program for data collection on classroom
and students so that understanding of relations among inputs, process
and. outcomes will increase; and

o inclusion of longitudinal components in sample surveys.

Thl Center holds advisory meetings and calls on external expertise
continuously, but senior staff believe more can be done to use this advice in
decisionmaking. The Administration proposed and Congress enacted a
Federal-State cooperative elementary-secondary statistics program. The
project with the Council of Chief State School Officers (CCSSO) to improve
data comparability is a continuing effort that will provide a solid basis for
the cooperative statistics program. Expanded data gathering, through the
lationsl Assessment of Educational Programs (NAEP), Schools and Staffing
Survey (SASS), and National Longitudinal Educational Studies (NELS) surveys,
will be used in input-process-outcomes analysis. Longitudinal components are
being added to the college student financial aid survey (for monitoring
college progress and post-graduation experience) and SASS to monitor
teacher-leavers.

3. ESTABLISHING A FRAME OF REFERENCE

This Academy recommended rational planning of Center activities. It
called for a process, involving public participation, to organize the
Center's program and set priorities for current needs but carefully
balanced to maintain essential trend information.

NCES management is engaged in creating a strategic planning system to
serve this and other objectives.

4. DESIGNING A PROGRAM

NAS called for modest additional funding for staff but, in general, felt
that there should be a demonstrated commitment to improvement before
there were large budget increases.

The Administration disagreed with this Academy suggestion and requested,
instead, substantial funding increases so that data gaps and quality
improvement issues could be addressed simultaneously.

5. ADVISORY COUNCIL

The report noted that the statutory mandate to establish' standards was
inconsistent with the Advisory nature of ACES. It proposed that:

o The LEW be amended to correct the inconsistency;

o The Secretary respond to ACES recommendations;

o Members be selected on the basis of collective expertise in areas
related to the NCES mission; and

o Technical advisory groups be created to supplement ACES.

r!, 5
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The Hawkins-Stafford Amendments modified the statute as proposed by NAS.
The Secretary does provide responses, in writing, to NAS recommenda-
tions. ACES membership over the past 3 years has consistently brought
together individuals with diverse experiences in statistics, policy and
education matters to deal with ACES concerns. The Center has created
many continuing program advisory groups and !ley eitablish, in connection
with the new Associate Commissioner for Statistical Standards and
Hethodeogy, one or 1070 technical advisory bodies.

6. IMPROVING DATA QUALITY

The recommendations are probably the most important of NAS proposals
and Center responses have probably best described our reaction. The
Academy proposed that:

o Staff and contractors demonstrate technical competence;

The Center should develop and use standards in all phases of its
work to ensure high quality data

There should be a statistical standards "office" and a regular
evaluation of programs and methodology

A program to develop, disseminate and revise uniform definitions
is needed

Reports should routinely include information on definitions and
sources of error.

o There be a balance between the use of. administrative records i.nd
sample surveys;

o Users be advised routinely about the quality of data, and the
limitations inherent in their use;

o The Canter initiate a cooperative program to assess and improve the
quality of data from States, localities and institutions of higher
education; and

o That standards be established for review of data releases and
procedures to effect them.

The Center has completed, adopted and implemented written standards
governing every phase of its statistical activities from planning a data
collection to providing caveats on all data in reports. The Secretary
has approved a review and clearance policy (updated and revised in
September, 1988) that distinguishes between review/comments/advice (with
outside involvement) and actual 'clearance (reserved for the
Commissioner). A Chief Statistician has been appointed and plans are in
progress to build an office" with evaluation and related functions
around that position. Recent legislation strengthens all of these
actions.

r) -
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Both the CCSSO data project and regular reviews with higher education
representatives are dartsing and revising uniform definitions. These are
continu'ng activities. The Center, while examining the need for balance
among kinds of surveys, is improving quality and coverage of its universe
administrative records collections (Common Core of Data, CCD), Integrated
Postsecondary Education Data System (IPEDS) and also conducting sample
surveys (e.g., SASS, NPSAS) using the universes for sampling and other
purposes. Tabulations from the universes are used in sample weighting
and for the analysis and development of missing data.

NCES is now moving to a new level of quality and utility. We are
relating the data we collect and publish on a regular basis with data
from other sources and other programs in the Department. We are linking
Census data with Center data to do forecasting at the State as well as
the national level. And le're trying to integrate our collect -ts with
other collections so we are truly a ptrt of a Federal statist. system.

7. TLIELINESS

VAS proposed that the Center explore ways to speed up data collection and
manage the data collection and production process so that results are
available more quickly.

The first project under NCES' ASA fellows program is an exploration of
how to take advantage of technology to speed up data production and
reporting in the next generation of data management.

Standards call for data tapes within 6 mcIths of survey close out and
published reports within 3 additional months. These goals have not
always been achieved with the many new studies underway and they remain a
challenge. The IPEDS and CCD *early estimates" systems are one way NCES
meets the field's need for advanced results.

8. RESOURCES - STAFF AND BULLET

The Academy analyzed staff needs and Center requirements. Their recom-
mendations are that NCES should:

o Identify the technical and subject matter required to accomplish its
mission;

o Initiate an active recruitment program to attract needed mathematical
statisticians and substantive experts;

o Provide training and work assignments and develop innovative
approaches to ensure professional growth and opportunity for further
professional development;

o Clarify lines of authority and responsibility throughout the Center;
and

o Seek assistance and cooperation from other Federal statistical
agencies;

ro,
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o Give staff authority and responsibility for carrying out individual
projects that meet timelines and established standards;

o Participate more frequently in professional meetings and activities,
including preparation, presentation and publication of articles about
the Cancer's work.

The Center staff has increased by twenty-five percent over the past two
years.

Although Center managers make frequent ad hoc reassessments of staff
needs, strengths and weaknesses, there is not a systematic division and
Center-wide evaluation or overall management system for our staff
resources. The Center plans to develop a comprehensive staff development
and management system in 1989. N e use of rationale decision ,,ocesses
is also a goal. Actions to achieve that goal began with establishment of
the Chief of Staff position, the embryonic strategic planning process,
and other devices for mote systematic decisionmaking.

The Chief Statistician has de sloped and implemented a program of
courses, technical seminars and meetings to upgrade professional skills
of staff. Uhile professional activities such as preparation of papers
for journal publication and participation in conferences are encouraged
and have expanded, bevy workloads and a shortage of travel funds
curtailed activities this past year.

The Center entered into an agreement with the Bureau of the Census to
conduct SASS. In addition, officials of several statistical agencleJ
provided counsel to drafters of recent legislation and frequently advise
Center staff on statistical issues, joint efforts and other matters.

9. CONTRACTING OUT OR NOT

In addition to exploring the feasibility of interagency agreements with
other Federal agencies, HAS recommended that the Center undertake some
projects directly in-house to provide experience in the data collection
process.

The Center staff successfully conducted the pilot study of the college
faculty survey and the IPEDS early estimates. Staff found these
experiences were extremely useful in building capability to resolve
complex technical problems and for subsequent contract monitoring.

Aisnoted above, Census is conducting SASS under a joint agreement. Our
experience here leads us to explore use of Census capability for other
studies in the future.

10. PUBLICATIONS POLICY

The Academy report made several recommendations. It suggested that NCES
should:



283

-6-

o Define the types of publications it produces and the audiences each is
to serve and frequency of release of data;

O Establish, publish and adhere to fixed release dates;

o Include technical information in reports on definitions, methodology,
measures of reliability, possible sources of error, references to
sources and highlights;

.0_,MonitorACES..use.of-OERI/Informacioa"Servieli ea Ti Certain that
guidance is provided on sources, uses, interpretations and limitations
of data; and

o Initiate a comprehensive review of its technological capabilities with
the objective of developing state-of-the-art capability in the
dissemination and distri. :ion of its pr. %tints.

NCES has developed a series policy directives on technical
specifications for publications, the review and clearance process, and
statistical standards spelling out caveats to be reported on data. New
legislation calls for publication of lists of Center reports and
fixed-release dates will be a feature for fiscal 1989 publications. More
emphasis will be given to NCES technological capability as that
responsibility becomes a part of the Standards and Methodology office.
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NCES Appropriations 1970 - 1989

Year Appropriation

1970 4.3
1971 7.5
1972 9.3
1973 10.3
1974 12.4
1975 9.1
1976 13.0
1977 13.1
1978 13.9
1979 14.8
1980 13.8
1981
1982 12.5
1983 12.5
1984 12.6
1985 12.6
1986 12.3
1987 14.1
1988 21.0
1989 31.1
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FOREWORD

The National Center for Education Statistics (NCES) collects and publishes
information on the craoition of education in the United States. The Hawkins-Stafford
Elementary and Secondary School Improvement Amendments of 1988 (P.L 100-297)
mandated specifically that NCES collect and publish data about dropping out of school.
One of these mandates requires NCES annually to report dropout and retention rates for
a 12-month period to the appropriate committees of Congress on the second Tuesday after
Labor Day, beginning in 1989. This report was prepared pursuant to that mandate and is
NCES' first annual report on dropout rates.

The report focuses on two dimensions of the dropout issue: (1) the extent of the
problem and (2) the identification of those students who are most likely to drop out. The
introduction provides background information and defines three different types of dropout
rates event, status, and cohort rates. Separate chapters address the two major issues for
each of the different types cf dropout rates. A fourth chapter presents information about
dropouts who return to complete their high school education. A final chapter summarizes
the findings, highlighting similarities among the different rates. Additional tables and
technical materials are presented in Appendices.

The report is based on the best and most current national data available at this time.
It utilizes the Current Population Survey conducted by the Bureau of the Census to develop
event and status dropout rates. Data from the High School and Beyond longitudinal survey
conducted by NCES are used to develop cohort rates and high school completion rates
for dropouts. NCES is currently pursuing an extensive, integrated program to expand and
improve data collected about dropouts in response to the provisions of P.L 100-297. These
efforts were described in an earlier report, Activities to Plan and Implement the Reporting
of School Dropout and Retenti N. t rig Congress. . .Qjt 4 I , op 10 h I tr: 01 i
as Amended by Public Law 100-297, May 1989, and are described briefly in Appendix C of
this report.

I hope the information in this report will be useful in discussions about this critical
national issue.

i

Emerson J. Elliott
Acting Commissioner of
Education Statistics
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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

This document is the first annual report by the National Center for Education
Statistics on dropout and retention rates. It focuses on two dimensions of the dropout issue:
estimating the extent of the dropout problem and describing the characteristicsof those who
drop out.

Information is presented in the report pertaining to three differenttypes of dropout
rates event, status, and cohort. The types of dropout rates are defined and highlights
from the findings are presented below.

Types of Dropout Mats

Each of the three types of dropout rates measures a different facet of dropping out.

o Event dropout rates measure the proportion of students who drop outing
rat without completing high school.

- Event rates are important because they reveal howmany students are leaving
high school each year and how each year's rates compare with previous
ones.

o Sys dropout rates measure the prz,nortion of the population who have not
completed high school and are not enrolled at one point inlitne, regardless of
when they dropped out.

Status dropout rates are important because they reveal the extent of the
dropout problem in the population and therefore suggest the magnitude of
the challenge for further training and education that will permit these
individuals to participate more fully in the economy and the life of the
nation.

Status dropout rates are mucch higher than event dropout rates because they
represent the cumulative impact of the annual event dropout rates over a
number of years.
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o Cohort rates measure what happens to a_singleznuplorsohoadsnlega
over a period of time.

By following a single group of students, coboa rates provide insights into
dynamics and timing of dropping out and returning to school.

Dimpaidirdlikkorgetilaita

Although the annual (event) dropout rate seems relatively low, the cumulative effect
over many years results in large numbers of young people who are not in school and have
not completed high school. The problem of dropouts in the society would be even greater
if a substantial share of dropouts did not ears a diploma or an equivalency credential within
a few years after they dropped out.

Between October 1985 and October 1988, an average of 4.4 percent of all
students in grad= 1 0-12 dropped out of high school. An average of 95.6 percent
were retained in grades 10.12 each year during that period. (Event rate)

o In October 1988, nearly 13 percent of all 16- to 24- year -ohs, nearly 42 million
young adults, were out of school and had not completed high school. (Status
sate)

o Among the sophomore class of 1980, 17 percent failed to graduate by June of
1982. (Cohort rate)

o Dropping out of high school is not an irrevocable action. Man}! dropouts later
complete high school, often within a short period after dropping out. Nearly half
(46 percent) of the dropouts from the sophomore class of 1980 had completed
high school by 1986, that is, within four years of the expected date of their
graduation. (Cohort rate)

Trends in Dropout Rates

Despite the popular impression that dropout rates have been rising, in fact dropout
rates have been declining over the past ten years (Figures A and B1 Rates have declined
for both blacks aLd whites, with sharper declines for blacks. The rates for Hispanics have
not declined.

o The event dropout rate has declined about two percent over the past ten years.
It was 6.6 percent in 1978.
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o The proportion of 16- to 24-year -olds out of school and not high school
graduates gradually decreased between 1968 and 1986 from 16 to 12 percent.
(Status rate) .

o Event and status dropout rates for blacks have declined considerably, resulting
in a narrowing of the differential between black and white dropout rates from
13 percent in 1968 to 2 percent in 1988 (for status rates) among 16- to 24-year-
olds.

o There has been no consistent trend in Hispanic dropout rates (event and status)
upward or downward over the past 15 years. Hispanic dropout rates have
remained high throughout the period. For example, between 9 and 11 percent
of Hispanic students dropped out of high school each year.

Char2cteristics of Dropouts and Factors Associated with Droppkg Out

Individual/Family Characteristics

Dropout rates are related to a variety of individual and family demographic and
socioeconomic characteristics. In general, dropout rates are higher for minority students
and for those coming from disadvantaged backgrounds.

o Dropout rates are higher for blacks and Hispanics than for whites. However,
the majority of dropouts are white. For example, the cohort dropOut rates for
whites, blacks and Hispanics were 15, 22, and 28 percent respectively.
Nevertheless, whites accounted for 66 percent of all dropouts.

o About one-third of all Hispanics ages 16-24 were not enrolled in school and not
high school graduates in 1988.

o Cohort dropout rates for American Indians/Alaskan Natives were quite high (35
percent), while those for Asian students were very low (8 percent) compared to
whites (15 percent).

o Dropout rates for males tend to be higher than those for females, e.g., status
rates of 135 percent and 12.2 respectively.

o Males and blacks tend to take longer than females and whites to complete high
school. Higher proportions of males and blacks are still enrolled in school below
the college level at ages 18 and 19.

xi
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o Dropout rates are higher for students coming from low socioeconomic
backgrounds, from single-parent families, and from nonPnglich language family
backgrounds.

Cohort dropout rate
Socioeconomic status

Highest quartile 7 percent
Lowest quartile 22 percent

Family structure
1,,vo parents present
Cne part; t present

Home language background
Non English only
English only

12 percent
22 oercent

20 percent
15 percent

o When blacks and whites from similar social backgrounds are compared, dropout
rates for blacks are not higher, and in some cases may be lower, than those for
whites.

I ocation

The dropout problem is particularly severe among young Hispanics in the West. It
is also greater in cities than in suburbs and nonmetropolitan areas.

o Dropout rates are higher in central cities than in the suburbs and
nonmetropolitan areas. The event rate for 1987 was 5.9 percent in central cities,
42 percent in nonmetropolitan areas, and 3.7 percent in suburbs.

o Among 16- to 24-year-olds, a majority, of blacks (58 percent in 1988) live in
central cities where dropout rates are high, while half of whites live in the
suburbs where the rates tend to be low. Blacks and whites living in the suburbs
do not differ from one another in their dropout rates, nor do those living in
central cities.

o Dropout rates are lower in the Northeast than in the South and West. For
example, in 1987, the proportion of 10th-12th graders who left school were:

- Northeast 32 percent
- South 5.0 percent
- West 4.9 percent.

o Hispanics constitute a majority (58 percent) of dropouts in the West, but only
one-fourth in the country as a whole.
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o About 12 percent of dropouts ages 16-24 in 1988 had completed six or fewer
years of schooling. However, that proportion was more than twice as high (27
percent) in the West and for Hispanics (31 percent). The proportion is high in
the West because Hispanics represent such a large share of the dropouts in that
region.

Behavioral factors

o Individuals who many or have children prior to the time they would graduate
from high school are more likely to drop out.

o Students with a history of problems with school authorities or the law are more
likely to drop out of school.

,School experiences

A student's previous success in and commitment to school are related to the
likelihood of dropping out. Those who have been less successful and have missed more
school are more prone to drop out.

o Those with poor grades, who have repeated a grade, or who are overage for their
grade are more likely to become dropouts than other students. Cohort dropout
rates were 7 percent or less for those with B averages or better and 35 percent
or higher for those with less than a C average. Cohort rates were twice as high
for those who had repeated a grade (31 percent) as for those who had not (14
percent).

o Prior school attendance patterns are related to the likelihood of dropping out.
Students who miss many days of school for reasons other than illness are more
likely to drop out than those who miss few, if any, days.

Composition of Dropouts

The characteristics of the typical dropout do not always mirror the population
groups with high dropout iz.;;;.,. In fact, most dropouts do not come from backgrounds that
place them at greater than average risk of dropping out. Two factors contribute to this
pattern. First, the groups with lower dropout rates generally form a much larger share of
the total population. Second, even in those population groups with high dropout rates,
only a minority of students drop out.

o Most students "at-risk" of dropping out based on their background or prior
experiences and behavior -- do not drop out. For example, almost 80 percent
of students from single-parent families do not become dropouts.
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o The majority of dropouts are not "at-risk" students, partly because most "at-
"

students stay in school and partly because the total number of students in many
"at-risks categories is relatively small. For example, while dropout rates are
much higher for students who have less than a C average than for other students,
60 percent of dropouts have C avr..ages or better.

o As a result of these factors, the characteristics of dropouts on a number of
dimensions may be somewhat surprising. Of the dropouts from the 1980
sophomore class:

- 66 percent were white,
- 86 percent had an English language homebackground,
- 68 percent came from two-parent families,
- 42 percent attended suburban high schools,
- 80 percent had neither children nor spouses, and
- 71 percent had never repeated a grade.

Characteristics of Dropouts Who Later Complete

The same characteristics that are related to the likelihood of dropping out also tend
to be associated with the likelihood of a dropout later earning a diploma or an equivalency
certificate.

o Asian dropouts are most likely to complete; American Indian and Hispanics
dropouts least likely. Black and white dropouts do not differ in their completion
rates in the first few years after dropping out of high school.

o Dropouts from high SES backgrounds and with better grades while in school
tend to complete more frequently than those from low SES family backgrounds
and with po- . grades.

o Dropouts are not a homogeneous group in terms of their characteristics or their
behavior. Dropouts who complete tend to resemble students who never left
schooln their characteristics, experiences, and attitudes. Among all dropouts,
those who do not even attempt to return to school differ the most from these
who never left.

o The earlier the grade when a student drops out, the less likely s/he is to later
complete high school and if s/he does complete, the more likely it is to be by
means of an equivalency certificate.

xiv
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Figure A. Average event dropout rate from grades 10-12,ages 14-24,
by race/ethnicity by sax: 1968 to 1987
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Figure B. Status dropout rate, ages 16-24, by race/ethnicity
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Percent

40

30
...

20 Black female.'
........

Whke female . .......

10 White male

Hispanic female
Hispanic male

Black male

1987

0 II i 7

1968 1973 1978 1983
Year

Dminklon: Status dropout rata Is the proponlon of the population who have
not completed high school and are not enrolled at one point In time.

Note: Hispanics ma; be of any race.
Scow R 14:4rdnekt %tot Is 141kwel Sclicd Decp:ulatist epWed pow, JAM, it*, U.& Dacartnent of Cam**. Mow c4
me C4ows. 'Sena/ EnrcimentScclel trod eta wocierSZcs I Octbot (virtu vary: sont.agigw_faszEp, Serbs
P-20. orcl urpublead udisilcas.

1988

XV



INTRODUCTION

Concern about dropouts has increased considerably at all levels of government and
society in recent years. As a result, the demand for data about dropouts has also increased
and comes from a vr.riety of sources, looking for many different types of information. At
the present time, accurate and reliable information with which to answer many of the
questions about dropouts is not available. The Congress and the National Center for
Education Statistics (NCES) have taken steps to remedy this lack of data.

Leublation_on DamontirgIstie& The new authorizing legislation for NCES, section 406
of the General Education Provisions (GEPA), as amended by the Hawkins-Stafford
Elementary and Secondary School Improvement Amendments of 1988 (EL. 100-297) (20
U.S.C. 1221e-1) contains three mandates for the Center about the collecion and reporting
of dropout statistics. Specifically, NCES is to:

o Conduct an annual survey of dropout and retention rates;

o Report a dropout rate for a 12-month period to Congress my year and

o Establish a Special Task Force on Dropout and Reter.lon Rates to develop and
test an effective methodology for measuring dropout and retention rates.'

' The actual legislative language of the dropout provisions pertaining to NCES in Sec.
406 of GEPA, as amended is:
(0 (2) "In addition to other duties of the Commissioner under this section, it shall be the

responsibility of the Commissioner to issue regular public reports to the President and
Congress on dropout and retention rates, results of education, supply and demand of
teachers and school personnel, libraries, financial aid and on such other education indicators
as the Commissioner determines to be appropriate....
(g) (4)(A) The Center shall conduct an annual national survey of dropout and retention

rates as an education indicator.
(B) The Commissioner shall appbint a special task force to develop and test an effective

methodology to accurately measure dropout and retention rates. Not later than 1 year after
the date of enactment of the Augustus F. Hawkins-Robert T. Stafford Elementary and
Secondary School Improvement Amendments of 1988, the task force shall submit a report
of its recommendations, including procedures for implementation of such recommendations,
to the Commissioner and the appropriate committees of the Congress.
(C) On the second Tuesday after Labor Day of 1989 and on each such Tuesday thereafter,

the Center shall submit a report to the appropriate committees of the Congress of the
dropout and retention rate prevailing on March 30 of each such year."

3 Ice
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This document is the 1989 NCES report to Congress on dropout and retention rates,
the first of the annual reports due on the second Tuesday after Labor Day. The report
focuses on two dimensions of the dropout issue: estimating the extent of the problem and
describing the characteristics of those who have dropped out. Thus the focus is on
answering two questions: What is the dropout rate? and VA° are the dropouts?

Counting Dropouts, A major element, in reporting data about dropouts is defining who is
a dropout, since dropouts can be and are defined in a variety of ways. Furthermore,
dropout rates can be calculated in many ways. In this report, three different types of
dropout rates event, status, and cohort rates are discussed.

Currently, NCES is developing several new data collections intended to gather more
extensive and reliable information about dropouts. These are described in Appendix C.
However, it will be the early 1990s before improved data on dropouts will be available
from any of these efforts, since it takes a considerable period of time to design, field test,
and implement a new data collection.

In the meantime, NCES will continue to report national figures on dropouts from
the existing sources. Therefore, this 1989 report and those for the next two to three years
will draw primarily from two data sources: the Current Population Survey (CPS) conducted
by the Bureau of the Census, and High School and Beyond (HS&B), a longitudinal survey
conducted by NCES.

Types of Dropout_Rates, There are several different ways of thinking about dropouts.
First, the transition of a student from being in school to not being in school (without
graduating in the meantime) indicates the event of dropping out. The number and rate
of these transitions cr events can be measured over a period of time, such as a school or
calendar year. Second, the number of persons who have ever dropped out and not
subsequently completed school can be counted at a given time. This reflects the galas of
persons in the population with respect to being a dropout at that point in time.

Both perspectives give valuable information: the former tells how many people left
school without completing high school during a specific time period while the latter
indicates how many dropouts there were in the population at a given point in time,
regardless of when they had dropped out. When dropping out is reported as an event, a
person is counted as a dropout only for the period in which the dropping out occurred.
When reporting on dropout status, a person is counted as a dropout until and unless s/he
completes high school. Data from CPS can be used to calculate both event and status rates.

A third perspective relates to the behavior of a given class, or cohort. For example,
out of an entering ninth grade class, what proportion drop out at any time before
graduating from high school or do not graduate with their class? Answers to these
questions yield fah= dropout rates. Focusing on a single cohort makes it possible to
answer questions about how many dropouts eventually complete high school with a diploma
or an alternative credential. The HS&B 1980 sophomore cohort provides data on a single
tenth grade cohort.

2
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GEPA as amended requires that LACES report annually about retention rates. A
student who has not dropped out (or graduated) is considered as having been retained in
school for that year. This identifies retention in school as an event in a given year. For
retention, the concept of status does not apply.

Completion Rates, Much of the discussion of dropout rates in the past has been based on
measures of high school, graduation or completion rates, from which estimates of dropout
rates have teen deriyecl. Examples of these rates include percent of a certain age group
having completed high school or "graduation rates" that show graduates as a percent of 9th
graders four years earlin. These indirect estimates are not comparable to the direct
measures of dropout rates utilized in this report, because they do not explicitlymeasure the
phenomenon of dropping out.

They also tend to imply much higher dropout rates than the direct measures, for a
variety of reasons. One such measure does not take into account the fact that 10 to 14
percent of 18- and 19-year-olds are still in high school. Other measures are not as
comprehensive as CPS in counting high school completers, e.g., excluding private school
graduates and those with equivalency credentials. Differences in data collection
methodologies and the way in ..yhich tk graduation measures are calculated may also
contribute to lower estimates of graduatioL, completion rates. These rates are discussed in
more detail in Appendix B.

Content of_the report, The remainder of the report is organized around these different
types of dropout rates. There are separate chapters on event, status, and cohort rates. For
each type of rate, available data are presented about the number of drcpouts, how the rate
has changed over time, and the characteristics of dropouts in the most recent period. There
is also a section about dropouts returning to school. How often does it occur and which
dropouts are most likely later to complete their high school education? Appendices provide
additional tables and technical material; other types of dropout-related measures; and
information on current and potential data sources about dropouts.

The data presented in this report are derived from sample surveys. All comparisons
in the text have been tested to ensure that the differences are unlikely to be the result of
sampling variation rather than counting everyone in the population? Appendix D discusses
technical issues related to the definition and computation of the dropout rates presented
in chi: report.

All comparisons discussed in the text are statistically significant at the .05 level. See
Appendix D for details about the significance testing.

3

512



307

EVENT RATES

One approach to measuring the extent of the dropout problem is to examine how
many students enrolled one year ago have since dropped out of school without obtaining
a diploma or an equivalency certificate. Event dropout rates can be calculated for the 12-
month period from one October to the next using data from the October Supplement to the
Current Population Survey (CPS). In order to increase the ability to detect differences in
event rates among subgroups and over time, three-year average event rates the average
of the rates for three successive years were developed?

Most recent event rates, Approximately 3.3 percent of all 14 to 24-year-old students
dropped out of grades 8.12 each year, on average, during the three-year period from
October 1985 to October 1988 (Table 1). The dropout rate was somewhat higher for those
enrolled in grades 10-12, 4.4 percent. The retention rate in school for the three year period
was about 96.7 percent for grades 8.12 and 95.6 percent for grades 10-12. (Calculation of
these rates are discussed in the last section of this chapter.)

The 4.4 percent represents the proportion of all tenth to twelfth graders who
dropped out of high school in a single 12-month period. Over three years, an annual
dropout rate of 4.4 percent would translate into a dropout rate of about 116 percent for
a group of tenth graders before they completed twelfth grade, or a school retention rate
over three years of 87.4 percent. A seven percent annual dropout rate would result in a 20
percent dropout rate between tenth and twelfth grade; a ten percent annual rate would
result in a 27 percent dropout rate between tenth and twelfth grade.

'The first use of CPS data to calculate an event dropout rate was in U.S. Department
of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, ''School EnrollmentSocial and Economic
Characteristics of Students, October 1983," Current Population Reports, Series P-20, No.
413. The methodology for calculating the rates, the use of three-year averages, and rates
for 1968 to 1985 were developed and analyzed by Robert Kominski on the staff of the
Bureau of the Census. See R. Kominsld,"What is the National High School Dropout
Rate?," unpublished paper, March 1989.

4
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Table 1 displays the last three individual year rates in order to show how the three-
year average is calculated. It is simply the sum of the three individual year rates divided
by three. To give some sense of what has been happening in the most recent period, two-
year average rates are also shown in Table 1 for the 1986.1988 period. For tte rest of this
section, only three-year averages will be used. There were no significant differences among
the rates for single years or between the two-year averages in the period from 1986 to
1988.

Table 1. Event dropout and retention rates for ages 14-24: 1986-1988

Rate and
year ending 8-12

Grade
10-12

Percent
Event dropout rate

Single year
1986' 3.27 4.28
1987 3.15 4.11
1988 3.56 4.82

Two-year average
1986-1987 3.21 4.20
1987 -1988 3.36 4.46

Three-year average
1986-1388 3.33 4.40

School retention rate

Single year
1986. 96.73 95.72
1937 96.85 95.89
1988 96.44 95.18

Two-year average
1986 -1987 96.79 95.80
1987 -1988 96.65 95.54

Three-year average
1986-1988 96.64 95.60

Data revised from previously published figures. See Appendix D.
Source: U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, Current Population Survey,
unpt.blished data.

5
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While the event dropout rate may seem low when expressed as a percentage of all
students enrolled in school, a large number of students drop out in a single year. The
estimated 3.6 percent event dropout rate for students in grades 8 to 12 between October
1987 and October 1988 reflects 569 thousand 14- to 24-year-olds who dropped out during
this one year. The 4.8 percent event rate for grades 10-12 represents 461 thousand students
dropping cut of high school in, the,12-month period.

Who is most likely to drop out? While the national event dropout rate for grades 10-12
over the past three years has been approximately 4.4 percent, that rate was not uniform
across all geographic locations or categories of students. For the three-year period, October
1985 to October 1988, event dropOut rates were higher for minority students and for older
stdents (Table 2). The rates for men and women were not significantly different. Dropout
rates were higher in cities than in suburban and nonmetropolitan areas and in the South
and West than in the Northeast (Table 2).

While event dropout rates for blacks and Hispanics were higher than for whites, the
majority of dropouts were not black or Hispanic.' Of all dropouts, blacks constituted about
20 percent and Hispanics 16 percent during this period (Table 2). Most dropouts were
between the ages of 16 and 19 at the time of the CPS survey, with nearly half being 18 or
19 at the time of the survey. Similar proportions of dropouts lived in central cities as in
the suburbs, about forty percent. About 20 percent lived in nonmetropolitan areas.

Table 3 shows how event dropout rates of the three racial/ethnic groups varied
v.ithin regions and types of metropolitan status. Because the black and Hispanic samples
are small, further subdividing them makes the margin of error of the estimates rather large.
As a result, despite the large range in dropout rates among subgroups in Table 3, the only
difference within regions that is statistically significant is that between whites and Hispanics
in the West. Within the categories of metropolitan status, the differences between whites
and Hispanics are significant in central cities and suburbs. In all three cases, the event
dropout rate for whites was lower than that for Hispanics. If sample sizes for blacks and
Hispanics were larger, it is possible that more of the differences in Table 3 would be
significant.

The racial/ethnic categories in the tables based on CPS data are not mutually
exclusive. Most Hispanics are double-counted because Hispanic origin is considered an
ethnic classification in CPS. In terms of race, most Hispanics a e included in the white
category based on self-identification, but some are included in the black category and a few
identify themselves as "other," which is not shown in these tables.

6
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Table 2. Average event dropout and retention rates (three -year average) and distribution
of droptuts from grades 10.12, ages 1424, by sex, race/etbalcity, age, region, and
metropolitan status: 198648

Event
dropout
rate

School
retention
rate

Percent
of all
dropouts

Percent

Total 4.40 95.60 100.0

Sex
Hale 4.62 95.38 53.2
Female 4.17 95.83 46.8

Race/ethnicity
White 4.20 95.80 77.3
Black 5.78 94.22 19.8
Hispanic' 9.27 90.73 16.2

Age'
14-15 2.11 97.89 1.6
16-17 2.77 97.23 37.2
18-19 6.03 93.97 47.3
20-24 22.72 77.28 13.9

Region
Northeast 3.17 96.83 14.6
Midwest 4.19 95.81 24.7
South 5.04 94.96 38.5
West 4.86 95.14 22.1

Metropolitan status
Central city 5.86 94.14 37.8
Suburban 3.66 96.34 40.4
Nonmetropolitan 4.19 95.81 21.9

' Hispanics may be of any race.
Age when a person dropped out may be one year younger, since thedropout event could

occur at any time over a 12-month period.
Note: Percentages may not sum to 100 percent due to rounding.

Source: U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, Current Population Survey,
unpublished tabulations.
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Table 3. Average event dropout rate (three-year average) from grades 10-12, ages 14-24,
. by region and metropolitan status by race/ethnicity: 1986.88

Region and
metropolitan status Total

Race/ethnicity
White Black Hispanic

Percent

Total 4.40 4.20 5.78 9.27

Region
Northeast 3.17 2.83 6.12 8.17
Midwest 4.19 3.87 7.10 7.75
South 5.04 4.86 5.44 9.62
West 4.86 5.09 4.33 9.96

Metropolitan status
Central city 5.86 5.49 7.21 10.26
Suburban 3.66 3.67 4.04 7.79
Nonmetropolitan 4.19 4.13 4.25 11.44

Hispanics may be of any race.
Source: U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, Qurent Population Survey,
unpublished tabulations.

Changes in dropout rates over time, The latest three-year average event dropout rate for
grades 10.12 in 1987 was approximately the same as it was twenty years ago. However, in
the interim period, the dropout rate rose for about ten years and has fallen since the late
1970s (Figure 1 and Table Al). For 1978, the average event rate was 6.6 percent.
Graphing both the three-year averages and rates for single year (Table A2) since 1967 in
Figure 1 demonstrates how the three-year average is somewhat more stable than the single-
year rates.
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Over the past two decades, trends for white males and females were similar to those
for the total population (Figure 2 and Table A3). The event dropout rate rose for both
males and females between 1968 and 1978 and decreased after that. The net effect over
the entire period for males was no change in the dropout rate and a slight decrease for
females. Between 1968 and 1986, the rates for white males tended to be slightly higher
than for white females!

For blacks, event dropout rates for males and females did not differ significantly over
the twenty-year period as a whole (Figure 2 and Table A3). However, for both groups the
rates have declined over this period. Rates for black males have been declining since the
early 1970s. While rates for black females have been more erratic, they have declined in
the 1980s. The result has been a considerable narrowing of the differences between the
rates for blacks and whites, especially in the 1980s. Rates for Hispanics have shown no
consistent trend over the past 15 years (Figure 2), but have remained high throughout the
period.'

While the current attention to the dropout issue may have conveyed the impression
that the dropout rate is presently very high and has been increasing, national data do not
confirm that picture. In fact, while there was an increase in the annual dropout rate
between 1968 and 1978, since then the rate has been declining. Furthermore, while dropout
rates for black youth are still higher than for white youth, the differential between the
rates for whites and blacks has narrowed considerably.

Data Source, The Current Population Surveys October Supplement is the only existing
national data source that can be used to estimate an annual national dropout rate (event)
or the number of dropouts nationally regardless of when they dropped out (status). It is
also the only source of time series data about dropout rates.

The CPS is a nationally representative sample survey of all households. The annual
October Supplement obtains information about school enrollment and educational
attainment for each member of a household. To identify dropout events, it asks about
enrollment one year prior to the interview. For calculating a 12-month event rate, dropouts
are defined as those not currently enrolled in school, who were enrolled October a year ago
and are not high school graduates.

'The difference between white males (4.4 percent) and females (4.0 percent) for the
most recent three-year period (1986-1988) was not statistically significant.

Part of the problem in examining rates for Hispanics using CPS is the relatively small
sample size for that population. The margins of error for estimates of Hispanic dropout
rates are relatively large, 1 percent or more.
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Because the CPS sample captures relatively few individuals who have dropped out
in the last 12 months (approximately 350-400 in the .iearly 60,000 CPS households), national
estimates of dropout event rates are hot very precise and estimates for subgroups, such as
racial/ethnic groups, are even less so. Therefore, the CPS data for single years are not very
helpful for monitoring changes in event rates on a year-to-year basis or differences among
subgroups, since only relatively large differences are statistically significant.'

However, averaging rates over three years yields estimated event rates which are
somewhat less erratic and have smaller standard errors, because they are based on larger
sample sizes' This makes differericei over time and between groups easier to detect.
Three-year averages are reported in this section. The three-year average is attributed to the
middle of the three years.

CPS asks the question on enrollment the previous October only about individuals 14
years and older. Except for Table 1, tables in this section display dropout event rates for
people 14 to 24 and for grades 10 to 12. Lower grades are not included because many
currently enrolled students and some dropouts from those grades are less than 14 years old.
Included in the grade 10-12 rate are students who completed the ninth grade last year, but
did not return in the fall to begin tenth grade.

CPS contains somewhat limited information about individue characteristics.
Measures of socioeconomic status refer to the time of the survey, which is after, not before,
the event of dropping out. Data are available on race and ethnicity and much of the
analysis in this report is based on differences among racial/ethnic groups. Race and
ethnicity may in fact not be the operant variables, but serve as proxies for background
variables such as income, education, and single-parent families, which tend to be correlated

. both with race/ethnicity and the likelihood of dropping out.

In response to statutory specification for dropout data as of March, NCES intends
to produce a supplement to this report with data available from the March 1988 CPS
Supplement, comparing the dropout rates from the March CPS to those from the October
survey.

' Given the 1988 level of event dropout rates and CPS sample sizes, for a year-to-year
change in the event rate to be significant at the .05 level, the change would have to exceed
.9 percent for the national rate, 2.8 percent for blacks, and 5.1 percent for Hispanics.

R. Kominski, "What is the National High School Dropout Rater unpublished paper,
March 1989.
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'STATUS RATES

Another approach to measuring the magnitude of the dropout problem is to examine
the number of individuals who are dropouts at any given point of time, regardless of when
they left school. Status dropout rates can be calculated from CPS data using as the
definition of a dropout, anyone who is not enrolled in school at the time of the October
CPS survey and who has not completed high school. High school completion may be
through obtaining a high school diploma or equivalency certificate. Except for Table 5,
the tables in this section present data on status dropout rates for those 16- to 24-years old
as of October 1988.

Trends in status dropout rates, In October 1988, approximately42 million 16- to 24-year-
olds were out of school and had not coinpleted high school (Table 4). This represented
nearly 13 percent of such young adults. The long-term trend for the status dropout rate has
been downward. Between 1968 and 1986 that rate fell by almost one-fourth, from 16 to 12
percent (Figure 3 and Table A4)' In the short-term, there was a slight increase between
1986 and 1988, from 12.1 to 12.9 percent.

Over a longer period, the decline in the status dropout rate has been quite dramatic.
For those ages 55 and older, the status dropout rate in 1988 was 39 percent, and the rate
was 21 percent for those between 45 and 54 years old. Because of thevery high proportion
who did not complete high school among those 55 and older, that age group accounts for
about half of all dropouts. In the entire population 16 and over, there were approximately
39.4 million status dropouts in October 1988, of whom 19.6 million were 55 or older.
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Table 4. Rate and number of status dropouts, ages 16-24: October 1986, 1987, and 1988

1986
October

1987 1988

Status dropout rate (percent) 12.08. 12.71 12.86

Number of status dropouts
(in thousands)

4,101 4,251 4,231

Population (in thousands) 33,942 33,452 32,893

Data revised from previously published figures. See Appendix D.
Source: U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, Current Population Survey,
unpublished tabulations.

What are the characteristics of dropouts in the population? Variations among population
subgroups for the status measure of dropping out are generally similar to those for the
event measure (Table 5). Status dropout rates were higher for minorities and in the South
and West. They were highest in central cities and lowest in suburbs. Particularly striking
was the very high status dropout rate for young Hispanics in October 1988, nearly 36
percent.

Race and status dropout rates, Similar to the patterns for event dropout rates, the
differences between the status dropout rates of black and white young adults have narrowed
considerably in the last 20 years (Figure 3; Tables A4 and A6). In 1968, the rate for blacks
was nearly double that for whites, 27.4 percent and 14.7 percent respectively. In the late
1980s, the rates for blacks have fallen to the levels of whites in the late 1960s. The rates
for whites have declined much less than those for blacks over the twenty years.

The substantial decline in black status dropout rates was evident for both males and
females in the 1968-1986 period. Among whites, there was a slight decline for females, but
not for males.

Among Hispanics as a group and for Hispanic males, there was no decline in status
dropout rates over this period. However, there was some decline for Hispanic females.
The most striking characteristic of dropout rates for Hispanics is their volatility, which is
due, at least in part, to the small CPS sample size for Hispanics. Between 1986 and 1988,
the status dropout rate for Hispanic males varied from 32.7 percent in 1986 to 29.0 percent
in 1987 to 36.0 percent in 1988. The rates for Hispanic females for the three years were
272 percent, 28.1 percent, and 35.5 percent.
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Table S. Rate and number of status dropouts, ages 16-24, by sex, race/ethnicity, age,
region, and metropolitan status: October 1988

Status Number of Population
dropout status (in
rate dropouts (in thousands)
(percent) thousands)

Total 12.86 4,231 32,893

Sex
Male 13.52 2,181 16,132
Female 12.23 2,050 16,761

Race/ethnicity
White 12.66 3,423 27,043

..Black 14.87 698 4,693
Hispanic 35.78 1,169 3,269

Age
16 5.30 184 3,477
17 8.08 298 3,683
18 13.96 535 3,834
19 15.26 528 3,459
20 14.61 508 3,476
21 14.58 510 3,498
22 16.06 564 3,510
23 13.47 518 3,847
24 14.27 586 4,108

Region
Northeast 10.63 705 6,631
Midwest 9.27 778 8,392
South 14.99 1,672 11,159
West 16.03 1,076 6,711.

Metropolitan status
Central city
Suburban
Nonmetropolitan

lb.11
10.47
13.04

1,764 10,953
1,598 15,269

870 6,671

Hispanics may be of any race.

Source: U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, Current Population Survey,
unpublished tabulations.
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The majority of status dropouts are white (Tables 5 and A5; Figure 4), as was the
case for event dropouts. Since 1986, Hispanics have outnumbered blacks among statusdropouts.

Status dropout rate by sex, Over the past 20 years, there has been a change in the
relationship between sex and the status dropout rate. In part, this reflects different trends
in the rates for males and females over the period. The rates for women generally declined
throughout the period. The decline in male rateswas broken by an increase in rates during
the second half of the 1970s. In 1980, the rate for males was not lower than it had been
in 1969, whereas the rate for females had declined by nearly three percentage points
between 1969 and 1980. As a result, at the beginning of the period the rate was higher for
females than for males, but since 1977, the rates for males have been higher (Figure 5 andTable A6).

Some of the difference in male and female trends may reflect the influence of the draft.
CPS covers the civilian, noninstitutionalized population. In part because of the exclusion
of the military, the CPS estimates for the number of 16- to 24-year-old males are lower than
for females of the same age throughout the period. However, the size of that differential
declined from two million more females than males in 1968 and 1969 to 400.600
thousand more females since 1981 as the size of the Armed Forces decreased with the
end of the Vietnam War. In addition, the transition to the all-volunteer Army was
accompanied by an increase in standards for recruits, so that the military was no longer an
alternative for dropouts, especially for males. This may partially account for the shift from
approximately one-half million more female than male dropouts in '968-1970 to about
equal numbers of males and females among dropouts in 1977-1979 to 100-350 thousand
more male dropouts since 1980.

Over the period from 1968 to 1986 as a whole, the rates for black females were
significantly lower than those for black males. White males and females exhibited the samepattern as the total population, with rates for females being higher than for males in the
first part of the period and lower since the late 1970s. In 1988, the status dropout rate for
white males (13.5 percent) was significantly higher than for white females (11.9 percent).
The rates for males and females did not differ for blacks and Hispanics in that year (Table
A6).

There are significant differences benveer, the sexes and racial/ethnic groups in
enrollment/completion patterns by age (Tables 6 and B2). Males and blacks tend to take
longer to complete high school than females and whites. Higher proportions of males and
blacks were still enrolled in grade 12 or below at ages 18 and 19. As a result, for the age
group 18 to 19, the completion rates (that is, the percent who have completed high school)
were lower for males and blacks than for females and whites respectively. For 20- to 21-
year -olds, the differences in completion rates were not significant as few people were stillenrolled below college.
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Figure 4. Number of status dropouts, ages 16-24,
by race/ethnicity: October 1968 to 1988
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Table 6. High school completion status by age by race/ethnicity and sex: October 1988

Age Total Race/ethnicity Sex
White Black Hispanic Hale Female

Percent enrolled in high school or below

18-19 13.9 11.7 23.7 16.4 18.4 9.4
20-21 .6 .7 .3 2.0 .9 .4

Percent completed high school

18-19 71.6 74.0 58.4 52.4 65.9 77.1
20-21 84.9 85.2 81.5 54.9 82.8 86.7

Percent high school dronouts

18-19 14.6 14.3 17.9 31.2 15.6 13.5
.20-21 14.6 14.2 18.2 43.2 16.3 13.0

Hispanics may be of any race.
Source: U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, Current Population Survey,
unpublished tabulations.

Region and metropolitan location, While for the nation as a whole, blacks ages 16 to 24
were more likely than whites of the same age to be status dropouts, the patterns were
somewhat different when place of residence is taken into account Comparing blacks and
whites who live in similar types of locations may have the effect of comparing more like
individuals with one another than when all blacks are compared with all whites regardless
of where they live. For those living in central cities and in suburban locations, blacks and
whites did not differ in their status dropout rates and for both blacks and whites, dropout
rates were much higher in the cities than in the suburbs (Table 7).

One explanation for the higher overall dropout rates for blacks is that a majority of
blacks (58.2 percent) lived in central cities where dropout rates were high, whereas about
half the whites (503 percent) lived in the suburbs where the rates were much lower.
Another is relatively high dropout rates for blacks living in nonmetropolitan areas. These
rates were as high as those for blacks living in central cities. Slightly lower proportions of
blacks (16.5 percent) than whites (21.4 percent) lived in nonmetropolitan areas. Status
dropout rates were high for Hispanics wherever they lived.
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Table 7. Status dropout rate, ages 16.24, by region and metropolitan status by
race/ethnicity: October 1988

Region and
metropolitan status Total

Race/ethnicity
White Black Hispanic

Percent
Total 12.86 12.66 14.87 35.78

Metropolitan status
Central city 16.11 16.14 16.76 37.12
Suburban 10.47 10.75 9.13 34.74
Nometropolitan 13.04 12.52 17.01 30.43

Region
Northeast 10.63 9.62 16.94 37.43
Midwest 9.27 8.71 14.20 28.19
South 14.99 14.82 15.u2 28.59
West 16.03 17.62 7.20 41.58

'Hispanics may be of any race.
Source: U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, Current Population Survey,
unpublished tabulations.

At the national level, status dropout rates were higher for blacks than for whites.
This was also the case within the Northeast and Midwest regions (Table 7). In the South,
rates for blacks and whites did not differ significantly. In the West, the status dropout rate
for whites was more than double that for blacks. This is because the 'white" population in
the WCA includes a high proportion of Hispanics, whose dropout rates were very high in
every region.

In fact, the racial/ethnic composition of the dropout population in the West differs
considerably from the rest of the country. Whereas nationally, Hispanics accounted for 28
percent of the dropouts in 1988, in the West they were 58 percent of the dropouts. When
the Hispanics are separated from the rest of the white population in the West, the dropout
rates for the remaining whites are much lower (9.1 percent). The dropout rates for white,
nonHispanics and black, nonHispanics (6.7 percent) in the West did not differ significantly.
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Amount oreducation completed by dropouts, About 50 percent of dropouts ages 16-24 had
completed 10 or 11 years of schooling,, dropping out in the last two years of high school
(Table 8). On the eler hand, approximately 12 percent had completed six years of
elementary school at most. These patterns did not vary much among the regions with one
notable exception. While no more than one out of every 12 dropouts had completed 6
years of school or less in the other three regions, one out of every four dropouts in the
West had completed so little schooling. Hispanic dropouts are far more likely than
nonHispanic dropouts to have completed six years of schooling or less. Hispanics constitute
a much higher proportion of dropouts in the West than in any other region, and this is the
reason for the high proportion of dropouts with six or less years of school completed in that
region.

Table 8. Highest grade completed by status dropouts, ages 16-24, by region and ethnicity:
1988

Region and Highest grade completed
ethnicity 6 or 7 8 9 10 11

less

Percent

Total 12.4 3.8 12.7 19.5 25.1 26.5

Region
Northeast 8.5 3.4 12.5 21.6 28.1 26.0
Midwest 6.0 1.8 12.8 16.0 28.4 35.0
South 7.6 6.0 14.6 24.2 26.0 21.5West 27.0 2.2 9.6 13.5 19.3 28.5

Ethnicity
Hispanic 31.4 4.8 14.3 16.1 17.7 15.8
NonHispanic 5.1 3.5 12.0 20.9 28.0 30.6

Note: Rows may not sum to 100 percent due to rounding.

Source: U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, Current Population Survey,
unpublished tabulations.
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The current location of status dropouts does not necessarily represent where those
individuals lived at the time they dropped out of school. They may have moved since they
dropped out within the same state, between states in the same region, between regions,
or even from one country from another. For example, the high percentage of Hispanic
dropouts having no more than an elementary school education may reflect a relatively high
proportion of non-native-born individuals. However, regardless of where they lived when
they last attended school, the current residence of status dropouts reveals where there are
education deficits among the young adult population.
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COHORT RATES

The richest and most comprehensive national source of data currently available to
examine issues related to high school dropouts is the High School and Beyond (HS&B)
survey conducted by NCES. This longitudinal survey began in spring 1980 with cohorts of
seniors and sophomores. Approximately 30,000 sophomores participated in the base year
'survey, and subsamples of this cohort were re-surveyed in 1982 (first follow-up), 1984
(second follow-up), and 1986 (third follow-up). High school transcripts were obtained in
1982 for over half the sophomore cohort. Third follow-up data have been used throughout
this report unless otherwise noted. Approximately 13,400 individuals from the sophomore
cohort participated in the third follow-up.

Missing from the cohort is anyone who dropped -out pria 'to spring of their
sophomore year. Thus, the overall cohort dropout rate is probably lower than it would be
if a younger cohort were used This may be particularly important for Hispanics, given that
CPS data show Hispanic dropouts tend to have completed less schooling than other
dropouts. NCES' new longitudinal study, NELS:88, begins with an eighth grade cohort.

The dropout rates in this report using third follow-up data vary somewhat from those
cited in earlier reports using first or second follow-up data. (See Appendix D for a
discussion of why several different dropout rates are possible based on the aS&B
sophomore cohort) In this report, whether a person was classified as a dropout or not was
based on their response to an item on the third follow-up questionnaire about high school
completion." If an individual responded that s \he had graduated with their class or earlier,

"The questionnaire item from the third follow-up is:

With regard to your high school education, please indicate which of the following applies
to you. (CIRCLE ONE)
1. Graduated with class or earlier
2. Left high school but returned to earn a regular diploma
3. Left high school but since earned an equivalent certificate

(such as GED)
4. Currently working toward a regular high school diploma
5. Currently working toward an equivalent of high school diploma

(such as GED)
6. Did not graduate or earn an equivalent certificate
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s \he was classified as a nondropout. Everyone else was classified as a dropout. For the
few people who did not provide a valid response to this item, other items were utilized to
determine whether they were a dropout. Using this definition ofa dropout for those in the
sophomore cohort participating in the third follow-up, 173 percent of 1980 sophomores
were identified as high school dropouts."

HS&B contains a great deal of background information about individuals as well as
information about school experiences. Tables 9, 10, and 11 present cohort dropout rates
for a number of variables, which have been shown to be related to differences in dropout
rates in previous reports from HS&B."

Background characteristics, Several socio-demographic characteristics were related to the
likelihood of dropping out among 1980 sophomores (Table 9). Males were more likely to
drop out than were females, a pattern that generally appeared for both event and status
rates in the past ten years. Also similar to the rates derived from CPS data, rates for
blacks and Hispanics were higher than for whites, with Hispanic students more likely to
drop out than black students. Data on students from two additional minority groups are
available in HS&B. Asian students were the least likely to drop out, 8.2 percent, which was
less than half the rate for the cohort as a whole. American Indian /Alaskan Natives
dropped out at more than double the rate for the group as a whole, 353 percent.

" This definition was developed by Teresita Chan Kopka and was first used in T.
Kopka, "Employment, Earnings, and Job Satisfaction of 1980 High School Sophomore
Dropouts," Education Data Tabulation, U.S. Department of Education, National Center for
Education Statistics: January 1989.

" 2 S. Peng, "High School Dropouts: Descriptive Information from High School and
Beyond," NCES 83-221b, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of Education, National Center
for Education Statistics, November 1983; Aaron Pallas, "School Dropouts in the United
States," in The Condition_ofEducation-1986 edition Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government
Printing Office, 1986; S. Barro and A. Kolstad, . . .

from High School and Beyond, CS 87-397c, Washington, D.C: U.S. Department of
Education, National Center for Education Statistics, May 1987.

The racial/ethnic categories reported using HS&B data are mutually exclusive.
Whites are white, not of Hispanic origin and blacks are black, not of Hispanic origin.
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Table /. Cohort dropout rate and proportion of total dropouts for 1980 sophomores by
sociademographic and geographic characteristics
Characteristic Cohort dropout Proportion of

rate (percent)' total dropouts'

Total 17.3 100.0

Sex
Hale 19.3 55.5
Female 15.2 44.5

Race/ethnicity
White 14.8 65.7
Black 22.2 17.4
Hispanic 27.9 13.1
Asian 8.2 .6
Am. Indian/Alaskan Native 35.5 3.1

Home language background
NonEnglish only 20.1 1.9
NonEnglish predominant 20.8 3.5
English predominant 12.7 7.9
English only 14.5 86.7

Socioeconomic status
Highest quartile 6.6 8.4
Second quartile 10.2 15.3
Third quartile 14.3 20.3
Lowest quartile 22.1 28.7
Unknown 78.0 27.5

Family structure
Both parents present 12.3 68.2
One parent present 21.6 26.7
Other 32.6 5.1

Region
Northeast 13.7 17.6
Midwest 14.8 24.1
South 19.5 36.e
West 21.7 21.5

Metropolitan status
Urban 24.5 30.7
Suburban 15.1 41.7
Rural 15.6 27.6

Rates differ from those previously published. See Appendix D.
a Proportion c,f dropouts with nonmissing data except for SES.
Source: U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, High
School and E eyond survey, sophomore cohort, unpublished tabulations.
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Students vino in the base year had a variety of disadvantages were more likely to
drop out than their more advantaged peers. Those whose home language background was
only or predominantly nonEnglish dropped out more than those whose home language
background was English only. Students from single-parent families had higher dropout rates
than those where two parents were present in the base year. Socioeconomic status (SES)
was also associated with dropout rates. The higher the base year family SES, the less
likely a student was to drop out of high school.

Dropout rates in the HS&B 1980 sophomore cohort varied by geographic location
in patterns similar to those found in the CPS data. Dropout rates were lower for students
attending high school in the Northeast and Midwest in 1980 than for students in the South
and West. Dropout rates were 50 percent higher for students in urban high schools than
in suburban or rural high schools. Nearly one out of four students in urban high schools
became dropouts.

Many of the groups with the highest dropout rates represented relatively small
proportions of the total 1980 sophomore cohort. Therefore, simply examiningdropout rates
for various groups can give a misleading picture of the characteristics of dropouts as a
whole. Thus, while dropout rates were higher for most minoritygroups (Figure 6a), those
from nonEnglish language home backgrounds, and those from single-parent families, the
majority of dropouts did not have these characteristics (Table 9). Of all dropouts, 66
percent were white (Figure 6b) and 68 percent came from two-parent families.

Student behaviors, Certain student behaviors are indicators of the likelihood of dropping
out. These behaviors are not necessarily causes of dropping out other factors may be
related to both these behaviors and dropemg out, but there are strong associations between
the behaviors and dropping out.

By the time of the first follow-up (spring 1982), relatively few members of the
sophomore cohort, less than five percent, were married or had children. However, among
those who were, the dropout rates were extraordinarily high (Table 10). So high, that
such students accounted for 20 percent of all dropouts. These percentages may actually be
somewhat understated, since they do not take into account pregnancies as of the first
follow-up or pregnancies and marriages after the first follow-up, but prior to the expected
graduation date for the cohort (May/June 1982).

Those who later dropped out of high school were more likely than nondropouts to
have had a history of difficulty with school authorities or the law as of the time of the base
year survey (Table 10). One-fourth to one-third of students who reported they had been
in serious trouble with the law, had been suspended or on probation from school, or in the
last year had disciplinary problems in school later became dropouts. However, most
students with such past difficulties managed to remain in school.
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Table 10. Cohort dropout rate and proportion of total dropouts for 1980 sophomores by
family formation in 1982, and antisocial behavior patterns in 1980

Cohort dropout Proportion of
rate (percent)' total dropouts'

Total 17.3 100.0

Family formation, 1982
Married, with children 80.0
Married, no children 69.3
Unmarried, with children 45.5
Unmarried, no children 13.8

Disciplinary problems
in school during last year
Yes 27.9
No 10.2

Suspended or on
probation from school
Yes 32.6
No 11.0

Serious trouble
with the law
Yes 33.4
No 12.6

6.8
6.8
6.4

80.0

Data not shown because more than 30 percent of the weighted sample of dropouts were
missing data on this variable.
' Rates differ from those previously published. See Appendix D.
2 Proportion of dropouts with nonmissing data for each variable.
Source: U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, High
School and Beyond survey, sophomore cohort, unpublished tabulations.

School experiences, HS&B gathered a variety of information about the students' schools
and their experiences within those schools. This represents one of the strengths of this
database as compared to CPS, which contains no information related to the schools
dropouts and nondropouts have attended. Table 11 displays dropout rates for a variety of
school-related variables.
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The type of school a student attended was associated with the likelihood of dropping
out. Dropout rates were lowest in Catholic schools, about five percent. The rates were
somewhat higher in other types of private schools, 11 percent, but still considerably below
the 18 percent rate in public schools.

The student's school program was also related to dropout rates. Only sixpercent of
those who in the base year survey identified themselves as being in an academic program
became dropouts. Students in vocational or general programs dropped out at much higher
rates, 20 and 18 percent respectively.

Several measures indicate a strong relationship between a student's success in school
as of the tenth grade and the probabilhy that s/he would become a dropout (Table 11).
This was evident in terms of grades, whither a student was overage for grade, or had ever
repeated a grade. The higher the studeut's self-reported grades, the less likely s/he was to
drop out. Less than two percent of A students dropped out, whereas more than half of
those getting D's and F's did. The dropout rate for those who had repeated a grade was
more than double the rate for those who had not. In general, the older a student was at
the beginning of 9th grade, the greater the likelihood of dropping out sometime before
graduation.

A powerful predictor of whether a student would eventually drop out was. the
attendance record during the first four months of tenth grade (Table 11). The more days
a student had missed for reasons other than illness prior to Christmas during the 1979-80
school year, the greater the chances s/he would become a dropout. Those who missed 0
to 2 days had dropout rates under ten percent, while those missing more than ten days had
dropout rates of tir percent or more. Sophomores who missed a lot of school for reasons
other than being sick may already have been well on their way to dropping out. For many
students, dropping ou: is not so much an event that occurs at a specific point in time, but
a process representing a gradual disengagement from school over time. A student may
begin cutting classes, then skipping a whole day or two at a time, then longer periods, until
finally there comes a time when s/he just never goes back. Other students may attend
sporadically for awhile and then begin attending regularly again. Students missing more
than 20 days of school for reasons other than sickness by Christmas of their sophomore year
had already indicated rather limited commitment to school at that point in their lives.
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Table 11, Cohort dropout rate and proportion of total dropouts for 1920 sophomores byrzaudiavostitnats
Cohort dropout Proportion of
rate (percent)1 total dropouts'

Total 17.3 100.0

School type
Public 18.3 96.2
Catholic 4.9 1.7
Other private 10.9 2.1

School program
Academic 5.8 13.6
Vocational 20.4 30.3
General 17.5 56.1

Grades
Mostly A's 1.5 1.1
A's and B's 5.0 6.0
Mostly B's 6.6 8.3
B's and C's 13.6 24.7
Mostly C's 20.8 20.2
C's and D's 34.6 23.0
Mostly D's or less 56.5 16.7

Held back or repeated a grade
Yes 31.2 29.1
No 14.1 70.9

Age at beginning of 9th grade
15 1/2 or older 52.1 18.6
15 or 15 1/4 31.0 14.3
,14 1/2 or 14 3/4 16.7 29.8
14 or 14 1/4 12.1 27.7
Under 14 10.9 9.7

Number of days missed school for reasons other
than illness between Sept. and Christmas, l'.:79
None 7.5 18.2
1-2 9.2 19.5
3-4 15.8 18.9
5-10 28.5 22.0
11-15 45.1 9.6
16-20 47.2 4.7
21 or more 68.9 7.2

Rates differ from those previously published. See Appendix D.
2 Proportion of dropouts with nonmissing data for each variable.
Source: U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, High
School and Beyond survey, sophomore cohort, unpublished tabulations.
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While all the variables listed in Table 11 are related to the probability of a student's
dropping out, it is important to note that the vast majority of students in cm)/ category,
except a few rarely occurring characteristics, did not drop out, and that the majority of
dropouts did not come from categories with high probabilities of dropping out. For
example, only 17 percent of dropouts were D students. Furthermore, nearly half the D
students persevered and did not become dropouts. Sixty percent of dropout3 reporzd they
received mostly Cs or better. The variables in Tables 9, 10, and 11 are predictors of who
is likely to drop out, but not very discriminating ones. Most people at great risk of
dropping out do not drop out and the majority of dropouts are people who would not have
been 'labeled as being at risk, at least in terms of single characteristics.

For the cohort as a whole, males were about four percent more likely to drop out
of high school than females. Within racial/ethnic groups, the differences between males
and females were significantly different only for whites (Table 12). While the differences
between the sexes were considerable for both blacks and American Indians/Alaskan
Natives, the margin of error for these estimates was so large that these differences were
not statistically significant.

Table 12. Cohort dropout rate for 1980 sophomores by race/ethnicity by sex

Race/ethnicity
Total

Sex
Male Female

Total 17.3 19.3 15.2

White 14.8 16.6 13.1Black 22.2 25.8 18.9Hispanic 27.9 28.8 27.0Asian 8.2 9.5 6.8
American Indian/
Alaskan Native 35.5 27.0 47.0

Rates differ from those previously published. See Appendix D.

Source: U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, Him
School and Beyond survey, sophomore cohort, unpublished tabulations.
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Is race ttillsorrelltetwIth cohort dropout rates when hoc and r.{
talssaintaxsauntt Many of the variables in Tables 9, 10, and 11 are highly related to one
another. While these variables are correlated with the likelihood of dropping out when
taken one at a time, do they remain so when other factors are taken into account? In
general, the answer is yes.

A great many variables falling into four broad categories personal and family
background characteristics of students, locational and economic factors, educational and
school factors, and student behaviors and choices were included in a multivariate analysis
of dropout rates for the public school portion a the HS&B sophomore cohort based on the
first two follow-ups and transcript data." (Of the variables in Tables 9, 10, and 11, only two

home language background and absences in fall, 1979 were not included in'that analysis.)

Most variables in Tables 9,10, and 11 remained significantly related to dropout rates
(and in the same direction) when all other variables were taken into account. A major
exception was differences among racialAthnic groups when family background (parent'
occupation and education, family income, family structure, number of siblings, mother
working, religious affiliation, and religiosity) was taken into account:,

Blacks had lower rates of dropping out than whites when all these factors were taken
into account, and the differences between whites and Hispanics were greatly reduced. This
suggests that when blacks are compared to whiizs with tirogr family backgrounds, the
dropout rates among blacks may be lower than those for whites.

" Barro and Kolstad, op. cit.
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RETURNING TO SCHOOL

A student who drops out of high school at some point prior to graduation may later
complete high school. In fact, many dropouts do later complete high school, either by
earning a regular high school diploma or an alternative equivalency credential such as a
GED certificate. Figure 7 illustrates the alternative routes a student may ultimately follow
through high school. Dropouts can be subdivided into several categories, depending on
their educational career after dropping out of high school. "Stayouts" never return to any
educational setting, which would lead to a high school diploma or any equivalency
credential. Among the "returnees" are tne "completers," who have earned some sort of
credential or diploma, and the "dropins" who have not. "Dr pins" consist of former students
who have returned and .rt left again before completing.

Frequency of later complettom HS&B is an excellent data source for examining the
phenomenon of dropouts returning to school, because of its longitudinal design. As of the
third follow-up (spring 1986), not quite four years after their expected graduation date, a
large proportion of the dropouts in the 1980 sophomore cohort had completed high school
(Table 13). About 46 percent eight percent out of the 173 percent of dropouts had
earned a diploma or an equivalency certificate and another 12 percent of the dropouts (two
percent of the cohort) were pursuing that goal at the time of the third follow-up."

Ls Figure 7 depicts a student's final status with regard to high school completion. At
any specific point in time, an individual may still be in progress. Therefore, a person's
status may change over time, for example, going froma stayout to a returnee to a returnee -
completer. There is an intermediate stage for returnees, which is not reflected in the figure,
those currently enrolled but not yet completed. The ultimate completion or noncomplction
status for such individuals is not yet known.

While the CPS data show some evidence of the returnee phenomenon (see Table B3),
the crosssectional nature of the data mean that it is not possible to calculate a completion
rate for dropouts based on CPS data.
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Figure 7. Alternative educational paths
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Table 13. Completion status of 1980 sophomores: 1982, 1984, and 1986

DromoutsMonth Stayins Returned Currently Not completedand year and in progress and not in
completed progress

Percent

June 1982 82.7 17.3

June 1984 82.7 5.2 2.3 9.8

Third follow-up, 82.7 8.0 2.1 7.1
1986

Not applicable.
Note: Rows may not seal to 100 percent due to rounding,
Source: U.S. Department ^f" education, National Center for Education Statistics High
School and Beyond survey, sophomore cohort, unpublishA tabulations.

About one-third of the returnee-completers had earned a high school diploma. The
other two-thirds had earned some type of equivalency certificate. How soon a dropout
completed high school was related to the manner of completion, i.e., diploma or equivalency
certificate (Table 14). For those finishing within one year of their expected graduation
date, about 45 percent earned high school diplomas. For those delaying longer, the
proportion fell to about 25 percent.

The current evidence is unclear about what difference, if any, it makes which route
a person follows to complete high school earning a regular diploma or obtaining a GED.
Some research suggests that GED recipients do not do as well in college as those with high
school diplomas." The military services have found that those with an alternative credential
are less likely to complete their tour of duty than those with it diploma." On the other
hand, findings from HS&B suggest that there are relatively few, if any, differences in

"A. Tugend, "College Study: G.E.D. Students Failing," Education Week, May 7, 1986,pp. 1, 10.

"J. Laurence, "Military Enlistment Policy and Education Credentials: Evaluation and
Improvement," Final Report 87-33, HumRRO FR-PRD-8733, Alexandria, VA: Human
Resource Research Organization, 1987.
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employment and earnings patterns between dropouts who completed by the two routes!'
Literacy skills of GED recipients were generally between thoze of dropouts who had not
completed and regular high school graduates."

Table 14. Proportion of 1980 sophomores completing high school after normal time for
their class by method of completion and year

Completion status
and year

Method of completing
Regular Equivalency
diploma certificate

Percent

Completing:
Total by 1986 31.2 68.8

July 1982 - June 1983 45.7 54.3
July 1983 - June 1984 26.1 73.9
July 1'384 - Third
follow-up, 1986

23.3 76.7

Working toward completion:
At the time of 21.5 78.5
third follow-up, 1986

Source: U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, High
School and Beyond survey, soplitnnzre cohort, unpublished tabulations.

Who returns and completes? Many of the same variables associated with variations in
dropout rates were also predictors of the likelihood of whethek a dropout would complete
high school by the time of the third follow-up. h. general, characteristics associated with
lower dropout rates were also associated with higher c,,zipletion rates for dropout., (Tables
15 and 16). This was true fur race/ethnicity, SES, mentipolitan status, school program
type, grades, repeating a grade, and age at the beginning of nn erade. Howvier, in many

" Kopka, op. cit.

" A. Pendleton, Young Adult Literacy and Schnolinv, CS 88.604, Washington, D.C.:
U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, October, 1988.

37



341

instances the absolute differences in the proportion not completing high school between
categories narrowed between 1982 and 1986.

SES is a good example of this pattern (Table 15). About two-fifths of the dropouts
from the lowest SES quartile had completed high school tj 1986, whereas two-thirds of
those from the highest SES quartile had done so. However, since the dropout rate was so
much greater for the lowest SES quartile, the percent of the 1980 sophomore cohort who
were returnee-completers was greater for the lowest quartile, about nine percent, than for
the highest quartile, where four percent were returnee-completers. As a result, the absolute
difference of about 155 percent between the two quartiles in dropout rates in 1982 had
become a 105 percent difference in the proportion not completing by 19f6.

Rates of returning and completing varied considerably among racial/ethnic groups
(Table 15). Asian dropouts were more likely to return and comite h;,-;.1 school than
anyone else and Hispanics and American Indians,'Alaslcan natives were the least likely to
complete. About three-quarters of the Asian dropouts had finished by 1986. On the other
hand, about onethird of Hispanic and one-fourth of American Indian/Alaskan Native
dropouts had done so. Black and white dropouts did not differ in their completion rates;
it was almost 50 percent for both groups.

Some characteristics of the base year schools or school experiences were related to
the likelihood that a dropout would complete by the third follow-up (Table 16). Without
further analysis, it is unclear whether these relationships are due to the impact of these
school-related variables themselves or due to relationships of both the school variables ana
the likelihood of completing with other variables, such as family and individual background
characteristics. Dropouts who identified themselves as being in an academic program in
the base year were more likely to complete than those in general or vocational/technical
programs. Dropouts whose previous scht,o1 experiences were more positive were more
likely to return. Those with grades of B or better completedat higher rates than those with
Cs and Ds or worse. Students who had never repeated a grade and were younger when
entering 9th grade completed at higher rates than those who had repeated at least one
grade or had been among the oldest students entering 9th grade.
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Table 15. Change in dropout status of 1980 sophomores between 1982 and 1986 by sock,-
demograpbs: and geographic characteristics

Percent of cohort Percent of
dropouts
completed
1982-1986

Dropouts
1982

Not
completed
by 1986

Completed
1982-1986

Total 17.3 9.2 8.0 46.5

Sex
Male 19.3 10.1 9.2 47
Female 15.2 8.4 6.9 45.2

Race/ethnicity
White 14.8 7.6 7.2 48.4
Black 22.2 11.4 10.8 48.5
Hispanic 27.9 18.0 9.9 35.5
Asian 8.2 2.0 6.2 75.8
American Indian/
Alaskan Native 35.5 27.1 8.4 23.7

Home language background
NonEnglish only 20.1 10.0 10.0 50.0
NonEnglish predominant 20.8 11.5 9.3 44.8
English predominant 12.7 6.0 6.7 52.6
English only 14.5 7.4 7.1 48.7

Socioeconomic status
Highest quartile 6.6 2.4 4.2 64.2
Second quartile 10.2 4.0 6.2 60.8
Third quartile 14.3 7.3 6.9 48.6
Lowest quartile 22.1 13.0 9.2 41.5
Unknown 78.0 48.7 29.3 37.5

Region
Northeast 13.7 6.2 7.5 55.0
Midwest 14.8 8.8 6.0 40.8
South 19.5 10.4 9.1 46.6
West 21.7 11.7 9.9 45.8

Metropolitan status
Urban 24.5 13.6 10.9 44.5
Suburban 15.1 7.1 8.0 53.0
Rural 15.6 9.5 6.1 39.0

Source: U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, High
School and Beyond survey, sophomore cohort, unpublished tabulations.
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Table 16. ChanpindmpeutMatusof1980sophonmesbehnenTSIMand1986by1980
school qmgdence

Percent of cohort Percent of
dropouts
completed
1982-1986

46.5

45.7
67.3
--

48.0
66.9
43.0

62.9
71.1
60.8
53.4
49.1
41.8
37.7

35.2
50.0

35.1
39.0
46.4
55.4
54.8

57.6
50.4
47.8
47.3
47.7
39.4
37.7

Dropouts
1982

Not Completed
completed 1982-1986
by 2986

9.2 8.0

9.9 8.4
1.6 3.3
3.6 7.3

1.9 - t

11.6
9.1 .4

1.4 1.0
1.5 3.5
2.6 4.0
6.3 7.3

10.6 10.2
20.1 14.5
35.2 21.3

20.2 11.0
7.0 7.0

33.9 18.3
18.9 12.1
9.0 7.7
5.4 6.7
4.9 6.0

reasons other
1979

3.2 4.3
4.6 4.6
8.2 7.5
15.0 13.5
23.6 21.5
28.5 18.6
42.9 26.0

Total 17.3

School type
Public 18.3
Catholic 4.9
Other private 10.9

School program
Academic 5.8
Vocational 20.4
General 17.5

Grades
Mostly A's 1.5
A's and B's 5.0
Mostly B's 6.6
B's and C's 13.6
Mostly C's 20.8
C's and D's 34.6
Mostly D's or less 56.5

Held back or repeated a grade
Yes 31.2
No 14.1

Age at beginning of 9th grade
15 1/2 or older 52.1
15 or 15 1/4 31.0
14 1/2 or 14 3/4 16.7
14 or 14 1/4 12.1
Under 14 10.9

Number of days missed school for
than illness between Sept. and Christmas,
None 7.5
1-2 9.2
3-4 15.8
5-10 28.5
11-15 45.1
16-20 47.2
A. or more 68.7

- Fewer than 30 cases.
Source: U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, HighSchool and Beyond survey, sophomore cohort, unpublished tabulations.
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When dropping out occurs, The grade in which a student drops out is also related to how
and if s/he completes high school within the first few years after scheduled high school
graduation. An analysis of HS&B third follow-up data by Koistad and Kaufman found
that those dropping out in tenth grade were least likely to have completed high school by
1986 and those dropping out in twelfth grade were most likely to have done so.' They also
found that among the dropouts who later completed high school, the earlier the dropout
had left high school, the longer s/he tended to take to complete. Finally, the earlier a
dropout left high school, the more likely s/he was to complete high school by means of an
equivalency certificate such as a GED rather than by earning a regular high school diploma.

These findings suggest that the 46 percent rate found for dropouts in the sophomore
cohort is probably an optimistic estimate of the proportion of dropouts who complete high
school within a few years of their class' graduation. Since those who left in tenth grade
were less likely to complete than later leavers, it seems likely that those who drop out prior
to spring of tenth grade complete at lower rates.

Differentiating among groups of drowns* The most extensive analysis of dropouts
returning to school has been conducted by Phillip Kaufman, also using data from HS&B
(second follow-up)." Kaufman's intent was to identify factors that would differentiate
among three groups of dropouts returnee-completers, dropouts enrolled at the time of
the second follow-up, and dropouts not in school at the time of the second follow-up.'

On a wide variety of characteristics, Kaufman found the three groups could be rank
ordered returnee-completers, those enrolled, and those not enrolled. Many of the
characteristics that distinguished the three dropout groups from one another were the same
variables that differentiate dropouts from nondropouts. Thus, dropouts do not appear to
be an undifferentiated group, but may form a continuum; those most likely to return and
complete high school, shortly after dropping out, most resembled nondropouts. Similarly,
the group making the least progress toward completing high school least resembled stayins
in their characteristics.

' A. Koistad and P. Kaufman, "Dropouts who Complete High School with a Diploma
or GED," paper prepared for presentation at the annual meetings of the American
Education Research Association, March 1989.

' P. Kaufman, Hitt School Dropouts Who Return to School. PhD. dissertation,
Claremont Graduate School, 1988.

" While Kaufman's categories of dropout/completion status are the same as those used
in this report, individuals were classified on the basis of the data available at the time he
conducted his analysis, i.e., second follow-up data
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Kaufman used a multivariate model with many classes of variables to try to
differentiate the three groups of dropouts (Figure 8). All together, the variables in his
mode/ could explain approximately 30 percent of the variation in school completion
outcomes among the three dropout groups.' Figure 9 portrays how much of the variation
was explained sequentially by each group of variables. The first two groups of variables,
family and individual background, explained about six and seven percent of the variation
respectively. The other large contributor was postdropout attitudes, which explained almost
eight percent of the variation.

Four variables SES, student ability, and educational expectations in 1980 and in
1982 accounted for about sixty percent of the model's ability to differentiate the three
dropout groups. Dropouts from higher SES families, of higher ability (as measured by the
tests administered as part of HS&B), and with higher expectations as to how much
education they would complete (both before and after dropping out) were more likely to
return. Once SES and family composition were taken into account, whites and Hispanics
did not differ in their return rates, but blacks continued to return at lower rates than whites.
Having children appeared to lessen the likelihood that a dropout would return to school,
a factor which affected more women than met., since more female dropouts had children.

'4 Kaufman incorporated about 25 variables in his analysis and identified a number of
factors which discriminated among the three dropout groups. On the other hand, these
factors could cut explain 30 percent of the variation among the groups and there was a lot
of overlap in the characteristics of the three groups. This pattern is similar to the one
found in the last chapter when trying to idcntify factors differentiating dropouts from
nondropouts factors correlated with dropout behavior do not discriminate very well
between the various categories of completion status.

42



346

Figure 8. Model of high school completion
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Figure 9. Relative importance of factors in
separating dropout groups as a proportion of

total variation in completion status
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SUMMARY AND CONCLUSION

This report attempts to answer two questions about dropouts in the United States.
What is the extent of the dropout problem at the current time? and Who drops out before
graduating from high school? In order to answer these questions, three types of dropout
rates have been presented in this report event, status, and cohort rates. In addition, the
extent to which ilropouts return to school has also been examined. What do the data show?

Extent of the Problem

Rates, Three types of dropout rates were examined in this report.

1) The vent dropout rate represents the share of students that leave school without
completing high school during a single year. Over the past three years for which
data are available (October 1985 through October 1988), the average event dropout
rate has been 4.4 percent for students in grades 10-12. The number of event
dropouts from grades 10-12 in the year between October 1987 and October 1988 was
approximately 460.000.

2) The status dropout rate represents the proportion of individuals at any given point
in time who are not enrolled in school and have not finished high school. In
October 1988, 12,9 percent of 16- to 24-year-olds were status dropouts. About half
of these 4.2 million dropouts had completed 10 or 11 years of schooling. Another
third had completed eighth or ninth grade.

The status dropout rate is much higher than the event rate because it counts as
dropouts all individuals who have not finished high school (and are not currently
enrolled in school) regardless of when they last attended school. A person is
counted as an event dropout only in the year s/he leaves school. Thus the status
rate reflects the cumulative impact of dropout events from all grades over a number
of years, net the effect of individuals returning to school.

3) Another way of examining the extent of the dropout problem is to look at what
happens to a single group., or cohort, of students as they pass through school.
Among the cohort of students who were sophomores in the spring of 1980, 121
percent had not graduated by June, 1982. However, by spring of 1986, 46 percent
of these dropouts had obtained either a diploma or an equivalency credential. About
one-third had earned a regular high school diploma, while the other two-thirds
received a GED or other alternative credential.

$:1
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Rnd, Nationally, dropout rates have been declining: since the late 1960s for status rates
and since the late 1970s for event rates. While there was a slight increase between 1986
and 1988, the status rate in 1988 was 20 percent lower than it had been twenty years ago

16.2 percent in 1968 and 12.9 percent in 1988. The event rate fell 28 percent between
1978 and 1981.

For both status and event dropout rates, the rates for blacks have declined
considerably and the differences between dropout rates for whites and blacks have narrowed
over the past two decades. Data on Hispanics are available beginning in 1972. Hispanic
dropout rates event and status have shown no consistent trend since then, remaining
higu throughout the period.

Who Drops Out and Returns

PronnIng out, A number of demograp9c, socioeconomic, and behavioral characteristics
are associated with dropping out.

o Background demographic characteristics

The general patterns for common background variables measured for all threetypes
of rates showed consistent patterns across the three rates. In each case, dropout rates for
whjtes wc.e lower than those for blacks, which in turn were lower than those for Hispanics.
Nevertheless, because there are so many more whites than blacks or Hispanics in the
population, the majority of dropouts were white. Dropout rates were consistently higher
in cities than in suburbs and nonmetropolitan areas and lower in the Northeast than in the
South and West. In recent years, there was a tendency for dropout rates to be higher for
men than for women, but that pattern did not appear for every year or every racial/ethnic
group.

o Other background, socioeconomic and behavioral factors

More data ^n these factors were available for examining the cohort rates. Asian
students had the lowest dropout rate of any racial/ethnic group, while American
Indian/Alaskan Natives had a very high rate. Students coming from less advantaged family
backgrounds low SES, single-parent, nonEnglish language background had higher
dropout rates than their more advantaged peers. Dropout rates for blacks were the same
or lower than those for whites, when individual and family background characteristics ire
taken into account. A student's own family formation pattern was also related to dropping
out. Those w'ao had children or had married prior to the time they would normally
graduate had very high dropout rates.

46

24-607 90 12



350

A student's previous success in school was correlated with the likelihood of dropping
out. Those with low grades, who had repeated a grade, and who were overage for their
grade were more likely to become dropouts than their more successful peers. Similarly,
students who had been in trouble with the law or with school authorities were more Rely
to drop out. In addition, a student's attendance pattern during the first four months of
tenth grade was associated with dropping out. MIL.: who had massed many days of school
for reasons other than illness were more likely to drop .rut than :'nose who had missed few,
if any, days.

A variety of factors and characteristics were associated with a greater likelihood of
dropping out, and might be considered as putting a student "at-risk" of dropping out.
However, rAost students with such "at-risk" characteristics did not drop out. Because of that
and the fact that the "at-risk" categories accounted for relatively small proportions of the
population, most dropouts were not "at-risk" individuals. For example, the majority of
dropouts from the 1980 sophomore cohort came from two-parent families, had C averages
or better, and were unmarried without any children in the spring of 1982.

II:vents completing lilgl Lichods Many of the scene characteristics associated with the
likelihood of dropping out were also correlated with completion rates in the first few years
after dropping out. For example, Asian dropouts were more likely to earn a high school
diploma or obtain an equivalency certificate (such as a GED) than any other racial/ethnic
group, while American Indian/Alaskan Native dropouts were the least likely to complete.
(White and black dropouts did not differ in their completion rates.) Dropouts with higher
grades in high school and from high SES backgrounds tended to complete more than those
with lower grades and from low SES family backgrounds.

Dropouts are not a homogeneous group in terms of their characteristics or their
behavior. In many respects, dropouts who completed high school, either by earning a GED
or a diploma, tended to resemble their peers who never left high school morel than dropouts
who had not-completed high school by 1986.

How early a student in the 1980 sophomore cohort left high school was associated
with return behavior in sever:-.1 ways. The lower the grade from which a student dropped
out of high school, the less likely s/he was to have completed by spring, 1986. If a dropout
had completed by 1986, when a student left was also related to the method of completion
and the length of time needed to complete. The lower the grade when dropping out, the
longer it took the former student to finish and the more likely s/he obtained a GED Tatter
than a regular diploma.
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Conclusion

In terms of the number of young people involved, the data reveal that the dropout
problem is substantial. On the other hand, dropout rates have been falling for the past ten
years. Furthermore, many dropouts complete high school in some manner within a fewyears after dropping out. However, two-thirds of these returnee-completers do so by
obtaining an equivalency credential. At this point it is not clear whether the way a person
completes high school regular diploma or GED makes a difference in terms of skills
attained, further education pursued, or success in the labor market.

Dropout rates for some groups and in some locations are higher than in others.
Generally, dropout rates are higher for minority groups, in cities, and in the South and
West. In particular, dropout rates for young Hispanics are very high and have not declined
in recent years, while overall rates and those for blacks have been declining. In addition,
Hispanic dropouts tend to complete fewer years of schooling than other dropouts.
Nationally, Hispanics accounted for about one-quarter of the status dropouts in 1988, and
were a majority of such dropouts in the West.
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APPENDIX A

TIME SERIES AND STANDARD ERROR TABLES

Table Al. Average event dropout rate (three-year average) from grades 10-12, ages 1424,
by race /ethnicity: 1968 to 1987 (Figure 1)

Year'
Total White

Race /ethnicity
Black 'Hispanic'

1968
1969
1970
1971
1972

5.3
5.4
5.5
5.8
6.0 --

Percent

--

--

--
--
--
....
--

1973 6.4 -- -- 10.2
1974 6.3 5.7 10.1 10.2
1975 6.1 5.7 9.2 9.2
1976 6.1 5.8 8.1 8.7
1977 6.3 6.0 8.7 9.1
1978 6.6 6.2 9.5 10.4
1979 6.5 6.0 9.4 11.5
1980 6.2 5.7 9.2 11.1
1981 5.8 5.3 8.6 10.5
1982 5.5 5.0 8.1 10.0
1983 5.2 .5.0 6.8 10.1
1984 5.1 4.9 6.8 10.2
1985 5.0 4.8 6.3 10.9
1986' 4.8 4.5 6.8 9.2
1987' 4.8 4.6 6.7 9.5

- Not available.
' The year represen:: the middle of the three years over which rates are averaged. Thus
the rats for 1987 is the average of the single-year rates for the 12-month periods ending
October 1986, 1987, and 1988.
' Hispanics may be of any race.
' Rates for these years have been adjusted to take into account changes in CPS data editing
procedures. The adjustments were made in order to facilitate comparisons with the rates
for earlier years. Rates for 1987 differ from those shown in Tables 1 and 2 in the text.
(See Appendix D.for.a discussion of theadjustmentprocedure.)._

Source: R. Kominski, "What is the National High School Dropout Rate?," unpublished
paper, March 1989; U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, 'School
Enrollment-Social and Economic Characteristics of Students, October (various years);
Current Population Reports, Series P-20, and unpublished tabulations.
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Table A2. Event dropout rate (single year) from grades 10.12, ages 14-24, and standard
errors: 1967 to 1988 (Figure 1)

Year ending . Single-year rate Standard error

Percent

1967 5.2 .3
1968 5.2 .3
1969 5.4 .3

1970 5.7 .3

1971 5.4 .3
1972 6.2 .4

1973 6.'s .3

1974 6.7 .3

1975 5 n .3
1976 5.9 .3

1977 6.5 .3

1978 6.7 .3
1979 6.7 .3

1980 6.0 .3
1981 5.9 .3

1982 5.4 .3
1983 5.2 .3
1984 5.1 .3

1985 5.2 .3
1986' 4.7 .3
1987' 4.5 .3
1988' 5.3 .3

Hispania may be of any race.
Rates for these years have been adjusted to take into account changes in CPS data editing

procedures. The adjustments were made in order to facilitate comparisons with the rates
for earlier years. The rates are slightly higher than those shown in Table 1 in the text.
(See Appendix D for a discussion of the adjustment procedure.)

Source: U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, "School Enrollment-Social
and Economic Characteristics of Students, October (various years); Current Population
Reports, Series P-20, and unpublished tabulations.
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Table A3. Ave lige event dropout rate (three-year average) from grades 10-12, ages 14.24,
by race/ethideity and sex: 1968 to 1987 (Figure 2)

Year'
Total

Male Female.

Race/ethnicity and sex
White Black

Male Female Male Female
Hispanic'

(Total)

Percent
1968 4.6 4.7 10.0 9.5
1969 4.6 5.0 11.0 9.5
1970 4.9 5.1 10.8 8.2
1971 5.1 5.4 10.7 8.5
1972 5.6 5.4 10.7 8.5 --
1973 -- -- 6.2 5.5 10.9 10.0 10.2
1974 6.6 6.0 6.0 5.4 10.3 9.9 10.2
1975 6.4 5.8 6.1 5.3 9.2 9.2 9.2
1976 6.3 5.8 6.0 5.5 8.2 8.1 8.7
1977 7.0 5.7 6.7 5.3 9.0 8.4 9.1
1978 7.0 6.2 6.8 5.6 8.7 10.1 10.4
1979 6.9 6.0 6.6 5.4 8.9 9.9 11.5
1980 6.5 6.0 6.2 5.3 8.3 10.0 11.1
1981 6.1 5.4 5.8 4.9 8.8 8.4 10.5
1982 6.8 5.2 5.4 4.7 8.5 7.9 10.0
1983 5.6 4.8 5.3 4.6 7.5 6.2 10.1
1984 5.5 4.R 5.2 4.5 7.1 6.4 10.2
1985 5.5 4.8 5.0 4.6 6.5 6.0 10.9
1986' 4.9 4.7 4.7 4.3 6.6 7.0 9.2
1987' 5.0 4.6 4.9 4.3 6.2 7.0 9.5

- Not available.
The year represents the middle of the three years over wh:ch rates are averaged. Thus

the rate for 1987 is the average of the single-year rates for the 12month periods ending
October 1986, 1987, and 1988.
2 Hispanics may be of any race.
Rates for these years have been adjusted to take into account changes in CPS data editing

procedures. The adjustments were made in order to facilitate comparisons with the rates
for earlier years. The rates for males, females, and Hispanics in 1987 differ from those
shown in Table_ 2_in the text. (See Appendix 'D for a discussion of the adjustment
procedure.)

Source: R. Kominski, "What is the National High School Dropout Rate?," unpublished
paper, March 1989; US. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, "School
Enrollment-Social and Economic Characteristics of Students, October (various years):
nuitiii2apulatioaRgoits Series P-20, and unpublished tabulations.
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Table A4. Status dropout rate, ages 16-24, by sex and race/ethnicity: October, 19:8 to
1988 (Figure 3)

Year
Total

Sex
Male Female

Race/ethnicity
White Black Hispanic'

Percent

1968 16.16 15.84 16.45 14.69 27.37
1969
1970

15.19
14.96

14.26
14.18

15.99
15.65 13.1713:14 .723.)6

1971 14.71 14.18 15.20 13.41 23.72 --
1972 14.61 14.09 15.09 13.65 21.45 34.33
1973 14.11 13.67 14.53 12.91 22.29 33.68
1974 14.27 14.19 14.35 13.24 21.28 33.03
1976 13.90 13.28 14.50 12.58 22.83 29.15
1976 14.14 14.14 14.15 13.26 20.41 31.31
1977 14.11 14.45 13.78 13.35 19.72 32.91
1978 14.23 14.63 13.85 13.39 20.22 33.13
1979 14.57 14.96 14.18 13.55 21.17 33.76
1980 14.07 15.08 13.09 13.26 19.34 35.17
1981 13.92 15.12 12.76 13.81 18.51 33.12
1982 13.87 14.50 13.26 13.12 18.40 31.68
1983 13.67 14.85 12.51 12.88 18.09 31.54
1984 13.14 14.02 12.28 12.65 15.56 29.80
1985 12.58 13.40 11.78 12.16 15.69 27.551986 12.21 13.07 11.37 11.99 14.11 30.10

19862 12.09 12.93 11.27 11.92 13.68 30.04
1987' 12.71 13.25 12.18 12.48 14.52 28.56
1988' 12.86 13.52 12.23 12.65 14.85 35.75

- Not available.
Hispanics may be of any race.
Data revised from those previously published.
Rates for these years reflect revised CPS data editing procedures.

Source:S:Depafffnent of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, "School Enrollment-Socal
and Economic Characteristics of Students, October (various years)," Current Population
Reports, Series P-20, and unpublished tabulations.
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Table AS. Number of status dropouts, ages 16.24, by race/ethnicity: October, 1968 to 1988
(Figure 4)

Year
Total

Race/ethnicity
White Black Hispanic'

(In thousands)

1968 4,498 3,560 910
1963 4,380 3,419 927
1970 4,525 3,457 1,022
1971 4,640 3,662 918 --
1972 4,769 3,838 873 609
1973 4,718 3,713 940 579
1974 4,848 3,866 895 654
1975 4,824 3,745 993 572
1976 4,982 3,995 912 645
1977 5,031 4,067 897 699
1978 5,113 4,101 934 72,
1979 5,263 4,166 988 757
1980 5,085 4,067 911 886
1981 5,143 4,297 913 889
1982 5,056 4,001 917 823
1983 4,904 3,852 895 816
1984 4,626 3,700 766 762
1985 4,324 3,474 725 796
1986 4,144 3,368 671 965

1986u 4,101 3,348 650 963
1987' 4,251 3,443 687 924
1988' 4,231 3,423 698 1,169

- Not available.
Hispanics may be of any race.
Data revised from those previously published.
Numbers for these years reflect revised CPS data editing procedures.

Source: U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, "School Enrollment-So...al
and Economic Characteristics of Students, October (various years)," Current Population
Repons, Series P-20, and unpublished tabulations.
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Table A6. Status dropout rate, ages 16.24, by race/ethnicity by sem October, 1968 to 1988
(Figure

Year Race /ethnicity and sex
White Black

Male Female Ma ..e Female
Hispanic'

Male Female

Percent

1968 14.37 14.97 27.07 27.62 --
1969 12.58 14.56 26.90 26.69
1970 12.15 14.09 29.36 .26.55
1971 12.61 14.15 25.54 22.13 -- --
1972 13.06 14.20 22.25 20.76 33.57 34.99
1973 12.53 13.27 21.60 22.90 30.70 36.42
1974 13.40 13.09 20.14 22.26 33.78 32.31
1975 11.98 13.16 22.83 22.83 26.60 31.51
1976 13.22 13.29 21.20 19.73 30.16 32.29
1977 13.89 12.82 19.45 19.95 31.53 34.18
1978 13.64 13.15 22.52 18.24 33.24 33.04
1979 13.97 13.14 22.52 20.00 33.03 34.46
1980 14.22 12.32 21.06 17.86 37.23 33.18
1981 14.49 13.15 19.97 17.22 35.93 30.35
1982 13.55 12.70 21.10 16.01 30.56 32.73
1983 14.05 11.73 19.82 16.54 34.25 29.05
1984 13.53 11.78 16.71 14.51 30.61 29.05
1985 13.01 11.32 16.06 15.34 29.80 25.21
1986 12.92 11.09 14.86 13.44 32.81 27.16

1986' 12.81 11.05 14.43 13.02 32.67 27.18
1987' 12.98 11.99 15.65 13.50 28.97 28.12
1988' 13.45 11.88 15.36 14.40 36.03 35.46

- Not available.
Hispanics may be of any race.

2Data-revisedIroM thitife PieTtiously published.
3 Rates for these years reflect CPS revised data editing procedures.'

Source: U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, "School Enrollment-Social
and Economic Characteristics of Studes.s, October (various years)," Current Population
&Rom, Series P-20, and unpublished tabulations.
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Table A7. Standard errors and N's used to calculate standard errors for average event
dropout rate and distribution of dropouts (three-year averages) from grades 10-12, ages
14-24, by sex, race/ethnicity, age, region, and metropolitan status: 1986.88 (Table 2)

Event dropout rate
Standard
error' (in
(percent) thousands)

Percent of all dropouts
Standard
error' (in
(percent) thousands)

Total

Sex
Male
Female

.18

.26

.25

29,220

14,791
14,424

2.1
2.1

1,285

684
601

Race/ethnicity
White .20 23,717 .9 995Black .57 4,380 1.7 254Hispanic' .97 2,261 1.6 209

Age
14-15 .68 1,025 .5 2116-17 .19 17,323 2.1 47918-19 .36 10,121 2.1 61220-24 .32 753 1.5 176

Region
Northeast .34 5,980 1.5 189Midwest .35 7,547 1.8 316South .34 9,848 2.1 496West .43 5,845 1.8 284

"Metropolitan status
Central city ...39 7,812 2.1 486Suburban .24 13,715 2.1 520Nonmetropolitan .37 6,406 1.8 280

' Standard errors for the three-year averages.
Three-year totals of those eligible to drop out and of dropouts used to calculate the

standard errors for the three-year averages. The three-year average dropout rates are the
average of the rates for the three separate years. They differ from 13.1e figure that would
result from dividing the three-year total of dropouts by he three-year total of those eligible
to drop out.
3 Hispanics may be of any race.

Source: U S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, Cur-ent Population Survey,
unpublished tabulations.
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Table AS. Standard errors for status dropout rate and number of status dropouts, ages
16.24, by sex, race/ethnicity, age, region, and metropolitan status: October 1988 (Table 5)

Status dropout
rate
(percent)

Number of status
,dropouts
(in thousands)

Total .28 92

Sex
Male .41 66
Female .38 65

Race /ethnicity
White .31 83
Black .84 39
Hispanic' 1.35 44

Age
16 .58 14
17 .68 25
18 .85 33
19 .93 32
20 .91 32
21 .91 32
22 .94 33
23 .84 32
24 .83 34

Region
.Northeast .58' 38
Midwest .48 40
South .51 57
West .68 46

Metropolitan status
Central city .53 58
Suburban .38 58
Nonmetropolitan .63 42

tlispanics may be of any race.

Source: U.S.Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, Current Population Survey,
unpublished tabulations.
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Table A9. Standard errors and sample sizes for cohort dropout rate for 1980 sophomores
by socio-demographic and geographic characteristics (Table 9)

Characteristic Standard error of Total Dropout
cohort dropout rate sample sample
(percent) size size

Tote .6 13,423 2,416

Sex
Male .8 6,490 1,264
Female .7 6,933 1,152

Race/ethnicity
White .6 8,492 1,406
Black 1.7 1,959 409
Hispanic 2.1 2,145 466
Asian 1.6 426 31
Am. Indian/Alaskan Native 5.1 307 78

Home language background
NonEnglish only 2.9 423 99
NonEnglish predominant 2.2 836 169
English predominant 1.3 1,493 206
English only .5 9,761 1,768

Socioeconomic statue
Highest quartile .6 3,531 214
Second quartile .7 3,193 404
Third quartile .8 3,068 574
Lowest quartile 1.0' 3,225 920
Unknown 2.8 406 304

Family structure
Both parents present .5 9,820 1,488
One parent present 1.1 2,379 615
Other 3.6 284 114

Region
Northeast 1.3 3,113 409
Midwest 1.0 3,659 590
SoUth 1.0 4,132 9,1
West 1.4 2,519 496

Metropolitan status
Urban 1.6 3,160 728
Suburban .7 6,769 986
Rural .9 3,494 702

Source: U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, High
School and Beyond survey, sophomore cohort, unpublished tabulations.
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Table A10. Standard errors and sample sizes for cohort dropout rate for 1980 sophomores
by family formation in 1982, and antisocial behavior patterns in 1980 (Table 10)

Standard error of
cohort dropout rate
(percent)

Total
sample
size

Dropout
sample
size

Total .6 13,423 2,416

Family formation, 1982
Married, with children 3.9 217 185
Married, no children 4.7 219 170
Unmarried, with children 4.4 294 166
Unmarried, no children .5 11,894 1,643

Disciplimry problems
in school during last year
Yes 1.3 2,282 804
No

i ispended or on
probation from school

.4 9,557 1,194

Yes 1.6 1,464 581
No .4 10,359 1,411

Serious trouble
with the law
Yes- 2.5 605 253
No .4 11,252 1,756

Source: U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, High
School and Beyond survey, sophomore cohort, unpublished tabulations.

59



363

Table All. Standard errors and sample sizes for cohort dropout rate for 1980 sophomores
by 1980 school experience (Table 111

Standard error .of
cohort dropout rate
(percent)

Total
sample
size

Dropout
sample
size

Total .6 13,423 2,416

School type
Public .6 10,562 2,294
Catholic 1.3 2,502 93
Other private 2.3 359 29

School program
Academic .5 4,572 279
Vocational 1.0 2,345 678
General .7 5,367 1,190

Grades
Mostly A's .4 1,337 33
A's and B's .7 2,266 140
Mostly B's .7 2,308 183
B's and C's .8 3,193 537
Mostly C's 1.2 1,682 461
C's and D's 1.7 1,154 523
Mostly D's or less 2.9 510 332

Held back or repeated
a grade
Yes 1.6 1,945 670
No .6 10,642 1,539

Age at beginning of 9th grade
15 1/2 or older 2.8 869 479
15 or 15 1/4 2.1 1,034 379
14 1/2 or 14 3/4 .9 3,942 687
14 or 14 1/4 .7 5,184 629
Under 14 1.2 2,162 201

Number of days missed school for reasons
other than illness between Sept. and Christmas, 1979
None .6 4,471 355
1-2 .6 3,695 408
3-4 1.0 2,103 465
5-10 1.6 1,385 497
11-15 3.4 405 208
16-20 5.7 184 109
21 or more 4.6 223 162

Source: U.S Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, High
School and Beyond survey, sophomore cohort, unpublished tabulations.
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Table Al2. Standard errors for change in dropout status of 1980 sophomores between June
1982 and Spring 1986 by socloZemographic ant geographic characteristics (Table 15)

Percent of cohort Percent of
dropouts
completed
1982-1986

Dropouts
1982

Not
completed
by 1986

Completed
1982-1986

Total .6 .4 .4 1.7

Sex
Male .8 .6 .6 2.2
Female .7 .6 .5 2.5

Race/ethnicity
White .6 .4 .4 2.0
Black 1.7 1.3 1.2 4.1
Hispanic 2.1 1.9 1.2 4.1
Asian 1.6 .7 1.5 8.0
American Indian/
Alaskan Native 5.1 5.2 2.0 6.0

Home language background
NonEnglish only 2.9 1.9 2.2 7.2
NonEnglish predominant 2.2 1.7 1.6 5.9
English predominant 1.3 1.0 .9 5.1
English only .5 .3 .3 1.6

Socioeconomic status
Highe3t quartile .5 .4 .5 4.7
Second quartile .8 .4 .5 3.2
Third quartile .8 .6 .6 3.1
Lowest quartile 1.0 .7 .6 2.1
Unknown 2.8 3.8 3.4 4.1

Region
Northeast 1.3 .8 .9 4.0
Midwest 1.P .7 .6 3.0
South 1.0 .8 .7 2.7
West 1.4 1.3 1.0 4.0

Metropolitan status
Urban 1.6 1.2 1.0 3.1
Suburban .7 .5 .5 2.6
Rural .9 .8 .5 2.8

Source. U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, High
School and Beyond survey, sophomore cohort, unpublished tabulations.
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Table A13. Standard errors for change In dropout status of 1980 sophomores between 1982
and 1986 by school experience (Table 16)

Percent of cohort Percent of
dropouts
completed
1982-1986

Dropouts
1982

Not Completed
completed 1982-1986
by 1986

Total .6 .4 .4 1.7

School type
Public .6 .5 .4 1.7
Catho:ic 1.3 .7 1.0 9.9
Other private 2.3 1.2 2.3 --

School program
Academic .5 .5 .5 4.4
Voc-!Lional/technical 1.0 .8 .7 2.6
General .7 .5 .5 2.2

Grades
Mostly A's .4 .2 .3 11.0
A's and B's .7 .3 .6 5.1
Mostly B's .7 .4 .6 5.5
B's and C's .8 .6 .6 3.1
Mostly C's 1.2 .9 .9 3.4
C's and D's 1.7 1.4 1.2 2.8
Mostly D's or less 2.9 2.6 2.4 3.7

Held back or repeated a grade
Yes 1.6 1.5 1.0 3.0
No .6 .4 .4 1.9

Age at beginnir.g of 9th grade
15 1/2 or older L.8 2.7 2.1 3.8
15 or 15 1/4 2.1 1.9 1.3 3.9
14 1/2 or 14 3/4 .9 .7 .6 3.1
14 or 14 1/4 .7 .5 .5 3.1
Under 14 1.2 .8 .9 5.7

Days absent, other than illness between Sept. and Christmas, 1979
None .6 .3 .4 3.4
1-2 .6 .5 .4 3.4
3-4 1.0 .7 .7 3.1
5-10 1.6 1.2 1.2 3.1
11-15 3.4 2.8 2.8 4.9
16-20 5.5 4..1 3.8 6.5
21 or more 4.6 4.2 4.2 5.2

- Fewer than 30 cases.
Source: U.S. Department of Education, National Centel for Education Statistics, High
School and Beyond survey, sophomore cohort, unpublished tabulations.
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Table A14. Standard errors for average event dropout rate (three-year average) from
grades 10-12, ages 14.24, by race/ethnicity: 1968 to 1989 (Table Al)

Year.
Total

Race/ethnicity
White Black Hispanic:

1968
3969
1970
1971
1972

.2

.2

.2

.2

.2

Percent

1973 .2 1.4
1974 .2 .2 .7 1.4
1975 .2 .2 .7 1.3
1976 .2 .2 .7 1.2
1977 .2 .2 .7 1.2
1978 .2 .2 .7 1.3
1979 .2 .2 .7 1.3
1980 .2 .2 .7 1.3
1981 .2 .2 .7 1.2
1982 .2 .2 .7 1.3
1983 .2 .2 .6 1.3
1984 .2 .2 .6 1.3
1985 .2 .2 .6 1.1
1986 .2 .2 .6 1.0
1987 .2 .2 .6 1.0

-- Not available.
' The year represents the middle of the three years over which rates are averaged. Thus
the rate for 1987 is the average of the single-year rates for hie 12-month periods ending
October 1986, 1987, and 1988.

Hispanics may be of any ra..e.

Source: R. Kominski, "What is the National High School Dropout Rate?," unpublished
paper, March 1989; U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, "School
Enrollment-Social and Economic Characteristics of Students, October (various years),"
Current Population Reports, Series P-20, and unpublished tabulations.
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Table A15. Standard errors for average event dropout rate (three-year average) from
grades 10.12, ages 14-24, by race/ethnicity and sex: 1968 to 1987 (Table A3)

Year'

Total
Male Female

Race/ethnicity and se::
White Black

Male Female Male Female
Hispanic'
(Total)

.,..reent

1968 .3 .3 1.1 1.0
1969 .3 .3 1.2 1.0
1970 .3 .3 1.1 1.0
1971 .3 .3 1.1 .9
1972 .3 .3 1.1 .9 --
1973 -- .3 .3 1.1 1.0 1.4
1974 .3 .3 .3 .3 1.0 1.0 1.4
1975 .3 .3 .3 .3 1.0 .9 1.3
1976 .3 .3 .3 .3 .9 .9 1.2
1977 .3 .3 .3 .3 .9 .9 1.2
1978 .3 .3 .3 .3 .9 .9 1.3
197: .3 .3 .3 .3 .9 .9 1.3
1980 .3 .3 .3 .3 .9 .9 1.3
1981 .3 .3 .3 .3 .9 .9 1.2
1982 .3 .3 .3 .3 1.0 .9 1.3
1983 .3 .3 .3 .3 .9 .8 1.3
1984 .3 .7.: .3 .3 .9 .8 1.3
1985 .3 .3 .3 .3 .9 .8 1.1
1986 .3 .3 .3 .3 .8 .8 1.0
3987 .3 .3 .3 .3 .8 .8 1.r

- Not available.
' The year represents the middle of the three years over which rates are averaged. Thus
the rate for 1987 is the average of the single-year rates for the 12-month periods ending
October 1986, 1987, and 1988.
2 Hispanics may be of any race.

Source: R. Kominski, "What is the National High School Dropout Rate?," unpublished
paper, March 1989; U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, "School
Enrollment-Social and Economic Characteristics of Students, October (various years),"

Population Series P-20, and unpublished tabulations.
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Table A16. Standard errors for status dropout mate, ages 16.24, by sex and race/ethalcity:
October, 1968 to 1988 (Table A4)

Total
Sex

Male Female
Race/ethnicity

White Black Hispanic.

Percent

1968 .34 .49 .46 .35 1.251969 .32 .46 .45 .33 1.21
1970 .31 .44 .44 .32 1.19
1971 .30 .43 .43 .31 1.10 --
1972 .30 .42 .42 .31 1.04 1.821973 .29 .41 .41 .30 1.03 1.841974 .29 .41 .40 .30 1.02 1.701975 .28 .40 .40 .29 1.03 1.651976 .28 .40 .39 ..,0 .97 1.651977 .28 .40 .39 .30 .95 1.641978 .28 .41 .39 .30 .95 1.621979 .28 .41 .39 .30 .96 1.611980 .28 .41 .38 .29 .93 1.531981 .27 .40 .37 .30 .89. 1.461982 .28 .40 .38 .29 .88 1.471983 .28 .41 .37 .29 .88 1.471984 .27 .40 .37 .:0 .83 1.461985 .27 .40 .37 .29 .86 1.341986 .27 .40 .37 .29 .81 1.31

1986 .27 .39 .37 .29 .80 1.311987 .28 .40 .38 .30 .83 1.281988 .28 .41 .38 .31 .84 1.35

- Not available.
Hispanics may be of any race.

Source: U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, "School Enrollment-Social
and Economic Characteristics of Students, October (various years)," Current Popul3tion
Reports, Series P-20, and unpublished tabulations.
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Table A17. Standard errors for number of status dropouts, ages 16-24, by raceetbnIcity:
October, 1968 to 1988 (Table A5)

369

Year
Total White

Race/ethnicity
Black Hispanic'

196a 93

thousands)

41
1969 93 83 42
1970 94 83 44
1971 96 86 43 --
1972 97 88 42 32
1973 97 R6 44 32
1974 98 88 43 34
1975 98 87 45 32
1976 99 90 43 34
1977 100 90 43 35
1978 101 91 44 35
1979 102 91 45 36
1980 101 90 44 39
1981 101 93 44 39
1982 100 90 44 38
1983 99 88 44 38
1984 96 86 41 3;
1985 93 84 40 39
1986 92 83 39 42

1986 91 83 38 42
1987 93 83 39 41
1988 92 83 39 44

Not available.
Hispanics may be of any race.

Source: U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Cen.,us, "School EnrollmentSocial
and Economic Characteristics of Students, October (various years)," Current copulation
Rte. Series P-20, and unpublished tabulations.
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Table A18. Standard errors for status dropout rate, ages 16.24, by race/ethnicity by sex:
October, 1948 to 1988 (Table A6)

Year
White

Male Female

Race/ethnicity and sex
Black

Male Female
Hispanic'

Male Female

Percent

1968 .50 .48 1.83 1.70
1969 .47 .46 1.79 1.65
1970 .45 .45 1.78 1.61
1971 .44 .44 1.65 1.47 -- --
1972 .44 .44 1.54 1.40 2.64 2.50
1973 .42 .43 1.49 1.43 2.59 2.59
1974 .43 .42 1.47 1.41 2.45 2.37
1975 .41 .42 1.51 1.4G 2.32 2.34
1976 .42 .42 1.45 1.31 2.41 2.26
1977 .43 .41 1.39 1.30 2.35 2.30
1978 .42 .41 1.46 1.25 2.33 2.26
1979 .43 .41 1.45 1.29 2.30 2.25
1980 .43 .40 1.41 1.23 2.21 2.12
1981 .43 .41 1.34 1.19 2.12 2.02
1982 .42 .41 1.36 1.15 2.09 2.07
1983 .43 .40 1.33 1.17 2.17 2.00
1984 .43 .40 1.24 1.12 2.12 2.01
1985 .43 ,40 1.24 1.20 1.92 1.83
1986 .43 .40 1.21 1.10 1.85 1.83

1986 .43 .40 1.2J 1.08 1.85 1.83
1987 .44 .42 3.4 1.10 1.78 1.84
1988 .45 .42 1.23 1.14 1.88 1.95

Hispanics may be of any race.
- Not available.

Source. U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, "School Enrollment-Social
and Economic Characteristics of Students, October (various years)," anent Population
Reports, Series P-20, and unpublished tabulations.
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APPENDIX B i

COMPLETION/GRADUATION RATES

Another set cf rates, frequently used to derive estimates of dropout rates, are
measures of a related concept, high school completion or graduation? A completion rate
measures the proportion of some population group which has completed high school.
However, it is net correct to conclude that (100 - completion rate) is a dropout rate. A
noncompleter is not necessarily a dropout. Students who, based on their age or grade in
a prior year, might be expected to have completed high school may not yet have cognpleted
high school and never have been a dropout. For example, students may take longer than
the nr1rrn to finish high school t zcause they must repeat courses or grades, because of
illness or injury, or because they started school at an older age than other students.

The last three columns in Table B1 present various completion/graduatioorates that
are frequently cited. All are calculated as graduates as a percentage of some popula 'In
that is assumed should already have gas:dated from high school. All yield completion 1.
between 70 and 77 percent since 1970. In the past, analysts have used these fig-ages k.
estimate a national dropout rate of 23 percent or higher.

Completion rate, The secoild column shows the proportion of 18- and 19-year-olds who
have completed high school. The fallacy in using this measure to compute an estimated
dropout rate is that it does not take into account those still enrolled it.
elementary/secondary school. This can be seen by looking at the first column in Table
Bl, which shows what might be called the completion/retention rate for 18- and 19-year-
olds, (100 - status dropout rate). This figure varied between 83 and 88 percent from 1970
to 1988. The difference between the first two columns in the table is that the first one
includes the proportion of 18- and 19-year-olds still ern-oiled in school below the college
level. During the period covered in the table, that percentage has been between 10 and i.,
percent, and has been higher for males than for females and for blacks than for whites. In
October 1988, 14 percent of all 18- and 19-year-olds were enrolled below the college level -
- 18 -s.rcent of males, 9 percent of females, 12 percent of whites and 24 percent of blacks
(Tables 6 and .B2).

' Pallas, op. cit. and Kominski, op. cit.
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Table Bl. Alternatite measures related to completing high school: 1970 to 1989

Year arsent_gf132_ywisla
completed completed
high schuor high school'
or enrolled
below college

(October)

High school
graduates as
percent of
17-year-
olds'
(School year
ending)

Graduates as
percent of
9th graders
4 years
before'
(School year
ending)

(1) (2) (3) (4)

1970 83.8 73.3 76.9
1971 84.7 73.2 75.9
1972 85.3 74.9 75.5
1973 84.0 74.0 75.0
1974 83.4 73.4 74.4
1975 84.0 73.7 73.6
1976 83.4 73.1 73.7
1977 83.4 72.9 73.9
1978 83.3 73.5 73.0
1979 83.2 72.8 72.0
1980 84.S 73.7 71.4 --'
1981 84.0 72.5 71.8 --
1982 83.3 72.0 72.7 69.5
1983 85.5 72.7 73.3 --
7984 84.8 73.3 73.7 70.8
1985 85.7 74,6 73.2 71.7
1986 87.9° 74.6° 73.0 71.6
1987 86.7' "..6$ 73.0 71.1
1988 85.4' /1.5' 73.9' --
1989 -- -- 74.0'

- Not available.
' Includes graduates of public and private high schools and recipients of equivalency
credentials.
z Includes graduates of regular day school programs in private and public high schools.
Does not include recipients of equivalency credentials.
' Public schools only, does not include recipients of equivalency credentials. Adjusted for
state migration rates and unclassified students.
' Data revised from previously published.
s Data based on different editing procedures than in earlier years.
' Estimated.

Source: U.S. C ?artment of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, "School Enrollment-Social
and Economic Characteristics of Students, Octobe (various years)," Current Population
Reports, Series P-20, and unpublished tabulations, L.S. Department of Education, National
Center for Education Statistics, Digest of Education Statistics. 1989, forthcoming; and U.S.
Department of Education, Office of Planning, Budget, and Evaluation, State Education
Statistics (Secretary's Wall Chart), various years.
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Table B2. High school completion status by race/ethnicity by sex by age: October 1988

Race/ethnicity and sex

Age

Male Female

White Black Hispanic' White Black Hispanic

Percent enrolled in high school or below

18-19 16.4 28.6 24.2 7.1 19.2 8.8
20-21 1.0 .7 2.6 .4 .0 1.2

Percent completed high school.

18-19 68.1 53.4 40.6 79.9 63.1 63.8
20-21 83.0 77.6 53.9 87.2 84.8 56.1

Percent high school dropcgt2

18-19 15.5 18.0 35.2 13.1 17.7 27.4
20-21 16.1 21.8 43.5 12.5 15.2 42.7

Hispanics may be of any race.
Source: U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, Current Population Survey,
unpublished tabulations.

The impact on completion rates of the substantial proportion of 18- and 19-year-
olds still enrolled in 12th grade or less can be seen in Table B3. The completion rate for
20- and 21-year-olds is considerably higher than for 18- and 19-year-olds. By 20 or 21, few
people are still enrolled below college (1 percent or less); those who were enrolledat 18
and 19 have eittAr completed or dropped out. In addition, some who were dropouts at 18
or 19 have completed high school by 20 or 21.

Completion rates for 18- and 19-year-olds have not changed since 1970. There were
changes in the 1970s for older age groups as better educated age cohorts were replacing
older, lzss well educated ones. Table B3 also shows some evidence of the returnee
phenomenon, although the increase in completion rates for an age cohort after 20-21 is
small, less than five percent. For example, those 20-24 in 1970 were 25-29 in 1975 and 30-
34 in 1980 and the con pletion rate for this cohort rose from 812 peNent in 1970 to 85.1
percent in 1980. The 20- to 24-year-old cohort in 1975 was 30- to 34-years old in 1985.
The completion rate for this cohott was 83.9 percent in 1975 and 87.1 percent in 1985.
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Table B3. Propmtion completing high school by age: 1970 to 1988

October Age
18-19 20-21 22-24 25-29 30-34

1970 73.3 81.9 80.7 77.0 73.0
1975 73.7 82.4 85.0 84.2 79.1
1980 73.7 83.0 84.3 85.7 85.1
1985 74.6 84.9 85.5 85.6 87.1

1986° 74.6 84.1 85.3 85.7 87.2
19872 73.6 84.3 84.4 85.5 86.9
19882 71.5 84.8 SL.1 85.9 87.0

' Data revised from those previously published.
2 Rates for these years reflect CPS revised data editinc procedures.
Source: U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, "School Enrollment-Social
an:: Economic Characteristics of Students, October (various years)," Current PoiAlation
Reports, Series P-20, and unpublished tabulations.

"Cohort" completion rates, The third and fourth columns in Table B1 are attempts to
construct approximations of a cohort completion rate, using cross-sectional data that are
available on an annual basis. They show the number -A graduates in a single year as a
proportion of a particular cohort - an age cohort (17-year-oltL) in column 3 and a grade
cohort (9th graders four years earlier) in column 4.2' These "cohort" completion rates are
much lower than the cohort rate derived from the HS&B longitudinal study - 82.7 percent,
or the completion/retention rates show- -nlumn 1.

Some of the difference may reflect mat these are not true :ohms. Individuals
represented in the graduate counts may not necessarily be members of the cohort reflected
in the denominator. Graduates Who are members of the cohort may not be collated in the
numerator. The data for the numerator and denominator for these two measures do not
come from the same source. The estimates of the number of graduates come from NCES'
Common Core of Data (CCD,', which is based on reports submitted by the states to NCES,
and periodic NCES surveys of private schools. The denominators come from CPS (17-
year -olds) and CCD in an earlier year (9th graders four years earlier).

z The number of graduates in a single year includes those who graduate on time with
their class, late completers who Lever d_opped out, and some who dropped out and later
returned.
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There are several other factors that may contribute to the differences between the
rates shown in columns 3 and 4 and the completion/retention rates for 18- and 19-year-
olds shown in column 1 (and the HS&B completion rate). One is differences in data
collection methodologies. CPS is a sample survey of households, while CCD is based on
aggregate state reports derived from administrative records. There could be an upward bias
to the CPS estimates if there is any tendency for respondents to exaggerate the educational
accomplishments of household members. In addition, certain populations in which dropout
rates are above average, such as young black males, ten' to be undercounted in both CPS
and the decennial census. Furthermore, those in institutions and the military are excluded
from CPS. On the other band, state reports of the number of graduates may not be
comprehensive nor reflect a consistent definition either over time or across states of who
is being reported as a graduate. CPS (and HS&B) includes those who have graduated from
private schools, where graduation rates are higher than in public schools. The rate izt
column 5 is only for public school students.

Another factor is the definition of high school completion reflected in the statistics.
The CCD counts of graduates do not include those who receive equivalency credentials,
whereas those who have received such credentials are considered high school compieters
in CPS. In 1987, the number of GED credentials issued was approximately 444,000.n
NCES' estimated there were 2.7 million high school graduates in 1986-87.

Trends over_time In completion rates, High school completion rates have increased
markedly in the past 120 years (Table B4). In the late 1800s very few people graduated
from high school. Graduates as a percentage of 17-year-olds increased every decade from
1869-70 until the 1970s. The increase per decade was small prior to World War I, but was
,,ly substantial between 1919-20 and 1939-40. On the other hand, there has been no gain,
and some decrease, in the measure in the past 25 .:ars. It did not increase in the mid to
late 1960s and declined about five percentage points during the 1970s. Some of the 1970s
decline was reversed in the 1980s.

General Educational Development Testing Service of the American Council on
Education, The 1987 GED Statistica Report, Washington, D.C.: 1988.
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Table B4. High school graduates compared with population 17 years of age: 1869-70 to
1988-89

School year Population High school
17 years old graduates'

(Numbers in thousands)

Graduates as
percent of 17-
year -olds

1869-70 815 16 2.0
1879-80 946 24 2.5
1889-9P 1,259 44 3.5
1899-1900 1,489 95 6.4
1909-10 1,786 1E6 8.8

1919-20 1,855 311 16.8
1929-30 2,296 667 29.0
1939-40 2,403 1,221 50.8
1949-50 2,034 1,200 59.0
1959-60 2,672 1,858 69.5

1961-62 2,768 1,918 69.3
1963-64 2,978 2,283 76.7
1965-66 3,489 2,665 76.4
1967-68 3,532 2,695 76.3
1969-70 3,757 2,889 76.9

1971-72 3,973 3,001 75.5
1973-74 4,132 3,073 74.4
1975-76 4,272 3,148 73.7
1977-78 4,286 3,127 73.0
1979-80 4,262 3,042 71.4

1980-81 4,207 3,020 71.F,
1981-82 4,121 2,995 72.7
1982-83 3,939 2,888 73.3
1983-84 3,753 2,767 73.7
1984-85 3,658 2,677 73.2

1985-86 3,621 2,642 73.0
1986-87 3,696 2,698 73.0
1987-88' 3,779 2,793 73.0
1988-89' 3,761 2,781 74.0

'Includes graduates of public and private high schools. For most years graduates of private
high schools have been estimated. Before 19394, excludes graduates of high schools not
reporting to the Office of Education. Excludes recipients of equivalency credentials.
a Estimated.
Source: U.S. Department of Education, National Center of Education Statistics, Digest of
Education Statistics. 1982, forthcoming.
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APPENDIX C

DATA SOURCES ON DROPOUTS: CURRENT AND FUTURE

The two primary national data sources on dropouts currently available are the
Current Population Survey, conducted by the Bureau of the Census, and High School and
Beyond, a longitudinal survey conducted by the National Center for Education Statistics.
These were the data sources utilized in this report. However, NCES is presently testing or
implementing three additional data collections, which may provide more extensive and
reliable data about dropouts and dropout rates in the near future. These are the National
Education Longitudinal' Survey of 1988 (NELS:88), the National Household Education
Survey (NHES), and a dropout component to the existing Common Core of Data (CCD).
These new collections and plans for them were described in detail in an earlier report to
Congress, Activities to Plan and Implement the Reportine of School Dropout and Retention
Indicators: Status Report to the United States Congress on Activitks Related to Section4461rapfike fleneralne Law 100-297, May
1989. Brief descriptions of these curren, and potential data sources on dropouts are
provided below.

CunentDAUSongn

OinTaLP_Imilalicalunty. The October Supplement to the Current Population Survey
(CPS) is the only current national data source that can be used to estimate an annual
national dropout rate (event) or the number of drapeats nationally regardless of when
they dropped out (status). CPS is a nationally representative sample survey of all
households and the annual October Supplement obtains information about school
enrollment and educational attainment for each member of a household. To identify
dropout events, it also asks about enrollment une year prior to the interview.

From CPS it is possible to obtain the number and p.oportion of dropouts, defined
either as an event or a status, and some inf9rination about the characteristics of dropouts.
For calculating an annual r'repout rate, dropouts are defined as those not currently enrolled
in school, who were enroiLd a year ago and are not high school graduates. The limitations
of CPS as a data source on dropouts stem from the size of the sample and the survey's
broad scope. Because CPS collects no information on school characteristics and
experiences, its uses in addressing dropuut issues are primarily fur providing some insights
into who drops out and estimating natiun.: dropout rates. It is also the only source of time
series data on dropout rates. Data are available since 1967 to calculate event rates and
earlier for status rates.
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Very few household members who dropped out in the past 12 months appear in the
sample apprcximately 350-400 in the CPS sample households each October. Because the
number is low, national estimates of dropout rates for a single year cannot be very precise
and estimates for subgroups such as racial/ethnic groups even less precise. Therefore, the
CPS data arc not very helpful for monitoring year-to-year changes in dropout rates, since
only large char;es are statistically significant. The problem is more severe for subgroups,
including regions, the only subnational geographic level at which CPS is representative for
the entire country.

The survey is conducted in approximately 60,000 dwelling units in 729 primary
sampling units. Dwelling units are in-sample for four successive monthly interviews, out-
of-sample for the next eight months, and then returned to the sample for the following
four months. Some interviews are conducted by telephone. The sampling frame is a
complete list of dwelling-unit addresses at the Census updated by demolitions and new
construction and field listings. The population surveyed excludes members of the Armed
Forces, inmates of correctional institutions, and patients in long-term medical or custodial
facilities; it is referred to as the civilian, non-institutionalized population. Tip. Ily, about
four percent of dwelling units are not interv....ved, because occupants are not at :.'ome after
repeated callbacks, or for some other reason.

High School and Beyond, High School and Beyond (HS&B) is NCES' national longitudinal
survey of 1980 high school seniors and sophomores. A probability (ample of 1,015.high
schools was selected with a target number of 36 seniors and 36 sophomores in each school.
Over 58,000 students 30,000 sophomores participated in the base-year survey. Students
completed questionnaires and took a battery of cognitive tests. Subsamples of the two
cohorts were resurveyed in the springs of 1982 (1st follow-up), 19E4 (2nd follow-up), and
1986 (3rd follow-up). High school transcripts were obtained in 1982 for more than half the
sophomore cohort. Representing the nation's high school sophomores of 1980 (for Census
divisions as well as nationally) with substantial oversampling of special population, this
longitudinal study is mainly dependent on student self-reports (in group or personal
interview situations) for collecting experiences between 1980 and 1986.

In the 1982 first follow-up, all members of the sophomore cohort attending the same
school as in 1980 were sampled with certainty, while those not attending the same school
were subsampled at varying rates. Dropouts were selected with certainty and administered
a separate dropout questionnaire. Over 2,000 of the sophomore cohort were identified as
dropouts at the time of the first follow-up (spring of 1982). For the sophomore cohort, the
HS&B database contains school information (about the base-year school); base-year student
questionnaire data; transcript data (complete records of high school course taking); 1st, 2nd
and 3rd follow-up student data; and cognitive test results administered in the base year and
first follow-up.

Because of the timing of the survey, HS&B is only representative of individuals who
were enrolled as sophomores in spring 1980 (excluding individuals in special schools).
Missing are those dropping out before administration of the HS&B questionnaire during
spring 1980. Another limitation is the inability to distinguish between two types of students
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who completed high school after Jane 1982 -- those who dropped out and returned to finish
and those who never dropped out but took longer to complete high school. Despite these
limitations, the dropout data contained in HS&B represent one of the best sources of
comparable information on the fainily,,school, and occupational histories of dropouts and
nondropouts. Because of its longitudinal nature, the HS&B data set is suitable for
examining how many and which dropouts later return to complete high school and by what
routes.

Future (Potential) Data Sources

NalimaLFausatignLongagslindkay, The National Education Longitudinal Study of
1988 (NELS:88) is the third in rICES' series of longitudinal studies. In order to address a
wider range of issues related to the transition of students through school and beyond,
NELS:88 began with eighth graders. A nationally representative sample of 1000 schools
(800 public and 200 private) was drawn and a random sample of 26,000 eighth-grade
students selected. Base-year data were collected in 1988 from students, parents, school
administrators, and teachers. Subsamoles of the eighth grade cohort will be followed at
two-year intervals, beginning in 1990.

For the purposes of NELS:83, an event history definition of dropping out will be
used, gathering information on the timing of dropcut decisions. Dropouts who later return
to school can be distinguished from those who do not return. Each dropout identified in
1990 will complete a special dropout questionnaire and take a battery of tests. For each
dropout, the data set still include base-year student, parent, teacher, and school data plus
first follow-up data that will stress reasons for :hopping out and employment history after
dropping out. Present plans call for following dropouts every two years for the next 8-10
years. Those students who drop out of school between 1990 and 1992 (approximately 10th
to 12th grade as in HS&B) will also be identified and followed.

NELS:88 is a nationally representative sample of 1988 ..4hth-grade students with
substantial oversampling of special populations, including Hispanics and Asian/Pacific
Islanders. Since all students identified as dropouts will be followed, the dropout sample
should also be nationally representative of students who left after spring of eighth
grade.

Because NELS:88 will collect data on family, occupational, and educational histories
over time, the study will be a valuable source of data about dropouts and how they
compare to nondropc its. Although the sample was not designed to be representative of
States, it will be representative of the nine Census divisions. This data base will not be
representative of dropouts who left school before spring of 8th grade or those who were
attending special (e.g., alternative, handicapped) schools after the eighth grade.
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Common Core of Data, The Common Core of Data (CCD) administered by NCES is an
annual universe survey of the State-level education agencies in the 50 States, the District
of Columbia and the outlying areas. Statistical information is collected on public schools,
staff, students, and finance. CCD does not presently collect data on dropouts, but NCB
.plans to implement such a data collection over the next several years.

A pilot test of dropout data collection will take place in 27 States and three
territories total of approximately 270 school districts) for the 1990 CCD data collection.
When the dropout statistics are added to the CCD, it will be possible to report the number
of dropouts from public schools and an event dropout rate for States, major subpopulations,
and the Nation. Data will be collected by grade for grades 7 to 12, and rates by grade can
be reported. An evaluation of the pilot test will be completed in 1990,91.

The CCD dropout reporting system will have three components: a dropout
definition, a protocol for districts and States to follow for reporting dropout statistics to
NCES, and a protocol for NCES to follow for summarizing and publishing these statistics.
Data will be gathered through State education agencies based on administrative records
maintained at school districts and schools. The measure wilt be a one-year cross-section.
This is to be a universe count; no samples are planned. The current plans for the
definition and protocols are described below. These are subject to change depending on
the outcome of the pilot test and its evaluation.

Definition.* A school dropout is an individual who was enrolled in school at some time
during the previous school year, was not enrolled at the beginning of the current school
year, has not graduated from high school or completed an approved educational program,
and does not meet any of the following exclusionary conditions:

o death;
o temporary absence due to suspension or illness;
o transfer to another public school district, private school, or a State or District

approved education program.

For the purposes of this definition:
o A school year is .ne twelve-month period of time beginning with the normal

opening of school in the fall;
o An individual has graduated from high school or completed an approved education

program upon receipt of formal recognition from school authorities;
o A State or District approved education program may include special education

programs, home-based instruction, and school-sponsored GED preparation.

Protocol: State and Local. The reporting protocols for States and districts are based on
applying the definition at the district level, and transmitting the resulting counts, through

* This is a statistical definition, which is being field tested as the basis for collecting
comparable national and state dropout data. It is similar to the definition developed for
the purposes of the School Dropout Demonstration Assistance Program, established under
Sec. 6201 (a) of the Hawkins-Stafford School Improvement Amendments.
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the State, to NCES. This process will be incorporated into the data collection for the
Common Core of Data (CCD). States will be requested to count and report dropouts at
the district level from grades 7 through 12, and to identify each dropout by sex and by
race/ethnicity, as well as by grade. Counts are requested for every cell representing a
combination of sex, race and grade. There are 60 such cells. The format also calls fcr
reporting membership counts for sex by race and by grade, so that dropout rates can be
calculated for those cells.

Protocol: NCES. The final component of the system includes the summarization and
reporting of data by NCES. The basic procedure will be to aggregate dropout counts and
enrollments so that dropout rates can be reported at the State, regional and national levels.
This will be done for the individual cells, for specific sub-populations, and for the total
population. In add:tion, NCES will calculate an overall measure of the dropout rate across
grades 9 through 12 at the State level.

The major potential weakness is the accuracy of the counts due to uncertainty about
the ability of school personnel to differentiate "true dropouts from students who transfer
to another school. There may also be incentives to under-report dropouts, which could
distort counts. Both potential sources of error will be evaluated. Validation studies are an
integral part of the pilot test and will be conducted by an independent contractor. The
breadth of the data set is limited to race/ethnicity, grade, and sex. Data will be useful for
monitoring change down to the school district level and can be linked to limited school
district characteristics gathered through CCD. The coverage of public schools will only be
limited by SEA/LEA willingness and ability to adopt the new reporting system and
definition.

The pilot test will take place during the school year 1989-1990. The refinements and
evaluation will continue through 1990-91. If the system is successful, it would be
implemented for school year 1991-92 and would be an annual collection. The first data
would be available in late December 1992.

National Household Education Survey, NCES, recognizing that current school-based
surveys (e.g., NELS:88, HS&B) cannot provide all of the data needs of policy makerson
the issue of dropouts, has initiated plans to collect dropout data as part of the National
Household Education Survey (NHES). Through this survey, NCES will collect information
from households (via telephone) about the school enrollment and educational attainment
of 14- to 21-year olds. Data will be gathered for dropouts and nondropouts about
demographic characteristics, family background, education and employment history, marital
and family formation history, family income, school experiences, and participation in
education programs after leaving high school. Data collected will allow the Center to
estimate at the national level for those 14 to 21 years of age: dropout counts/rates below
ccllege level over a 12-month period and counts/rates of those not enrolled and not
graduated from high school. A pilot test will be conducted in October 1989, and an
evaluation completed in Spring 1990.

As presently designed, NHES will use a two-tiered telephone interview procedure
to first screen households and then to survey individuals 14 to 21, nondropouts and dropouts.
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One feature of the NHES design is to oversample minorityhouseholds. A major limitation
of this study is that only households with telephones will be screened by NHES.

The NHES will collect data from non-institutionalized samples of individuals, those
not connected with specific schools. Possible obstacles to collecting dropout data via a
household telephone survey are: (1) an estimated 19 percent of dropouts reside in
nontelephone households; and (2) the difficulty in identifying all persons associated with a
given household. The pilot study will provide information on the effectiveness of various
strategies to deal with these problems. Together with October CPS data, the NHES data
base may provide a means to develop precise nationally representative dropout
counts/rates.
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APPENDIX D

TECHNICAL NOTES

Definition of Who is 4 Dropout

One of the concerns being addressed in the new data collections an dropouts is the
development and implementation of a nationally consistent defUticn of a dropout.
Currently, there is considerable variation across local, state and Fedora] data collections on
such issues as:

o Whether those below the legal school-leaving age are identified as dropouts;
o Whether students entering the military or correctional institutions are considered

dropouts;
o Whether those in GED programs or with an equivalency certificate are, considered

dropouts;
o Whether those not graduating with their class (but never leaving school) are

considered dropouts; and
o Whether those leaving high school early to enter college are considered dropouts.

The dropout definitions embedded in the existing data sources CPS and HS&B are
neither consistent with one another nor with the new definition that NCES is trying to
develop. Furthermore, there have been changes in CPS data editing procedures as of 1986-
87. There will be some discontinuities in dropout reporting as the new and more consistent
data become available.

Defining and calculating event dropout rates using CPS

Using data from CPS, a person is considered to have dropped out during the 12-
month period from one October to the next if s/he was nrolled in school at the beginning
of the 12-month period, is hot enrol'ed at the end of the period, and has liot received a
diploma or an equivalency certificate in the meantime.

To calculate an event rate using CPS, the number of dropouts is divided by an
estimate of the number of students enrolled the previous October. Since the CPS survey
takes place the first full week in October and relatively few students drop out during the
first month of school, the CPS event rates approximate rates for a school year. What is not
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captured in the CPS rate is students who drop out and return to school within the 12-month
_period and students who enrolled after the first week of October the previous year. The

definiliofilieingfield-testedamthe...Common Core of Data (CCD) by NCES includes all
students enrolled at any time during the preVidurschool-year,--as-doesahe definition
developed by the U.S. Department of Education in connection with the Dropout School--
Demonstration Assistance Project.

CPS asks the question on enrollment the previous October only about individuals 14
years and older. Bemuse many students and some dropouts are less than 14 in gre _es
below the tenth grade, this report focuses on dropout rates for grades 10-12. Included in
the grade 10-12 rate are students who completed the 9th grade the previous year, but did
not return in the fall to begin 10th grade.

A limitation of CPS as a data source on dropout events is the lack of precision in
the estimates of event dropout rates, especially below the national :eve!. For a change in
the national dropout event rate from one 12-month period to another to be significant at
the .05 level, assuming 1988 rates and sample sizes, the change would have to be greater
than 0.9 percent. For blacks, it would need to be at least 2.9 percent and for Hispanics, 5.1
percent. These changes seem relatively large compared to the actual event rates in 1988 -
- 4.8 percent nationally, 6.3 percent for Wads and 10.6 percent for Hispanics, and the
actual changes in rates over the past twenty years.

However, this limitation can be reduced by combining the data for three years and
calculating a three-year-average event rate." These averages, because they are based oa
larger sample sizes, have the properties of being somewhat less erratic and having smaller
standard errors than the single-year rates. Therefore, the estimates are more precise and
differences over time and between groups are easier to detect. Using three-year averages
reduces the size of the change needed in order to conclude that a difference between two
years is significant to 0.5 percent for the national rate, 1.6 percent for blacks, and 2.7
percent for Hispanics.

A minor disadvantage to this approach is that a three-year average cannot be
calculated for the most recent year in which there are data. Thus, the last three years of
CPS data are 1986, 1987, and 1988, and they are used to calculate an event rate for 1987.
That 1987 rate represents the average of the rates for three periods: October 1985-October
1986, October 1936-October 1987, and October 1987-October 1988. (Data covering the
period October 1988 to October 1989 will be collected in the first week of October 1989.)

To use the 12-month event rate for grades 10-12 to estimate a cohort rate for a
group of entering tenth graders involves two assumptions: that the event rate is
approximately the same for each grade and that the rate does not change over the three
years between tenth and twelfth grade. The estimated cohort rate dots not equal three
times the 12-month event rate, since each year there are fewer students as some have

"R. Kominski, "What is the National High School Dropout Rate?," unpublished paper,
March 1989.
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already dropped out. Thus, if the grade 10-12 event rate is 4.4 percent, the calculation for
the grade 10-12 cohort rate is the following.

Retention rate after 10th grade = 1.00 - .044 = .956
Retention mte. after 11th grade = .956 - (.956)(.044) = .956 - .042 = .914

laTeaffer12thfilde - (.914)(:044) = :914 - :040- = :874'

Dropout rate for the 10th grade cohort = 1.00 - .874 = .126

The general formula for calculating such a tenth grade cohort rate is:
1.00 - (1.00 - event rate)'.

'Beginning with 1986, to improve the quality of the data the Bureau of the Census
has instituted new editing procedures for cases W. th missing data on school enrollment
items. The effect of the editing changes for 1986, a bridge year in which the data were
edited using both the old and new procedures, was to increase the number of students
enrolled in school and decrease the number of students enrolled last year but not enrolled
in the current year. The new editing procedures lowered the 1986 event rate for grades
10-12, ages 14 to 24, by about 0.4 percent, from 4.69 to 4.28 percent. While a difference
of 0.4 percent is large relative to the observed year-to-year changes in the event rate, it is
not statistically significant. However, it can affect the assessment of the significance of
differences between rates in years before and after the editing change. For example, the
difference between the 1985 (5.2 percent) and 1986 event rates is significant based on the
new 1986 rate (4.3 percent) but not on the old rate (4.7 percent).

To facilitate comparisons of event rates for years before and after the editing change
and to be able to compute a three-year average event rate for 1986 using three years of
data reflecting the same editing procedures, the single-year event rates for 1987 and 1988
were adjusted. This was done for each type of rate (national, black females, Hispanics,
etc.) by taking the ratio of the 1986 rate based on the old editing procedures to the 1986
rate based on the new editing procedures for that rate and then multiplying the 1987 aril
1988 rates by the ratio. Three-year averages were calculated for 1986 and 1987 using these
adjusted data and were used in the analysis of time series trends from 1968 to 1987. When
1986 data based on the new editing procedures are used in tables in this report, they are
denoted as being "Data revised from those previously published."

The changes in the editing procedures made len difference in the status dropout
ates for 16- to 24-year-olds 12.21 percent based on Ihc old procedures and 12.09 based

on the new. Partly because the differences were smaller, both absolutely and relatively, and
partly because there was no gap in years, since single-year rates were analyzed for status
dropout rates, no adjustments were made to the rates for 1987 and 1988 to make them
comparable to earlier years. The time series analysis for status dropouts was based on the
years derived used the same editing procedures, 1968-19E6.
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Defining cohort dropout rates usIne HS&B

Because HS&B is such a rich data source, several different dropout rates have been
calculated for this angle cohort of students. The primary reasons fcr differing rates are
threefold: differences in the group of students, differences in the tinting and wording of
-items, and-multiplesbiffed of itifortilition about school enrollment and completion status.
Questions relating to whether an individual was a dropout were included in all three follow-
ups. Since the first follow-up was in spring of 1980, there were some students still enrolled
in school at the time of the first follow-up who later dropped out. Thus, the 13.6 percent
dropout rate derived from the first follow-up understates the sophomore cohort's dropout
rate." Dropout rates based on the transcript data and the second and third follow-up data
have been 2 to 4 percent higher. (All these rates are underestimates, since they exclude
the students who dropped out before the spring of their sophomore year.)

The sample of students has varied with time. The sample size has varied and not
everyone in the sample for a given follow-up actually participated. A larger proportion of
dropouts than nondropouts fell out of the sample because they could not be traced.

The questionnaire items related to dropouts varied with each follow-up. Some
students identified themselves as dropouts in one follow-up and not in another. This could
be an accurate response to the questionnaire items, if they would be considered a dropout
under one item and not another. Or it could reflect inaccurate responses. An additional
source of data is the transcripts; students could be identified as dropouts based on their
transcripts, who never classified themselves as a dropout.

The multiple sources of data mean a dropout rate can be calculated in a variety of
ways. Which item or items from which follow-up is used? Are transcript data used? How
are inconsistent and missing data handled? The answers to these questions are a matter
of judgement and depend in part on the type and purpose of the analysis. There is no
single correct way to do it, which explains why multiple rates are quoted from HS&B.

The dropout (and return) variable used in the analysis conducted for this report was
developed by Teresita Chan Kopka." It is based on student self-reports of high school
completion in the third follow-up (variable 1Y18), except for sample members for whom
there was not a valid code on that variable, in which case other information was used to
assign the individual to a dropout status. Further details about the construction of the
variable can be found 'n Kopka's tabulation. Other dropout measures using second or third

" Peng, op. cit.

" Kopko, op. cit.
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follow-up data have yielded estimates of dropout rates' that do not differ significantly from
the 17.3 percent based on the measure utilized in this report.

There are several limitations with the third follow-up variable for the purposes of

1
calculating dropout and return rates. However, the net effect on these rates is nriclear,_On
the onehandrlibtrdropout and return rmtaybe overstated because students who
finished high school after June 1982, but never dropped out may be classified as dropouts.
On the other hand, dropout and return rates may be understated if dropouts who had
returned and completed by June 1982 are not counted as dropouts.

It is not clear how either group of students might have classified themselves on the
third follow-up item. For the late completers, there was no appropriate category in the
question -- their choices were to say that they had completed with the class or that they had
dropped out and completed high school later. It is very difficult to identify continuously
enrolled late completers in HS&B because there is no continuous record of enrollment
after the transcripts were collected in summer/fall 1982. For dropouts who completed by
June 1982, they might have classified themselves either as having graduated on time or
having dropped out and completed by later obtaining a diploma or GED.

HS&B collected data on many variables several times, including many of the factors
associated with dropping out that are discussed in this report. Data from the base year
rather than from the first follow-up on variables such as SES, grades, school program, and
disciplinary problems were utilized for two reasons. The major reason was to ensure that
data from the same period were used for dropouts and nondropouts If first follow-up data
were utilized for school variables, then data from the base year would have to be
substituted for those who were not in school at the time of the first follow-up. In addition,
using base year data ensured that data for the associated factors represented a time period
prior to dropping out or the risk of dropping out for everyone. According to the logic of
survey analysis, one factor cannot have contributed to the occurrence of another, if that
contributing factor took place after the event.

The one exception to the consistent use of base year data was in the measurement
of SES. In HS&B, SES is measured through a composite variable, based on five elements:
father's education, mother's education, father's occupation, family income, and material
possessions in the home (typewriter, electric dishwasher, number of vehicles). It is the
simple average of the non-missing components after each component is standardized.

An estimated dropout rate of 16.6 percent is reported in U.S. Department of
Education, National Center for Education Statistics, Hiph School and Beyond: A
Descriptive Summary of 1980 Sophomores: Six Years Later, CS 88.405, Washington, D.C.:
June 1988 and 16.8 percent based on the composite variable, HISDIPLOM, is reported in
U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, High School and
Beyond ]980 Sonhomoee aow-uod_F 86). Data Usees Manual. Volume I,
CS 87-408m, Washington, D.C.: October 1987.
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For base year SES, about 33 percent (weighted) of the dropouts were missing valid
codes on the SES composite. Where there was a valid SES composite on the first follow-
up, that was substituted for a missing base year SES composite. This reduced to 27 percent
(weighted) the proportion of dropouts with missing SES. Because of the crucial nature of
thirvariablrand-thehigh'percerit 'missing, the Missing catefoiy-wasinciuded in all the
tables utilizing the SES variable.

Other variables with high proportions of missing data for dropouts (weighted)
include home language background (26 percent), family structure (27 percent), school
discipline problems in the past year (35 percent), ever suspended or on probation from
school (35 percent), and ever in trouble with the law (34 percent). Caution should be used
in drawing generalizations based on these variables with high nonresponse rates for
dropouts.

For all ti..zse variables, the proportion of weighted cases with missing data was much
lower for the sample as a whole than for dropouts. In addition, the proportion of
unweighted dropouts not responding to these items was much lower (7 to 18 percent) than
the proportion of weighted dropouts. Some dropouts with very high sample weights did not
respond to these items, which is why the proportion of missing data was two to more than
three times higher for the weighted cases as for the unweighted. One example of this
phenomenon is the proportion of dropouts with unknown SES. Among the unweighted
dropout cases in the sample, 12.6 percent were missing a valid SES code as compared to
27.5 percent of the weighted dropout cases.
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The estimates in this report are derived from samples and are subject to two broad
----classes oferrorr-- samplingand nonsampling error Sampling errors.occur.because.the data

are collected from a sample of a population rather from the entire population. Estimates
based on a sample will differ somewhat from the values that would have been obtained
from an universe survey using the same instruments, instructions, and procedures.
Nonsampling errors come from a variety of sources and affect all types of surveys, universe
as well as sample surveys. Examples of sources of nonsampling error include design,
reporting, and processing errors and errors due to nonresponse. The effects of nonsampling
errors are more difficult to evaluate than those that result from sampling variability. As
much as possible, procedures are built into surveys in order to minimize nonsampling
errors.

The standard error is a measure of sampling variability. It provides a specific
interval, with a stated degree of confidence, whin which an estimate would occur if a
complete census were taken. The probability that a complete census would differ from
the sample by less than the standard error are about 68 out of 100. The chances that the
difference would be less than 1.65 times the standard error are about 90 out of 100; that
the difference would be less than 1.96 the standard error, about 95 out of 100.

Standard errors for percentages and number of persons based on CPS data were
calculated using the following formulas, recommended by the Bureau of the Census:"

Pixtentage

s.e. (12)(p)(100 p)
N

where p = the percentage (0 < p > 100),
N = the population on which the percentage is based, and
b = 2,312 for total or white population 14 to 34 years old

2,600 for black or Hispanic population 14 to 34.

Number of nersons

s.e. = (bx)(1 - 2t) ,

\/ T

where x = the number of persons (i.e., dropouts),
T = population in the category (i.e., blacks 16 to 24), and
b = as above.

" U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, "School Enrollment -- Social
and Economic Characteristics of Swdents. October 1986," Current Population Reports, P-
20, 429, pp. 99-100, 103.
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The HS&B sample is not a simple random sample. Students were selected within
schools grouped by strata. Sampling rates for schools varied by strata. Simple random
sample techniques for estimating standard errors could underestimate the true standard
errors. To overcome this problem, the HS&B standard errors were calculated using Taylor
residual techniques.

Standard errors for many of the estimates in the tables appear in Appendix A.
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Methodology and Statistical Procedana

The comparisons in the text have all been tested for statistical significance to ensure
that the differences are larger than those that might be expected due to sampling variation.
Two types of comparisons have been made in the text.

Diffenneesiniyaustireadsercentages, The Student's t statistic can be used to test the
likelihood that the differences between two percentages are larger than would be expected
by sampling error.

9. -9,
t=

/ + S.E:

where p, and pa = the two percentages being compared, and

S.E. and S.E., = the standard errors of the percentages.

As the number of comparisons on the same set of data increases, the likelihood that
the t value for at least one of the comparisons will exceed 1.96 simply due to sampling
error increases. For a single comparison, there is a five percent chance that the t value will
exceed 1.96 due to sampling error. For five tests, the risk of getting at least one t value
that high increases to 23 percent and for 20 comparisons, 64 percent.

One way to compensate for this danger when making multiple comparisons is to
adjust the alpha level to take into account the number of comparisons being made. For
example, rather than establishing an alpha level of .05 for a single comparison, the alpha
level is set to ensure that the likelihood that the t value for ally of the comparisons is less
than .05. This Bonferroni adjustment is calculated by taking the desired alpha level and
dividing by the number of possible comparisons, based on the variable(s) being compared.
The t value corresponding to the revised, lower alpha level must be exceeded in order for
any of the comparisons to be considered significant. For example, to test for differences
in dropout rates between whites, blacks, and Hispanics, the following steps would be
involved:

1. Establish the number of comparisons in this case three (whites and blacks;
whites and Hispanics; and blacks and Hispanics). The number of two-way
comparisons that can be made equals [(n)(n-1))/2, where n is the number of
variable categories. Thus, with three categories the number of possible
comparisons is [(3)(2))/2 = 3.

2. Divide the desired alpha level, .05, by the number of comparisons, e.g. three, to
obtain the new alpha level (.05/3 = .0133).
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3. Consult a table of t statistics (or the standard normal table for z values if the
N is large) to find the t value that corresponds to that alpha (t = 2.39 for alpha
=.0133).

All c, rnparisons in this report were tested using the Bonferroni adjustment for the
t tests. Where categories of two variables were involved, the number of comparisons used
to make the Bonferroni adjustment was based on the relationship(s) being tested. For
example, in the chapter on cohort rates there is a table that displays dropout rates by
uce/ethnicity by sex. The concern in this table is the relationship between sex and dropout
rates within different racial/ethnic categories. Therefore, the appropriate number of
comparisons to use in the adjustment of the alpha level is the number of racial/ethnic
categories, i.e., one comparison (between the two sexes) within each racial/ethnic category.

Trends over time, Regression analysis was used to test for trends in the CPS time series
data. This was done using the regression capability of LOTUS 1-2-3, taking the standard
errors of the estimates into account. For some analyses, in addition to testing for a
relationship between time and the dropout rate, an interaction effect ber-yten Cate and sex
was also tested for by entering sex as a dummy variable into the regression. The
regression coefficients for time and sex were tested to determine that they were significant.
All statements about trends are statistically significant at the .05 level.
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There need be no mystery about the quality of education in the year 2000.

Education in the year 2000 depends upon our actions in each of the todays and

tomorrows until the end of this century. What we do and do not do, not some

uncontrollable chain of events, will determine the fate of education.

While "any road will do if you don't care where you are going," we do care

where we are going in education. W' should see that the educational reforms of

the 1980s lead to significant improvements throughout the 1990s and into the

twenty-first century. For this to happen we need goals for where we want to

be in education and mileposts to indicate our progress in getting there. Where

we should want to be, what we expect in the quality of our educational pro-

grams, has changed dramatically. Doing a bit better than last year is not good

enough in a society where the terms "international" and "global" take on new,

and very real, meanings
SREB's Commission for Educational Quality has put forward twelve specific

goals for education and "indicators of progress" toward reaching these goals.

Certainly these twelve are not the only important goals. Priorities may differ from

state to state. But if we are to instill public confidence and sustain the momentum

for improving education, I believe that every state must set goals for education,

measure progress in achieving them, report results to the public in dear terms,

and make a strong case for the support necessary lobe successful. That is SREB's

aim in publishing and promoting Goals for Education.

OUJ1134434 2000

Winfred L. Godwin

President
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Goals for Education

CHALLENGE 2000

Wh . is it Important tbat stales set educational goals?Nearly all SREB

states are implementing new standards and progret :a improve the quality of

educatioa. Since 1981 they have led the nation in dc!g so. Comprehensive

improvement programs were approved in most SREB states while they were still

being talked about in other parts of the country. The long-term results of these

reforms will determine whether there is a better future with improved standards

of living in SREB states.

But, few states appear to have set specific goals for results they expect these

new educational standards and programs to produce Educators and elected

officials need to ask themselves and each other several questions:

Have we shaped our educational reforms into a vision of what we expect
to accomplish?

Do we know with some certainty where we want our states educational
system to be by the year 2000?

Do we have ways of knowing whether we are on track with our educational

programs? Of knowing whether we are supporting them adequately?

In short, does our state have specific educational goals and ways of knowing

when we have successfully reached them or are making progress toward

achieving them?

If state leaders ask these questions of themselves and others, and demand

evidence to support answers, they may find that the answers are too often "no."

Why then are educational goals important? Simply put, the citizens of any

state are not likely to achieve more in education than they and their leaders

expect and aim for. Consider this. Between the mid-1970s and mid-1980s there

was much emphasis on the importance of earning a high school diploma. But

virtually no state had either reliable information about how many students were

dropping out of school or a specific goal to increase the number and percentage

of high school graduates. It is not surprising, therefore, that the percentage

of young adults with a high school diploma changed by only one percent in

11 years. (Fortunately, that one percent was on the plus side as more black

students completed high school.)
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Significant improvements in education do not "just happen." They are
planned, pursued, and evaluated. If the number of students graduating from

high school increases appreciably or if there is a rise in the percentage of entering

college students who are ready for collegelevel work, it will be because these

matters are priorities.

Educational improvement in any State is a long-term proposition. Substantial

and ststained public support is required. Setting and pursuing educational
goals may be the best way to encourage and maintain this support. Attempting

to rally support from the public with general claims that schools and colleges

are working harder or doing better will not suffice States without specific goals

for the year 2000 may likely remember the 1980s "as the good old drys in

education!' States with educational visions and goals specifically tied to these

visions may remember the 1980s as the time they laid the groundwork for their

continuing prosperity.

Educational goals should be concrete They should be realistic, but present a

challenge to reach beyond the present grasp. Goals should be measurable so that

progress in meeting them can be checked. SREB states should seek to link their

goals to national standards and benchmarksespecially for student learning
and performance

Goals will vary from state to state, but there will be many similarities. Goals

should address the entire range of educational programs. Why? Because it is

impossible to separate the question of the quality in a state's elementary and

secondary schools and in its colleges. Goals should focus on student learning

and on what it takes to produce satisfactory levels of student learning in schools

and colleges.

Many SREB states face special problems in raising achievement and attain-

ment lc, nacional levels. These states have disproportionate numbers of dtizens

from disadvantaged backgrounds, many of whom are blacks or Hispanics. Dis-

parities in opportunities and outcomes are too prevalent in every state There-

fore, as states set goals for the education of the population in general, they

should determine what these goals mean for minorities, create the special pro-

grams that may be needed, and track the degree of success for both majority and

minority populations.

The need for higher levels of achievement for minorities is not simply a call

for more basic skills instruction in the schools. The need to have more minorities

partidpating in higher education is as great or even greater. Targets must be set

for more minority students to attend college, to earn four-year degrees, and to

pursue and earn graduate and first professional degrees. If we are to avoid drifting

toward a two-tier society with one t a well-educated, well off economically,

and mostly white, and the other just the reverse, then minorities have to be

represented in higher education to the same degree as they are in the schools.

2
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THE YEAR 2000

We no longer view the year 2000 in some mystical fashion. The twenty-first

century is just around the cornet We are much doser to the first day of the next

century than to the day when the first step was taken on the moon. Dramatic

changes are certain to occur in the remaining few years of this century. Who can

forecast what research into artifidal intelligence, superconductivity, and medical

science will produce? But there are some relative certainties about the beginning

of the twenty-first century.

By the year 2000 our nation's population will be "older!' For the first time

more than half of us will be over 35 years of age. Fewer of us will be under 25

years old. More will be over 65. As we move into the twenty -first century, this

"aging of America" will have a profound effect on our social and governmental

policies. More retirees will be relying on a relatively smaller work force It may

take more effort to gain support for public education because a smaller percen-

tage of families will have school-age children.

By the year 2000 there will be more of us, but not a lot more. Half of the
SREB states will grow as fast or faster than the nation-12 percent in 12 years

and half will grow at a slower rate.

,y the year 2000 there will be more minority citizens in SAPS states (blacks,

Hispanics, and other minorities) and minority school children, but these
increases will be dramatic in only a few states. If current trends prevail,
minority students will continue to have lower levels of academic achievement,

higher dropout rates, lower levels of literacy, and be less likely to enroll in college

PeParatorY Programs.

By the year 2000 there will be more youngsters in school in SREB states

about 10 percent morebut nearly half of this increase will be in three states

(Florida, Texas, and Virginia). School enrollments in almost half of the SREB

states may decline

By the year 2000 there may be slightly fewer persons in college (5 percent

or so fewer) if present trends continue. There will be one and a quarter mil-

lion fewer traditional college-age young adults in the SREB states. Given present

trends, black and Hispanic students will attend college at rates much less than

what might be excepted if enrollments matched the percentage of black and

Hispanic young adults in the total population.

3
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By the year 2000 SREB states may not have dosed the gap between the
region and the nation in the percentage of their dfizens with college degrees.

Compounding this troubling estimate is the continuing disparity ht the rates at

which black, Hispanic, and white students are earning college degrees.

By the year 2000 the labor force will contain more non-white dtizens,
more females, and more immigrants. Well over 50 percent I the increase in

the labor force will be made up of black, Hispanic, and other minority group

membersgroups currently underprepared for the higher skilled jobs.

By the year 2000 ten million new jobs are likely to have been created in
the SREB states. Over 80 percent of the ten million jobs may require a high school

education and, more than ever before, Jobs will require some postsecondary

education. There will be a sharp dedine in the share of jobs that can be filled with

individuals who have less than a high school education. The pay for these Jobs

will be much less than for those requiting a high school diploma or some college

States are already encounteing the realnot theoreticalproblem of a job mar-

ket that requires more education and a work force composed of groups who have

not fared well in our educational systems. Simply put, it is not dear that our

educational systems are on schedule to produce the persons needed for the jobs

of the twenty-first century.

By the year 2000, goods-producing industries will experience almost no
change in employment; serviceproducirtg industries will account for nearly

all new growth. Our national economy, and thereby our state economies, will

be increasingly interrelated with global economies. Manufacturing employment

will decline nationally, and only increase slightly in the SREB states. A growing

share of the jobs in manufacturing will be made up of marr.i,trial, engineering,

and related jobs. In the SREB states, about 400,000 farm jobs will disappear.

SITTING GOALS FOR EDUCATION TO CHANGE MI MUNI

Several trends are virtual certaintiesthe population will be older and more

ethnimily diverse, so will the labor force, and there will be higher educational

requirements for jobs that will be increasingly in the service sector of the economy.

Other predictions are not certainties; they can be altered in the decade ahead.

Our concern is with educational trends that, when projected to the year 2000,

yield an unacceptable future. If current situations prevail in the year 2000, too

few children will be ready for the first grade or will graduate from high school.

Not enough minority students will complete high school and college, and too few

citizens will have a college degree.

How can this unacceptable future be altered? By setting and reaching educa-

tional goals, states can change these trends and literally change their future.

4
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EDOCATIONAL GOALS FOR SRE13 STATES
"If excellence means anything at all it is a universal concept, [we must] be
measured against the same criteria of excellence which are applied everywhere"

That bold claim was controversial when made by the Southern Regional Edu-

cation Board nearly three decades ago. Many who heard it were skeptical.

Most SREB states were behind the nation economically and educationally. Tneir

leaders were encouraged that better times were ahead, but doing a bit better this

year than last year seemed a more realistic goal than meeting national standards.

lbday, there is wide agreement that SREB states should strive for national

standards. And some, particularly governors, assert that intemajonal standards

are more appropriate now that the marketplace is increasicly

If SREB states are indeed determined to meet or exceed national standards

in education by the year 2000, what kinds of ;'ads must they set and reach?

And what actions or conditionswhat "indicators" of progresswill signal to
citizens, educators, and government leaders mmement toward meeting long-

range educational goals?

MIMEO BY THE YEAR 2000-
All cbildren will be ready for the first grade.

Indicators of progress toward having all first-gradors ready to begin schooling

include

Increasing the percentage of "at risk" children served by pre-school and

kindergarten programs to 100 percent by the year 2000;

Using readiness assessments for all children prior to their beginning the

first grade and providing appropriate developmental programs to meet
individual needs;

8 Establishing programs that help those childreo who are unprepared to begin

academic work in the first grade in 100 percent of the districts.

'Ibday not all children are ready to begin the first grade ibo many 'never catch

up. Unless additional steps are taken, possibly one-third of the amproximately one

million children projected to be entering the first grade will not be ready to do

so in the year 2000. Several years ago South Carolina, found that more than one-

third of its entering first-graders were not prepared to begin academic work.

Perhaps not coinddentally, more than one-third of ail students dropped out before

graduating from high school. Today three-fourths of South Carolina's entering

first-graders are ready, and those who are not get additional special help.

Pre-school-and kindergarten programs are a wise investment to develop

mental, social, and physical skills, especially for children from disadvantaged

homes. First, the needs of pre-school children should be determined using formal

and informal assessments, such as teacher observations, tests, health appraisals,

and checklists of students' readiness skills. 'leachers must be prepared for these

5
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pre-school programs, and more of them will be needed. Helping all children be

ready for the first grade is not ;ust a challenge for the educational system. The

problems of "at risk" children and their parents are more than a school problem.

Unless there is effective local coordination of health and social services linked

to educational programs, all children will not be ready for the first grade in
the year 2000.

BY MI YEAR 2000-
Shulent acbievetnent for elementary and secondary students will
be at national levels or higher.

Indicators of progress in raising student achievement to national levels, or higher,

include

Establishing and publicizing specific student achievement goals by schools,

districts, and states;

Reporting of student achievement results by divisions such as quartiles

upper one-fourth, middle twofourths, and lower one-fourthto keep the
focus on helping all students make progress;

Reducing at the school, district, and state level the number of students whose

achievement scores fall in the bottom one-fourth on national measures, and

increasing the number of students who score in the higher categories;

Raising steadily the percentages of students meeting academic standards set

by schools, districts, and states at several grades throughout elementary and

secondary schooling;

Increasing the percentages of students muting standards or making gains on

national achievement tests (for example, raising to the national average or

higher the percentage of students who read at the Adept level or write at the

Adequate level on the National Assessment of Educational Progress);

o Narrowing by one-half the unacceptably large gaps in achievement of students

from different racial and ethnic backgrounds (achievement should also be

reported in ways that dearly show any existing disparities among students

with different economic and geographic backgrounds so problems can be

FinPointed);

E Increasing the percentage of high schools offering Advanotti Placement courses

for college credit to at least 60 percent and the percentage of students taking

the Advanced Placement examinations to the national average or higher;

N increasing the "passing" rate (score of 3 or above) on Advanced Placement

examinations to the national average or higher.

It will be difficult for many states to achieve truly current national levels of

student performance. Why is this so if nearly all states have student achievement

scores that are already "at or above the national average" on many so-called

6
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national tests? When the weaknesses of these tests are corrected or lessened

weaknesses that have led to results showing nearly.all states at or above average

and the revised National Assessment of Educational Progress provides new

state and national measures of student achievement, the national averages will

be more accurate Indicators of student achievement across the country.

In addition to these more challenging national standards, there is a special

problem, not to be underestimated, in achieving the goal of national levels of

student performance. SpeciGmlly, we should confront the fact that children

from disadvantaged homes tend to have lower academic achievement and the

numbers of these students are increas:ng. This fact, as well as continuing nation-

wide efforts to raise student achievement, means that many SREB states will face

the difficult task of increasing achievement so more students will meet higher

national standa.-ds. The ,ilenge to the SREB states is similar to swimming up-

stream against a strong currentvery difficult, but essential if we are to stuvive

kras, for example, is one of a very few s,:tes to set a goal for student achieve-

ment (national norms by the year 2000). By the year 2000, minority students will

account for more than one-half of all elementary and secondary students in

Thxas. A disproportionate number of minority students will be from disadvan-

tsged homes. Thxas must take this fact into account, and deal with it, to raise

student achievement to national norms. So must other states.

If student achievement goals are to be set and reached, then student achieve-

ment must be measured. More widespread use of technology will be needed

technology that offers new ways of measuring student achievement and provides

almost instantaneous results to students and teachers to improve teaching and

learning. No single existing indicator, test, or standard provides an adequate

measure of student achievement. Information from nationally normed tests, the

proposed state-by-state version of the National ASSeSSIlicat of Educational Prorss,

the American College Test, the Scholastic Aptitude lbst, and Advanced Placement

tests can be used to describe how well students are doing compared to national

results. State basic skills tests, end-of-ceurse tests, and high school graduation tests

can help raise student achievement by pinpointing problem areas.

Focusing on basic skills will not be enough. The key to SREB states reaching

national achievement levels will be to help more students move to the mid and

upper ranges of skill levels that show development of abilities in reasoning and

problemsolving. For high school students this means that the courses they take

are very important. Simply stated, students generally know much more about

subjects they have studied. For example, when time is spent on subjects such as

science in elementary school, their priority in the curriculum is evident. States

cut, and are, requiring students to take more courses to earn a high school

diploma. The much more difficult task, however, is to see that students team what

is necessary from these courses.

If our society is to flourish, our young people must know how our nation's

democracy works, and appreciate that they must be constructively involved.

408
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lb prosper In an increasingly competitive International economy, they will

need to know much more than at present about other nationstheir cultures,

geography, and languages. As members of a labor force they must acqui,-e atti-

tudes that generate gains In productivity and quality.

Focusing on jest the things that can be easily measured will not be enough.

Most of life is not spent In school or in the workplace Education should open our

lives to the role and value of the arts to us as individuals and to our society. We

should not underestimate how creativity can be encouraged and fostered by the

arts. Our educational systems are not the only shapers of beliefs, attitudes, and

values, but they play a major role. Goal setting In these areas is not easy; the Issues

are complex and the options many, but a state that values the quality of life on an

equal plane with the productivity of its miters will seek to set goals here as well.

IMMIX SY TH1 YILAR 2000
Tbe school dropout rate will be reduced by one-balf.

Indicators of progress toward reducing the school dropout rate by one-half fmm

current levels include

s, Establishing a system to collect and report state dropout data by race and

gender and by schools and districts according to a common definition;

Developing statewide and local plans for reducing dropoutsplans that veil

out what schools and governmental agendes win do and that provide incen-

tives for making substantial progress;

Providing funding to develop programs that Identify and help atrisk students,

beginning In early grades and continuing through high school completion;

Reducing the number of chronically absent students II 25 percent and raising

the overall student attendance rate to 95 percent, or higher;

is Increasing the percentage of students who complete high school programs,

especially the percentage receiving high school diplomas (for example,

85 percent or more of the entering ninthgraders);

2 Comparing student performance td high school graduates to comparable groups

at the national level to maintain the Integrity of the high school diploma.

If we could wave a magic wand over this year's first-graders It would surely

be one that would ensure all of them a good high school education and the oppor-

tunity for more education beyond high school. But we know it does not Ork

that way. Present trends show that too many of our youngsters will become

adults without having completed high school and having earned a diploma. They

will be left behind unless states more vigorously attack the problems of school

dropouts and adult literacy. Currently, over 40 percent of those who do not

complete high school programs earn an equivalency certificate through the

General Educational Development (GED) program. While the GED is not the

preferred option for younger persons, it is an alternative for adults who have left

8
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high school. (Studies so est that students earning a GED do not do as well in
employment or in higher education as high school graduates.)

If one-third of a school's students were absent for several days due to a flu out-
break, an emergency would likely be declared. The school would close until
the epidemic subsided. Yet for year after year we have graduated sN-Ir high
school classes In which one-third, and sometimes more, of the original caass was
missing. And all too often we have accepted this fact as business-asusual. The
good news Is not that there has been a dramatic upsurge in the high school
graduation rate, but that educational and governmental leaders seem determined
not to accept the present situation any longer.

No educational problem Is being discussed more, but still, few states have
adequate information about dropouts. Assuming that the estimated figures on
school dropouts are even partially correct, the cu rent determination to reduce
the problem Is wellfounded.

SREB states have dropout rates above the national average in six of these,

more than one-third of entering ninth-graders apparently do not gradual:; black

students are more likely to drop out than white studentstwice as likely as
white students in some districts; only about one-half of the Hispanic students in
this country graduate from high school; and in total numbers, more white
students drop out of school each year than do either blackor Hispanic students.

If schools could solve the dropout problem by themselves, they wouldhave
done so. The tact that they have not may say many things. It certainly says that
the dropout problem is bigger than the schools, and far bigger than a special pro-
gram set aside in one "corner" of the school. Schools are the most Important

group in redudng dropouts. But local and state traders may have to insist onand

sometimes requirecootchnation of services with other governmental agendes
that deal with children and families as well as other groupsbusiness and
industry, for example. For, if these groups are not part of the dropout reduction
efforts, the efforts are likely to fall.

1111211 BY THE YEAR 2000
90 parent of adulls will have a 145 school diploma or equivalency.

Indicators of progress toward increasing the percentage of adultsage 25 and over
with a high school diploma or equivalency indude

s Increasing to 50 percent or higher the percentage of school dropouts who

enroll in and complete the Generel Educational Developmentper -dam for
black young adults, this will mean doubling the number who complete the
program after enrolling;

Using assessments resuhs, such as the National Assessment of Educational

Progress Literacy Assei.-^..::rat, with young adults to determine the skills and

knowledge that are being gained (or not gained);

Increasing dramatically the number of employees participating in business-

sponsored "learn and earn" programs to complete a high school equivalency.

9
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Even if states reduce the dropout rate by one-half, there will be over 10 million

adults in the SREB region who have not completed high schcol in the year 2000.

While many young adults earn an equivalency certificate, few adults over the

age of 40 seek to cam a GED. Therefore, states must concentrate most of their

efforts on younger adults, more of whom must be motivated to earn a GED. For

example, only two of ten black citizens who enroll in a GED program complete

it. Business leaders, in small and large companies, may play a major role with

incentives or requirements that employees "learn and earn." Workplace litemcy

partnerships sponsored by business, education, and government may hold the

most prtimLse for motivating young adults.

Measuring the attainment and achievement levels of adults at around the age

of 25 can show how young adults in the region are faring compared to the nation.

The 1986 National Assessment of Educational Progress Profile of Young Adults

revealed that the country does have a literacy problem among young adults, not
an "illiteracy" problem "95 percent can read and understand the printed word,

but in terms of tomorrow's need there is cause for concern: Only a small percen-

tage can understand complex material!'

MENEM BY THE TEAR 2000- ".

4 ofevety 5 students entering college will be ready to begin college-
,.level work.

Indicators of progress in preparing more students to be ready for college-level

work include

Establishing standards that include a core of required academic high school

courses for admission into 4-year colleges and universities;

Increasing the percentage of students taking algebra 1 by grade 10, at least

to the percentage of graduates who enter postsecondary programs (with

special emphasis on getting more minority students to complete algebra);

Increasing the percentage of high school students enrolled in an academic

or college preparatory high school track to equal or exceed the pcxentage

of students going on to academic postsecondary programs;

Establishing in every institution of higher education appropriate standards for

beginning college-level study and assessments to determine if students are
prepared to begin this degree-credit study;

11 Establishing polldes that require successful completion of non-credit remedial

education courses for students not meeting degree-credit standards and con-

tinuous evaluations of the effectiveness of remedial education programs for

students from different backgrounds and levels of preparation for college

SREB states will continue to lag behind the nation in college enrollment and

completion unless recent actions by schools and colleges are continued and new

efforts are put into place. Raising high school graduation standards, special high

10
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school diplomas for college-bound students, and admission standards that require

a solid academic core of subjects are actions that have been taken by SREB states

in the 1980s. End-of-course testing for high school courses and the use of college

placement tests to provide high school students with information on meeting stan-

dards for college are promising, but are underway in only a few SREB states. While

some colleges and universities are pmvicling high schools with limited Information

on student performance during the freshman year, additional joint cooperation

by schools and colleges is needed to develop more specific and useful informa-

tion so that high schools can improve counseling and instruction. A noteworthy

schookollege effort is the SREB/Kenan project in which colleges and schools begin

in the eighth grade to encourage blade students to prepare for college The project

provides students with support and counseling to take, and succeed in, needed

high school courses. Faculty in schools and colleges should work jointly to develop

high school curricula that are meaningful and provide students with the necessary

skills to enter a postsecondary academic or vocational program.

The definition by colleges and universities of what is meant by college-level

work will ensure that access to higher education is to quality programs neces-

sary if higher education is to be a significant economic and social force Remedial

education in colleges and universities is now needed by about one-third of the

students in states that have collegiate placement standards. If states are to increase

the access to quality collegiate education, especially for minorities and adult

citizens, colleges must offer some remedial education for years to come But it is

reasonable to expect that in future years the school improvement efforts and

college actions will mean fewer first-time college students who will need remedial

education. The remedial education programs that are provided by colleges should

be more carefully evaluated than are most such programs today, or the support

for them is likely to drop sharply.

SYTMEYEAR2000-
Significant gains will be athietal in the inalbemai-Y4 sdences, and
communications competencies ofvocational education students.

Indicators of progress in improving basic competencies of students who complete

secondary vocational education programs Include

s Raising the basic reading, mathematics, and science competencies of students

who complete secondary vocational education programs to national averages

or i igher as measured by programs such as the National Assessment of Educa-

tional Progress (for example, increase the percentage of students reading at

the Adept or higher level on the National Assessment or demonstrating the

mathematics skills to solve moderately complex procedures);

im Establishing more precise, demanding, and measurable basic competency,

placement, and technical objectives for vocational students;

11
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Establishing targets for the percentage of students who complete vocational

programs and are successfully placed in related jobs, the military, or pursue

further education (for example, a state target of 80 percent or more may be

a desirable goal);

Increasing to the national average (now 50 percent) the percentage of students

who complete three or more units of vocational education programs and con-

tinue their education within one year after high school graduation;

Doubling the percentage of vocational education students who take one or

more college preparatory mathematics courses, one or more college prepara-

tory science courses, or courses specially designed to teach similar content

through an applied process;

B Evaluating and revising the ways that vocational education teachers are pre-

pared, licensed, and updated, with the emphasis on improving their academic

competencies and their skills for teaching applied courses.

Basic academic competencies in communication, computation, and applied

sciences are fundamental to preparing young people for further learning, as well

as for immediate employment upon high school graduation. ibcational educa-

tion programs that place a high priority on developing basic academic skills

can help produce high school graduates with the necessary skills for further

learningon the job or in formal education. There are too frt.; of these programs

today. Students in vocational education programs are more likely to have below

average scores on basic competency measures than are students in the general

or college preparatory curriculum. itscational education students take on aver-

age only three fewer academic courses than do other high school students.

However, the academic courses they do take are likely to be in the general cur-

riculum, not in the college preparatory curriculum, and provide no in-depth

study of any subjects.

Steps are being taken to raise the basic competencies of vocational education

students by increasing the percentage who take higher !evel mathematics and

science courses. Thirteen states in an SREB consortium are testing at more than

30 pilot sites new vocational programs that make high level communication,

mathematics, and science instruction an important part of vocational studies.

The SREB-Vocational Education pilot sites will: prescribe for each student a

specific program of study that includes higher level mathematics and science

courses; develop new ways to teach higher level academic skills through applied

courses; provide staff development for teachers; and increase the amount of

time vocational teachers devote to teaching basic competencies. These new pro-

grams will strengthen the ties between academic and vocational instruction to

expand students' opportunities for employment and postsecondary education.

Similarly, additional ,i,rts are needed to assure that vocational teachers spend

more time teaching related basic competencies in an occupational context. Stu-

dents in vocational classes spend 60 percent of their time using basic

12
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reading, speaking, listening, writing, and mathematics. However, today voca-

tional teachers on average spend only about three percent of their time explicitly

teaching basic competendes. More emphasis on teaching basic competencies in

vocational instruction aid external assessments of competency can help states

ensure that vocational education students meet business- and industry - established

occupational and basic competency standards.

Nationally, about 50 percent of the high school students who take at least

throe units of vocational Eduction continue their education within one year after

high school graduation. In no SREB state do vocational students continue their

education at this rate More vocational cnidonts will need further study after high

school if states are to have citizens who an compete for and succeed in the jobs

of the twenty-first century.

=MEM SY TM YEAR 2000-
The percentage of adults who have attawkd college or earned
broyean fourIvan and graduatedegreeswil I 1 e at tbe national
averages or higher:

Indicators of progress to increase levels of collegiate education in the SREB region

include
Narrowing steadily the gaps among citizens of different races in their college

attendance and graduation rates (for example, increasing the college attend-

ance rates for black and Hispanic students by 30 percent may be a state goal);

as Increasing to national averages or higher the rates at which new high school

graduates cad r enr..1: in higher education (for example, increasing the

overall college participation rate by 20 percent by the year 2000 may be a goal

for many states);

Increasing to the national averages or higher the percentage of students who

each year earn two-year, four-year, and graduate degrees (for example, many

states will need a 20 percent increase by the beginning of the next century);

Increasing the completion rate in two-year associate degree programs above

the current average of 20 percent for students entering these programs;

a Increasing the percentage of two-year college students who go on to attend

senior institutions, currently about 20 percent, (states will need effective

transfer agreements between two-year and four-year institutions andprograrns

to raise the numbers of minority students who transfer to senior institutions);

Setting quantitative and qualitative targets for graduate enrollments, with con-

sideration of the proportion of minorities and women enrolled, and creating

conditions for growth in selected fields.

adz= of SREB states should have the same level of collegiate education as

US. citizens generally. Until this Is achieved, a state Is likely to have great difficulty
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competing successfully in national and international markets. Also, itis unlikely
that its citizens can enjoy the same level of cultural and socialbenefits that accrue
in those states having high percentages of college-educatedcitizens.

In 1950 only one of sixteen citizens in the SREB region had earneda college
degree, and only one of seven had attended college at all. lbday one of seven of
all adults over the age of 25 has abaccaLaureate degree or higher, and nearly one
of three has attended college.

Dramatic progress? Yes. So dramatic one might forget that makinga college
education available to all who can benefit from it is still a relatively new, almost
uniquely American idea. Just how new an idea is shown by the fact that in many
SREI! states more than half of this year's graduates are the first members of their
families to earn a college degree.

By all valid measures, the SREB region continues to trail the nation in the
levels of collegiate education for all of it citizensincludingwhite, black, and
Hispanic. Ruthermore, based on current population and collegeenrollment pat-
terns, the collegiate education gap between the SREB region and the nation may
be just as large by the year 2000. The challenge, therefore, is for states to have
a greater share of their citizens prepared for college, enrolled in college, and
graduated.

EMI= BY THI TUR 200 °
The quality and efectiveness of all colleges and universities will
be regularly assessed, with particular emphasison the perform-
ance of undergraduate studer.ts.

Indicators of progress and targets for assessing quality and effectiveness can be
developed by each state to reflect its own needs and aspirations, but each state
should con.dder

Establishing standards for students to surresAilly complete remedial/develop-
mental courses; all institutions will adopt these standards or more rigorous
ones;

Requiring institutional goals and standards for the proportion ofstudents suc-
cessfully passing state and national examinations for licensureor certification;

Insisting that each Institution evaluate the effectiveness of Its core curriculum
in providing a solutd general education for students during the first two years
of college;

Insisting that every institution or system of Institutions establish graduation
and retention goalswith special attention to minority and disadvantaged
students;

Establishing indicators and achievement targets for graduate programs and
state Investments in research and development efforts.

14
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Improving access alone is not enough; the access must be to quality educa-

tional programs. Our nation's views about quality will undoubtedly change

between now and the year 2000, reflectingthe increased knowledge demands

of the twenty-first century and the continuing use of international standards to

measure where we are
Each state should spell out the kinds of assessment systems it requires. These

assessment systems should take into account the diversity and differences in

mission and scope represented in a states colleges. At the same time the statehas

a responsibility, indeed an obligation, to assert certain minimum expectations for

all colleges and universities, on the one hand, and, on the other, to provide ways

to identify and reward'superlative performance.
Assessment systems should place heavy, but not exclusive, emphasis on

student learning and performance outcomes. SREB has consistently supported

this emphasis and the national organization of State Higher Education Executive

Officers has endorsed a general program for assessing institutional effectiveness.

Among the sure bets for the year 2000, and beyond, is the need to generate

new ideas in science and technology and to convert knowledge to new products

and services. To do that, graduate programs, particularly those in the sciences,

engineering, and mathematics, must be strong..The need for improvement

in the pre-school and K-I2 programs and undergraduate education notwith-

standing, we cannot leave out of the equation the need for higher quality at

the graduate level.
State systems for assessing institutional effectiveness should make the goals

of the institutions widely known and report to the public the progress made in

addeving these goals.

*MEI BY THI YNAR 2000-
All institutions that prepare teachers will bate dective teacher
education programs that place primary emphasis on the knowl-
edge and performance of graduates.

Indicators of progress toward effective teacher education programs that emphasize

knowledge and performance of graduates include

Adopting as state policy a continuing state-level emphasis on improving

teacher preparation programs that includes college and university presidents

and the arts and sciences and education faculty of all colleges and universi-

ties in periodic examination of teacher preparation programs;

Instituting teacher licensure and program approval standards based primarily

on knowledge and performance of graduates;

Evaluating different approaches to prepare teachers, such as alternative
certification, four-year undergraduate, and extended programs, based

primarily on performance of graduates and of their students;

15
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Reducing by one-half the percentage of graduates not meeting initial teacher

ilcensure standards;

Increasing threefold the number of minorities graduating from programs to

prepare teachersthis means an annual increase of approximately 20 per-

cent each year to the year 2000;

N Improving the performance of beginning and veteran teachers according to

assessments of principals and veteran teachers;

Maintaining or exceeding the national average in the proportion of teachers

qualifying for certification compared to the number who apply when national

board certification is established.

Teachers should be able to help all students learn, and they should be
accountable for results. Colleges and universities are more important in helping

teadters be successful than is evident from the current level of top administra-

tive and faculty interest in programs to prepare teachers on most campuses. As

schools focus more on student learning, school accountability, and school-site

management, with more decision making by teachers, principals, and parents,

colleges and universities should llewise rethink their roles. College and university

programs to prepare teachers should provide solid grounding in liberal arts, depth

of study in a discipline, and a central core of education courses based on the best

research. with these tools teachers can make better decisions about teaching and

instruction. Experiences in the schools for prospective teachers should be joint

school-college efforts with funding provided accordingly. States will see More

school-college projectsand more effective onesif collegiate funding is not

based overwhelmingly on enrollment and if colleges are more flexible about

faculty pay and promotion policies to reward cooperative efforts with schools.

More minority teachers are needed, but there is not enough evidence that

states are seeking to reverse the declining number of minority teachers at a time

when minority students are increasing. The trends show dearly that incentives

for prospective teachers and institutions will be required if there is to be any sig-

nificant increase in the numbers of minority teacher education graduates.
Sintady, too kw teachers are prepared to help "at risk" students learn or to teach

in urban settings. Attracting and preparing persons to teach, espedally in areas

such as science, mathematics, and special education, continues to be a concern.

Many SREB states are recruiting large numbers of teachers from other states

(Florida, for example, reports about 45 to 50 percent of newly hired teachers

come from out of state).

State mandate:, alone are not sufficient to prompt campus faculty and adminis-

trators to make substantive curricular changes. Successful change in what and

how future teachers are taught requires involvement by an institution's top-level

faculty and administrative leaders. Change will take time, and it will involve

conflict. North Carolina and Virginia are in the midst of state-mandated changes

to require an undergraduate liberal arts major for all teachers within four-year
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Programs. Texas and Rnnessee have similar initiatives. Creative academic leaders

are using the process as an opportunity to rethink programs and involve collegiate

arts and sciences and education faculty along with teachers and administrators

from schools. Because policy decisions go beyond campuses and affect quality,

cost, effectiveness, and supply of teachers, statewide efforts should provide

general direction but call for campuses to develop the changes.

=NM BYTHEYEAR 2000-
All states and! ocalitks will have schools with improved perform-
ance and productivity demonstrated by results.

Indicators o: progress toward improved performance and productivity of schools
include-

111 Establishing school standards and rewards based primarily on school out-

comes, such as student achievement, attendance, and assessments of students'

readiness for postsecondary education and employment;

Focusing on school-site results and rewarding schools for outcomes;

s Preparing school board members, superintendents, principals, and teachers

to establish goals and operate results-oriented accountability systems;

Supporting programs in all districts that help principals and teachers increase

the involvement of parents and the community in each school;

e Increasing by 100 percent school-business partnerships.

State school board, local school board, and individual school goals rze often
not dearly linked with well-defined roles for each. By using performance and

productivity as major criteria in establishing goals and measuring progress, states,

districts, and schools can become more effective State and local accountability

systems that focus on results allow flexibility in the ways for districts and schools
to produce these results.

The school is the site for improving education. Successful school-based

management will require information on student, teacher, and school perform-

ance to ensure that goals are met. Local school-based councils jointly Involving

teachers, principals, parents, business and community leaders will be needed.

Training will be required for allsuperintendents, principals, school boards,

and teachersto develop goals, focus on results, and implement new programs.

Highperfonning schools might be encouraged by less regulation at state and
local levels. Increasing the use of school-site management that focuses on out-
comes allows more school-level decision making.

School principals often are not selected for their Instructional leadership

skills or prepared to help lead instructional change and provide the momentum
and atmosphere for growth among teachers and students. This is not neces-
sarily their fault. For years states have certified persons to be principals if they

17

4 1 8



413

merely accumulated a series of college courses. The courses did not have to be

linked to the knowledge and skills associated with effective school principals.

This whole process is beginning to change in many states as certification, selec-

tion, evaluation, and rewards for principals now focus more on performance.

Strong schoolicommunity ties are vital. Increasingly, metropolitan and sub-

urban area teachers and principals often are not a part of a traditional "school

community." This situation requires special efforts on their parts to build com-

munity support. Rachers and principals now Ewe much different parental

situationslarge numbers of families are headed by only one parent or both
parents are employed full-time It is more difficult now, and more important than

ever, to involve many of these parents in the schooling of their children. Simple

public relations schemes or twice a year back-to-school nights are not suffident.

Demonstrating that the community's well-being is In fact linked to education can

serve to stimulate more business/school efforts.

SETHI YEAR 2000-

Salaries for teachers and faculty will be competitive in the market-

placg will reach important benchmarks, and will be linked to
performance measures and standards.

Indicators of progress toward competitive teacher and faculty salaries include

Agreeing at the state level on appropriate salary goals for teachers and faculty

and on a schedule for meeting these goals;

Providing pay plans for teachers and faculty that !ward outstanding perform-

ance, expanded responsibilities, or expertise In critical areas (for example,

allocation of a set percentage of salary funds to be awarded for performance,

expanded responsibilities, or to persons in critical shortage fields);

Establishing a system to inform the governor, legislators, and citizens about

the present and projected supply and demand for teachers and faculty and the

progress made in achieving compensation goals for them;

M Conducting periodic reviews of the areas of expertise, gender, and race of

persons who are attracted to teacher education programs, who graduate, and

who are employed as beginning teachers (such reviews should help guide

policies about adequate compensation);

Increasing numbers of teachers and faculty with higher performance evalu-

ations who choose to remain in the classroom.

Since 1981 more than half of the 15 SREB states have Increased teachers'

salaries at the national rate. Never before In this century has that happened.

Increased salaries make a highly visible and symbolic statement about the

Intent and determination of states to improve educational quality. But increasing

salaries for teachers and faculty is a "big ticket" budget item for states and local-
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ides. For example, a 5 percent pay raise for teachers and faculty in Florida

requires nearly $200 million. For the entire SREB region, a 5 percent raise

requires more than one and a quarter billion new dollars. Mid a 5 percent

raise marks no great gain in a given state as compared to salaries in the private

sector or to those for teachers and faculty in other states. In many states signifi-

cant annual pay raises for several years may be needed to reach an adequate

level of compensation.
Most states need more systematic ways of setting benchmarks for adequate

compensation for teachers and faculty. States may arrive at different definitions

of adequate compensation. For faculty, states may decide that salaries must be

competitive with those for faculty at similar institutions in other states or with

regional or national benchmarks.

For teachers, states may determine that compensation must be competitive

with selected occupations or with compensation of teachers in nearby states or

in the nation at large Salaries for teaching positions in shortage areas may have

to reflect the market realities and be higher to attract persons to these positions.

State and district school leaders should be sure that hiring and licensure practices

promote, not hinder, an open market. In developing benchmarks, leaders should

face squarely two questions:

is Are sufficient numbers of college graduates with average or above grades and

appropriate credentials being attracted to teaching?

a Are most of the teachers who are identified as the most effective in evalua-

tions remaining in the classroom for more than a few years?

When answers to both questions are "yes," that states can claim that com-

pensation and working conditions for teachers are adequate
There is substantial evidence that public leaders see increased salaries as a

two-way street, and one side of the street is performance and accountability.

For teachers' salaries this is particularly evident. In general, the SREB states

that have raised teachers' salaries the most in the 1980s have linked higher

pay to increased standards and performance. Career ladder and other pay-for-

performance programs are one of the most obvious links, but there are also

new standards for certification, higher standards to enter teacher preparation

programs, internship and beginning teacher programs, more and better class-

room evaluations,- and more frequent and rigorous re-certification.

Collegiate faculty are generally assumed to be in a situation where merit

:valuations and peer judgment play a major role in determining promotions

and salary increases. Faculty in SREB states have not been subject to the same call

from public leaders for increased accountability, and sir- ,:e 1981, in 12 of 15

SREB states their pay increasesat least the percentage of increaseshave been

lower than those for teachers.

19

420



415

1111 BY THE WEAR 2000-
States will maintain or increase tbe proportion of state fax dollars
for schools and colleges while emphasizing funding aimed at
raising quality and produdivity.

Indicators of progress toward maintaining or increasing the proportion ofstate
funding for schools and colleges while emphasizing funding aimed at raising
quality and productivity include

Agreeing at the state level on funding plans for schools and colleges that

emphasize raising quality and productivity (for example, state, campus, and
district leaders could earmark a specified budget percentage for special incen-

tive awards for quality improvement);

Providing annual financial statements to governors, legislators, and citizens

on the state's success in implementing funding plans for education (statements

should indude tonstant dollar" and percentage measures that communicate
dearly);

Evaluating the effectiveness of selected school and collegiateprograms and
linking the results to funding decisions;

Establishing a state competitive grant process that assigns dollars where they

will have the biggest impact on promoting specific initiatives (for example,

university basic and applied research, effective school rerrediadon programs,

and dropout prevention programs).

SREB states unquestionably led the educational reform movemert that began

in the early 1980s. New programs, higher standards, and proposals to improve
existing programs were the norm in most SREB states by 1984. Not all, butmost
of these programs cost more money. No state passed a comprehensive educational

improvement act without approving a companion funding bill to begin the new
plan. In the 1980s schools' budgets have generally fared better than those for

colleges. For example, the percentage and absolute Increases in teachers' salaries

in most SREB states have been greater than those for collegiate faculty.

States with new educational improvement programs increased the share of

state and local dollars going to education. Some states did this by raising taxes,

others by earmarking for education a larger share of tax dollars from economic

growth. In many states more than 100 million new dollars were designated for
education in the first year of the new programs, with .auch of thisgoing for
higher salaries. But the litmus test for education's priority standingoccurs in the
state budget process every time the legislature meets.

In the SREB region a change of only one percent in how state tax dollars are
spent means a shift of $750 million. State budgets are a bit like aircraft carriers.

They are not given to sudden changes in direction, but they can, and do, change.

Higher education, for example, receives a smaller share of the budgets in 12 of

the 15 SREB states than it did earlier in the 1980s. If higher education in each of
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the SREB states were at its highest 1980s priority level, $600 million more would

be appropriates!, annuallyenough to move acuity salaries in the region to the

national avenge or higher For an individual state, the real test of the resolveof

its leaders comes in making the dollars available to bolster education. In Georgia,

for example, the year after passage of the Quality Basic Education Act, the
governor recommended that nearly two of every three new state tax dollars go

to education. Mississippi took similar action In 1988 to dramatically raise the

states support of Its schools and universities.
Two very basic facts are important for SREB states to keep in mind in Judging

their commitment to improving education. First, many new educational improve-

ment efforts are underway and almost all are additions to exiting state efforts.

Second, SREB states have trailed the nation In several measures offinancial

investment In education. Therefore, it is difficult to imagine that in the next

several yeats an SREB state committed to educational improvement could spend

a smaller share of its budget for education. Simply stated, given the economic

realities, it is unlikely that states can spend proportionately less to do more

In education.
But it is also unlikely that state officials will continue to support exceptional

funding Increases for schools and colleges unless this funding is linked to ralef."^

quality and productivity. Raiding trends in higher education already show this.

New dollars for higher education in the 1980s, other than those for faculty salary

increases which have been relatively modest In most SREB states, are going for

specific purposesprimarily for centers of excellence, endowed chairs, targeted

research, and instructional equipment. A similar trend Is emerging for the

schools. lbacher salary increases have accounted for much of their new funding,

with melt other new dollars earmarked for teacher and school incentives,

dropout prevention, and other specific efforts.
The success of our nation's educational system is like that of the nation's

economythey both depend upon public confidence. When the public's cod-

dence in the economy is high, consumer purchases and business investment plans

reflect this confidence When the public's confidence in its educational system is

strong, this confidence should be shown in financial support for education.
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CHALLENGING THE FUTURE
Will we challenge the future? Will we challenge trends for the year 2000 that

forecast shortfalls in educational attainment an' -grainy of education and there-

fore unacceptable standards of living? Will we goals for education, work to

achieve them, and alter the future?

Southern Regional Education Board states have shown an unusual willing-

ness to try new ideas to improve education. They have demonstrated the capa-

bility of making new investments in educationinvestments intended to achieve

results. Since 1981 there have bean many results that reflect substantial gains

in (duration. Yet, to be consistently successful in national and international

arenas, much remains to be done. In meeting this challenge, past trends and

future demographics are working against many states. This has not deterred

SREB states in the 1980$. In fact, it may have increased the resolve of state

leaders to do more to improve education and to do it more quickly. And they

have succeeded.

The twelve recommended goals in this document are intended to add to

that resolve. They are intended to encourage an even deeper and more sustained

commitment to educational improvement from pre-school through graduate

school.

Goals for Education
11M

CHALLENGE 2000
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